Universitat Jaume I Doctoral School



Algebraic integrability of foliations by extension to Hirzebruch surfaces. Applications to bounded NEGATIVITY

AUTHOR Elvira Pérez Callejo

ADVISORS

Dr. Carlos Galindo Pastor Dr. Francisco José Monserrat Delpalillo

Castelló de la Plana, November 2023



Programa de Doctorado en Ciencias Escuela de Doctorado de la Universitat Jaume I

Algebraic integrability of foliations by extension to Hirzebruch surfaces. Applications to bounded negativity

Memoria presentada por Elvira Pérez Callejo para optar al grado de doctor por la Universitat Jaume I

DOCTORANDA Elvira Pérez Callejo DIRECTORES Dr. Carlos Galindo Pastor Dr. Francisco José Monserrat Delpalillo

Castelló de la Plana, noviembre de 2023

FINANCIACIÓN RECIBIDA

- Ayuda para contratos predoctorales para la formación de doctores 2019 del Ministerio de Ciencia, Innovación y Universidades: PRE2019-089907.
- Participación en los proyectos financiados por MCIN/AEI/10.13039/501100011033 y por "ERDF A way of making Europe": PGC2018-096446-B-C22 y RED2018-102583-T.
- Participación en el proyecto financiado por MCIN/AEI/10.13039/501100011033 y por "European Union NextGeneration EU/PRTR": TED2021-130358B-I00 y PID2022-138906NB-C22.
- Participación en los proyectos de la Universitat Jaume I: UJI-B2021-02 y GACUJIMA/2023/06.



Acknowledgments

I apologise to the non-Spanish speaking reader for writing the acknowledgements in my mother tongue and hope that my decision will be understood.

He tenido la suerte de compartir estos años con un montón de gente maravillosa, quiero que sepáis que esta tesis está dedicada a todos vosotros.

Quiero dar las gracias a mis directores de tesis, Carlos y Paco por todo el tiempo que han dedicado tanto a mi tesis como a mi persona en general. Ha sido una suerte inmensa para mi teneros al volante, no solo he aprendido muchísimo, también he disfrutado una barbaridad. Gracias por no perder nunca la paciencia, que sé que no os lo he puesto fácil.

Vull donar les gràcies a tots els membres del departament de matemàtiques de la Universitat Jaume I per acollir-me des del primer moment i ensenyar-me tots els secrets que té la carrera investigadora. Es mereixen una menció especial Julio Moyano, Alejandro Escorihuela i Vicent Gimeno per completar aquesta formació amb rialles.

A Jordi, Helena, Mario, Aitana, Alberto y Luke por haber sido no solo mis compañeros, sino mi familia en Castellón de la Plana. A Carlos Jesús; eres el mejor "hermano mayor matemático" que se podría tener. A *Ballenas*, a *Fatemas*: gracias por haber estado a mi lado todos estos años, manteniendo toda la cercanía a pesar de la lejanía.

Gracias al colegio La Inmaculada MSJO, al IES Condesa Eylo y a la Universidad de Valladolid, por toda la formación recibida que me permitió empezar estos estudios, y por haber sido siempre un lugar al que volver, en todas las ocasiones me habéis recibido con un cariño inolvidable; especialmente a Félix Delgado y Philippe Giménez por la confianza depositada en mí, habéis hecho que crea que sirvo para esto.

A los Iberosingers, especialmente a Patricio Almirón, Pablo Portilla y Juan Viu-Sos, por hacerme partícipe de esta red tan bonita en la que se juntan las singularidades con la amistad.

Au Laboratoire Paul Painlevé de l'Université de Lille, et en particulier à Patrick Popescu-Pampu pour m'avoir accueilli pendant trois mois et m'avoir appris non seulement des mathématiques, mais aussi comment les transmettre avec passion, même sur des morceaux de serviette. A toda mi familia, por estar siempre ahí escuchándome aún sin entender nada de lo que decía. A mis padres, por confiar siempre más en mí que yo misma y por todo el apoyo, tanto económico como emocional durante todos estos años, sois el mejor árbol al que parecerse. Papá, mamá: lo hemos conseguido. Gracias a vosotros he llegado hasta aquí. A Mónica, por todas las conversaciones desde las dos orillas del mismo rio. A Gabi y Rita, por todo el cariño y las risas intentando entender mis ejemplos. Nunca olvidéis que ambos habéis sido y sois un modelo a seguir para mí. A mis abuelas, por decirme siempre que soy la mejor sin darse cuenta de que las mejores son ellas.

A mi persona favorita, Claudia, por hacerme reir y sacar mi mejor versión. Por escucharme siempre aunque repita las cosas mil veces. Gracias por haberme acompañado todo el camino, incluso cuando no sabíamos el destino. Ahora está claro.

To whoever is reading these lines right now, I hope you will forgive any errors you may find, I assure you that I have made every effort to keep them as few as possible.

Si para recobrar lo recobrado debí perder primero lo perdido, si para conseguir lo conseguido tuve que soportar lo soportado,

si para estar ahora enamorado fue menester haber estado herido, tengo por bien sufrido lo sufrido, tengo por bien llorado lo llorado.

Porque después de todo he comprobado que no se goza bien de lo gozado sino después de haberlo padecido.

Porque después de todo he comprendido que lo que el árbol tiene de florido vive de lo que tiene sepultado.

Francisco Luis Bernárdez

Abstract

This PhD thesis provides some advances to two open problems in the mathematical field. These are the problem of algebraic integrability of polynomial foliations on the complex affine plane, and the bounded negativity conjecture. The first one is part of the study of differential equations while the second belongs to that of algebraic surfaces. Our approaching uses techniques of algebraic geometry, and the objects studied in the first problem will be useful in our treatment of the second.

After a chapter containing some preliminaries that help to develop the rest of our PhD thesis, in Chapter 2 we show how to extend a polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on the complex (affine) plane to the projective plane or to a Hirzebruch surface, both also complex. The foliations we study are singular, and the process of reducing their singularities (particularly the dicritical ones) determines a smooth algebraic surface T, whose geometry is key in our study. Then, we give several algorithms that, under certain assumptions, allow us to decide on the existence of a rational first integral of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ and calculate it if it exists. Among other cases, we show algorithms which run whenever the cone of curves of T is polyhedral or when the genus $g \neq 1$ of the rational first integral is known. In the latter case, in some specific situations the algorithm may not provide an output, but it always does if we are looking for a polynomial first integral.

To conclude, Chapter 3 solves some problems related to the bounded negativity conjecture. The bounded negativity conjecture states that there exists a lower bound for the self-intersection of any reduced and irreducible curve H on a smooth complex surface S and that this bound depends only on S.

Let S_0 be either the projective plane or a Hirzebruch surface. Assume that S is a surface obtained by a sequence of blowups at proper or infinitely near points of S_0 . In the case when S_0 is the projective plane, we provide a common lower bound on the quotients $\frac{H^2}{(H \cdot L^*)^2}$, L^* being the total transform of a general line on S_0 and H running over the set of non-exceptional reduced and irreducible curves on S; this bound is valid, not only for complex surfaces, but also when S is a surface over an algebraically closed field. Finally, when S is complex and we consider any surface S_0 , we obtain a common lower bound on the values $\frac{H^2}{H \cdot D}$, where D is a specific nef divisor on S and H runs over the set of reduced and irreducible curves on S such that $D \cdot H > 0$.

Resumen

Esta tesis ofrece algunos avances a dos problemas del campo matemático que siguen abiertos en la actualidad. El primero de ellos es el problema de integrabilidad algebraica de foliaciones polinómicas sobre el plano afín complejo. Y el segundo, la conjetura de la negatividad acotada. El primer problema se enmarca dentro del estudio de las ecuaciones diferenciales mientras que el segundo pertenece al estudio de las superficies algebraicas. Ambos se abordan con técnicas de geometría algebraica y los objetos estudiados en el primer problema serán útiles en nuestro tratamiento del segundo.

Después de un capítulo que contiene algunos preliminares que ayudan a desarrollar el resto de la tesis, en el Capítulo 2 se muestra cómo extender una foliación polinómica $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ sobre el plano (afín) complejo al plano proyectivo o a una superficie de Hirzebruch, ambos complejos. Las foliaciones que estudiamos son singulares y el proceso de reducción de sus singularidades (en particular las dicríticas) determina una superficie algebraica regular T cuya geometría es la que sustenta nuestro estudio. Gracias a este estudio, en este capítulo proporcionamos una serie de algoritmos que bajo algunas premisas permiten decidir sobre la existencia de una integral primera racional de $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ y calcularla si esta existe. Entre las premisas está que el cono de curvas de T sea poliédrico o que se conozca el género $g \neq 1$ de la integral primera racional. En este último caso, en alguna situación que podemos determinar el algoritmo puede no dar salida, pero siempre la da si buscamos una integral primera polinómica.

Para concluir, el Capítulo 3 resuelve algunos problemas relacionados con la conjetura de la negatividad acotada. La conjetura de la negatividad acotada afirma que existe una cota inferior para la autointersección de cualquier curva H reducida e irreducible de una superficie compleja lisa S.

Sea S_0 el plano proyectivo o una superficie de Hirzebruch. Supongamos que S es una superficie obtenida por una secuencia de explosiones en puntos propios o infinitamente próximos de S_0 . En el caso en que S_0 es el plano proyectivo, proporcionamos una cota inferior común de los cocientes $\frac{H^2}{(H \cdot L^*)^2}$, siendo L^* la transformada total de una recta general en S_0 y H recorriendo el conjunto de curvas reducidas e irreducibles no excepcionales en S. Esta cota es válida no sólo para superficies complejas, sino también cuando S es una superficie sobre un cuerpo algebraicamente cerrado. Finalmente, cuando S es compleja y consideramos cualquier superficie S_0 , obtenemos una cota inferior común para los valores $\frac{H^2}{H \cdot D}$ donde D es un divisor nef específico en S y H recorre el conjunto de curvas reducidas e irreducibles en S tales que $D \cdot H > 0$.

Contents

Acknowledgments									
A۱	VII								
Re				IX					
List of Figures									
In	trod	uction					1		
1.	Pre	liminaries					11		
	1.1.	A bit of algebraic geometry					11		
		1.1.1. Basic concepts					11		
		1.1.2. Specific notions					14		
	1.2.	Blowups and proximity graph					17		
	1.3.	Germs of curves and C^0 -sufficiency $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$					22		
	1.4.	Rational surfaces					24		
		1.4.1. The projective plane					24		
		1.4.2. Hirzebruch surfaces					25		
		1.4.3. How to get a rational surface					27		
	1.5.	Holomorphic foliations					28		
		1.5.1. Foliations on \mathbb{P}^2					30		
		1.5.2. Foliations on \mathbb{F}_{δ}					33		
	1.6.	Rational first integrals of foliations					36		
	1.7.	Reduction of singularities of a foliation					38		
	1.8.	Plane valuations					42		
2.	Alg	ebraic integrability					49		
	2.1.	Characteristic divisor					50		
	2.2.	Invariant curves					53		
	2.3.	Conditions for algebraic integrability, I					58		
		2.3.1. The extension to \mathbb{F}_{δ} of a planar polynomial foliation .					58		
		2.3.2. A necessary condition for algebraic integrability					62		

		2.3.3.	The Newton polytope of the generic invariant curve	70
	2.4.	Condit	ions for algebraic integrability, II	72
		2.4.1.	Characteristic \mathbb{Q} -divisor	72
		2.4.2.	A new necessary condition for algebraic integrability of folia-	
			tions on Hirzebruch surfaces	80
		2.4.3.	The projective plane case	82
	2.5.	Algori	thms for algebraic integrability	83
		2.5.1.	Algorithms	84
		2.5.2.	Summary	.00
3.	Bou	nded 1	negativity 1	05
	3.1.	Asymp	bototic approach by using valuations $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 1$.05
	3.2.	Appro	ach by using foliations \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 1	14
		3.2.1.	Attached to S_0 -tuples foliations	16
		3.2.2.	Approaching bounded negativity for rational surfaces over the	
			projective plane $\ldots \ldots 1$	19
		3.2.3.	$\label{eq:approaching} \text{Approaching bounded negativity for rational surfaces over Hirze-}$	
			bruch surfaces	21
Conclusions			1	25
Conclusiones			1	27
References			1	29

List of Figures

1.1.	Proximity graph of a configuration 19)
1.2.	Dual graph of $(\mathcal{C})_{\ell_{k-1}}^{\ell_k}, k \leq g \dots \dots$	}
1.3.	Dual graph of $\mathcal{C}_{\nu}, g > 0$	3
1.4.	Proximity and dual graphs of \mathcal{C}	F
2.1.	Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}$)
2.2.	Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$	5
2.3.	Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^1}$)
2.4.	Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^2}$)
2.5.	Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}$)
2.6.	Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}, \delta = 0, 1, 2 \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots 99$)
2.7.	Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}$)

Introduction

In this work we address two old mathematical problems with the aim of producing some advances on them.

The first one is the *planar algebraic integrability problem*. It asks for deciding whether a foliation on the complex plane has a rational first integral and computing it in the affirmative case. In a more classical language, this problem arose at the end of the nineteenth century within the study of the algebraic solutions of ordinary differential equations. Darboux [32], Poincaré [79, 80, 81, 82, 83], Painlevé [76] and Autonne [2] were very important contributors. Despite many efforts during more than a century, this problem is still open.

In the first part of this memoir, we introduce a new technique consisting in considering extensions of the foliations on the affine plane \mathbb{C}^2 to foliations on Hirzebruch surfaces. We will present some new contributions based on the study of the dicritical resolution of the foliation on the Hirzebruch surface. In a moment, we are going to give a little more information about the state of the art and later, on our contributions. This problem essentially belongs to the fields of differential equations and dynamical systems but we treat it with tools of algebraic geometry.

The second problem we address belongs to algebraic geometry and it is the bounded negativity conjecture. Given a smooth surface S, the conjecture states that there exists a non-negative integer b, which depends only on S, such that -b is a lower bound for the self-intersection of any reduced and irreducible curve of S. Certain advances related to this conjecture will be described in this work and some of them will use foliations as a tool, giving a link between the problems we study.

The algebraic integrability problem of a foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on the complex plane has attracted the interest of many authors. Some papers related with this problem are [65, 87, 91, 18, 22, 37, 47, 43, 48, 42, 24, 44, 49, 58, 40, 9, 41]. An important technique used in many of them consists of considering the complex projective plane \mathbb{P}^2 as a compactification of the affine complex plane and an *extended* foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ on \mathbb{P}^2 of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ such that, on an affine open set of \mathbb{P}^2 , the local form of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ is isomorphic to $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$. Here, we follow this idea and also propose a new approach by considering any complex Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} , δ being a non-negative integer, as another compactification of \mathbb{C}^2 and an extended foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} on \mathbb{F}_{δ} .

Foliations on \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} have the advantage that they can be easily introduced. A

(holomorphic) foliation on \mathbb{P}^2 (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ}) can be given by means of a 1-form $\Omega \coloneqq AdX + BdY + CdZ$ (respectively, $\Omega_{\delta} \coloneqq A_{\delta,0}dX_0 + A_{\delta,1}dX_1 + B_{\delta,0}dY_0 + B_{\delta,1}dY_1$), where $A, B, C \in \mathbb{C}[X, Y, Z]$ (respectively, $A_{\delta,0}, A_{\delta,1}, B_{\delta,0}, B_{\delta,1} \in \mathbb{C}[X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1]$) are homogeneous (respectively, bihomogeneous) polynomials of certain degrees (respectively, bidegrees) satisfying the Euler's condition AX + BY + CZ = 0 (respectively, the Euler's conditions $A_{\delta,0}X_0 + A_{\delta,1}X_1 - \delta B_{\delta,1} = 0$ and $B_{\delta,0}Y_0 + B_{\delta,1}Y_1 = 0$). We explain how this representation works in Subsection 1.5.1 (respectively, Subsection 1.5.2).

A foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 , \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} , defined by a 1-form Ω , is said to be algebraically integrable if it admits a *rational first integral*, that is, a non-constant rational function R on \mathbb{C}^2 , \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} such that $\Omega \wedge dR = 0$. Notice that this is the case if and only if all the invariant curves of the foliation are algebraic.

Darboux, in [32], proved that if a foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ on \mathbb{P}^2 has enough invariant algebraic curves (that is, $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ has $\binom{r+1}{2} + 1$ invariant curves, r being the degree of the foliation), then it has a Darboux first integral. Jouanolou (in [65]) proved the same result for rational first integrals assuming the existence of $\binom{r+1}{2} + 2$ invariant curves.

In the same setting, Poincaré observed [82] that to decide about algebraic integrability of a foliation it is enough to give an upper bound of the degree of the first integral. This observation gave rise to one of the most studied problems in the field of planar foliations, the so-called *Poincaré problem*. Nowadays, it asks for a bound on the degrees of the reduced and irreducible invariant curves regardless of whether the foliation is, or not, algebraically integrable. Another classical problem, proposed by Painlevé (in [76]), asks if it is possible to know the genus of a general invariant curve of an algebraically integrable foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$.

Carnicer in [18] solved the Poincaré problem in the non-dicritical case. Given a holomorphic foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ on the complex projective plane having no dicritical singularity, the degree of any reduced and irreducible algebraic invariant by $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ curve is bounded by deg $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ +2. Cerveau and Lins-Neto, in [21], proved the same inequality when all the singularities are nodal. In general, Poincaré and Painlevé problems have a negative answer, as Lins-Neto showed in [72] by giving suitable examples of algebraically integrable uniparametric families of foliations. However, both problems remain interesting under some additional assumptions. Some contributions in the Poincaré problem are [56, 15, 21, 57, 77, 37, 20, 78].

Our contribution to the algebraic integrability problem consists of several algorithms for deciding about the existence of a rational first integral of a foliation \mathcal{F} defined either on the complex projective plane or on a complex Hirzebruch surface. These algorithms also compute the rational first integral whenever the output is affirmative. At the end of this introduction we will summarize our results in this line and those related to the bounded negativity conjecture.

The Bounded Negativity conjecture (BNc) is an old folklore conjecture (see, for instance, [62, 45, 3, 4, 5, 90, 85, 70]). It remains open and we recall that its statement is the following:

Conjecture A (Bounded Negativity conjecture). For each smooth complex projective surface S there exists a non-negative integer b(S), depending only on S, such that

$$C^2 \ge -b(S),$$

for any reduced and irreducible curve C on S.

This conjecture can also be stated by replacing reduced and irreducible curves by arbitrary reduced divisors [4]. It is worth to add that the conjecture, if true, gives a partial answer to a question by Demailly [35, Question 6.9]. We say that S has bounded negativity if S satisfies Conjecture A.

The origin of the BNc is unclear, but it has a long oral tradition and it was mentioned by important mathematicians as Michael Artin or Federigo Enriques. We mean by *negative curve* a reduced and irreducible curve with negative selfintersection. There are algebraic surfaces with infinitely many negative curves; the simplest examples are the projective plane blown up in the base locus of a general elliptic pencil (where all negative curves have self-intersection -1), or certain elliptic K3 surfaces (where all negative curves have self-intersection -2) [69]. Moreover, a surface S has bounded negativity if $-mK_S \in NE(S)$ for some $m \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ [62, Corollary I.2.3], or if NE(S) is finitely generated, NE(S) being the cone of curves of S.

A somewhat related conjecture states that if S is the surface obtained after blowing up \mathbb{P}^2 at ten or more very general points, then any reduced and irreducible curve $C \subset S$ satisfies $C^2 \geq -1$. This conjecture implies the Nagata conjecture and is implied by the Segre-Harbourne-Gimigliano-Hirschowitz conjecture (SHGH conjecture) [29].

A weak bounded negativity conjecture was proposed in [3, 4] and proved in [61]. It states that, for each smooth complex projective surface S and any integer g, there exists a non-negative integer b(S,g), depending only on S and g, such that $C^2 \ge -b(S,g)$ for any reduced curve C on S whose irreducible components have geometric genus less than or equal to g.

In positive characteristic there exist surfaces containing a sequence of irreducible curves with self-intersection tending to $-\infty$ ([64, Chapter V, Exercise 1.10]). Curves as before can be obtained by taking iterative images of a negative curve under a surjective endomorphism of the surface [4]. Moreover, also in [4], it was proved that, in characteristic zero, it is not possible to construct such a sequence of curves using endomorphisms. In fact a stronger result was showed in [4, Proposition 2.1]. It states that if a smooth complex projective surface S admits a non-trivial surjective endomorphism (i.e., different from an isomorphism), then S has bounded negativity.

Let \widetilde{S} be a surface obtained from successive blowups from a surface S. Then, taking curves on \widetilde{S} giving very singular images in S is a way for obtaining very negative curves on \widetilde{S} . To this end several authors have considered reduced divisors whose components are smooth and intersect pairwise transversally (see [5, 86, 90, 85]). In this PhD thesis we take a different approach. We force the appearance of singularities by considering configurations of infinitely near points over \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} and their proximity relations (Section 1.2). Section 3.1 studies the case when the configuration is formed by the sequence of centers of a divisorial valuation ν on \mathbb{P}^2 , and Section 3.2 the general case.

Since no general lower bound on the self-intersection of negative curves is known, Harbourne in [62, Section I.3] proposes to consider a nef divisor D and to look for a bound on the values $\frac{C^2}{(D \cdot C)^2}$, where C runs over the integral curves on S such that $D \cdot C > 0$. Harbourne denominates this procedure an asymptotic approach to bounded negativity. The case when S is obtained by blowing up r > 0 proper points on \mathbb{P}^2 , $D = L^*$, the total transform of a general line L of \mathbb{P}^2 on S, and C is reduced and irreducible is considered in [62, Corollary I.3.6]. This corollary gives a bound depending on the so-called *multipoint Seshadri constant* (see [28, 35, 71] for some information about Seshadri constants).

Motivated by this result, in Section 3.1 we provide a lower bound on $\frac{C^2}{(D \cdot C)^2}$ for surfaces S obtained from \mathbb{P}^2 by a finite sequence of point blowing-ups and $D = L^*$. Although there exists a trivial bound in this case, given by 1 - n, where n is the number of blown-up points, generally speaking we improve very much this bound. In sum, we give a step in the asymptotic approach for the divisor L^* . It is worth to add that all the results of this section work when the ground field is any algebraically closed field of arbitrary characteristic (not only over \mathbb{C}).

Section 3.2 gives an even better advance, since in this subsection we are able to get a bound on $\frac{C^2}{D \cdot C}$ for rational surfaces and some interesting divisors D.

This work is structured as follows. After a first chapter where we introduce concepts and results we will need, Chapter 2 focuses on the study of the algebraic integrability of foliations on the complex plane defined by polynomials (*polynomial foliations on* \mathbb{C}^2). We achieve three goals:

- 1. Given a polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 , we determine a foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} on any Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} such that its restriction to a specific Zariski open set is $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$. \mathcal{F}^{δ} is called the *extended foliation of* $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ to \mathbb{F}_{δ} .
- 2. We give new necessary conditions for algebraic integrability of a polynomial foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 from the study of the above mentioned family of extended foliations.
- 3. We provide several algorithms which allow us to know (under well-established conditions) whether a holomorphic foliation defined on the surfaces \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} is algebraically integrable and, in the affirmative case, to obtain a rational first integral of this foliation. This gives rise to algorithms for obtaining rational first integrals of polynomial foliations on \mathbb{C}^2 .

Our last chapter, Chapter 3, provides some advances related to the bounded negativity conjecture. Our goals are:

- 1. To give a lower bound on $\frac{H^2}{(L^* \cdot H)^2}$, H being a non-exceptional integral curve of a rational surface S obtained by successive blowups at proper or infinitely near points of the projective plane \mathbb{P}^2_k (over an algebraically closed field k with arbitrary characteristic) and L^* the total transform on S of a general line L of \mathbb{P}^2_k .
- 2. To give a lower bound on $\frac{H^2}{D \cdot H}$, H being a non-exceptional integral curve of a rational complex surface S and $D = L^*$ (respectively, $D = F^* + M^*$) if Sis obtained by successive blowups at proper or infinitely near points of the complex projective plane (respectively, the δ th complex Hirzebruch surface), where L^* (respectively, F^* and M^*) is the total transform of a general line L(respectively, are the total transforms of a general fiber and a general section of self-intersection δ) of \mathbb{P}^2 (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ}) on S.

Notice that, if S is a rational complex surface and $\pi : S \to \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $\pi : S \to \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \ \delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$) is a birational map, obtained by composition of blowups as above, giving rise to S, our second result provides a bound for the self-intersection of any integral curve H on S which is linear on the degree (respectively, components of the bidegree) of $\pi_* H$.

Some of the main results of this PhD thesis are stated and proved in the following papers jointly carried out with my advisors and C.-J. Moreno-Ávila:

- [52] C. Galindo, F. Monserrat, C.-J. Moreno-Ávila and E. Pérez-Callejo. On the degree of curves with prescribed multiplicities and bounded negativity. *International Mathematics Research Notices*, 2023(16):13757-13779, 2023.
- [55] C. Galindo, F. Monserrat and E. Pérez-Callejo. Algebraic integrability of planar polynomial vector fields by extension to Hirzebruch surfaces. *Qualitative Theory of Dynamical Systems*, 21(126), 2022.

We finish this introduction with a summary of the main contents of this work.

For us, an S_0 -tuple is any 3-tuple (S, S_0, \mathcal{C}) , where S_0 is the projective plane or a Hirzebruch surface and $\pi : S \to S_0$ the sequence of blowups at the points of a configuration of infinitely near points \mathcal{C} giving rise to S.

Chapter 1 makes an overview of the concepts and results which we will use in the rest of the work. It is specially focused on Hirzebruch surfaces and foliations on smooth surfaces. We also fix the notation to be used in the main chapters of this PhD thesis. We mainly consider complex surfaces although a considerable number of concepts and results also hold over any algebraically closed field k.

We highlight Sections 1.6, 1.7 and 1.8. Section 1.6 recalls the concept of rational first integral and some related properties, while Section 1.7 describes the procedure

of reduction of the singularities of a foliation on a surface (see [92] and [12]). This procedure is especially important in this memoir, in particular it allows us to obtain the dicritical configuration $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ of the foliation \mathcal{F} which is constituted by the set of dicritical points. These are the singularities of the foliation (and its strict transforms) through which infinitely many invariant curves pass. Plane valuations are used in Chapter 3 and, for this reason, Section 1.8 recalls this concept, introducing also that of non-positive at infinity valuation. Non-positive at infinity valuations are valuations of the fraction field of the local ring at a point of the projective plane or a Hirzebruch surface which give rise to algebraic surfaces with very nice geometric properties (Theorems 1.8.7 and 1.8.8).

Chapter 2 studies the algebraic integrability problem for planar foliations on the complex plane through extensions to the projective plane or Hirzebruch surfaces S_0 .

Section 2.1 considers algebraically integrable foliations \mathcal{F} on S_0 and introduces the concept of *characteristic divisor of* \mathcal{F} , $D_{\mathcal{F}}$. Let $\pi : S_{\mathcal{F}} \to S_0$ be the map defined by composition of the blowups at the points in $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$. $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ is a divisor on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$, it encodes the data needed to compute a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} and it is a crucial object in most results in this work to decide about the existence and computation of such a first integral.

Given a foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 , Section 2.2 studies invariant by \mathcal{F} curves. The divisor $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ is only defined when \mathcal{F} admits a rational first integral and an important property of $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ is that $D_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot C = 0$ for any curve on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ which is invariant by the strict transform $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ of \mathcal{F} on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$. This section introduces the concept of set of independent algebraic solutions (see Definition 2.2.3). It is formed by a suitable choice of invariant curves. Let d be the number of terminal district singularities (those that produce noninvariant exceptional divisors). A set of independent algebraic solutions of a foliation on \mathbb{P}^2 (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ}) is *complete* when its cardinality is d-1 (respectively, d). When one has a complete set, the so-called minimal characteristic divisor, $G_{\mathcal{F}}$, can be computed. If the foliation \mathcal{F} is algebraically integrable, $G_{\mathcal{F}}$ has the property that $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ is a positive multiple of $G_{\mathcal{F}}$ and it is the minimum integer multiple such that the (projective) dimension of the associated linear system is positive (Theorem 2.2.7). With input a foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 , a complete set as above and under suitable conditions for $G_{\mathcal{F}}$, Algorithm 2.5.2 decides whether \mathcal{F} has a rational first integral and computes it (whenever it exists). When the cone of curves of the surface $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ is (finite) polyhedral, Algorithm 2.2.11 provides a complete set of independent algebraic solutions and the divisor $G_{\mathcal{F}}$ satisfies the conditions to run Algorithm 2.5.2 and decide about algebraic integrability.

The algebraic integrability problem is posed for foliations $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on the complex plane. Many of our results take advantage of extending those foliations to foliations \mathcal{F}^{δ} on Hirzebruch surfaces, \mathbb{F}_{δ} . Algorithm 2.3.1 in Section 2.3 shows how this can be performed (see Proposition 2.3.3).

Subsection 2.3.2 considers extensions \mathcal{F}^{δ} to Hirzebruch surfaces of algebraically

integrable foliations $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ and shows the existence of a non-negative integer δ_1 that forces distribution of the points (0,1;1,0) and (0,1;0,1) in each \mathbb{F}_{δ} according to the position of δ with respect to δ_1 (Theorem 2.3.6). This gives rise to a new necessary condition for algebraic integrability (Corollary 2.3.10).

In Subsection 2.4.1 (respectively, Subsection 2.4.3), within Section 2.4, assuming that \mathcal{F} is an algebraically integrable foliation on \mathbb{F}_{δ} (respectively, \mathbb{P}^2), we introduce a new Q-divisor on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ (which is a normalization of $D_{\mathcal{F}}$) which we name the *char*acteristic Q-divisor of \mathcal{F} , $T_{\mathcal{F}}$ (see Definition 2.4.2 (respectively, equation (2.26))). In absence of a complete set of independent algebraic solutions, we introduce new results which allows us to use non-necessarily complete sets Σ of this type. An interesting property is that the class $[T_{\mathcal{F}}]$ in the Néron-Severi space $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ belongs to the intersection $V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [G]_{=1}$, where $V(\Sigma)$ is the set defined in (2.2), $V(\Sigma)^{\perp}$ denotes the set of divisors which are orthogonal to all the elements of $V(\Sigma)$ and $[G]_{=1} := \{x \in NS(S_{\mathcal{F}}) | [G] \cdot x = 1\}$. Here, $G = F^*$ (respectively, $G = L^*$) denotes the total transform on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ of a general fiber of the natural projection $\mathbb{F}_{\delta} \to \mathbb{P}^1$ (respectively, a line on \mathbb{P}^2). Divisors whose classes are in the above mentioned intersection have an expression T_{α} depending on an \mathbb{R} -valued vector α as in (2.23) (respectively, (2.27)). The map $\alpha \mapsto T^2_{\alpha}$ admits a unique absolute maximum at $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}^{\Sigma}$ which has rational coordinates. This fact and the divisor $T_{\alpha_{\tau}^{\Sigma}}$ will be crucial in our Algorithms 2.5.7 and 2.5.14 to decide about algebraic integrability. Setting $\sigma = \#(\Sigma)$ and $\ell = d - \sigma$ (respectively, $\ell = d - \sigma - 1$), the specific result is the following one:

Theorem B.

- (a) If $T^2_{\alpha_{\Sigma}^{\Sigma}} < 0$, then \mathcal{F} is not algebraically integrable.
- (b) If $T^2_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}} = 0$ and \mathcal{F} is algebraically integrable, then $T_{\mathcal{F}} = T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}}$ and $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma} \in (\mathbb{Q}_{>0})^{\ell}$, $\mathbb{Q}_{>0} = \{x \in \mathbb{Q} \mid x > 0\}.$

Theorem B provides a necessary condition for the algebraic integrability of \mathcal{F} .

Section 2.5 in this chapter makes use of our previous sections and states our main results consisting of several algorithms which compute a rational first integral of a given foliation \mathcal{F} on \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} provided that one knows:

- 1. The degree (respectively, bidegree) of a rational first integral: Algorithm 2.5.1.
- 2. A complete set of independent algebraic solutions whenever at least one of three additional conditions hold: Algorithm 2.5.2. Those conditions are presented in the input of the algorithm. In particular, the algorithm runs if the cone of curves $NE(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ is polyhedral.
- 3. The fact that the inequality $T_{\alpha \overline{z}}^2 < 0$ holds: Algorithm 2.5.7.
- 4. The number

$$e(T_{\alpha_{\tau}}) = \min\{a \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0} | aT_{\alpha_{\tau}} is a \text{ divisor and } \dim | aT_{\alpha_{\tau}}| \ge 1\}$$

and the trueness of the equality $T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}}^2 = 0$: Algorithms 2.5.7 and 2.5.14. Notice that the value $e(T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}})$ can be deduced from the genus (if it is not 1) of the rational first integral.

5. The genus $g \neq 1$ of the rational first integral, the trueness of the inequality $T^2_{\alpha \Sigma_{\tau}} > 0$, and of an additional condition. It depends on the values

$$p_{\inf} \coloneqq \inf\{K_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot T_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Delta\} \text{ and } p_{\sup} \coloneqq \sup\{K_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot T_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Delta\},\$$

 $\Delta \coloneqq \{\alpha \in (\mathbb{Q}_{\geq 0})^{\ell} \mid T_{\alpha}^2 = 0\}, K_{\mathcal{F}} \text{ being the canonical divisor of the foliation:} Algorithm 2.5.14.$

Our algorithms allow us to decide about algebraic integrability and the computation of rational first integrals in many unknown cases.

To conclude Chapter 2, and to facilitate its understanding, Subsection 2.5.2, provides a summary of the different scenarios and the algorithms we propose.

Chapter 3 deals with two problems related with the bounded negativity conjecture. Indeed, we make progress in an asymptotic approach to bounded negativity (see [62, Problem I.3.2]) by providing lower bounds on the self-intersection of curves on rational surfaces S. Roughly speaking, our first bound is for non-exceptional curves on surfaces having \mathbb{P}^2 as relatively minimal model, and depends on the square of the degree of the blown-down curve. The second bound overcomes the asymptotic approach and gives a lower bound on the self-intersection of a non-exceptional curve on any rational surface linearly depending on the degree, or the components of the bi-degree, of the blown-down curve, according to the chosen relatively minimal model of S be \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} .

Being more specific, in Section 3.1 we consider any rational surface S having \mathbb{P}^2 as a relatively minimal model, i.e., there exists a \mathbb{P}^2 -tuple, $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$, where \mathbb{P}^2 is the projective plane and $\mathcal{C} = \bigcup_{i=1}^N \mathcal{C}_{\nu_i}, \mathcal{C}_{\nu_i}$ being the configuration of infinitely near points given by a suitable chosen divisorial valuation ν_i . We bound from below the number

$$\lambda_{L^*}(S) \coloneqq \inf \left\{ \frac{H^2}{(L^* \cdot H)^2} \mid H \text{ is an integral curve on } S \text{ such that } L^* \cdot H > 0 \right\},$$

where L^* is the total transform of a general line L of \mathbb{P}^2 on S. Our main result in this section is the following one.

Theorem C (Corollary 3.1.4).

$$\lambda_{L^*}(S) \ge \min\left\{1-\mu, -\sum_{i=1}^N \delta_0(\nu_i) - 2N + 1\right\},\$$

where μ denotes the maximum cardinality of a subset of aligned points in the configuration C and, for each valuation ν_i ,

$$\delta_0(\nu_i) \coloneqq \left[\frac{\operatorname{vol}(\nu_i)^{-1} - 2\bar{\beta}_0(\nu_i)t(\nu_i)}{t(\nu_i)^2} \right]^+.$$

In the above expression $[x]^+$ is the ceiling of a rational number x if $x \ge 0$, and 0 otherwise. Moreover, $vol(\nu_i)$ stands for the volume of the valuation ν_i , $\bar{\beta}_0(\nu_i)$ is the first maximal contact value of ν_i and $t(\nu_i)$ the image by ν_i of the germ at the center of ν_i on \mathbb{P}^2 of the tangent line of ν_i .

We point out that the results of this section remain valid when the ground field is an arbitrary algebraically closed field (independently of its characteristic).

Our Section 3.2 considers any complex rational smooth surface S. If S comes from a \mathbb{P}^2 -tuple $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$, we define

$$\nu_{L^*}(S) \coloneqq \inf \left\{ \frac{H^2}{L^* \cdot H} \mid H \text{ is an integral curve on } S \text{ such that } L^* \cdot H > 0 \right\}.$$

Otherwise, when S comes from a \mathbb{F}_{δ} -tuple $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{C})$ and F^* and M^* are as introduced in page 5, we consider the value

$$\nu_{F^*+M^*}(S) \coloneqq \inf\left\{\frac{H^2}{(F^*+M^*)\cdot H} \mid H \text{ is an integral curve on } S \text{ such that } (F^*+M^*)\cdot H > 0\right\}.$$

Then, our main result consists of bounding from below the above numbers. To conclude our introduction we state the mentioned result which can be found in Corollaries 3.2.7 and 3.2.12.

Theorem D. Let S be a rational smooth surface. Assume that S comes from a \mathbb{P}^2 -tuple $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$. Then

$$\nu_{L^*}(S) \ge \min\{-(2d-3), d(1-n)\},\$$

where n is the cardinality of S and d is a positive integer that can be computed from the dual graph of the configuration C. Otherwise, when S comes from $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, C)$, it holds that

$$\nu_{F^*+M^*}(S) \ge \min\left\{-2\left(d-1\right) - \delta, -n - \delta, -(\delta+2)dn\right\},\$$

where n and d are defined as above.

Chapter 1

Preliminaries

Our first chapter introduces the basic objects and some facts we will use throughout this work. Specifically, Section 1.1 introduces some concepts of algebraic geometry, while the following sections define and give some properties of the main concepts that support our work or will be studied. The main references we have used are [64, 33, 6, 88, 56, 19, 11, 74, 47, 30, 10, 73, 54, 75].

1.1. A bit of algebraic geometry

We start by recalling some basic concepts and specific notions of algebraic geometry. We have mainly followed [64] and, to a lesser extent, [89, 46, 6, 94, 71].

1.1.1. Basic concepts

Throughout this memory, \mathbb{C} denotes the field of complex numbers and $\mathbb{C}^* := \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$. We denote by $\mathbb{C}[X_0, X_1, \ldots, X_n]$ the polynomial ring in n + 1 variables with coefficients in \mathbb{C} and by \mathbb{P}^n the *n*-dimensional complex projective space. A *(complex) algebraic variety* X is an integral separated scheme of finite type over \mathbb{C} . If dim(X) = 2, we say that X is a *surface*.

Let X and Y be two projective algebraic varieties. A rational map $\phi: X \to Y$ is an equivalence class of pairs (U, ϕ_U) , where U is a non-empty open subset of X (for the Zariski topology), $\phi_U: U \to Y$ is a morphism of U to Y, and where (U, ϕ_U) and (V, ϕ_V) are said to be equivalent if ϕ_U and ϕ_V agree on $U \cap V$. A rational map $\phi: X \to Y$ is dominant if for some (and hence, every) pair (U, ϕ_U) , the image of ϕ_U is dense in Y.

Definition 1.1.1. Let X, Y be as above. A birational map $f: X \to Y$ is a rational map that admits an inverse rational, namely, a rational map $g: Y \to X$ such that $f \circ g = id_Y$ and $g \circ f = id_X$ as rational maps. If there exists a birational map from X to Y, we say that X and Y are birationally equivalent, or simply birational.

Let S be a projective surface and denote by \mathcal{O}_S its structural sheaf. If p is a closed point in S, $\mathcal{O}_{S,p}$ represents the local ring of S at p, i.e., the ring of germs of functions on S near p. When no confusion on the taken surface arises we simply denote the local ring at p by \mathcal{O}_p . Set K(S) the function field of S. If $\mathcal{O}_{S,p}$ is a regular ring then p is said a smooth point of the surface; otherwise p is named a singular point or a singularity. The surface S is smooth, non-singular or regular whenever all its points are smooth. Otherwise, S is singular.

Definition 1.1.2. A surface is said to be *ruled* if it is birationally equivalent to $C \times \mathbb{P}^1$, where C is a smooth curve. If $C = \mathbb{P}^1$, S is said to be *rational*.

This work only considers smooth projective rational surfaces, abusing the notation, we call them simply *surfaces*. For the rest of the chapter, S denotes a surface. Unless otherwise stated, throughout all the work, the points we consider on surfaces are assumed to be closed.

A prime divisor on S is a one-dimensional closed integral subscheme P of S. Let P be a prime divisor and $q \in P$ its generic point. We denote by \mathcal{M} the maximal ideal of $\mathcal{O}_{S,q}$. Since the local ring $\mathcal{O}_{S,q}$ is a unique factorization domain, \mathcal{M} is principal [64, Chapter I, Proposition 1.12A]. Let $f = \frac{f_1}{f_2} \in K(S)$, $f_1, f_2 \in \mathcal{O}_{S,q}$; for i = 1, 2, we define the order of f_i along P, $\operatorname{ord}_P(f_i)$, as the non-negative integer t such that $f_i \in \mathcal{M}^t$ and $f_i \notin \mathcal{M}^{t+1}$ and the order of f along P as $\operatorname{ord}_P(f) = \operatorname{ord}_P(f_1) - \operatorname{ord}_P(f_2)$. If $\operatorname{ord}_P(f) = k > 0$, then we say that f has a zero of order k along P; if k < 0, we say that f has a pole of order -k along P. By [64, Chapter II, Lemma 6.1], there is only a finite number of prime divisors P such that $\operatorname{ord}_P(f) \neq 0$.

Definition 1.1.3. A Weil divisor D on S is an element of the free abelian group $\text{Div}_W(S)$ generated by the prime divisors on S. Then

$$D = \sum_{i=1}^{N} n_i P_i,$$

where N is a positive integer, P_i a prime divisor, and n_i an integer for i = 1, ..., N. We say that D is an *effective divisor* or a *curve* if $n_i \ge 0$, for all i, and $n_i > 0$ for some i. We define the support of D, Supp(D), as the union $\bigcup_{i \mid n_i \ne 0} P_i$.

Let C be a curve on S passing through a point $p \in S$. The germ of C at p is denoted by $\varphi_{C,p}$ (or φ_C if no confusion arises).

For any $f \in K(S)$, the *divisor* of f, denoted by $\operatorname{div}(f)$, is the Weil divisor

$$\operatorname{div}(f) = \sum_{P} \operatorname{ord}_{P}(f) \cdot P,$$

where the sum runs over all prime divisors P on S. As above mentioned, this sum is finite, hence $\operatorname{div}(f)$ is a divisor. If a Weil divisor D is equal to $\operatorname{div}(f)$, for some rational function f, then we say that D is *principal*. Furthermore, two Weil divisors D and D' are linearly equivalent, denoted $D \sim D'$, if D - D' is a principal Weil divisor. The quotient group $\operatorname{Cl}(S) = \operatorname{Div}_W(S) / \sim$, is called the *divisor class group* of S.

Set \mathcal{K}_S the sheaf of rational functions on S and \mathcal{K}_S^* the subsheaf of invertible elements in \mathcal{K}_S . Denote by \mathcal{O}_S (\mathcal{O}_S^* , respectively) the sheaf of regular functions on S (subsheaf of invertible elements in \mathcal{O}_S , respectively).

Definition 1.1.4. A *Cartier divisor* on S is a global section of the sheaf $\mathcal{K}_S^* / \mathcal{O}_S^*$.

The Cartier divisors on S form an abelian group under multiplication, denoted $\text{Div}_C(S)$. We use the language of additive groups when speaking of Cartier divisors, to preserve the analogy with Weil divisors.

A Cartier divisor is called *principal* if it is induced by a global section of \mathcal{K}_S^* . As for Weil divisors, two Cartier divisors are *linearly equivalent* if their difference (i.e., their quotient) is a principal Cartier divisor.

The quotient group of global sections $\operatorname{CaCl}(S) = H^0(S, \mathcal{K}_S^*/\mathcal{O}_S^*)/H^0(S, \mathcal{K}_S^*)$, the group of Cartier divisor classes modulo principal divisors, is called the group of *Cartier divisor classes*. Thinking about the properties of quotient sheaves, an element of $\operatorname{Div}_C(S) = H^0(\mathcal{K}_S^*/\mathcal{O}_S^*)$ can be given by a open covering $\{U_i\}_{i\in I}$ of S and elements in $\mathcal{K}_S^*(U_i)$ represented by rational functions ψ_i such that $\frac{\psi_i}{\psi_j}$ are in $\mathcal{O}_S^*(U_i \cap U_j)$ for all $i, j \in I$. As Cartier divisors are locally rational functions modulo nowherezero regular functions, intuitively they are the loci of the zeros and poles of rational functions together with their multiplicities. Set D a Cartier divisor on S defined by $\{(U_i, \psi_i)\}_{i\in I}$. We define the *sheaf associated* to D, denoted $\mathcal{O}_S(D)$, to be the sub- \mathcal{O}_S -module of \mathcal{K}_S generated by ψ_i^{-1} on U_i . This is well-defined because ψ_i/ψ_j is invertible in $U_i \cap U_j$, so ψ_i^{-1} and ψ_j^{-1} generate the same \mathcal{O}_S -module.

An *invertible sheaf* on S is a locally free \mathcal{O}_S -module of rank 1. By [64, Proposition 6.12], given two invertible sheaves \mathcal{L} and \mathcal{M} on S, the tensor product $\mathcal{L} \otimes \mathcal{M}$ is also an invertible sheaf. Moreover, there exists an invertible sheaf \mathcal{L}^{-1} on S such that $\mathcal{L} \otimes \mathcal{L}^{-1} \cong \mathcal{O}_S$ ([64, Chapter II, Proposition 6.12]).

Definition 1.1.5. The *Picard group of* S, Pic(S), is the group of isomorphism classes of invertible sheaves on S, under the tensor operation product. It is isomorphic to the cohomology group $H^1(S, \mathcal{O}_S^*)$ (see [64, Chapter III, Exercise 4.5]).

All the surfaces we are going to consider are locally factorial integral separated noetherian schemes. Then, the group of (principal) Weil divisors is isomorphic to the group of (principal) Cartier divisors by [64, Chapter II, Proposition 6.11]. In the future, we will simply write (principal) divisors. Moreover, by [64, Chapter II, Proposition 6.15 and Corollary 6.16] the following group isomorphisms hold: $Pic(S) \cong Cl(S) \cong CaCl(S)$. We will denote by [D] the element in Pic(S) defined by a divisor D on S.

1.1.2. Specific notions

In this subsection we introduce some concepts which will be important tools along the work. We start with the notions of intersection multiplicity and intersection number.

Let C_1 and C_2 be two distinct irreducible curves on S, $p \in C_1 \cap C_2$ and $\mathcal{O}_{S,p}$ the local ring of S at p. We denote by φ_{C_1} (respectively, φ_{C_2}) the germ at p of C_1 (respectively, C_2). The *intersection multiplicity* of (the germ of) C_1 and C_2 at p is defined to be

$$(\varphi_{C_1}, \varphi_{C_2})_p \coloneqq \dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathcal{O}_{S,p} / \langle \varphi_{C_1}, \varphi_{C_2} \rangle.$$

Note that this value is finite since $\mathcal{O}_{S,p}/\langle \varphi_{C_1}, \varphi_{C_2} \rangle$ is a finite-dimensional vector space over \mathbb{C} . The intersection multiplicity $(\varphi_{C_1}, \varphi_{C_2})_p$ equals 1 if and only if φ_{C_1} and φ_{C_2} generate \mathfrak{m}_p , the maximal ideal of $\mathcal{O}_{S,p}$. In this case, C_1 and C_2 are said to be transverse at p or that they meet transversally at p.

Definition 1.1.6. Let C_1 and C_2 be two curves as above. The *intersection number* (C_1, C_2) is defined by

$$(C_1, C_2) \coloneqq \sum_{p \in C_1 \cap C_2} (\varphi_{C_1}, \varphi_{C_2})_p = \dim H^0(S, \mathcal{O}_{C_1 \cap C_2}),$$

where $\mathcal{O}_{C_1 \cap C_2} = \mathcal{O}_S / (\mathcal{O}_S(-C_1) + \mathcal{O}_S(-C_2))$ and the invertible sheaf $\mathcal{O}_S(-C)$ is the ideal sheaf defining C (see [6, Chapter I] for further information).

Theorem 1.1.7 ([6, Theorem I.4 and Lemma I.6]). For $\mathcal{L}_1, \mathcal{L}_2 \in \text{Pic}(S)$, define

$$(\mathcal{L}_1, \mathcal{L}_2) \coloneqq \chi(\mathcal{O}_S) - \chi(\mathcal{L}_1^{-1}) - \chi(\mathcal{L}_2^{-1}) + \chi(\mathcal{L}_1^{-1} \otimes \mathcal{L}_2^{-1}),$$

where $\chi(\mathcal{L}) = \sum_i (-1)^i h^i(S, \mathcal{L})$ denotes the Euler-Poincaré characteristic of an element $\mathcal{L} \in \text{Pic}(S)$. It is a symmetric Z-bilinear form on Pic(S). In particular, if C_1 and C_2 are two distinct irreducible curves on S,

$$(\mathcal{O}_S(C_1), \mathcal{O}_S(C_2)) = (C_1, C_2),$$

and, if C is a smooth irreducible curve on S, for all $\mathcal{L} \in \text{Pic}(S)$, it holds that

$$(\mathcal{O}_S(C),\mathcal{L}) = \deg(\mathcal{L}_{|C}).$$

Let D_1 and D_2 be two divisors on S, we stand $D_1 \cdot D_2$ for $(\mathcal{O}_S(D_1), \mathcal{O}_S(D_2))$. Notice that we can calculate this product by replacing D_1 (or D_2 or both) by linearly equivalent divisors. $D_1 \cdot D_2$ is called the *intersection number* of D_1 and D_2 . It depends only on linear equivalence classes, it is additive and, if D_1 and D_2 are smooth curves that meet transversely, it is the number of closed points of $D_1 \cap D_2$ ([64, Chapter V, Theorem 1.1]).

A divisor D on S is numerically equivalent to zero, $D \equiv 0$, if $D \cdot C = 0$ for every curve C on S. Two divisors D and D' are numerically equivalent if $D - D' \equiv 0$, i.e.,

 $D \cdot C = D' \cdot C$ for every curve C on S. It is well-known that linear equivalence implies numerical equivalence. Moreover, in our case, which only considers rational surfaces, it is a known fact that two divisors are linearly equivalent if and only if they are numerically equivalent. Therefore, from now on, we will simply say that two divisors are *equivalent*.

The intersection number of two classes $[D_1]$ and $[D_2]$ in Pic(S) is defined as the intersection number $D_1 \cdot D_2$ of any two representatives of the mentioned classes.

Definition 1.1.8. Let D_1 and D_2 be two divisors on S. We say that D_1 (respectively, $[D_1]$) is orthogonal to D_2 (respectively, $[D_2]$) whenever $D_1 \cdot D_2 = 0$. The set of divisors (respectively, classes of divisors) on S which are orthogonal to a divisor D (respectively, [D]) is denoted by D^{\perp} (respectively, $[D]^{\perp}$).

Denote by $\operatorname{Pic}_{\mathbb{Q}}(S)$ (respectively, $\operatorname{Pic}_{\mathbb{R}}(S)$) the vector space over \mathbb{Q} (respectively, \mathbb{R}), $\operatorname{Pic}(S) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{Q}$ (respectively, $\operatorname{Pic}(S) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R}$). An element D in $\operatorname{Pic}_{\mathbb{Q}}(S)$ (respectively, $\operatorname{Pic}_{\mathbb{R}}(S)$) is called a \mathbb{Q} -divisor (respectively, an \mathbb{R} -divisor). It can be expressed as $D = \sum_{i=1}^{n} a_i P_i$, where $P_i \in \operatorname{Pic}(S)$ and $a_i \in \mathbb{Q}$ (respectively, $a_i \in \mathbb{R}$) for all i. A \mathbb{Q} divisor (respectively, \mathbb{R} -divisor) is said to be *effective* if, for $i = 1, \ldots, n$, P_i is effective and $a_i \geq 0$.

The intersection theory provides a \mathbb{Z} -bilinear form: $\operatorname{Pic}(S) \times \operatorname{Pic}(S) \to \mathbb{Z}$ which induces a non-degenerate bilinear form over \mathbb{Q} (respectively, \mathbb{R}): $\operatorname{Pic}_{\mathbb{Q}}(S) \times \operatorname{Pic}_{\mathbb{Q}}(S) \to \mathbb{Q}$ (respectively, $\operatorname{Pic}_{\mathbb{R}}(S) \times \operatorname{Pic}_{\mathbb{R}}(S) \to \mathbb{R}$). $\operatorname{Pic}_{\mathbb{R}}(S)$ is called the *Néron-Severi space* of the surface S and denoted by NS(S). Its dimension as a real vector space is called the *Picard number of* S, often denoted by $\rho(S)$. Abusing the notation, for any divisor D on S, we also denote by [D] the image of D in NS(S).

Let $[D] \in NS(S)$, we define the ray spanned by [D] as the following subset of NS(S):

$$\mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}[D] \coloneqq \{ \alpha D \, | \, \alpha \in \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0} \}. \tag{1.1}$$

A divisor (respectively, \mathbb{Q} -divisor, \mathbb{R} -divisor) D on S is said to be *nef* if $D \cdot C \ge 0$, for every irreducible curve C on S.

Definition 1.1.9. The cone of curves (respectively, nef cone) of a surface S, which we denote by NE(S) (respectively, P(S) or Nef(S)), is defined to be the convex cone of NS(S) generated by the images of the effective (respectively, nef) classes in Pic(S).

Given a convex cone C (see [89, Part 1, Section 2]) in NS(S), its dual cone is defined to be

$$C^{\vee} \coloneqq \{ x \in NS(S) | x \cdot y \ge 0 \text{ for all } y \in C \}.$$

A face of C is a subcone $D \subseteq C$ such that, for all pair of elements $a, b \in C$, $a + b \in D$ implies that $a, b \in D$. The 1-dimensional faces of C are also called *extremal rays* of C. By [89, Farkas' theorem and Theorem 14.1], if C is a polyhedral cone, C^{\vee} is also polyhedral and $C^{\vee\vee} = C$. In addition, the faces of a cone are cones and, moreover, a polyhedral cone has a finite number of faces, all of them also polyhedral (see, for instance, [75, Proposition 1.4.4]). Notice that P(S) is the dual cone of NE(S) and also of $\overline{NE}(S)$, the topological closure of NE(S) in NS(S) for the usual topology.

We consider the diagonal morphism $\Delta: S \to S \times S$ [64, Chapter II, Section 4]. Δ induces an isomorphism of S onto its image $\Delta(S)$, which is a closed subscheme of an open subset U of $S \times S$. Let \mathcal{I} be the sheaf of ideals of $\Delta(S)$ in U. Then, we are ready to state our next definition:

Definition 1.1.10. [64, Chapter II, Section 8]

- The sheaf of differentials of the surface S is the sheaf $\Omega_S \coloneqq \Delta^*(\mathcal{I}/\mathcal{I}^2)$ on S.
- The tangent sheaf of S is $\Theta_S := \operatorname{Hom}_S(\Omega_S, \mathcal{O}_S)$.
- The canonical sheaf of S is $\mathcal{K}_S \coloneqq \bigwedge^2 \Omega_S$, and it is an invertible sheaf on S.

A canonical divisor of S, K_S , is any divisor in the linear equivalence class of \mathcal{K}_S . We recall that the arithmetic genus of a variety X of dimension r over \mathbb{C} is

$$p_a(X) = (-1)^r (P_X(0) - 1),$$

where P_X denotes the Hilbert polynomial of X (see [64, Chapter I, Exercise 7.2]).

In addition, the *geometric genus* of X is defined to be the non-negative integer

$$p_g(X) = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} H^0(X, \mathcal{K}_X), \tag{1.2}$$

where \mathcal{K}_X is the canonical sheaf of X ([64, Chapter II, before 8.18.2]).

Proposition 1.1.11 ([64, Chapter IV, Proposition 1.1]). If C is a smooth curve, then

$$p_a(C) = p_g(C) = \dim_{\mathbb{C}} H^1(C, \mathcal{O}_C).$$

For curves C as mentioned, this value is simply called the genus of C and denoted by g(C).

The genus of a smooth curve C on a surface S can be computed by the so-called *adjunction formula* [64, Chapter V, Proposition 1.5]:

$$g(C) = 1 + \frac{1}{2}(C^2 + K_S \cdot C), \qquad (1.3)$$

where K_S is a canonical divisor on S.

We finish this section by giving some more notions.

Definition 1.1.12.

• Given a divisor D on a surface S, a complete linear system |D| is the set (which may be empty) of effective divisors linearly equivalent to D. |D| has the structure of a set of points of a projective space given by the one-to-one correspondence

$$\begin{array}{rcl} H^0\left(S, \mathcal{O}_S(D)\right) \smallsetminus \{0\}/\mathbb{C}^* & \longrightarrow & |D| \\ s & \mapsto & \operatorname{div}(s)_0, \end{array}$$

where $\operatorname{div}(s)_0$ is the divisor of zeros of s (see [64, Chapter II, Section 7.7]).

• A linear system \mathfrak{d} (on a surface S) is a linear subspace of a complete linear system |D|. \mathfrak{d} corresponds to the vector subspace of $H^0(S, \mathcal{O}_S(D))$

$$V = \{s \in H^0(S, \mathcal{O}_S(D)) | \operatorname{div}(s)_0 \in \mathfrak{d}\} \cup \{0\}.$$

The dimension of \mathfrak{d} is its dimension as a linear projective space.

A base point of a linear system ∂ is a point p ∈ S such that p ∈ Supp(D) for all D ∈ ∂. A linear system is called base-point-free if it has no base point.

1.2. Blowups and proximity graph

In this section we consider the concept of *blowup*, a well-known tool in algebraic geometry, and the main tool in our work. We recall some of its properties that will be applied in later chapters. We have mainly followed [64, 33, 6, 19, 11, 74]. We keep the notation of the above section.

Let S be a surface and $p \in S$. Then there exist a surface \widetilde{S} and a morphism $\pi : \widetilde{S} \to S$, which are unique up to isomorphism, such that

- the restriction of π to $\pi^{-1}(S \setminus \{p\})$ is an isomorphism onto $S \setminus \{p\}$ and,
- $E_p \coloneqq \pi^{-1}(p)$ is isomorphic to \mathbb{P}^1 .

When no confusion arises, E_p will be denoted by E. The morphism π is usually known as the *blowup* of S at p and E as the *exceptional divisor* of π [6, Chapter II, Section II.1]. Let us present a rough description of the blowing-up process. For this purpose, for simplicity, we consider S with its underlying structure of analytic manifold and we take an open neighbourhood U of p with local coordinates x and y. We define $\widetilde{U} \subseteq U \times \mathbb{P}^1$ by the equation xY - yX = 0, where X, Y are homogeneous coordinates on \mathbb{P}^1 . Then, the projection $\pi|_{\widetilde{U}} : \widetilde{U} \to U$ is an isomorphism over $U \smallsetminus \{p\}$, while $\pi^{-1}(p) = \{p\} \times \mathbb{P}^1$. We get \widetilde{S} by considering π as an isomorphism over $S \smallsetminus \{p\}$ and $\pi^{-1}(p) = \{p\} \times \mathbb{P}^1$.

In the literature, the concept of blowup is also referred as monoidal transformation (see [64, Chapter V, Section 3]) in order to distinguish it from other more general transformations, and the surface \widetilde{S} is denoted by $\text{Bl}_p(S)$. Let C be a curve on S passing through a point p. The closure \widetilde{C} of $\pi^{-1}(C \setminus \{p\})$ is the strict transform of C. The total transform C^* of C is the pull-back π^*C . We use the same notation for the strict and total transform of a divisor D, \widetilde{D} and D^* , which are well-defined by linearity. Moreover, $\operatorname{mult}_p(\varphi_D)$ denotes the multiplicity at p of the strict transform of an effective divisor D.

Proposition 1.2.1 ([6, Lemma II.2 and Proposition II.3]). Let S be a surface, $\pi: \widetilde{S} \to S$ the blowup of S at p and $E \subset \widetilde{S}$ the exceptional divisor. Then:

- 1. $D^* = \widetilde{D} + \operatorname{mult}_p(\varphi_D)E$, for any effective divisor D on S.
- 2. There is a group isomorphism $\operatorname{Pic}(S) \oplus \mathbb{Z} \xrightarrow{\sim} \operatorname{Pic}(\widetilde{S})$ defined by $([D], n) \mapsto [D^* + nE]$.
- 3. Let D and D' be divisors on S, then $D^* \cdot D'^* = D \cdot D'$, $D \cdot E = 0$ and $E^2 = -1$.
- 4. The canonical divisors satisfy $K_{\tilde{S}} \sim K_{\tilde{S}}^* + E$, where ~ means linear equivalence.

Now we are going to introduce some other notions that will be used later on. Let

$$S_n \xrightarrow{\pi_n} S_{n-1} \xrightarrow{\pi_{n-1}} \cdots \xrightarrow{\pi_2} S_1 \xrightarrow{\pi_1} S_0 = S, \tag{1.4}$$

be a finite sequence of (point) blowups, where π_i is the blowup of the surface S_{i-1} at a point $p_i \in S_{i-1}$, $1 \le i \le n$. Let $\pi = \pi_1 \circ \pi_2 \circ \cdots \circ \pi_n$.

We denote by E_i (or E_{p_i}) the exceptional divisor obtained after blowing-up at the point p_i , which is also called the first infinitesimal neighbourhood of p_i . Abusing the notation, denote by \tilde{E}_i and E_i^* (or \tilde{E}_{p_i} and $E_{p_i}^*$) the strict and total transforms of E_i on S_j , for j > i, respectively. Let D be a divisor on S_i , the strict (respectively, total) transform of D on S_j , for j > i, is denoted by \tilde{D} (respectively, D^*). Moreover, we stand E_i for \tilde{E}_i when no confusion arises. We use induction to define the kth infinitesimal neighbourhood of a point p_i as the first infinitesimal neighbourhood of some point in the (k-1)th infinitesimal neighbourhood of p_i . A point p_j belonging to some kth infinitesimal neighbourhood of p_i is said to be infinitely near p_i . If p_j belongs to the strict transform of E_i on S_j , then we say that p_j is proximate to p_i , and it is denoted by $p_j \rightarrow p_i$. If a point is proximate to two points, we call it satellite and otherwise it is called free. The points which are infinitely near some point in S are called infinitely near S. The points in S are often called proper in order to distinguish them from the infinitely near ones.

Definition 1.2.2.

• The set of centers $C = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$ of the blowups of a sequence as in (1.4) is said to be a *configuration (of infinitely near points) over* S. The composition π (respectively, the surface S_n) is also denoted by π_C (respectively, S_C).

We identify two configurations \mathcal{C} and \mathcal{C}' over S if there exists an isomorphism $\sigma: S_{\mathcal{C}} \to S_{\mathcal{C}'}$ such that $\pi_{\mathcal{C}'} \circ \sigma = \pi_{\mathcal{C}}$.

- If $C = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$ is a configuration over S, the surface S_n obtained by blowing-up the points in C is called the *sky of* C and S is called the *floor of* C.
- We say that p is an *origin* of C if $p \in C$ is a proper point of S. The set of origins of C is denoted by O_C . Moreover, $(C)_p$ stands for the set of points of C which are equal or infinitely near p. Thus we can write

$$\mathcal{C} = \bigcup_{p \in O_{\mathcal{C}}} (\mathcal{C})_p.$$

- A point $p \in C$ is said to be an *end* of C if C contains no proximate to p point. We denote by \mathcal{E}_{C} the set of ends of C.
- The *level* of $p \in C$, l(p), is the minimum number of blowups one needs to obtain the surface containing p. We can redefine the origins as the points of level 0.

We can represent a configuration \mathcal{C} by a labelled graph, named the *proximity* graph of \mathcal{C} , and denoted by $\Gamma_{\mathcal{C}}$. Their vertices correspond to (and are labelled with) the points in \mathcal{C} . Two vertices p and q are joined by an edge whenever either $p \to q$ or $q \to p$. For a better readability, we omit those edges that can be deduced from others. When representing the graph, we arrange the vertices in ascending order according to their levels.

Example 1.2.3. Figure 1.1 shows the proximity graph of a configuration $C = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^{10}$, where p_1 and p_9 (respectively, p_4, p_5, p_6, p_8 and p_{10}) are the origins (respectively, ends) of C. The level of p_2 and p_{10} (respectively, p_3 and p_7 ; p_4, p_5, p_6 and p_8) is 1 (respectively 2; 3). In addition, $p_1, p_2, p_3, p_4, p_5, p_6, p_9$ and p_{10} are free points while p_7 and p_8 are satellite.



Figure 1.1: Proximity graph of a configuration

The Enriques diagram (see [19, Section 3.9]) or the dual graph (described in Section 1.8) are alternative and equivalent representations for the proximity graph of a configuration.

Let $p, q \in C$, we say that p precedes q, p < q if q is infinitely near p. We write $p \leq q$ if p equals or precedes q. This relation \leq is a partial ordering on the set C and l(p) is the number of proper and infinitely near points which precede p.

A configuration C is a *chain* if \leq is a total ordering. For any point $p \in C$, the *complete chain* associated to p is the set

$$(\mathcal{C})^p \coloneqq \{q \in \mathcal{C} | q \le p\}.$$

Notice that

$$\mathcal{C} = \bigcup_{p \in O_{\mathcal{C}}} (\mathcal{C})_p = \bigcup_{q \in \mathcal{E}_{\mathcal{C}}} (\mathcal{C})^q.$$

Also, for any pair of points $p, q \in \mathcal{C}$, with $p \leq q$, the set

$$(\mathcal{C})_p^q \coloneqq \{r \in \mathcal{C} | p \le r \le q\}$$

$$(1.5)$$

is called the *chain from* p to q.

A total ordering \leq on C is called *admissible* if $p \leq q$ implies $p \leq q$.

Example 1.2.4. The total ordering $p_i \leq p_j$ defined by

$$p_i \leq p_j \Leftrightarrow i \leq j$$

in the configuration \mathcal{C} of Example 1.2.3 is an admissible total ordering.

The sky and the proximity graph of a configuration are independent (up to isomorphism) of the chosen admissible ordering (see [19, Proposition 4.3.2], [74, Proposition 1.2.4] or [75, Proposition 1.2.2]). Let us fix an admissible ordering \leq and reassign indices to the points p_i according to that ordering. The *proximity matrix of* \mathcal{C} (for \leq) is a square matrix of order $m = \#\mathcal{C}$ (where # means cardinality), $\mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{C}} = (p_{ij})$, whose entries are

$$p_{ij} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } i=j \\ -1 & \text{if } p_i \to p_j \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$
(1.6)

Example 1.2.5. Let $C = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^{10}$ be the configuration given in Example 1.2.3. Consider the admissible ordering defined in Example 1.2.4 $(p_i \leq p_j \Leftrightarrow i \leq j)$. Then the proximity matrix of C is the following one:
Now we are ready to present our next result, whose items (1) to (4) extend the corresponding ones given in Proposition 1.2.1.

Proposition 1.2.6 ([1, Proposition 1.1.26]). Let S be a surface,

$$S_n \xrightarrow{\pi_n} S_{n-1} \xrightarrow{\pi_{n-1}} \cdots \xrightarrow{\pi_2} S_1 \xrightarrow{\pi_1} S_0 = S_2$$

a finite sequence of blowups and $C = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$ its corresponding configuration. Keeping the above notation and considering total and strict transforms on S_n , the following statements hold:

- (1) $D^* = \widetilde{D} + \sum_{i=1}^n \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_D) E_i^*$, D being an effective divisor on S.
- (2) Let D and D' be two divisors on S. Then $D^* \cdot D'^* = D \cdot D', D \cdot E_i^* = 0$ and $D^* \cdot E_i = 0$, for $1 \le i \le n$.
- (3) $K_{S_n} \sim K_S^* + \sum_{i=1}^n E_i^*$.
- (4) There exists a group isomorphism between $\operatorname{Pic}(S) \oplus \mathbb{Z}^n$ and $\operatorname{Pic}(S_n)$ given by

$$([D], m_1, \dots, m_n) \mapsto [D^* + \sum_{i=1}^n m_i E^*].$$

(5) For all $i, j \in \{1, ..., n\}$,

$$E_i \cdot E_j = \begin{cases} -r_i - 1 & \text{if } i = j, \\ 1 & \text{if } i \neq j \text{ and } E_i \cap E_j \neq \emptyset, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

where r_i is the number of points in C that are proximate to p_i .

(6) For all $i, j \in \{1, ..., n\}$,

$$E_i^* \cdot E_j^* = \begin{cases} -1 & \text{if } i = j, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

(7) For all $i, j \in \{1, ..., n\}$,

$$E_i \cdot E_j^* = \begin{cases} -1 & \text{if } i = j, \\ 1 & \text{if } p_j \to p_i, \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

(8) If D is a divisor on S and D' is a divisor on S_n , then $D^* \cdot D' = D \cdot \pi_* D'$, where $\pi_* D'$ is the direct image of the divisor D' on S induced by π .

By Proposition 1.2.6 (1), $E_i = E_i^* - \sum_{p_j \to p_i} E_j^*$. Thus $\{E_i\}_{i=1}^n$ is a basis of the free \mathbb{Z} -module $\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathbb{Z} E_i^*$. Moreover, the proximity matrix of \mathcal{C} can be seen as the change-of-basis matrix from $\{E_i\}_{i=1}^n$ to $\{E_i^*\}_{i=1}^n$.

1.3. Germs of curves and C^0 -sufficiency

Let p be a point in S and consider a (non-necessarily finite) sequence of point blowups

$$\pi: \dots \longrightarrow S_n \xrightarrow{\pi_n} S_{n-1} \longrightarrow \dots \longrightarrow S_1 \xrightarrow{\pi_1} S_0 = S.$$

Assume that each blowup π_i is centered at a point p'_i , $i \ge 1$ being $p'_1 = p$. Let ξ be a germ of curve at p. We say that ξ goes through p'_i if the strict transform of ξ at p'_i is not empty, that is, if $\operatorname{mult}_{p'_i}(\xi) > 0$, where $\operatorname{mult}_{p'_i}(\xi)$ denotes the multiplicity (of the strict transform) of ξ at p'_i . If $\operatorname{mult}_{p'_i}(\xi) > 1$ (respectively, $\operatorname{mult}_{p'_i}(\xi) = 1$) we say that p'_i is a multiple (respectively, simple) point of ξ .

Let $\mathcal{N}(\xi) = \{p_i\}_{i \ge 1}, p_1 = p$, be the set of all (equal to or infinitely near p) points through which ξ goes.

Theorem 3.7.1 of [19] proves that, if ξ is a reduced germ, ξ has finitely many multiple points. Moreover, [19, Corollary 3.7.7] states that $\mathcal{N}(\xi)$ contains finitely many satellite points.

Definition 1.3.1. (see [19, Section 3.8]) Let ξ and $\mathcal{N}(\xi)$ be as above. A point $p_i \in \mathcal{N}(\xi)$ is a singular point of ξ if it satisfies one of the following conditions:

- 1. p_i is a multiple point of ξ .
- 2. p_i is a satellite point of $\mathcal{N}(\xi)$.
- 3. p_i precedes a satellite point of $\mathcal{N}(\xi)$.

Otherwise, p is a non-singular point of ξ .

Notice that if the strict transform of ξ is smooth at p_i , then the same is true at any p_k equal to or infinitely near p_i (see [19, Corollary 3.2.9]). Moreover, it follows from [19, Corollary 2.2.6 and Theorem 3.2.2] that if ξ is an analytically irreducible germ at p, there is a single point through which ξ goes in each infinitesimal neighbourhood of p. In particular, the set $\mathcal{N}(\xi)$ is an *infinite* chain naturally ordered.

Let ξ be a non-empty reduced germ defined on a surface S. Notice that a proper point of S is a singular point of ξ if and only if it is a multiple point of ξ . Since there are finitely many multiple and satellite points, a germ has also finitely many singular points. Let ξ_1, \ldots, ξ_s be the branches of ξ , i.e., $\xi = \xi_1 + \cdots + \xi_s$ is the decomposition of ξ in reduced and analytically irreducible germs, and for $i = 1, \ldots, s$, denote by q_i the first point of ξ_i which is a non-singular point of ξ . In particular, this implies that all points infinitely near to q_i are simple and free.

The configuration of ξ is defined as the finite set

$$\mathcal{C}(\xi) = (\mathcal{C})^{q_1} \cup \dots \cup (\mathcal{C})^{q_s}, \tag{1.7}$$

i.e., the subset of $\mathcal{N}(\xi)$ containing all singular points of ξ and also the first nonsingular point of ξ belonging to each one of its branches. $\mathcal{C}(\xi)$ satisfies that the strict transforms of ξ on the surfaces containing these points are non-empty germs, the strict transform of ξ on the sky of the configuration is smooth and the local equations of its analytically irreducible components are part of a regular system of parameters at q_i , for all i = 1, ..., s (i.e., its related divisor is a normal crossing divisor, [19]).

Two germs of curve ξ and ζ are equisingular if both are reduced and non-empty and there exists a bijection $\psi : \mathcal{C}(\xi) \to \mathcal{C}(\zeta)$ such that ψ and ψ^{-1} preserve the proximity matrix of the configurations, i.e., for any $p, q \in \mathcal{C}(\xi), p \leq q$ (respectively, $p \to q$) if and only if $\psi(p) \leq \psi(q)$ (respectively, $\psi(p) \to \psi(q)$).

Definition 1.3.2. The singular configuration of a non-empty reduced germ ξ , $\mathcal{K}(\xi)$, is the subset of $\mathcal{C}(\xi)$ of all singular points, i.e.,

$$\mathcal{K}(\xi) = \mathcal{C}(\xi) \smallsetminus \mathcal{E}_{\mathcal{C}(\xi)},$$

where $\mathcal{E}_{\mathcal{C}(\xi)}$ is the set of ends of $\mathcal{C}(\xi)$ (see Definition 1.2.2).

Let $\mathcal{C} = \bigcup_{p \in \mathcal{E}_{\mathcal{C}}} (\mathcal{C})^p$ be a configuration. Set $n = \#\mathcal{C}$. Fix an admissible ordering \leq over \mathcal{C} and write $\mathcal{C} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$ as explained before (1.6). We define the vector of multiplicities of \mathcal{C} (for \leq), as the column vector $\mathbf{m}_{\mathcal{C}} = (m_{\mathcal{C},1}, \ldots, m_{\mathcal{C},n})^t$, where

$$m_{\mathcal{C},i} \coloneqq \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } p_i \in \mathcal{E}_{\mathcal{C}} \\ \sum_{p_j \to p_i} m_{\mathcal{C},j} & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(1.8)

Set $\mathcal{O}_p \cong \mathbb{C}^2$ the local ring of a surface S at a point $p \in S$ and \mathfrak{m}_p its maximal ideal. Let $\xi : f = 0$ be a non-empty and reduced germ of curve in \mathcal{O}_p .

Definition 1.3.3. A positive integer n is said to be C^0 -sufficient for ξ if all the elements of the form $f + \mathfrak{m}_p^n$ are non-zero and define an equisingular to ξ reduced germ.

It is clear that the above definition does not depend on a particular equation f of ξ . The integer n is C^0 -sufficient for ξ if and only if the equisingularity class of ξ is determined by the class modulo \mathfrak{m}_p^n of an equation f of ξ . Thus, if $f = \sum_{i+j=0}^{\infty} f_{ij} x^i y^j$, where $\{x, y\}$ is a regular system of parameters of \mathfrak{m}_p , then the polynomial $f_0 := \sum_{i+j=0}^{n-1} f_{ij} x^i y^j$ defines an equisingular to ξ germ. In addition, the fact that n is C^0 -sufficient for ξ implies that any m > n is also C^0 -sufficient for ξ .

Definition 1.3.4. The C^0 -sufficient degree of a reduced germ ξ is defined to be the minimum n such that n is C^0 -sufficient for ξ .

The next result provides an upper bound for the C^0 -sufficient degree of a nonempty and reduced germ of curve ξ at a point p of a surface S. It is a consequence of [19, Theorem 7.5.1]. **Lemma 1.3.5.** Let $\xi : f = 0$ be a reduced germ of curve on S at p and $\mathcal{K} = \mathcal{K}(\xi) = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n, p_1 = p, its singular configuration. Fix an admissible ordering on <math>\mathcal{K}$. Let $\mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{K}}$ be the proximity matrix of \mathcal{K} as defined in (1.6) and $\mathbf{m}_{\mathcal{K}}$ its n-dimensional vector of multiplicities as defined in (1.8). Let $\mathbf{v}_d = (v_i)$ be the vector defined by $\mathbf{v}_d = \mathbf{P}_{\mathcal{K}}^{-1}(d\mathbf{1}_p - \mathbf{m}_{\mathcal{K}})$ where $\mathbf{1}_p$ is the n-dimensional column vector whose first component is 1 and the remaining ones are 0. Then,

- 1. The least positive integer d such that $v_i > 0$ for all $i \in \{1, ..., n\}$ is C^0 -sufficient for ξ .
- 2. For any $g \in \mathfrak{m}_p^d$, $f + g \neq 0$ and the germ of curves $\zeta : f + g = 0$ goes through \mathcal{K} . Moreover its vector of multiplicities (respectively, its singular configuration) is $\mathbf{m}_{\mathcal{C}(\zeta)} = \mathbf{m}_{\mathcal{K}}$ (respectively, $\mathcal{K}(\zeta) = \mathcal{K}$).

Notice that the integer d of Lemma 1.3.5 does not need to be the C_0 -sufficient degree of ξ .

We finish this section by recalling the so-called proximity equalities [19, Theorem 3.5.3]. Let ξ be a germ of curve at a point $p \in S$. Then, for all $q \in \mathcal{N}(\xi)$, the following equality

$$\operatorname{mult}_q(\xi) = \sum_{r \to q} \operatorname{mult}_r(\xi)$$
 (1.9)

holds.

1.4. Rational surfaces

In Section 1.1 we have defined rational surfaces as those surfaces which are birationally equivalent to $\mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$. In this section we give some additional information about them.

In Subsection 1.4.1 (respectively, 1.4.2) we give a brief description of the projective plane (respectively, the Hirzebruch surfaces), recalling some important properties and related objects that we will use throughout this memoir. In Subsection 1.4.3 we explain that rational surfaces come from blowing-up a (possibly empty) configuration of points over the projective plane or a Hirzebruch surface.

1.4.1. The projective plane

The projective plane \mathbb{P}^2 (over \mathbb{C}) can be regarded as the quotient $(\mathbb{C}^3 \setminus \{(0,0,0)\})/\sim$, where $(X,Y,Z) \sim (\lambda X, \lambda Y, \lambda Z)$ for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^*$. The homogeneous coordinate ring of \mathbb{P}^2 is $\mathbb{C}[X,Y,Z]$ where the variables are graded on $\mathbb{Z}_{>0}$, all of them with value 1.

The Picard group of \mathbb{P}^2 , Pic(\mathbb{P}^2), is isomorphic to \mathbb{Z} and it is generated by the divisor class of a line, [L]. Moreover, $[L]^2 = 1$.

The canonical sheaf of \mathbb{P}^2 is $\mathcal{K}_{\mathbb{P}^2} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^2}(-3)$ and hence, a canonical divisor of \mathbb{P}^2 is $K_{\mathbb{P}^2} = -3L$, where L stands for the divisor of a line.

The projective plane can be covered by three affine open sets, U_X , U_Y and U_Z , defined by $U_X = \{(X : Y : Z) \in \mathbb{P}^2 | X \neq 0\}$, $U_Y = \{(X : Y : Z) \in \mathbb{P}^2 | Y \neq 0\}$ and $U_Z = \{(X : Y : Z) \in \mathbb{P}^2 | Z \neq 0\}$. We can identify each one of these affine open sets with \mathbb{C}^2 . For example, in U_Z , (X : Y : Z) = (X/Z : Y/Z : 1) so we can identify U_Z with \mathbb{C}^2 by means of the isomorphism $(X : Y : Z) \mapsto (x_Z, y_Z)$, where $x_Z := X/Z$ and $y_Z := Y/Z$. We can do the same for U_X and U_Y . There is a well-defined coordinate change map in each overlap.

Throughout this memoir, whenever we use the projective plane, we consider fixed homogeneous coordinates (X : Y : Z), as above, without mentioning it explicitly.

1.4.2. Hirzebruch surfaces

Let C be a smooth curve. A geometrically ruled surface over C is a surface S, together with a morphism $S \to C$ whose fibres are isomorphic to \mathbb{P}^1 .

Definition 1.4.1. Let $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ (that is, a non-negative integer). The δ th Hirzebruch surface is the projective space

$$\mathbb{F}_{\delta} \coloneqq \mathbb{P}_{\mathbb{P}^1}(\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^1} \oplus \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^1}(\delta)).$$

The Hirzebruch surfaces are geometrically ruled surfaces over \mathbb{P}^1 , with a morphism $\pi: \mathbb{F}_{\delta} \to \mathbb{P}^1$.

Let S be a geometrically ruled surface over \mathbb{P}^1 , then, by [6, Proposition III.15 (i)], S is isomorphic to one of the Hirzebruch surfaces. As a consequence and by [6, Theorem III.4], Hirzebruch surfaces are rational surfaces.

We recall that $\operatorname{Pic}(\mathbb{F}_{\delta})$ denotes the Picard group of \mathbb{F}_{δ} and [D] denotes the linear equivalence class of a divisor D. Let M be a section whose self-intersection is δ and F a fiber both of π . Then, we have the next result.

Proposition 1.4.2 ([6, Proposition IV.1]). The following statements hold:

- $\operatorname{Pic}(\mathbb{F}_{\delta}) \cong \mathbb{Z} \oplus \mathbb{Z}$, and it is generated by the divisor classes [M] and [F].
- $[M]^2 = \delta$, $[F]^2 = 0$ and $[M] \cdot [F] = 1$.
- When δ ≠ 0, there is a unique irreducible curve M₀ on F_δ with negative self-intersection. Moreover, [M₀] = -δ[F] + [M] and [M₀]² = -δ.
- \mathbb{F}_{δ} and $\mathbb{F}_{\delta'}$ are not isomorphic unless $\delta = \delta'$. \mathbb{F}_{δ} is relatively minimal for $\delta \neq 1$ and \mathbb{F}_1 is isomorphic to the blowup of \mathbb{P}^2 at a point.

 M_0 is usually called the *special section* of \mathbb{F}_{δ} and a *special point* is a point $p \in M_0$.

It follows from [64, Chapter V, Proposition 2.20] that, for an irreducible curve $C \neq M_0$, the class [C] satisfies [C] = a[F] + b[M] with $a \ge 0$ and b > 0.

 \mathbb{F}_{δ} also has the structure of a toric variety, i.e., it can be regarded as the quotient of $(\mathbb{C}^2 \setminus \{(0,0)\}) \times (\mathbb{C}^2 \setminus \{(0,0)\})$ by an action on the algebraic torus $\mathbb{C}^* \times \mathbb{C}^*$. Considering coordinates $(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1)$ in $(\mathbb{C}^2 \setminus \{(0,0)\}) \times (\mathbb{C}^2 \setminus \{(0,0)\})$, for each $(\lambda, \mu) \in \mathbb{C}^* \times \mathbb{C}^*$, the action is defined by

$$(\lambda,\mu): (X_0,X_1;Y_0,Y_1) \to (\lambda X_0,\lambda X_1;\mu Y_0,\lambda^{-\delta}\mu Y_1).$$

In particular, it holds that $\mathbb{F}_0 \cong \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1$. The homogeneous coordinate ring of \mathbb{F}_{δ} is the polynomial ring in four variables $\mathbb{C}[X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1]$, where the variables are graded on $\mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ as follows:

$$\deg(X_0) = \deg(X_1) = (1,0), \ \deg(Y_0) = (0,1) \ \text{and} \ \deg(Y_1) = (-\delta,1).$$

We say that a polynomial in $\mathbb{C}[X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1]$ is bihomogeneous of bidegree $(d_1, d_2) \in \mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ if it is a sum of terms $\alpha X_0^{a_1} X_1^{a_2} Y_0^{b_1} Y_1^{b_2}$ with $a_1 + a_2 - \delta b_2 = d_1$, $b_1 + b_2 = d_2$ and $\alpha \in \mathbb{C}^*$. We also say that a curve C on \mathbb{F}_{δ} has bidegree $(d_1, d_2) \in \mathbb{Z} \times \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$, if it is defined by a bihomogeneous polynomial of bidegree (d_1, d_2) . Bihomogeneous polynomials of bidegree (d_1, d_2) correspond to divisors of the form $d_1F + d_2M$, where $d_1 + \delta d_2 \geq 0$ and $d_2 \geq 0$. Those divisors are exactly the effective divisors of \mathbb{F}_{δ} .

The action defined above preserves the ratio $(X_0:X_1)$, so the morphism $\pi: \mathbb{F}_{\delta} \to \mathbb{P}^1$ is just the projection onto the first factor. Then:

Proposition 1.4.3. The following statements hold:

- The equation of a fiber F of π is of the form $a_0X_0 + a_1X_1 = 0$, for some $(a_0, a_1) \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{(0,0)\}$. F is an irreducible curve of bidegree (1,0), and $\pi(F) = (-a_1 : a_0)$.
- The equation of M_0 is $Y_1 = 0$ and M_0 corresponds to the unique homogeneous polynomial of bidegree $(-\delta, 1)$.
- The equation of a section linearly equivalent to M is of the form

$$Y_0 + \sum_{i=0}^{\delta} b_i X_0^{\delta - i} X_1^i Y_1 = 0,$$

for some values $b_i \in \mathbb{C}$, that is, it is an irreducible curve of bidegree (0,1).

For any point $p \notin M_0$, there is a $(\delta + 1)$ -dimensional family of sections passing through it. If $p \in M_0$, then p is called a *special point*.

Throughout the thesis, for each pair $(a, b) \in \mathbb{Z}^2$, $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(a, b)$ will denote the invertible sheaf $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(aF + bM)$.

The canonical sheaf of the Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} is $\mathcal{K}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(\delta - 2, -2)$, see [59, Lemma 1.3] and [64], so $K_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} = (\delta - 2)F - 2M$ is a canonical divisor of \mathbb{F}_{δ} .

We finish this subsection with an overview of the local structure of the Hirzebruch surfaces. Fix $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$; the surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} is covered by four affine open sets U_{ij} , $i, j \in \{0, 1\}$, defined as

$$U_{ij} := \{ (X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) \in \mathbb{F}_{\delta} | X_i \neq 0, Y_j \neq 0 \}.$$

The fact that $(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) = (1, X_1/X_0; 1, X_0^{\delta}Y_1/Y_0)$ on U_{00} , allows us to identify U_{00} with \mathbb{C}^2 by means of the isomorphism $(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) \mapsto (x_{00}, y_{00})$ where $x_{00} \coloneqq X_1/X_0$ and $y_{00} \coloneqq X_0^{\delta}Y_1/Y_0$. Similarly, we can identify U_{01} with \mathbb{C}^2 by means of the isomorphism $(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) \mapsto (x_{01}, y_{01})$ where $x_{01} = X_1/X_0$ and $y_{01} = Y_0/(X_0^{\delta}Y_1)$. The coordinate-change map in $U_{00} \cap U_{01}$ is given by

$$\begin{split} \psi_{00}^{01} : U_{00} \cap U_{01} \subseteq U_{00} &\to U_{00} \cap U_{01} \subseteq U_{01} \\ (x_{00}, y_{00}) &\mapsto (x_{00}, 1/y_{00}) = (x_{01}, y_{01}). \end{split}$$

Analogously, for each $i, j \in \{0, 1\}$, we can obtain affine coordinates (x_{ij}, y_{ij}) for the affine open set U_{ij} , identify it with \mathbb{C}^2 and provide a coordinate change map in each overlap.

As in the projective plane, throughout this memoir, whenever we use Hirzebruch surfaces, we will consider fixed homogeneous coordinates $(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1)$, as above, without mentioning it explicitly.

1.4.3. How to get a rational surface

Let S and S' be two rational surfaces. If $f: S \to S'$ is a birational map of surfaces, then f factorizes into a finite sequence of blowups at single points and their inverses ([64, Chapter V, Theorem 5.5]). We know that if E is the exceptional divisor of a blowup of a surface at a point, then $E \cong \mathbb{P}^1$ and $E^2 = -1$. A curve C on a surface S such that $C \cong \mathbb{P}^1$ and $C^2 = -1$ is called a (-1)-curve or an exceptional curve of the first kind. The following result, called the Castelnouvo contractibility criterion, states that any (-1)-curve is the exceptional divisor of some blowup.

Theorem 1.4.4 ([64, Chapter V, Theorem 5.7]). If C is a curve on a surface S such that $C \cong \mathbb{P}^1$ and $C^2 = -1$, then there exists a morphism $\pi : S \to S_0$ to a surface S_0 and a point $p \in S_0$ such that S is isomorphic, via π , to the blowup of S_0 with center at p, and C is its exceptional divisor.

A surface S is relatively minimal if every birational morphism $\pi : S \to S'$ to another surface S' needs to be an isomorphism. As a consequence of the Castelnuovo contractibility criterion, a surface is relatively minimal if and only if it contains no (-1)-curve. By [64, Chapter V, Theorem 5.8], every surface admits a birational morphism to a relatively minimal model.

Moreover, we have the following result ([63], [6, Theorem V.10]):

Theorem 1.4.5. *S* is a relatively minimal rational surface if and only if S is isomorphic to \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} , for $\delta \neq 1$.

Definition 1.4.6. Let S_0 be either the projective plane \mathbb{P}^2 or a Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} . In this work, an S_0 -tuple is any 3-tuple (S, S_0, \mathcal{C}) such that $\mathcal{C} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$ is

a configuration over S_0 and S the rational surface obtained from the sequence of blowups given by \mathcal{C} . We denote by π this sequence

$$\pi: S = S_n \xrightarrow{\pi_n} S_{n-1} \xrightarrow{\pi_{n-1}} \cdots \xrightarrow{\pi_1} S_0,$$

where π_i is the blowup of the surface S_{i-1} at p_i for all $1 \le i \le n$. Abusing the notation π is also the composition $\pi_1 \circ \cdots \circ \pi_n$.

Consequently, any rational surface can be seen as the surface S given by an S_0 -tuple (S, S_0, \mathcal{C}) , where S_0 is either the projective plane \mathbb{P}^2 or a Hirzebruch surface $\mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \delta \neq 1$.

1.5. Holomorphic foliations

In this section we introduce the concept of foliation on a surface S. We mainly follow [10] and [73]. Some other useful references are [92], [12] and [14].

Let \mathcal{O}_S^{an} be the sheaf of holomorphic functions on S. We start with a definition of holomorphic foliation on a (complex) surface:

Definition 1.5.1. Let S be a smooth complex surface. A (singular) holomorphic foliation \mathcal{F} on S can be defined by a family of pairs $\{(U_i, v_i)\}_{i \in I}$, where $\{U_i\}_{i \in I}$ is an open covering of S and v_i is a non-vanishing holomorphic vector field on U_i for all $i \in I$. In addition, on the overlap of U_i and U_j , the vector fields v_i and v_j must coincide up to multiplication by a nowhere vanishing holomorphic function, i.e., the following equalities must hold for any $i, j \in I$:

 $v_i = g_{ij}v_j$ on $U_i \cap U_j$, for some element $g_{ij} \in \mathcal{O}_S^{an}(U_i \cap U_j)^*$.

Alternatively, a foliation \mathcal{F} on a smooth complex surface S can also be defined by using 1-forms. Indeed, it is given by a family of pairs $\{(U_i, \omega_i)\}_{i \in I}$, where $\{U_i\}_{i \in I}$ is, as above, a open covering of S, and for all $i \in I$, ω_i is a non-zero regular differential 1-form such that, for any $i, j \in I$:

 $\omega_i = f_{ij}\omega_j$ on $U_i \cap U_j$, for some element $f_{ij} \in \mathcal{O}_S^{an}(U_i \cap U_j)$.

We define the singular set $\operatorname{Sing}(\mathcal{F})$ of a foliation \mathcal{F} as the set of points in S which are zeroes of the vector fields v_i , i.e. $\operatorname{Sing}(\mathcal{F}) = \bigcup_{i \in I} \{p \in U_i | v_i(p) = 0\}$. We say that a foliation \mathcal{F} has isolated singularities if $\operatorname{Sing}(\mathcal{F})$ is a discrete subset.

The functions $g_{ij} \in \mathcal{O}_S^{an}(U_i \cap U_j)^*$ form a multiplicative cocycle and, thus, they give rise to a holomorphic line bundle on S intrinsically defined by the foliation (see [10]). Following [54], let us denote by L^* this line bundle, called the *canonical (or cotangent)* bundle of \mathcal{F} , and by \mathcal{L}^* its corresponding invertible sheaf, i.e., the *canonical sheaf* of \mathcal{F} . The dual of L^* is called the *tangent bundle* of \mathcal{F} , it is represented by the inverse cocycle $\{g_{ij}^{-1}\}$ and denoted by L; its associated invertible sheaf is \mathcal{L} , the dual of \mathcal{L}^* . A divisor $K_{\mathcal{F}}$ such that $\mathcal{L}^* = \mathcal{O}_S^{an}(K_{\mathcal{F}})$ is called a *canonical divisor* of the foliation.

The notions just defined allow us to give another definition of foliation by thinking the relations $v_i = g_{ij}v_j$ on $U_i \cap U_j$ as defining relations of a global holomorphic section $s \in H^0(S, \Theta_S \otimes \mathcal{L}^*)$ (or in $H^0(S, \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{O}_S^{an}}(\mathcal{L}, \Theta_S))$), where Θ_S is the tangent sheaf of S. Two sections define the same foliation if and only if one is a non-zero scalar multiple of the other. Hence, the space of foliations \mathcal{F} with tangent sheaf \mathcal{L} , Fol (\mathcal{L}, S) , is an open subset of the projective space $\mathbb{P}H^0(S, \Theta_S \otimes \mathcal{L}^*)$. We can consider a foliation \mathcal{F} with cotangent sheaf \mathcal{L}^* as the class $[s] \in \mathbb{P}H^0(S, \Theta_S \otimes \mathcal{L}^*)$ of a global section of $\Theta_S \otimes \mathcal{L}^*$.

In the next subsections 1.5.1 and 1.5.2, we are going to show that a holomorphic foliation on the projective plane or on a Hirzebruch surface is always defined by polynomials. Not all holomorphic foliations on the complex affine plane are defined by polynomials, but along this work, we only consider planar complex foliations defined in this way.

Let P(x, y) and Q(x, y) be two coprime bivariate complex polynomials. Consider the planar polynomial differential system

$$\dot{x} = P(x, y), \qquad \dot{y} = Q(x, y), \qquad (1.10)$$

or, equivalently, the planar vector field

$$\mathcal{X} = P(x,y)\frac{\partial}{\partial x} + Q(x,y)\frac{\partial}{\partial y}.$$

This planar vector field can also be determined by the differential 1-form

$$\omega = \omega_{\mathcal{X}} \coloneqq Q(x, y) dx - P(x, y) dy.$$

 \mathcal{X} (and ω) define a foliation on the plane \mathbb{C}^2 which we call a *planar polynomial* foliation and, usually, will be denoted by $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ (or $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}_{\mathcal{X}}$).

Let \mathcal{F} be a holomorphic foliation on a smooth complex surface S (note that we also admit that $S = \mathbb{C}^2$, in which case \mathcal{F} is assumed to be polynomial) defined by a family of pairs $\{(U_i, \omega_i)\}_{i \in I}$ (respectively, $\{(U_i, v_i)\}_{i \in I}$), where $\{U_i\}_{i \in I}$ is an open covering of S and ω_i (respectively, v_i) is a non-zero regular differential 1-form (respectively, a non-vanishing holomorphic vector field) on U_i . Let C be a curve on S. For all $i \in I$, set $f_i^C = 0$ an equation of the curve C on U_i .

Definition 1.5.2. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S as above. An *invariant (by* \mathcal{F}) curve is a curve $C \subset S$ such that, for all $i \in I$

$$\omega_i \wedge df_i^C = f_i^C \cdot \mu_i \text{ (respectively, } v_i(f_i^C) = h_i(f_i^C)),$$

for some differential 2-form μ_i (respectively, regular function h_i) on U_i where df_i^C is the differential of f_i^C . The function h_i is called the *cofactor* of f_i^C . Invariant curves by a foliation \mathcal{F} are also named *solutions* or *integral curves* of \mathcal{F} . To avoid confusion we only use the term invariant curve, since, for us, *integral curve* will mean irreducible and reduced curve.

The aim of the next subsection is to show that a foliation on the projective plane can always be represented either by a homogeneous vector field or by a homogeneous 1-form.

Later on, we will do the same for foliations on Hirzebruch surfaces instead of on the projective plane.

1.5.1. Foliations on \mathbb{P}^2

In this subsection we explain how to get an easy representation of a foliation on the complex projective plane (see [17] for instance). Let $\mathcal{O} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^2}$, the structural sheaf of \mathbb{P}^2 .

A holomorphic foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ on \mathbb{P}^2 is given by a global section of $\Theta_{\mathbb{P}^2} \otimes \mathcal{O}(r-1)$ for some non-negative integer r. We say that r is the *degree* of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$. This means that the tangent sheaf of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ is $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{O}(-r+1)$. By definition the canonical sheaf of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ is $\mathcal{L}^* = \mathcal{O}(r-1)$ and a canonical divisor of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ is given by $K_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} = (r-1)L$, L being the divisor of a line.

Consider the generalized Euler's sequence (see [31], [30, Section 3]):

$$0 \to \mathcal{O} \to \mathcal{O}(1)^{\oplus 3} \to \Theta_{\mathbb{P}^2} \to 0. \tag{1.11}$$

Taking tensor product with $\mathcal{L}^* = \mathcal{O}(r-1)$ in the above sequence, we get

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}(r-1) \to \mathcal{O}(r)^{\oplus 3} \to \Theta_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(r-1) \to 0.$$

The above exact sequence helps to prove the following result (see [60] and [17]).

Theorem 1.5.3. A foliation on \mathbb{P}^2 of degree r is uniquely determined by a polynomial vector field of the form

$$\mathcal{X}^{\mathbb{P}^2} = U\frac{\partial}{\partial X} + V\frac{\partial}{\partial Y} + W\frac{\partial}{\partial Z},$$

where U, V and W are homogeneous polynomials of degree r in $\mathbb{C}[X, Y, Z]$ without common factors. It is unique up to the addition of a multiple of the radial vector field

$$R \coloneqq X \frac{\partial}{\partial X} + Y \frac{\partial}{\partial Y} + Z \frac{\partial}{\partial Z}.$$

There is an equivalent way to define a foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ of degree r. It uses a reduced 1-form in the variables X, Y and Z.

Theorem 1.5.4. [17] A foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ on \mathbb{P}^2 of degree r is uniquely determined by a homogeneous 1-form

$$\Omega^{\mathbb{P}^2} \coloneqq AdX + BdY + CdZ,$$

where A, B and C are homogeneous polynomials of degree r+1 in $\mathbb{C}[X, Y, Z]$ without common factors and such that they satisfy the so-called Euler's condition:

$$AX + BY + CZ = 0.$$

Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ be a foliation on \mathbb{P}^2 given by the vector field $\mathcal{X}^{\mathbb{P}^2} \coloneqq U \frac{\partial}{\partial X} + V \frac{\partial}{\partial Y} + W \frac{\partial}{\partial Z}$. Then by [17], the 1-form $\Omega^{\mathbb{P}^2} = AdX + BdY + CdZ$, given in Theorem 1.5.4 and defining $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$, can be obtained as follows:

$$\Omega^{\mathbb{P}^2} = \begin{vmatrix} dX & dY & dZ \\ X & Y & Z \\ U & V & W \end{vmatrix}.$$

Remark 1.5.5. The isomorphisms $U_J \to \mathbb{C}^2$, J = X, Y, Z, defined in Subsection 1.4.1, allow us to handle the foliation in local terms. For example, let $\Omega^{\mathbb{P}^2} = AdX + BdY + CdZ$ be the 1-form defining a foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ on \mathbb{P}^2 . Taking the coordinates $x = x_Z = X/Z$ and $y = y_Z = Y/Z$ (at $U_Z = \{(X : Y : Z) \in \mathbb{P}^2 | Z \neq 0\}$), $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ is locally defined by the 1-form (respectively, vector field)

$$\omega_{U_Z} \coloneqq A(x, y, 1)dx + B(x, y, 1)dy$$
(respectively $\mathcal{X}_{U_Z} = -B(x, y, 1)\frac{\partial}{\partial x} + A(x, y, 1)\frac{\partial}{\partial y}$).

Assume that $\omega = a(x,y)dx + b(x,y)dy$ is a 1-form defining a foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 , where a(x,y), b(x,y) are coprime (in the sense that they do not have a nonconstant common factor). Then by [73, Proposition 2.6 and Theorem 2.4] there exists a foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ in \mathbb{P}^2 such that its restriction to U_Z is the foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$. The following algorithm and lemma show how we can construct it. We call $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ the *extended foliation* of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ to \mathbb{P}^2 . For ease of the reader, we start with an example.

Example 1.5.6. Let

$$\omega = a(x,y)dx + b(x,y)dy = (2x + 5xy^2 + 10y^5)dx + (3 - x^3y^4)dy$$

be the 1-form defining a polynomial foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 which can be regarded as the local form of a foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ on U_Z , where $x = x_Z$ and $y = y_Z$. Consider the homogeneous polynomials of degree 8 in $\mathbb{C}[X, Y, Z]$:

$$A = A(X, Y, Z) = Z^{8}a(X/Z, Y/Z) = Z^{8}\left(2\frac{X}{Z} + 5\frac{XY^{2}}{Z^{3}} + 10\frac{Y^{5}}{Z^{5}}\right)$$

$$= 2XZ^{7} + 5XY^{2}Z^{5} + 10Y^{5}Z^{3},$$

$$B = B(X, Y, Z) = Z^{8}b(X/Z, Y/Z) = Z^{8}\left(3 - \frac{X^{3}Y^{4}}{Z^{7}}\right) = 3Z^{8} - X^{3}Y^{4}Z \text{ and}$$

$$C = C(X, Y, Z) = \frac{-AX - BY}{Z} = \frac{-2X^{2}Z^{7} - 5X^{2}Y^{2}Z^{5} - 10XY^{5}Z^{3} - 3YZ^{8} + X^{3}Y^{5}Z}{Z}$$

$$= -2X^{2}Z^{6} - 5X^{2}Y^{2}Z^{4} - 10XY^{5}Z^{2} - 3YZ^{7} + X^{3}Y^{5}.$$

Then, $\Omega^{\mathbb{P}^2} = AdX + BdY + CdZ$ is a homogeneous 1-form satisfying the Euler's condition, whose restriction to U_Z is ω .

Consider a planar polynomial foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 , $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$, given by a 1-form $\omega := a(x,y)dx + b(x,y)dy$. The following algorithm provides three homogeneous polynomials A, B and C such that the homogeneous 1-form $\Omega^{\mathbb{P}^2} = AdX + BdY + CdZ$ satisfies the Euler's condition in Theorem 1.5.4, and, thus, it defines a foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ on \mathbb{P}^2 such that $\omega = \omega_{U_Z}$, the local form of $\Omega^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ at U_Z .

Algorithm 1.5.7.

Input: $\omega = adx + bdy$ $(a = a(x, y), b = b(x, y) \in \mathbb{C}[x, y]$ coprime) defining $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$. Output: $A, B, C \in \mathbb{C}[X, Y, Z]$ homogeneous and coprime polynomials defining $\Omega^{\mathbb{P}^2} = AdX + BdY + CdZ$, whose local form at U_Z is ω .

- (1) Write the rational functions $a\left(\frac{X}{Z}, \frac{Y}{Z}\right)$ and $b\left(\frac{X}{Z}, \frac{Y}{Z}\right)$ as rational fractions $\frac{A}{Z^{\alpha}}$ and $\frac{B}{Z^{\alpha}}$, where $\alpha \ge 0$ is the minimum integer such that A and B are homogeneous polynomials in $\mathbb{C}[X, Y, Z]$ (of degree α).
- (2) Define $\beta \coloneqq 0$ if Z divides -XA YB and $\beta \coloneqq 1$ otherwise. Set $A \coloneqq Z^{\beta}A$ and $B \coloneqq Z^{\beta}B$.
- (3) Set $C \coloneqq \frac{-XA YB}{Z}$.
- (4) Return A, B, C.

Let us see that our algorithm gives rise to suitable homogeneous polynomials.

Lemma 1.5.8. Let $\omega = a(x, y)dx + b(x, y)dy$ be a differential 1-form defining a foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 , and let A, B and C be the polynomials of $\mathbb{C}[X, Y, Z]$ obtained as the output of Algorithm 1.5.7 from the input ω . Then A, B and C are homogeneous polynomials of the same degree. Moreover they satisfy the equality

$$XA + YB + ZC = 0, \tag{1.12}$$

and have no non-constant common factor.

Proof. The polynomials A and B obtained in Step (1) of Algorithm 1.5.7 have no non-constant common factor and have degree α . Therefore, the degree of these two output polynomials is $r = \alpha + \beta$.

Let A and B be the polynomials obtained after Step (2), then the polynomial Z divides -XA - YB. Therefore, the rational function C defined in Step (3) is a polynomial of degree r. Note that Equality (1.12) is trivially satisfied.

To conclude, let us prove that the output polynomials are coprime (in the sense that they have no non-constant common factor). Notice that their only possible common factor is Z. For a start, at most one of the polynomials A and B obtained in Step (1) has Z as a factor. If $\beta = 0$ in Step (2), then Z remains not-dividing A or B. If $\beta = 1$, then Z divides -XA - YB (but it is clear that Z^2 does not); then, after Step (3), Z does not divide C.

1.5.2. Foliations on \mathbb{F}_{δ}

Let \mathcal{F}^{δ} be a foliation on \mathbb{F}_{δ} . It is given by the class of a global section $[s] \in \mathbb{P}H^{0}(\mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \Theta_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} \otimes \mathcal{L}^{*}), \mathcal{L}^{*}$ being its canonical sheaf. Every invertible sheaf on \mathbb{F}_{δ} has the form $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(-d_{1}, -d_{2})$ for some $d_{1}, d_{2} \in \mathbb{Z}$. Let $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(-d_{1}, -d_{2})$ be the tangent sheaf of \mathcal{F} , then we say that \mathcal{F}^{δ} has *bidegree* (d_{1}, d_{2}) . Moreover, if \mathcal{F}^{δ} has isolated singularities, $d_{2} \geq 0$ and $d_{1} \geq 0$ (respectively, $d_{1} \geq -1$) if $\delta = 0$ (respectively, $\delta \neq 0$) (see [59] or [54]). Thus, the canonical sheaf of \mathcal{F}^{δ} is $\mathcal{L}^{*} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(d_{1}, d_{2})$ and then a canonical divisor of \mathcal{F}^{δ} is given by $K_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = d_{1}F + d_{2}M$, where F and M are the divisors defined in Subsection 1.4.2. Let us denote by $\mathcal{O} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}$ the structural sheaf of \mathbb{F}_{δ} . The generalized Euler's sequence in this case is

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}^{\oplus 2} \to \mathcal{O}(1,0)^{\oplus 2} \oplus \mathcal{O}(0,1) \oplus \mathcal{O}(-\delta,1) \to \Theta_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} \to 0.$$
(1.13)

Tensorizing the Euler's sequence by $\mathcal{L}^* = \mathcal{O}(d_1, d_2)$, we obtain the exact sequence:

$$0 \to \mathcal{O}(d_1, d_2)^{\oplus 2} \to \mathcal{O}(d_1 + 1, d_2)^{\oplus 2} \oplus \mathcal{O}(d_1, d_2 + 1) \oplus \mathcal{O}(d_1 - \delta, d_2 + 1) \to \Theta_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(d_1, d_2) \to 0.$$
(1.14)

Since a holomorphic foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} of bidegree (d_1, d_2) is defined by a global section of $\Theta_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} \otimes \mathcal{O}(d_1, d_2)$, the long exact sequence related to sequence (1.14) helps to prove the following result (see [54, Section 3]):

Theorem 1.5.9. A foliation on \mathbb{F}_{δ} of bidegree (d_1, d_2) can be given by a polynomial vector field in bihomogeneous coordinates of the form

$$\mathcal{X}^{\delta} = V_{\delta,0} \frac{\partial}{\partial X_0} + V_{\delta,1} \frac{\partial}{\partial X_1} + W_{\delta,0} \frac{\partial}{\partial Y_0} + W_{\delta,1} \frac{\partial}{\partial Y_1}$$

where

$$V_{\delta,0}, V_{\delta,1} \in H^0(\mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{O}(d_1 + 1, d_2))$$
$$W_{\delta,0} \in H^0(\mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{O}(d_1, d_2 + 1))$$

and $W_{\delta,1} \in H^0(\mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{O}(d_1 - \delta, d_2 + 1))$, modulo addition of multiples of the radial vector fields

$$R_1 \coloneqq X_0 \frac{\partial}{\partial X_0} + X_1 \frac{\partial}{\partial X_1} - \delta Y_1 \frac{\partial}{\partial Y_1} \quad and \quad R_2 \coloneqq Y_0 \frac{\partial}{\partial Y_0} + Y_1 \frac{\partial}{\partial Y_1}.$$

Let us show that there is an equivalent way to define a foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} of degree (d_1, d_2) by means of a reduced homogeneous 1-form.

Theorem 1.5.10. [54, Proposition 3.2] A foliation on \mathbb{F}_{δ} of bidegree (d_1, d_2) is uniquely determined by a 1-form:

$$\Omega^{\delta} \coloneqq A_{\delta,0} dX_0 + A_{\delta,1} dX_1 + B_{\delta,0} dY_0 + B_{\delta,1} dY_1,$$

where $A_{\delta,0}$, $A_{\delta,1}$, $B_{\delta,0}$ and $B_{\delta,1}$ are bihomogeneous polynomials (not all of them equal to 0) without non-constant common factors,

$$A_{\delta,0}, A_{\delta,1} \in H^0 \left(\mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} ((d_1 - \delta + 1)F + (d_2 + 2)M) \right),$$
$$B_{\delta,0} \in H^0 \left(\mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} ((d_1 - \delta + 2)F + (d_2 + 1)M) \right)$$

and $B_{\delta,1} \in H^0(\mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}((d_1+2)F + (d_2+1)M))$, which satisfy the following two conditions, called Euler's conditions:

$$\begin{aligned} A_{\delta,0}X_0 + A_{\delta,1}X_1 - \delta B_{\delta,1}Y_1 &= 0 \ and \\ B_{\delta,0}Y_0 + B_{\delta,1}Y_1 &= 0. \end{aligned}$$

Proof. We summarize here the proof given in [54].

Let $\mathcal{L} = \mathcal{O}(-d_1, -d_2)$ with $d_1, d_2 \in \mathbb{Z}$ as before. Recall that $\Omega_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}$ is the sheaf of differentials of \mathbb{F}_{δ} and $\mathcal{K}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} = \mathcal{O}(\delta - 2, -2)$ its canonical sheaf. Applying [64, Chapter II, Exercise 5.16(b)], the evaluation map

$$b: \Theta_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} \times \bigwedge^2 \Omega_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} \to \Omega_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}, \quad b(F, \omega) = \omega(F),$$

induces an isomorphism

$$\Theta_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} \otimes \mathcal{K}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} = \Theta_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} \otimes \bigwedge^{2} \Omega_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} \xrightarrow{b} \Omega_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}},$$

which gives rise to an isomorphism $\Theta_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} \cong \Omega_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} \otimes \mathcal{K}^{*}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} = \Omega_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(-\delta + 2, 2).$

Then, $\Theta_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} \otimes \mathcal{L}^* = \Theta_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(d_1, d_2) \cong \Omega_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(d_1 - \delta + 2, d_2 + 2)$, and we get that

$$H^{q}(\mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \Theta_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(d_{1}, d_{2})) \cong H^{q}(\mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \Omega_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(d_{1} - \delta + 2, d_{2} + 2))$$

for q = 0, 1, 2. In order to obtain the bihomogeneous polynomials which define the section of this space for q = 0, we take the dual of the Euler's exact sequence (1.13):

$$0 \to \Omega_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} \to \mathcal{O}(-1,0)^{\oplus 2} \oplus \mathcal{O}(0,-1) \oplus \mathcal{O}(\delta,-1) \to \mathcal{O}^{\oplus 2} \to 0.$$

Twisting this sequence by $\mathcal{O}(d_1 - \delta + 2, d_2 + 2)$, we obtain

$$0 \to \Omega_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(d_1 - \delta + 2, d_2 + 2) \to \mathcal{H} \to \mathcal{O}(d_1 - \delta + 2, d_2 + 2)^{\oplus 2} \to 0,$$

where

$$\mathcal{H} = \mathcal{O}(d_1 - \delta + 1, d_2 + 2)^{\oplus 2} \oplus \mathcal{O}(d_1 - \delta + 2, d_2 + 1) \oplus \mathcal{O}(d_1 + 2, d_2 + 1).$$

Finally, the proof follows by considering the long exact sequence associated to the above exact sequence.

Let $\mathcal{X}^{\delta} := V_{\delta,0} \frac{\partial}{\partial X_0} + V_{\delta,1} \frac{\partial}{\partial X_1} + W_{\delta,0} \frac{\partial}{\partial Y_0} + W_{\delta,1} \frac{\partial}{\partial Y_1}$ be a vector field defining a foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} on \mathbb{F}_{δ} . Then, the following expression:

$$\Omega^{\delta} = \begin{vmatrix} dX_0 & dX_1 & dY_0 & dY_1 \\ X_0 & X_1 & Y_0 & Y_1 \\ 0 & 0 & Y_0 & Y_1 \\ V_0 & V_1 & W_0 & W_1 \end{vmatrix}$$

gives a representation of \mathcal{F}^{δ} by means of a bihomogeneous 1-form.

Remark 1.5.11. The isomorphisms $U_{ij} \to \mathbb{C}^2$, $0 \le i, j \le 1$, defined in Subsection 1.4.2 allow us to handle a foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} in local terms. For example, let $\Omega^{\delta} = A_{\delta,0}dX_0 + A_{\delta,1}dX_1 + B_{\delta,0}dY_0 + B_{\delta,1}dY_1$ be the 1-form defining a foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} on \mathbb{F}_{δ} . Take coordinates at U_{00} , $x_{00} = X_1/X_0$, $y_{00} = X_0^{\delta}Y_1/Y_0$, then \mathcal{F}^{δ} is locally defined by the 1-form (respectively, vector field)

$$\omega_{U_{00}} \coloneqq A_{\delta,1}(1, x_{00}, 1, y_{00}) dx_{00} + B_{\delta,1}(1, x_{00}, 1, y_{00}) dy_{00}$$

$$\left(\text{respectively, } \mathcal{X}_{U_{00}} \coloneqq -B_{\delta,1}(1, x_{00}, 1, y_{00}) \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{00}} + A_{\delta,1}(1, x_{00}, 1, y_{00}) \frac{\partial}{\partial y_{00}} \right)$$

Similarly, given a local form $\omega_{U_{ij}}$ on an affine open set $U_{ij} \subset \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$ as above, the Euler's conditions allow us to recover Ω^{δ} . We will prove it in the forthcoming Proposition 2.3.3 by means of Algorithm 2.3.1. Although we will show the procedure in Chapter 2, we give an example below for ease of reading.

Example 1.5.12. Let

$$\omega = a(x,y)dx + b(x,y)dy = (2x + 5xy^2 + 10y^5)dx + (3 - x^3y^4)dy$$

be the 1-form of Example 1.5.6 which now defines the local form of a foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} on U_{00} . Consider the homogeneous polynomials in $\mathbb{C}[X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1]$:

$$\begin{split} A_{\delta,1} &= A_{\delta,1} \big(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1 \big) = X_0^2 Y_0^6 a \big(X_1 / X_0, X_0^\delta Y_1 / Y_0 \big) = X_0^2 Y_0^6 \left(2 \frac{X_1}{X_0} + 5 \frac{X_0^{2\delta} X_1 Y_1^2}{X_0 Y_0^2} + 10 \frac{X_0^{5\delta} Y_1^5}{Y_0^5} \right) \\ &= 2 X_0 X_1 Y_0^6 + 5 X_0^{2\delta+1} X_1 Y_0^4 Y_1^2 + 10 X_0^{5\delta+2} Y_0 Y_1^5, \\ B_{\delta,1} &= B_{\delta,1} \big(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1 \big) = X_0^{\delta+3} Y_0^5 b \big(X_1 / X_0, X_0^\delta Y_1 / Y_0 \big) = X_0^{\delta+3} Y_0^5 \left(3 - \frac{X_0^{4\delta} X_1^3 Y_1^4}{X_0^3 Y_0^4} \right) \\ &= 3 X_0^{\delta+3} Y_0^5 - X_0^{5\delta} X_1^3 Y_0 Y_1^4, \\ A_{\delta,0} &= A_{\delta,0} \big(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1 \big) = \frac{\delta B_{\delta,1} Y_1 - A_{\delta,1} X_1}{X_0} = -2 X_1^2 Y_0^6 - 5 X_0^{2\delta} X_1^2 Y_0^4 Y_1^2 - 10 X_0^{5\delta+1} X_1 Y_0 Y_1^5 \\ &\quad + \delta \big(3 X_0^{\delta+2} Y_0^5 Y_1 - X_0^{5\delta-1} X_1^3 Y_0 Y_1^5 \big) \text{ and} \\ B_{\delta,0} &= B_{\delta,0} \big(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1 \big) = \frac{-B_{\delta,1} Y_1}{Y_0} = -3 X_0^{\delta+3} Y_0^4 Y_1 + X_0^{5\delta} X_1^3 Y_1^5. \end{split}$$

The homogeneous 1-form $\Omega^{\delta} = A_{\delta,0}dX_0 + A_{\delta,1}dX_1 + B_{\delta,0}dY_0 + B_{\delta,1}dY_1$ is well-defined for every δ . It satisfies the (bidegree and Euler) conditions of Theorem 1.5.10 and its restriction to U_{00} equals ω .

A foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} on \mathbb{F}_{δ} obtained as explained from a foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 is called the *extended foliation of* $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ to \mathbb{F}_{δ} .

1.6. Rational first integrals of foliations

Keep the above notation. Throughout this section, S_0 denotes either the complex projective plane or a complex Hirzebruch surface and S denotes a (complex rational) surface. Let K(S) be the function field of S.

Notice that a rational function R on \mathbb{C}^2 (respectively, \mathbb{P}^2 ; \mathbb{F}_{δ}) is given by the quotient F/G of two polynomials (respectively, homogeneous polynomials of the same degree; bihomogeneous polynomials of the same bidegree) F and $G \neq 0$. If $R = \frac{F}{G}$ is a rational function on \mathbb{P}^2 (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ}), we define its *degree* (respectively, *bidegree*) as $\deg(R) = \deg(F)$ (respectively, $(\deg_1(R), \deg_2(R)) = (\deg_1(F), \deg_2(F)))$.

Following the same notation as in [9], a rational function $R = \frac{F}{G} \in K(\mathbb{C}^2)$ is said to be *reduced* when F and G are coprime. Moreover we say that $R \in K(\mathbb{C}^2)$ is *composite* if it can be written as $R = u \circ R'$, where $R' \in K(\mathbb{C}^2) \setminus \mathbb{C}$ and $u = \frac{u_1(t)}{u_2(t)} \in \mathbb{C}(t)$ with $\deg(u) \coloneqq \deg(u_1) - \deg(u_2) \ge 2$. Otherwise R is said to be *non-composite*.

Let \mathcal{F} a foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 , \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} (which is assumed to be polynomial if it is defined on \mathbb{C}^2) defined by the 1-form Ω (or, equivalently, the vector field \mathcal{X}).

Definition 1.6.1. A rational first integral of \mathcal{F} is a non-constant rational function $R = \frac{F}{G}$ such that $\Omega \wedge dR = 0$ (or, equivalently, $\mathcal{X}(R) = 0$).

We say that \mathcal{F} is algebraically integrable if it admits a rational first integral R.

If a planar polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 is algebraically integrable, then there is a non-composite and reduced rational first integral r of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$. Any rational function $r' = u \circ r, u \in \mathbb{C}(t) \setminus \mathbb{C}$, is also a rational first integral of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$; moreover, all the reduced rational first integrals of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ are of this form (see [9, Theorem 10] for a proof). Noncomposite and reduced rational first integrals coincide with rational first integrals of minimal degree and they are called *primitive* rational first integrals.

If $r = \frac{f(x,y)}{g(x,y)}$ is a rational first integral of a polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 and $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$, then there exist two coprime homogeneous polynomials $F_{\mathbb{P}^2}, G_{\mathbb{P}^2} \in \mathbb{C}[X, Y, Z]$ of the same degree, and two coprime bihomogeneous polynomials

$$F_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}, G_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} \in \mathbb{C}[X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1]$$

of the same bidegree, such that the following equalities of rational functions hold:

$$r(X/Z,Y/Z) = \frac{F_{\mathbb{P}^2}}{G_{\mathbb{P}^2}}, \qquad r(X_1/X_0, X_0^{\delta}Y_1/Y_0) = \frac{F_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}}{G_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}}.$$

Notice that we are identifying \mathbb{C}^2 with the above introduced open set U_Z (respectively, U_{00}) when looking for rational functions on \mathbb{P}^2 (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ}). By [73, Proposition 1.6], r is a rational first integral of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ if and only if the functions $F_{\mathbb{P}^2}/G_{\mathbb{P}^2}$ and $F_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}/G_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}$ are rational first integrals of their respective extensions $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ and \mathcal{F}^{δ} to the surfaces \mathbb{P}^2 and \mathbb{F}_{δ} . Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be an algebraically integrable foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 and r a primitive rational first integral of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$. Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ (respectively, \mathcal{F}^{δ})

be its extension to \mathbb{P}^2 (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ}). We say that r(X/Z, Y/Z) (respectively, $r(X_1/X_0, X_0^{\delta}Y_1/Y_0)$) is a *primitive* rational first integral of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ (respectively, \mathcal{F}^{δ}).

The next result is proved in [65, Chapter 2, Theorem 3.3] for foliations on the projective plane. Considering the extension of a polynomial foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 to the projective plane, and the restriction of a foliation on a Hirzebruch surface to the affine open subset U_{00} , it also holds for foliations on S_0 .

Proposition 1.6.2. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on either \mathbb{C}^2 or S_0 . The existence of a primitive rational first integral $R = \frac{F}{G}$ of \mathcal{F} is an equivalent fact to any of the following ones:

- 1. \mathcal{F} has infinitely many invariant algebraic curves.
- 2. All the local invariant (by \mathcal{F}) curves are algebraic.
- 3. There exists a unique irreducible pencil of curves on S_0 with equations $\lambda F + \mu G = 0$, $(\lambda : \mu) \in \mathbb{P}^1$, such that all the reduced and irreducible invariant by \mathcal{F} curves are exactly the irreducible components of this pencil. This pencil is denoted by $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}} = \langle F, G \rangle$.

In our previous Statement 3, *irreducible pencil* means that its general element is a reduced and irreducible curve. However, for a finite number of values $(\lambda_i : \mu_i) \in \mathbb{P}^1$, the corresponding curve in $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ could be reducible or non-reduced (see, for instance, [65, Theorem 3.4.6]). Those values $(\lambda_i : \mu_i)$ are called *remarkable values*.

Later, we will look for primitive rational first integrals.

Let \mathcal{F} be an algebraically integrable foliation on S_0 with primitive rational first integral $R = \frac{F}{G}$. We call *genus* of R the geometric genus (1.2) of a non-singular model of a general curve of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}} = \langle F, G \rangle$.

Our future Chapter 2 is devoted to provide results and techniques which allow us to obtain rational first integrals of foliations $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 . The existence of a rational first integral of a foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ and that of a rational first integral of any of its extended foliations $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ or \mathcal{F}^{δ} are equivalent facts. Hence, our strategy in the following chapter will be to study the algebraic integrability of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ through its extension to \mathbb{P}^2 (Algorithm 1.5.7) or \mathbb{F}_{δ} (Algorithm 2.3.1).

Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 defined by the 1-form ω . A *Darboux first integral* is a multivalued function

$$H \coloneqq \prod_{i=1}^{p} f_{i}^{\lambda_{i}} \prod_{j=1}^{q} \exp\left(\frac{h_{j}}{g_{j}}\right)^{\mu_{j}}$$

where $f_i, h_j, g_j \in \mathbb{C}[x, y], p, q \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ and $\lambda_i, \mu_j \in \mathbb{C}$ for all $i = 1, \ldots, p, j = 1, \ldots, q$ such that $\omega \wedge dH = 0$. Darboux in [32] proved that if a polynomial foliation of degree $r \mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 has, at least, $\binom{r+1}{2} + 1$ invariant algebraic curves, then it has a (Darboux) first integral, which can be computed from these curves. In [65], Jouanolou proved that if the number of invariant by $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ algebraic curves is at least $\binom{r+1}{2} + 2$, then the

foliation has a rational first integral. One can see some improvement of these results in [26, 23, 27, 25]. The next result (Darboux's theorem) can be consulted in [41, Theorem 5.1]. We show an adapted to our purposes version.

Theorem 1.6.3. Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a planar polynomial foliation of degree r admitting t irreducible invariant algebraic curves $f_i(x, y) = 0$ with respective cofactors $k_i(x, y), 1 \leq i \leq t$. Then,

(1) There exist complex numbers λ_i , $1 \le i \le t$, not all zero, such that

$$\sum_{i=1}^t \lambda_i k_i(x,y) = 0$$

if and only if

$$H = f_1^{\lambda_1} \cdots f_t^{\lambda_t}$$

is a (Darboux) first integral of \mathcal{F}^{δ} .

- (2) If $t = \binom{r+1}{2} + 1$, then there exist complex numbers λ_i , $1 \le i \le t$, not all zero, such that $\sum_{i=1}^{t} \lambda_i k_i(x, y) = 0$.
- (3) If $t \ge \binom{r+1}{2} + 2$, $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ has a rational first integral.

1.7. Reduction of singularities of a foliation

Let S be a rational surface and \mathcal{F} a foliation on S. We think of S under its structure of complex manifold. The restriction (or the local form) of \mathcal{F} at a convenient neighbourhood of a point $p \in S$ is denoted by \mathcal{F}_p and a 1-form representing \mathcal{F}_p is denoted by ω_p . When no confusion arises, we simply write ω . In this section we study the behaviour of a foliation under a sequence of blowups. We mainly follow [33, Chapter II] and [12]. Keep the notation as in Section 1.2.

Let $p \in S$. Take local coordinates (x, y) in a neighbourhood U_p of p and consider $\omega = a(x, y)dx + b(x, y)dy$ a 1-form defining \mathcal{F}_p . By convenience set a = a(x, y) and b = b(x, y). When gcd(a, b) = 1, we say that ω is *reduced*.

Let $S' \xrightarrow{\pi} S$ be the blowup of S at a point $p \in S$. It induces the morphism

$$\Omega_S \xrightarrow{\pi^*} \Omega_{S'}.$$

Let E be the exceptional divisor of π and consider $q \in E \subset S'$. We study $\pi_q^*(\omega)$, the (local form of the) pull-back of ω centered at q. Taking local coordinates (x', y') in a neighbourhood U_q of q, the blowup π is locally defined by the following change of coordinates:

$$\begin{cases} x = x' \\ y = x'(y'+k) \end{cases} \left(\text{or } \begin{cases} x = x'y' \\ y = y' \end{cases} \right), \text{ where } k \in \mathbb{C}. \end{cases}$$

Therefore,

$$\begin{aligned} \pi_q^*(\omega) &= \pi^*(a)dx' + \pi^*(b)d\left(x'(y'+k)\right) \\ &= \left(a\left(x', x'(y'+k)\right) + (y'+k)b\left(x', x'(y'+k)\right)\right)dx' + x'b\left(x', x'(y'+k)\right)dy' \end{aligned}$$

 $(\text{or }\pi_q^*(\omega) = \pi^*(a)d(x'y') + \pi^*(b)dy' = y'a(x'y',y')dx' + (x'a(x'y',y') + b(x'y',y'))dy').$

In general the form $\pi_q^*(\omega)$ is not reduced because there are usually copies of the exceptional divisor. Then $\pi_q^*(\omega) = x'^t \omega_q$, for some $t \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$, where ω_q is a reduced 1-form that is called the *strict transform* of ω centered at $q \in E$.

If we take local coordinates (x', y') in a neighbourhood U_r of a point $r \in S' \setminus E$, the pullback is defined by

$$\pi_r^*(\omega) = a(x', y')dx' + b(x', y')dy'$$

and it is a reduced 1-form. We write $\omega_r = \pi_r^*(\omega)$ whenever $r \in S' \smallsetminus E$.

Formally speaking, the 1-forms $\{\omega_q\}_{q\in S'}$ glue together (see, for instance, the description given in [40, Section 4] and the references therein) and, therefore, we can define the strict transform of \mathcal{F} , denoted by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$, as the foliation on S' determined by the pairs $\{(U_q, \omega_q)\}_{q\in S'}$.

Keep the notation as in Section 1.2. Denote by S_0 either \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} and let (S, S_0, \mathcal{C}) be an S_0 -tuple. Moreover, if $\mathcal{C} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$, consider the sequence of blowups centered at the points in \mathcal{C}

$$\pi_{\mathcal{C}}: S = S_n \xrightarrow{\pi_n} S_{n-1} \xleftarrow{\pi_{n-1}} \cdots \xrightarrow{\pi_2} S_1 \xrightarrow{\pi_1} S_0.$$

Denote by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ the foliation on S obtained from a foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 by iterating the above described process. $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ is called *the strict transform of* \mathcal{F} on S.

Definition 1.7.1. Let S be a rational surface and \mathcal{F} a foliation on S. Let p a point in S and \mathcal{F}_p the restriction of \mathcal{F} to a convenient neighbourhood of p, U_p . Taking local coordinates (x, y) in U_p , consider a reduced 1-form $\omega = a(x, y)dx + b(x, y)dy = \sum \omega_i$ representing \mathcal{F}_p , where ω_i is the homogeneous component of degree i of ω , $i \ge 0$. Then,

- p is a regular point of \mathcal{F} if $\omega_0 \neq 0$.
- p is a simple point of \mathcal{F} if $\omega_0 = 0$ and, setting $\omega_1 = (a_{10}x + a_{01}y) dx + (b_{10}x + b_{01}y) dy$, the eigenvalues v_1 and v_2 of the matrix

$$\begin{pmatrix} b_{10} & b_{01} \\ -a_{10} & -a_{01} \end{pmatrix}$$

satisfy one of the following conditions:

1. $v_1v_2 \neq 0$ and $\frac{v_1}{v_2} \neq \mathbb{Q}_{>0}$.

- 2. $v_1v_2 = 0$ and $v_1^2 + v_2^2 \neq 0$.
- p is an ordinary point of \mathcal{F} whenever p is neither regular nor simple.

Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 . Let q be an infinitely near S_0 point and (S, S_0, \mathcal{C}) an S_0 -tuple such that $q \in S$. Abusing the notation, q is said to be a regular (respectively, simple, ordinary) point of \mathcal{F} if it is a regular (respectively, simple, ordinary) point of \mathcal{F} , $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ being the strict transform of \mathcal{F} on S. A point p is a singularity (or a singular point) of \mathcal{F} if it is not a regular point of \mathcal{F} .

Notice that the singular set $\operatorname{Sing}(\mathcal{F})$, defined after Definition 1.5.1, coincides with the set of proper singular points of \mathcal{F} . Seidenberg in [92] proved that the ordinary singularities are not a stable set by blowing-up and they can be reduced:

Theorem 1.7.2 ([92], [10, Theorem 1.1]). Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 (i.e., on \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ}). Then, there exists a (minimal) sequence of point blowups

$$\pi: \widetilde{S} = S_n \xrightarrow{\pi_n} S_{n-1} \xrightarrow{\pi_{n-1}} \cdots \xrightarrow{\pi_1} S_0$$

such that the strict transform $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ of \mathcal{F} on the surface \widetilde{S} has only simple and regular points.

Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on a (rational) surface S. If we blowup S at a regular point (respectively, a simple singularity) p, then $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$, the strict transform of \mathcal{F} , has, at the exceptional divisor E_p , only one (respectively, two) simple singularities. The centers of the blowups considered in Theorem 1.7.2 are ordinary singularities and, after finitely many steps, one eliminates these singularities giving rise only to regular and simple points. The sequence π is called the *reduction of singularities of* \mathcal{F} and the configuration of π over S_0 is the *singular configuration* of \mathcal{F} . It is denoted by $\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{F}}$. Notice that $\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is the set of ordinary singularities of \mathcal{F} (both proper and infinitely near S_0).

Let p be a point in S. Let $\omega_p = a_p(x, y)dx + b_p(x, y)dy$ be the 1-form defining \mathcal{F}_p . Let $\omega_p = \sum_{i\geq 0} \omega_{p,i}$ be the decomposition of ω_p in homogeneous components, where $\omega_{p,i} = a_{p,i}(x, y)dx + b_{p,i}(x, y)dy$ and $a_{p,i}(x, y)$ and $b_{p,i}(x, y)$ are the homogeneous components of degree i of $a_p(x, y)$ and $b_p(x, y)$, respectively. We define the *algebraic* multiplicity of \mathcal{F} at p as the non-negative integer $\nu = \nu_p(\mathcal{F})$ corresponding to the first non-vanishing jet $\omega_{p,\nu}$ of ω_p . Notice that p is a singularity of \mathcal{F} if and only if $\nu \geq 1$. In particular, if (but not only if) $\nu > 1$, then p is an ordinary singularity.

Let $p \in S$ be a singular point of the foliation \mathcal{F} and ω_p a 1-form defining \mathcal{F}_p . A *separatrix* of \mathcal{F} at p is a holomorphic irreducible and invariant by \mathcal{F} curve C defined on a neighbourhood of p which passes through p. This means that any vector field defining \mathcal{F}_p is tangent to C (at p), or that the pullback of ω_p to C is identically 0. Camacho and Sad, in [13], show that there exists at least one separatrix going through each singular point of a foliation. The singularity p is called *dicritical* if there are infinitely many separatrices passing through it.

This notion can be extended to any singularity $q \in C_{\mathcal{F}}$. Indeed, q is called district distribution of \mathcal{F} in the surface containing q.

Definition 1.7.3. With the above notation, let $\omega_p = a(x, y)dx + b(x, y)dy$ be a 1form defining the restriction of a foliation \mathcal{F} on S at a singular point p. Let E_p be the exceptional divisor obtained after blowing-up at p and ν the algebraic multiplicity of \mathcal{F} at p. Consider the following polynomial:

$$d_p(x,y) \coloneqq a_{p,\nu}(x,y)x + b_{p,\nu}(x,y)y.$$

We say that E_p is a *discritical exceptional divisor* when d_p is the zero polynomial. If $d_p \neq 0$, we say that E_p is *non-discritical*.

The non-dicritical exceptional divisors are those invariant by the strict transform of the foliation on the surface where they appear (see [10]). This gives us another way to compute dicritical and non-dicritical divisors:

Proposition 1.7.4. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on a surface $S, p \in C_{\mathcal{F}}$ and ω_p a 1-form representing \mathcal{F}_p . Consider the blowup of S at p. If f = 0 is the equation of the exceptional divisor E_p , and $\widetilde{\omega}_p$ the strict transform of ω_p , then E_p is non-dicritical if and only if f divides $df \wedge \widetilde{\omega_p}$.

Let $p \in C_{\mathcal{F}}$. If E_p is a distributional divisor, then we say that p is a *terminal distribution of the terminal distribution of terminal distribution of terminal distribution of the terminal distribution of terminal distributication of terminal distribution of terminal distributica*

Proposition 1.7.5. The distribution of \mathcal{F} are the points $q \in C_{\mathcal{F}}$ such that $q \leq p$ (p is infinitely near or equal to q) where $p \in C_{\mathcal{F}}$ is a terminal distribution.

Definition 1.7.6. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 . Then:

- The sequence of blowups at the distribution of $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is called the *distribution* of \mathcal{F} .
- The set of distribution of $\mathcal{F}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is denoted by $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and it is called the *distribution distribution* of \mathcal{F} .
- The set of dicritical points whose exceptional divisor is non-dicritical (respectively, dicritical), i.e., the set of non-terminal (respectively, terminal) dicritical points in B_F, is denoted by N_F (respectively D_F).

Following the notation of Section 1.2, it holds that

$$\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}} = \bigcup_{p \in \mathcal{D}_{\mathcal{F}}} (\mathcal{C})^p$$

Let us denote by $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ the sky of the dicritical configuration of a foliation \mathcal{F} on the surface S and $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ the strict transform on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ of \mathcal{F} . By Proposition 1.2.6, the canonical divisor of $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ is $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} = K_S^* + \sum_{p \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}} E_p^*$. We also denote by $K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}}$ a divisor such that $\mathcal{O}_{S_{\mathcal{F}}}(K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}})$ is the canonical sheaf of the strict transform of \mathcal{F} by its dicritical resolution.

Proposition 1.7.7 ([16, Proposition 1.1]). Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 and $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ the strict transform of \mathcal{F} on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$. Then,

$$K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}} = K_{\mathcal{F}} - \sum_{p \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}} (\nu_p(\mathcal{F}) + \epsilon_p(\mathcal{F}) - 1) E_p^*, \qquad (1.15)$$

where $\epsilon_p \coloneqq 1$ if p is a terminal distribution point and 0 otherwise.

1.8. Plane valuations

We conclude this chapter by recalling the notion of plane valuation and some related objects. The main references we have followed are [97], [95], [34] and [75]. Keep the notation as in the previous sections.

Let S be any (smooth) complex surface and p a point in S. Let K be the quotient field of the local ring $R := (\mathcal{O}_{S,p}, \mathfrak{m})$, where \mathfrak{m} is the maximal ideal of $\mathcal{O}_{S,p}$. Set $K^* = K \setminus \{0\}$.

Definition 1.8.1. A (*plane*) valuation of K is a surjective map $\nu : K^* \to G$, where G is a totally ordered abelian group, that satisfies

 $\nu(f+g) \ge \min\{\nu(f), \nu(g)\} \text{ and } \nu(fg) = \nu(f) + \nu(g), \text{ for } f, g \in K^*.$

This definition can be extended to any other regular local ring of dimension 2.

The valuation ring of ν is the local regular ring $R_{\nu} \coloneqq \{f \in K^* | \nu(f) \ge 0\} \cup \{0\}$ and its maximal ideal is $\mathfrak{m}_{\nu} \coloneqq \{f \in K^* | \nu(f) > 0\} \cup \{0\}$. We say that a valuation ν is centered at \mathfrak{m} when $R \cap \mathfrak{m}_{\nu} = \mathfrak{m}$.

Chain configurations (defined in Section 1.2) where we allow infinitely many centers give rise to sequences (of point blowups) called *simple*. There is a one-to-one correspondence between plane valuations (Definition 1.8.1) and simple sequences of point blowups of Spec(R). We say that a plane valuation is a *divisorial valuation* if it defines (and is defined) by a *finite* simple sequence. In this case $G \cong \mathbb{Z}$. We denote by C_{ν} the *configuration (of centers) of* ν , that is, the configuration associated to a valuation ν .

In Section 1.2 we defined the proximity graph of a configuration and we spoke about the existence of other graphs, such as the dual graph, which provide the same information. Since the dual graph will be used in relation with valuations, next we give its definition and some related facts. Keep the notation for chains introduced in Section 1.2. Let ν be a divisorial valuation and $C_{\nu} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$ its configuration of centers such that $p_i \leq p_j$ for all $1 \leq i \leq j \leq n$. Consider the set of points $p_{\ell_0}, \ldots, p_{\ell_{g+1}} \in C_{\nu}$ such that

- 1. $\ell_0 = 1$ and $\ell_{q+1} = n$.
- 2. g = 0 when all the points in \mathcal{C}_{ν} are free.
- 3. $\ell_k < \ell_h$ for all k < h < g and $l_g \le l_{g+1}$.
- 4. The centers p_{ℓ_k+1} are the first free points after a block of satellite points for $1 < \ell_k < n$.

Then, \mathcal{C}_{ν} can be written as

$$\mathcal{C}_{\nu} = (\mathcal{C})_{\ell_0}^{\ell_1} \cup (\mathcal{C})_{\ell_1}^{\ell_2} \cdots \cup (\mathcal{C})_{\ell_{g-1}}^{\ell_g} \cup (\mathcal{C})_{\ell_g}^{\ell_{g+1}}$$

For $k \leq g$, the chain $(\mathcal{C})_{\ell_{k-1}}^{\ell_k}$ can be written as

$$(\mathcal{C})_{\ell_{k-1}}^{\ell_k} = \{ p_{\ell_{k-1}} \} \cup \mathcal{C}'_k \cup \mathcal{C}''_k, \tag{1.16}$$

where $C'_k = (\mathcal{C})^{r_k}_{\ell_{k-1}+1}$ (respectively, $C''_k = (\mathcal{C})^{\ell_k}_{r_{k+1}}$) is a non-empty chain containing only free (respectively, satellite) points. The last chain $(\mathcal{C})^{\ell_{g+1}}_{\ell_g}$ consists of the point p_{ℓ_g} and a sequence (empty if $n = \ell_g$) of free points.

The dual graph of \mathcal{C}_{ν} is a tree whose vertices match one-to-one with the exceptional divisors obtained by blowing up the points in \mathcal{C}_{ν} , and two vertices are joined by an edge when their corresponding exceptional divisors intersect. We label with a symbol *i* the vertex corresponding to the divisor E_i . The dual graph of any of the above chains $(\mathcal{C})_{\ell_{k-1}}^{\ell_k}$, $1 \le k \le g$, is usually represented as an inverted *L*-shaped graph \neg , where the corner vertex has the label ℓ_k . The dual graph of $(\mathcal{C})_{\ell_g}^{\ell_{g+1}}$ consists of a straight-line sequence (of one point if $n = \ell_g$). Thus, if g > 0, the graph of \mathcal{C}_{ν} is obtained by gluing the individual graphs of each chain $(\mathcal{C})_{\ell_{k-1}}^{\ell_k}$, $1 \le k \le g$, (see Figure 1.2) together with the line-shaped graph corresponding to $(\mathcal{C})_{\ell_g}^{\ell_{g+1}}$ at the points ℓ_k , $1 \le k \le g$ as Figure 1.3 shows.



Figure 1.2: Dual graph of $(\mathcal{C})_{\ell_{k-1}}^{\ell_k}, k \leq g$ Figure 1.3: Dual graph of $\mathcal{C}_{\nu}, g > 0$

For convenience of the reader, we compare the proximity graph (defined in Section 1.2) and the dual graph associated to a chain of infinitely near points.

Example 1.8.2. Let $C = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^9$ be a configuration of (infinitely near) points such that $p_{i+1} \rightarrow p_i$ for all $1 \le i \le 8$. Assume also that $p_3, p_4 \rightarrow p_1, p_5, p_6 \rightarrow p_3$ and $p_8 \rightarrow p_6$. The following Figure 1.4 shows the proximity (at the left) and dual (at the right) graph of C.



Figure 1.4: Proximity and dual graphs of \mathcal{C}

Let S be a surface. If p is a closed point of S, and ν is a divisorial valuation of the function field of S, centered at the maximal ideal \mathfrak{m} of $\mathcal{O}_{S,p}$, the triple (ν, S, p) is called a *divisorial valuation of S centered at p*, although most of the times we simply say that ν is a *divisorial valuation of S*.

Let ν be a divisorial valuation of S. Set $C_{\nu} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$ the configuration of centers of ν and

$$\pi: S_n \xrightarrow{\pi_n} S_{n-1} \xrightarrow{\pi_{n-1}} \cdots \xrightarrow{\pi_1} S_0 = S$$

the corresponding sequence of point blowups. Let \mathfrak{m}_i , $1 \leq i \leq n$, be the maximal ideal of the local ring $\mathcal{O}_{S_{i-1},p_i}$. The sequence of values of ν is the set $\{\nu(\mathfrak{m}_i)\}_{i=1}^n$, defined by

$$\nu(\mathfrak{m}_i) \coloneqq \min\{\nu(f) \mid f \in \mathfrak{m}_i \setminus \{0\}\}.$$

By [95, Section 9] and [38, Chapter 6, Section 6, Subsection 1], for each $1 \le i \le n$ there exists an analytically irreducible germ of curve on S, φ_i , passing through $p = p_1$ such that its strict transform on S_i is transversal to E_i at a general point. We say that φ_i is a *curvette through* p_i . Then, it holds that $\nu(\mathfrak{m}_i) = \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_n)$ and thus, the sequence of values of ν satisfies the proximity equalities (1.9) (see [19, Theorem 8.1.7]):

$$\nu(\mathfrak{m}_i) = \sum_{p_j \to p_i} \nu(\mathfrak{m}_j), \ i = 1, \dots, n.$$

Theorem 1.8.3 (Noether's formula for valuations [19, Theorem 8.1.6]). Let p be a point in a surface S, ν a divisorial valuation of S and $C_{\nu} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$, $p = p_1$, its configuration. Let C be a curve on S passing through p and φ_C the germ of C at p. Then,

$$\nu(\varphi_C) = \sum_{i=1}^n \nu(\mathfrak{m}_i) \cdot \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_C).$$

One consequence of the Noether's formula is that for divisorial valuations, $\nu(\varphi_C) = (\varphi_n, \varphi_C)_p$. Now we introduce a useful invariant of divisorial valuations.

Define $r_0 \coloneqq 1$ and $r_{g+1} \coloneqq n$ and let r_i be the indices defined after (1.16) for $1 \le i \le g$.

Definition 1.8.4. The sequence of maximal contact values of ν is the set of values $\{\bar{\beta}_i(\nu)\}_{i=0}^{g+1}$ obtained as follows.

$$\bar{\beta}_i(\nu) = \nu(\varphi_{r_i}) = (\varphi_{r_i}, \varphi_n)_p, \qquad (1.17)$$

for $0 \le i \le g + 1$.

Particularly, $\bar{\beta}_0 = \nu(\mathfrak{m})$ and

$$\bar{\beta}_{g+1}(\nu) = \nu(\varphi'_n) = (\varphi'_n, \varphi_n)_p = \sum_{i=1}^n \nu(\mathfrak{m}_i)^2, \qquad (1.18)$$

where φ'_n is a curvette through p_n different from φ_n .

Definition 1.8.5. Let ν be a (plane) divisorial valuation of a surface S whose first center is $p = p_1$.

• The volume of ν (see [36]) is defined as

$$\operatorname{vol}(\nu) \coloneqq \limsup_{m \to \infty} \frac{2 \operatorname{length}(R/\mathcal{P}_m)}{m^2},$$

where $R = \mathcal{O}_{S,p}$ and $\mathcal{P}_m \coloneqq \{h \in R \mid \nu(h) \ge m\} \cup \{0\}.$

It holds that $\operatorname{vol}(\nu) = \frac{1}{\overline{\beta}_{g+1}(\nu)}$ (see [19, Section 4.7] and [53] for more details).

• The normalized valuation of ν , ν^N , is the map given by

$$\nu^N \coloneqq \frac{1}{\bar{\beta}_0(\nu)}\nu.$$

• The normalized volume of ν is the following value:

$$\operatorname{vol}^{N}(\nu) \coloneqq \operatorname{vol}(\nu^{N}) = \frac{\overline{\beta}_{0}(\nu)^{2}}{\overline{\beta}_{g+1}(\nu)}.$$

Let ν be a divisorial valuation of \mathbb{P}^2 (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ}) centered at a point p and $\mathcal{C}_{\nu} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$, $p_1 = p$, its configuration of centers. Assume that $n \geq 2$. Set L the projective line (called the *line at infinity*) containing p (respectively, M and F the section and fiber containing p). The valuation ν is said to be *non-positive at infinity* (NPI) when $\nu(h) \leq 0$ for all $h \in \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^2}(\mathbb{P}^2 \setminus L)$ (respectively, $h \in \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(\mathbb{F}_{\delta} \setminus (F \cup M))$).

We finish this section by giving some results related to divisorial valuations of Hirzebruch surfaces, mainly following [50]. Keep the notation as in Subsection 1.4.2 and fix a point $p \in \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$, $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$, and let ν be a divisorial valuation of \mathbb{F}_{δ} centered at p. As explained, the valuation ν determines a unique sequence of blowups and a unique rational surface S_{ν} :

$$\pi: S_{\nu} \coloneqq S_n \xrightarrow{\pi_n} S_{n-1} \xrightarrow{\pi_{n-1}} \cdots \xrightarrow{\pi_2} S_1 \xrightarrow{\pi_1} S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}.$$

In [50, Definition 3.1 and 3.5] the following concept was introduced (see also [51]):

Definition 1.8.6. A valuation ν of \mathbb{F}_{δ} (centered at a point p) is said to be *special* (with respect to p) if it satisfies one of the following conditions:

- 1. $\delta = 0$.
- 2. $\delta > 0$ and p is a special point.
- 3. $\delta > 0$, p is not a special point and there is no integral curve in the complete linear system |M|, where M is a general section of \mathbb{F}_{δ} , whose strict transform on S_{ν} has negative self-intersection.

We conclude by stating some results which characterize non-positive at infinity valuations of Hirzebruch surfaces.

Theorem 1.8.7 ([50, Theorem 3.6]). Let ν be a special divisorial valuation of \mathbb{F}_{δ} centered at a point p. Let S_{ν} be the sky of the configuration $C_{\nu} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$ of ν . Denote by F_p the fiber of \mathbb{F}_{δ} passing through p and by M_0 either the special section (if $\delta \geq 1$), or the section of degree (0,1) passing through p (otherwise).

Consider the following divisor on S_{ν} :

$$\Lambda \coloneqq \nu(\varphi_{M_0})F^* + \nu(\varphi_{F_1})M^* - \sum_{i=1}^n \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_n)E_i^*.$$

Then, the following conditions are equivalent:

- 1. ν is non-positive at infinity.
- 2. Λ is a nef divisor.
- 3. $2\nu(\varphi_{M_0})\nu(\varphi_{F_p}) + \delta\nu(\varphi_{F_1})^2 \ge [\operatorname{vol}(\nu)]^{-1}$.
- 4. The cone of curves $NE(S_{\nu})$ of the surface S_{ν} is generated by the set classes $[\widetilde{F}_p], [\widetilde{M}_0]$ and $\{[\widetilde{E}_i]\}_{i=1}^n$.

Theorem 1.8.8 ([50, Theorem 4.8]). Let ν be a non-special divisorial valuation of \mathbb{F}_{δ} centered at a point p. Let S_{ν} be the sky of the configuration $\mathcal{C}_{\nu} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$ of ν . Denote by F_p the fiber of \mathbb{F}_{δ} passing through p and by M_1 the unique irreducible

section that is linearly equivalent to M and whose strict transform on S_{ν} has negative self-intersection.

Consider the following divisor on S_{ν} :

$$\Delta \coloneqq (-\delta\nu(\varphi_{F_1}) + \nu(\varphi_{M_1})) F^* + \nu(\varphi_{F_1})M^* - \sum_{i=1}^n \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_n)E_i^*.$$

Then, the following conditions are equivalent:

- 1. ν is non-positive at infinity.
- 2. Δ is a nef divisor.
- 3. $2\nu(\varphi_{M_1})\nu(\varphi_{F_p}) \delta^2\nu(\varphi_{F_1})^2 \ge [\operatorname{vol}(\nu)]^{-1}.$
- The cone of curves NE(S_ν) of the surface S_ν is generated by the set classes
 [*F̃*_p], [*M̃*₀], [*M̃*₁] and {[*Ẽ*_i]}ⁿ_{i=1}.

Chapter 2

Algebraic integrability of planar foliations

In this chapter we present some results on algebraic integrability of complex planar polynomial foliations. Our proofs use compactifications of the complex affine plane as the complex projective plane \mathbb{P}^2 or Hirzebruch surfaces \mathbb{F}_{δ} , $\delta \geq 0$, and the extension of the initial foliation to these surfaces.

Let S_0 be either \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} . Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 . Denote by $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ the sky of the distribution given by the configuration $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ of the foliation \mathcal{F} . $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ is a rational surface such that $(S_{\mathcal{F}}, S_0, \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}})$ is an S_0 -tuple (Definition 1.4.6).

We start by introducing, in Section 2.1, a divisor on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ attached to any algebraically integrable foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 , which will be an essential tool in our development.

Section 2.2 studies invariant curves since its knowledge will be useful to check algebraic integrability and to calculate a rational first integral when it exists.

In Section 2.3 we study complex planar polynomial foliations through their extensions to \mathbb{F}_{δ} with the aim of obtaining necessary conditions for algebraic integrability.

Section 2.4 introduces another divisor on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$. It plays a crucial role in new algorithms we will give for algebraic integrability. They are supported again on necessary conditions for the algebraic integrability of foliations of \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} .

Finally, Section 2.5 presents several above mentioned algorithms that decide on the existence of a rational first integral of a foliation defined on S_0 , and calculate it in the affirmative case.

For the reader convenience and mainly using the algorithms in Section 2.5, we give several examples where a rational first integral of a planar polynomial foliation is obtained.

2.1. Characteristic divisor

Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be an algebraically integrable (polynomial) foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 and set \mathcal{F} its extended foliation to the surface S_0 , which could be either \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} , $\delta \ge 0$. We keep the notation as in Section 1.6, in particular $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ denotes the distribution configuration of \mathcal{F} . Next, we introduce the so-called characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F} and its relation with the pencil $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ given by \mathcal{F} , and the invariant curves by the strict transform of \mathcal{F} with respect to $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$.

Consider a primitive rational first integral of \mathcal{F} given by $R = \frac{F}{G}$, where F and G are coprime polynomials in the homogeneous coordinate ring of S_0 . Then, the pencil $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ introduced in Section 1.6 is generated by the curves on S_0 with equations F = 0 and G = 0, and the assignment $p \mapsto (F(p) : G(p))$ gives rise to a rational map $\phi : S_0 \to \mathbb{P}^1$ whose indeterminacy locus is supported at the set of base points of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ (which is finite since F and G have no non-constant common factor). By [6, Theorem II.7], there exists a sequence of point blowups:

$$S'_m \xrightarrow{\pi'_m} S'_{m-1} \xrightarrow{\pi'_{m-1}} \cdots \xrightarrow{\pi'_2} S'_1 \xrightarrow{\pi'_1} S_0, \qquad (2.1)$$

and a morphism $\psi: S'_m \to \mathbb{P}^1$ that eliminates the indeterminacies of ϕ , that is, if $\pi_{\mathcal{F}} = \pi'_1 \circ \cdots \circ \pi'_{m-1} \circ \pi'_m$, it holds that $\psi = \phi \circ \pi_{\mathcal{F}}$. The sequence of blowups (2.1) can be obtained as follows (see the proof of [6, Theorem II.7]). If |D| is the complete linear system on S_0 containing $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$, p_1 is a base point of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and $\pi'_1 : S'_1 \to S_0$ is the blowup centered at p_1 then there exists a positive integer k_1 such that the linear system $\mathcal{P}_1 \subseteq |\pi_1^* D - k_1 E_{p_1}|$, obtained by subtracting $k_1 E$ from each element of $(\pi'_1)^* \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$, has no fixed component. Therefore, it defines a rational map $\phi_1 : S'_1 \to \mathbb{P}^1$ which coincides with $\phi \circ \pi_1$. If ϕ_1 is a morphism then the procedure is finished by considering $\psi = \phi_1$. Otherwise \mathcal{P}_1 has base points and, repeating the process, it is obtained, by induction, a sequence of blowups $\pi'_l : S'_l \to S_{l-1}$ (centered at p_l), positive integers k_l , divisors D_l on S_l , linear systems $\mathcal{P}_l \subseteq |D_l - k_l E_{p_l}|$ on S'_l and rational maps $\phi_l : S'_l \to \mathbb{P}^1$, $l = 1, 2, \ldots, m$, such that the linear system \mathcal{P}_m has no base point and, as a consequence, $\psi := \phi_m$ is a morphism. Following [19, Section 7.2], the configuration of centers of $\pi_{\mathcal{F}}$ will be called the configuration of base points of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and denoted by $BP(\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}})$.

The next result is deduced from [33]. It is proved in [40, Corollary 2] for foliations on the projective plane but, since its proof is local, it can be easily adapted for foliations on \mathbb{F}_{δ} .

Proposition 2.1.1. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 having a rational first integral $R = \frac{F}{G}$ and set $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}} = \langle F, G \rangle$. Then, the configuration of base points $BP(\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}})$ coincides with the discritical configuration $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ of \mathcal{F} (see Definition 1.7.6).

Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 having a rational first integral and let

$$S_{\mathcal{F}} = S_n \longrightarrow \cdots \longrightarrow S_1 \longrightarrow S_0$$

be the sequence of morphisms defined by blowing-up at $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$. Notice that, by the above proposition, $S_{\mathcal{F}} = S'_m$ and thus m = n (see (2.1)). Let F/G be a primitive rational first integral of \mathcal{F} and $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}} = \langle F, G \rangle$. When $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$), let d (respectively, (a, b)) be the degree (respectively, bidegree) of the curves in $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$. For $i = 1, \ldots, n$, let m_i be the multiplicity at p_i of the strict transform of a general curve of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$, that is, the multiplicity at p_i of the strict transform of all curves of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ except a finite number of them, called *special curves*.

Definition 2.1.2. We define the *characteristic divisor of* \mathcal{F} (or $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ or F/G), $D_{\mathcal{F}}$, to be:

$$\begin{split} dL^* - \sum_{i=1}^n m_i E_i^*, & \text{if } S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2, \\ aF^* + bM^* - \sum_{i=1}^n m_i E_i^*, & \text{if } S_0 = \mathbb{F}_\delta. \end{split}$$

The above defined morphism ψ coincides with the morphism $\phi_{|D_{\mathcal{F}}|}$ induced by the complete linear system $|D_{\mathcal{F}}|$.

Notice that the divisor class of the image on $\operatorname{Pic}(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ of the strict transform of a general curve of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ coincides with the class $[D_{\mathcal{F}}]$ and that $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ is a nef divisor on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$. As a consequence, if $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$), d > 0 (respectively, $a \ge 0$ and $b \ge 0$) (see [64]).

Lemma 2.1.3. With the notation and assumptions as above, let $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ be the strict transform of \mathcal{F} on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ and C a curve on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$. Then, the following conditions are equivalent:

- (a) C is invariant by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$.
- (b) The integral components of C are either strict transforms of integral components of invariant by \mathcal{F} curves or strict transforms of exceptional divisors E_p such that the point p is not a terminal dicritical singularity of \mathcal{F} (defined in Section 1.7).
- (c) $D_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot C = 0.$

Proof. To prove the equivalence between (a) and (b) it suffices to show that $\widetilde{E_p}$ is invariant by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ if and only if p is not a terminal distributional distribution \mathcal{F} . This fact is proved in [40, Proposition 1] for $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$, but the same arguments are valid for $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$.

Let us show the equivalence between (b) and (c), which concludes the proof. We can assume without loss of generality that C is an integral curve on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$. On the one hand, if C is the strict transform of a curve C' on S_0 , then C is invariant by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ if and only if C' is invariant by \mathcal{F} . This happens if and only if C is a component of a fiber of the morphism $\psi: S_{\mathcal{F}} \to S_0$ that eliminates the indeterminacies of the rational map $S_0 \to \mathbb{P}^1$ provided by the pencil $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$. This is equivalent to say that C is contracted by ψ , that is, $D_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot C = 0$. On the other hand, applying [40, Proposition 2] (whose proof is also valid within our framework), if $C = \widetilde{E}_i$ for some $p_i \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$, then p_i is not a terminal distribution of $m_i - \sum_{p_j \to p_i} m_j = 0$, that is, if and only if $D_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot \widetilde{E}_i = 0$.

Remark 2.1.4. By [93, Lemma 1.1] (see also [49, page 3621]) the divisor $K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}}$ is linearly equivalent to a linear combination of invariant (by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$) curves. Therefore, as a consequence of Lemma 2.1.3, one gets

$$D_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot \left(K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \right) = 0.$$

Lemma 2.1.5. Keeping the above notation and assumptions, the following equalities hold:

- 1. $D_{\mathcal{F}}^2 = 0.$
- 2. $(\pi_{\mathcal{F}})_*|D_{\mathcal{F}}| = \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}.$

Proof. Part 1 is straightforward because $|D_{\mathcal{F}}|$ is a base-point-free complete linear system and then, two general elements of $|D_{\mathcal{F}}|$ do not meet.

To prove 2, notice that the inclusion $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}} \subseteq (\pi_{\mathcal{F}})_* |D_{\mathcal{F}}|$ holds because, for any curve $C \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$, either $\widetilde{C} \in |D_{\mathcal{F}}|$ or there exists an effective divisor E with exceptional support such that $\widetilde{C} + E \in |D_{\mathcal{F}}|$ (see the proof of [6, Theorem II.7]). To prove the equality, we reason by contradiction assuming that $(\pi_{\mathcal{F}})_* |D_{\mathcal{F}}| \smallsetminus \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is not empty. Then, since both are projective spaces, the set $(\pi_{\mathcal{F}})_* |D_{\mathcal{F}}| \searrow \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is infinite.

Let us prove that any integral component of a curve $H \in (\pi_{\mathcal{F}})_* |D_{\mathcal{F}}| \smallsetminus \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is a component of a special curve of the pencil $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$. Indeed, if H_1 is such a component then $D_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot \widetilde{H}_1 = 0$ (as a consequence of Part 1 and the fact that $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ is a nef divisor). By Lemma 2.1.3 there exists a curve $G \in \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ such that H_1 is an integral component of G. Finally, notice that G is a special curve of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ because, otherwise, \widetilde{G} would be an element of the complete linear system $|D_{\mathcal{F}}|$ and, therefore, G would be equal to H (which is a contradiction because $H \notin \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$).

To conclude, since there are finitely many special curves in $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$, there are finitely many possible curves H as above, which is a contradiction with the fact that the set $(\pi_{\mathcal{F}})_*|D_{\mathcal{F}}| \smallsetminus \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ is infinite.

By Lemma 2.1.5, the knowledge of the distribution $\pi_{\mathcal{F}}$ and the characteristic divisor $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ of an algebraically integrable foliation \mathcal{F} allow us to compute $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}} = \langle F, G \rangle = (\pi_{\mathcal{F}})_* |D_{\mathcal{F}}|$, and therefore, a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} . Our forth-coming Section 2.5 presents different algorithms to compute $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ if \mathcal{F} is algebraically integrable under certain assumptions.

2.2. Invariant curves

Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 (\mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ}). The knowledge of invariant curves is very useful to decide about the algebraic integrability of \mathcal{F} and, in the affirmative case, to compute a rational first integral (see for example Theorem 1.6.3). Most of the results presented in this section extend previous results by Galindo and Monserrat in [47]. These results are stated in [47] for foliations on \mathbb{P}^2 and their proofs can be easily adapted to foliations on \mathbb{F}_{δ} , therefore we omit them.

Theorem 2.2.1 ([47, Theorem 1]). Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 (\mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ}) having a rational first integral. If C is a curve on the surface $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ (the sky of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$, defined in Section 1.7) whose class belongs to $\operatorname{NE}(S_{\mathcal{F}}) \cap [D_{\mathcal{F}}]^{\perp}$, $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ being the characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F} (see Definition 2.1.2), then $C^2 \leq 0$. Moreover, $C^2 = 0$ if and only if Cis linearly equivalent to $rD_{\mathcal{F}}$ for some positive rational number r.

Remark 2.2.2. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 . As a consequence of the previous theorem, any of the following conditions allows us to discard the existence of a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} :

- 1. There exists an invariant by \mathcal{F} curve C such that $\widetilde{C}^2 > 0$.
- 2. There exist two invariant by \mathcal{F} curves C_1 and C_2 such that $\widetilde{C}_1^2 = 0$ and $\widetilde{C}_1 \cdot \widetilde{C}_2 \neq 0$.

Note that in the above statements \widetilde{D} means strict transform on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ of a curve D on S_0 .

We keep the notation of the previous sections. In particular, we suppose that $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}} = \{p_1, \ldots, p_n\}$ and there are *d* terminal dicritical singularities. Recall that $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}})$, the Néron-Severi space (defined before Definition 1.1.9), is a real vector space of dimension $\rho(S_{\mathcal{F}})$. If \mathcal{F} is a foliation on \mathbb{P}^2 (respectively, on \mathbb{F}_{δ}) then $\rho(S_{\mathcal{F}}) = n + 1$ (respectively, $\rho(S_{\mathcal{F}}) = n + 2$). For each divisor D on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$, we will identify its class [D] in $\operatorname{Pic}(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ with its image in $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}})$.

Given a finite set Σ of integral curves on S_0 , we denote by $V(\Sigma)$ the following subset of $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}})$:

$$V(\Sigma) \coloneqq \{ [C] | C \in \Sigma \} \cup \{ [K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}}] \} \cup \{ [\widetilde{E}_i] | E_i \text{ is non-dicritical} \}.$$
(2.2)

Definition 2.2.3. A set of independent algebraic solutions of a foliation \mathcal{F} of length $\sigma \geq 0$ is a set Σ of σ invariant by \mathcal{F} integral curves on S_0 such that $V(\Sigma)$ is a free set of vectors.

Remark 2.2.4. Notice that, in the above situation, there are n - d non-dicritical exceptional divisors and, therefore, when $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ}), the length σ of a set of independent algebraic solutions is, at most, d (respectively, d + 1); this is because the Picard number of $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ is n + 1 (respectively, n + 2). However, if \mathcal{F} is

algebraically integrable, an upper bound for σ is d-1 (respectively, d) because the codimension of the linear span of $V(\Sigma)$ is, at least, 1; indeed, in this case, $V(\Sigma)$ is contained in an hyperplane of $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}}) \cong \mathbb{R}^{n+1}$ (respectively, \mathbb{R}^{n+2}).

Therefore, if $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ}), the existence of a set of independent algebraic solutions of length greater than d-1 (respectively, d) implies that the foliation is not algebraically integrable.

Throughout the rest of this work we will assume that all considered sets of independent algebraic solutions Σ have length less than or equal to d-1 (respectively, d), without mentioning it explicitly. When this length is maximum, it is denoted by σ_{\max} and then we say that Σ is a *complete set of independent algebraic solutions of* \mathcal{F} .

Assume now that a foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 admits a complete set of independent algebraic solutions $\Sigma = \{C_1, \ldots, C_{\sigma_{\max}}\}$. Set $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}} = \{q_1, \ldots, q_n\}$ and $\mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}} = \{q_{i_1}, \ldots, q_{i_l}\}$ the sets defined in Definition 1.7.6 and stand

$$c_{i} \coloneqq \begin{cases} (d_{i}, -a_{i1}, \dots, -a_{in}) & \text{if } S_{0} = \mathbb{P}^{2}, \\ (d_{i1}, d_{i2}, -a_{i1}, \dots, -a_{in}) & \text{if } S_{0} = \mathbb{F}_{\delta} \end{cases}$$

(respectively, $e_{q_{i_{k}}} \coloneqq \begin{cases} (0, b_{k1}, \dots, b_{kn}) & \text{if } S_{0} = \mathbb{P}^{2}, \\ (0, 0, b_{k1}, \dots, b_{kn}) & \text{if } S_{0} = \mathbb{F}_{\delta} \end{cases}$

for the coordinates of the classes of the strict transforms on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$, $[\widetilde{C}_i]$ (respectively, $[\widetilde{E}_{q_{i_k}}]$) of the curves C_i , $1 \leq i \leq \sigma_{\max}$ (respectively, non-dicritical exceptional divisors $E_{q_{i_k}}$, $1 \leq k \leq l$), in the basis of $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ given by $\{[L^*], [E_{q_1}^*], [E_{q_2}^*], \ldots, [E_{q_n}^*]\}$ (respectively, $\{[F^*], [M^*], [E_{q_1}^*], [E_{q_2}^*], \ldots, [E_{q_n}^*]\}$) if $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$).

Notice that d_i (respectively, (d_{i1}, d_{i2})) is the degree (respectively, bidegree) of C_i , a_{ij} the multiplicity of the strict transform of C_i by $\pi_{\mathcal{F}}$ at q_j , and b_{kj} equals 1 if $j = i_k$, -1 if q_j is proximate to q_{i_k} and 0 otherwise.

Let m = n if $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ and m = n + 1 if $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$. Denote by $G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}$ the divisor on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$:

$$\delta_0 L^* - \sum_{j=1}^m \delta_j E_j^*, \quad \text{if } S = \mathbb{P}^2,$$

$$\delta_0 F^* + \delta_1 M^* - \sum_{j=2}^m \delta_j E_{j-1}^*, \quad \text{if } S = \mathbb{F}_\delta.$$
(2.3)

where $\delta_j := \delta'_j / \operatorname{gcd}(\delta'_0, \delta'_1, \ldots, \delta'_m)$, $0 \leq j \leq m$, δ'_j being the absolute value of the determinant of the matrix obtained by removing the *j*th column of the $(\rho(S_{\mathcal{F}}) - 1) \times \rho(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ -matrix defined by the rows $c_1, \ldots, c_{\sigma_{\max}}, e_{q_{i_1}}, \ldots, e_{q_{i_l}}$. The class $[G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}]$ is orthogonal to the classes of the curves in Σ and to the classes of the strict transforms of the non-dicritical divisors.

For each \mathbb{Q} -divisor D on $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}})$, we define the following set

$$\mathcal{R}(D) \coloneqq \{ a \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0} | aD \text{ is a divisor} \}.$$
(2.4)

Moreover, we define the integer e(D) as $e(D) \coloneqq 0$ if dim |aD| < 1 for every $a \in \mathcal{R}(D)$ and, otherwise,

$$e(D) \coloneqq \min\{a \in \mathcal{R}(D) | \dim |aD| \ge 1\},\tag{2.5}$$

where dim stands for projective dimension.

When the foliation \mathcal{F} has a rational first integral, the set $V(\Sigma)$ spans the hyperplane $[D_{\mathcal{F}}]^{\perp}$ on $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ given by the characteristic divisor $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ of \mathcal{F} and, therefore, $\sum_{i=0}^{m} \delta_i x_i = 0$ is an equation of $[D_{\mathcal{F}}]^{\perp}$, whenever (x_0, \ldots, x_m) are coordinates in $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ with respect to the basis $\{[L^*]\} \cup \{[E_q^*]\}_{q \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}}$ if $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ and $\{[F^*], [M^*]\} \cup$ $\{[E_q^*]\}_{q \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}}$ in case $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$. Hence, the divisor $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ is a positive multiple of $G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}$ (i.e., $D_{\mathcal{F}} = aG_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}$ for some $a \in \mathcal{R}(G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma})$). In fact, $[G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}]$ is the *primitive element* of the ray in $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ spanned by $[D_{\mathcal{F}}]$ (see (1.1)) in the sense that every divisor class belonging to this ray is the product of $[G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}]$ by a positive integer. Therefore the divisor $G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}$ does not depend on the choice of the complete set of independent algebraic solutions Σ , what allows us to denote it by $G_{\mathcal{F}}$.

Definition 2.2.5. Let \mathcal{F} be an algebraically integrable foliation on S_0 , F/G a primitive rational first integral of \mathcal{F} , $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}} = \langle F, G \rangle$ and $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ the characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F} as introduced in Definition 2.1.2.

- 1. The divisor $G_{\mathcal{F}}$ defined in (2.3) is said to be the minimal characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F} (or $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ or F/G).
- 2. The ray in $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ spanned by $[G_{\mathcal{F}}]$ (and hence by $[D_{\mathcal{F}}]$) is called the characteristic ray of \mathcal{F} (or $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ or F/G).

The following result relates some of the previously used objects when \mathcal{F} is algebraically integrable.

Proposition 2.2.6 ([47, Lemma 2]). Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 (\mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ}) having a rational first integral and such that it admits a complete set of independent algebraic solutions Σ . Then, $\operatorname{NE}(S_{\mathcal{F}}) \cap [D_{\mathcal{F}}]^{\perp}$ is a simplicial cone (i.e., generated by linearly independent vectors) if the decomposition of the class $[G_{\mathcal{F}}]$ as a linear combination of the elements in the set

$$\mathcal{A}(\Sigma) \coloneqq V(\Sigma) \setminus \{ [K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}}] \} = \{ [C] | C \in \Sigma \} \cup \{ [\widetilde{E}_i] | E_i \text{ is non-dicritical} \}$$

contains every class in $\mathcal{A}(\Sigma)$ and all its coefficients are strictly positive.

The following result shows how to obtain the divisor $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ from a set of independent algebraic solutions. It is an extension of [47, Theorem 2], which follows by [66].

Theorem 2.2.7. Let \mathcal{F} be an algebraically integrable foliation on S_0 . Assume that \mathcal{F} admits a complete set of independent algebraic solutions $\Sigma = \{C_i\}_{i=1}^{\sigma_{\max}}$ and set

$$[G_{\mathcal{F}}] = \sum_{i=1}^{\sigma_{\max}} \alpha_i [\widetilde{C}_i] + \sum_{q \in \mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}}} \beta_q [\widetilde{E}_q]$$
(2.6)

the decomposition of $[G_{\mathcal{F}}]$ as a linear combination of the classes in the set $\mathcal{A}(\Sigma) := V(\Sigma) \setminus \{[K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}}]\}$. Let $e(G_{\mathcal{F}})$ be the integer defined in (2.5). Then, the following properties hold:

- (a) The characteristic divisor $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ (see Definition 2.1.2) satisfies $D_{\mathcal{F}} = e(G_{\mathcal{F}})G_{\mathcal{F}}$.
- (b) Assume that the coefficients α_i $(1 \le i \le \sigma_{\max})$ and β_q $(q \in \mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}})$ of the decomposition 2.6 are positive. Let r be the minimum positive integer such that $r\alpha_i \in \mathbb{Z}$ for $i = 1, \ldots, \sigma_{\max}$. Then, $e(G_{\mathcal{F}})$ is equal to either

$$\frac{r\left(\deg(\mathcal{F})+2-\sum_{i=1}^{\sigma_{\max}}\deg(C_{i})\right)}{\gcd\left(\sum_{i=1}^{\sigma_{\max}}r\alpha_{i}\deg(C_{i}),\deg(\mathcal{F})+2-\sum_{i=1}^{\sigma_{\max}}\deg(C_{i})\right)} \qquad if \ S_{0}=\mathbb{P}^{2}, \ or$$
$$\frac{r\left(\deg_{2}(\mathcal{F})+2-\sum_{i=1}^{\sigma_{\max}}\deg_{2}(C_{i})\right)}{\gcd\left(\sum_{i=1}^{\sigma_{\max}}r\alpha_{i}\deg_{2}(C_{i}),\deg_{2}(\mathcal{F})+2-\sum_{i=1}^{\sigma_{\max}}\deg_{2}(C_{i})\right)} \qquad if \ S_{0}=\mathbb{F}_{\delta},$$

where $\deg(\mathcal{F})$ (respectively, $\deg_2(\mathcal{F})$) denotes the degree (respectively, the second coordinate of the bidegree) of the foliation \mathcal{F} and $\deg(C_i)$ (respectively, $\deg_2(C_i)$) denotes the degree (respectively, the second coordinate of the bidegree) of the curve C_i , $1 \leq i \leq \sigma_{\max}$, when $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$).

Let $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}}$ be a canonical divisor on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$. The following result follows from Bertini's theorem (see [7, 8]) and the adjunction formula (given in 1.3), and it shows that the condition $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot G_{\mathcal{F}} < 0$ makes easy to check whether \mathcal{F} has or not has a rational first integral, and to compute it (using Lemma 2.1.5).

Proposition 2.2.8. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 admitting a complete set of independent algebraic solutions Σ . Assume that $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot G_{\mathcal{F}} < 0$ and \mathcal{F} is algebraically integrable. Then, the general elements of the pencil $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ are rational curves and $D_{\mathcal{F}} = G_{\mathcal{F}}$.

However, not all foliation on S_0 with a rational first integral admits a complete set of independent algebraic solutions.

The following result will help us to state an algorithm, for foliations \mathcal{F} whose cone NE($S_{\mathcal{F}}$) is polyhedral (see [89, Section 19]), that either computes a complete set of independent algebraic solutions or discards that \mathcal{F} has a rational first integral. In the sequel, for each subset W of $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}})$, con(W) will denote the convex cone of $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ spanned by W. Corollary 1.21 in [68] allows us to prove the next result.

Proposition 2.2.9 ([47, Proposition 3]). Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 (\mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ}) having a rational first integral and such that $NE(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ is polyhedral. Let Σ' be a non-empty finite set of integral curves on S_0 and denote by W the subset

$$W = \{ [\widetilde{Q}] \in NS(S_{\mathcal{F}}) \mid Q \in \Sigma' \} \cup \{ [\widetilde{E}_q] \}_{q \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}}.$$

Assume that $x^2 \ge 0$ for each element x in the dual cone $\operatorname{con}(W)^{\vee}$. Then, \mathcal{F} admits a complete set of independent algebraic solutions Σ such that $\Sigma \subseteq \Sigma'$.

The following result is a consequence of the above proposition.
Corollary 2.2.10 ([47, Corollary 1]). Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 having a rational first integral and such that the cone of curves $NE(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ is polyhedral. Then, \mathcal{F} admits a complete set of independent algebraic solutions Σ . Moreover, Σ can be taken such that $\widetilde{C}^2 < 0$ for all $C \in \Sigma$.

Now we state the announced algorithm, where \mathcal{F} is a foliation on S_0 (= \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ}) such that the cone NE($S_{\mathcal{F}}$) is polyhedral.

Algorithm 2.2.11.

Input: A projective 1-form Ω defining \mathcal{F} and the sets $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and $\mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}}$ introduced in Definition 1.7.6.

Output: Either a complete set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F} , or 0 if there is no rational first integral of \mathcal{F} .

1. Define $V \coloneqq \operatorname{con}(\{[\widetilde{E}_q]\}_{q \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}})$ and let Γ be the set of divisors

$$C = \begin{cases} dL^* - \sum_{q \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}} e_q E_q^* & \text{if } S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2, \\ d_1 F^* + d_2 M^* - \sum_{q \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}} e_q E_q^* & \text{if } S_0 = \mathbb{F}_\delta. \end{cases}$$

satisfying the following conditions:

- (a) d > 0 if $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$, $d_1 + d_2 > 0$ if $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$.
- (b) $\widetilde{E}_q \cdot C \ge 0$ for all $q \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$.
- (c) Either $C^2 = K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot C = -1$, or $C^2 < 0$, $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot C \ge 0$ and $C^2 + K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \ge -2$.
- 2. Set $\Sigma = \emptyset$.
- 3. While $\#\Sigma < \sigma_{\max}$ (see Remark 2.2.4) and there exists $x \in V^{\vee}$ such that $x^2 < 0$:
 - (a) Pick $D \in \Gamma$ such that, if $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$), $L^* \cdot D$ (respectively, $(F^* + M^*) \cdot D$) is minimal.
 - (b) If D satisfies the conditions
 - (a) $[D] \notin V$,
 - (b) $h^0(S_0, \pi_{\mathcal{F}*}\mathcal{O}_{S_{\mathcal{F}}}(D)) = 1$ and
 - (c) $[D] = [\widetilde{Q}]$, where Q is the divisor of zeros of a global section of $\pi_{\mathcal{F}*}\mathcal{O}_{S_{\mathcal{F}}}(D)$.

then

- Set $V \coloneqq \operatorname{con}(V \cup \{[D]\})$.
- If, in addition, Q is an invariant by F curve, no curve in Σ is a component of Q and {[*˜R*] | R ∈ Σ} ∪ {[D]} ∪ {[*˜Eq*]}_{q∈NF} is a ℝ-linearly independent system of NS(S_F), then set Σ := Σ ∪ {Q}.

(c) Set $\Gamma \coloneqq \Gamma \smallsetminus \{D\}$.

4. If $\#\Sigma < \sigma_{\max}$ then return 0. Else, return Σ .

This algorithm was presented in [47] for foliations on \mathbb{P}^2 . In this section we have extended its supporting results in such a way that it has been enlarged to be also used for foliations on Hirzebruch surfaces. The justification of the algorithm using these results is a straightforward adaptation of the one given in [47] and, then, we omit it.

Remark 2.2.12. By [89, Theorem 19.1], the polyhedrality of NE($S_{\mathcal{F}}$) implies that the set Γ defined in Step 1 of Algorithm 2.2.11 is finite. It guarantees that Algorithm 2.2.11 always terminates. However, the algorithm can be run without that assumption and, if it stops after a finite number of steps, we also get a complete set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F} ; however, we cannot be sure that it will stop. Nevertheless, if we stop the algorithm at some specific run time, then we get a non-complete set of independent algebraic solutions.

2.3. Conditions for algebraic integrability, I

Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 and \mathcal{F}^{δ} its extended foliation to a Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} . This section is devoted to study these extended foliations on \mathbb{F}_{δ} , with the aim of obtaining results on algebraic integrability of \mathcal{F}^{δ} (and therefore of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$).

Subsection 2.3.1 shows a procedure to obtain an extended foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} to \mathbb{F}_{δ} from a polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 . We identify $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ with the restriction of \mathcal{F}^{δ} to the open set U_{00} (defined in Subsection 1.4.2) and study the invariance of the curves with equations $X_0 = 0$ and $Y_0 = 0$.

In Subsection 2.3.2 we obtain a necessary condition for the algebraic integrability on a polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 by considering the family of foliations $\{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}\}_{\delta\geq 0}$.

Finally, in Subsection 2.3.3, we study and provide a region of $\mathbb{R}^2_{\geq 0}$ which contains valuable information concerning the rational first integral of an algebraically integrable foliation.

2.3.1. The extension to \mathbb{F}_{δ} of a planar polynomial foliation

At the end of Subsection 1.5.2 we defined the concept of extended foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} of a planar polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$. Let us see how to compute it. Assume that $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ is given by the 1-form $\omega = a(x, y)dx + b(x, y)dy$. Our following algorithm provides a foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} on the Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} such that $\omega = \omega_{U_{00}}$, the local form of Ω^{δ} at the open set U_{00} .

Algorithm 2.3.1 ([55]).

Input: A pair (δ, ω) , where $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ and $\omega = a(x, y)dx + b(x, y)dy$ $(a(x, y), b(x, y) \in \mathbb{C}[x, y]$ and are coprime) defining $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$.

Output: $A_{\delta,0}, A_{\delta,1}, B_{\delta,0}, B_{\delta,1} \in \mathbb{C}[X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1]$, bihomogeneous and having no non-constant common factor, giving rise to a 1-form $\Omega^{\delta} = A_{\delta,0}dX_0 + A_{\delta,1}dX_1 + B_{\delta,0}dY_0 + B_{\delta,1}dY_1$, which defines a foliation on \mathbb{F}_{δ} , whose local form at U_{00} is ω .

- (1) Write the rational functions $a\left(\frac{X_1}{X_0}, \frac{X_0^{\delta}Y_1}{Y_0}\right)$ and $b\left(\frac{X_1}{X_0}, \frac{X_0^{\delta}Y_1}{Y_0}\right)$ as reduced rational fractions $\frac{X_0^{\alpha_0}A_{\delta,1}}{X_0^{\alpha_1}Y_0^{\alpha_2}}$ and $\frac{X_0^{\beta_0}B_{\delta,1}}{X_0^{\beta_1}Y_0^{\beta_2}}$, respectively, where $(\alpha_0, \alpha_1, \alpha_2), (\beta_0, \beta_1, \beta_2) \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}^3$ and $A_{\delta,1}$ and $B_{\delta,1}$ are bihomogeneous polynomials (for the graduation defined in Subsection 1.4.2) in $\mathbb{C}[X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1]$ of respective bidegrees $(\lambda_1, \lambda_2) \coloneqq (\alpha_1 \alpha_0, \alpha_2)$ and $(\mu_1, \mu_2) \coloneqq (\beta_1 \beta_0, \beta_2)$, and such that $A_{\delta,1}, B_{\delta,1}$ and X_0Y_0 are pairwise coprime.
- (2) If $A_{\delta,1} \cdot B_{\delta,1} \neq 0$, let $m_1 := \lambda_1 \mu_1 + 1 + \delta$. If $m_1 > 0$, then $B_{\delta,1} := X_0^{m_1} B_{\delta,1}$; otherwise, $A_{\delta,1} := X_0^{-m_1} A_{\delta,1}$.
- (3) If $A_{\delta,1} \cdot B_{\delta,1} \neq 0$, let $m_2 := \lambda_2 \mu_2 1$. If $m_2 > 0$, then $B_{\delta,1} := Y_0^{m_2} B_{\delta,1}$; otherwise, $A_{\delta,1} := Y_0^{-m_2} A_{\delta,1}$.
- (4) Let $\gamma_2 := 0$ if Y_0 divides $B_{\delta,1}$, and $\gamma_2 := 1$ otherwise. Set $B_{\delta,1} := Y_0^{\gamma_2} B_{\delta,1}$ and $A_{\delta,1} := Y_0^{\gamma_2} A_{\delta,1}$.
- (5) Let $\gamma_1 \coloneqq 0$ if X_0 divides $\delta Y_1 B_{\delta,1} X_1 A_{\delta,1}$ and $\gamma_1 \coloneqq 1$ otherwise. Set $A_{\delta,1} \coloneqq X_0^{\gamma_1} A_{\delta,1}$ and $B_{\delta,1} \coloneqq X_0^{\gamma_1} B_{\delta,1}$.
- (6) Set $A_{\delta,0} \coloneqq \frac{\delta Y_1 B_{\delta,1} X_1 A_{\delta,1}}{X_0}$ and $B_{\delta,0} \coloneqq \frac{-Y_1 B_{\delta,1}}{Y_0}$.
- (7) Return $A_{\delta,0}$, $A_{\delta,1}$, $B_{\delta,0}$ and $B_{\delta,1}$.

The next lemma and proposition explain why Algorithm 2.3.1 does the announced work.

Lemma 2.3.2. Fix $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$. Let $\omega = a(x, y)dx + b(x, y)dy$ be a differential 1-form defining a planar polynomial foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 , and let $A_{\delta,0}, A_{\delta,1}, B_{\delta,0}$ and $B_{\delta,1}$ be the polynomials in $\mathbb{C}[X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1]$ obtained as the output of Algorithm 2.3.1 from the input given by the pair (δ, ω) . Then, $A_{\delta,0}, A_{\delta,1}, B_{\delta,0}$ and $B_{\delta,1}$ are bihomogeneous polynomials (not all of them equal to zero), such that

 $A_{\delta,0}, A_{\delta,1} \in H^0 \left(\mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} ((d_1 - \delta + 1)F + (d_2 + 2)M) \right),$ $B_{\delta,0} \in H^0 \left(\mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} ((d_1 - \delta + 2)F + (d_2 + 1)M) \right)$

and $B_{\delta,1} \in H^0(\mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}((d_1+2)F + (d_2+1)M))$ for some integers d_1, d_2 . Moreover, they satisfy the equalities

$$X_0 A_{\delta,0} + X_1 A_{\delta,1} - \delta Y_1 B_{\delta,1} = 0 \quad and \quad Y_0 B_{\delta,0} + Y_1 B_{\delta,1} = 0, \tag{2.7}$$

and have no non-constant common factor.

Proof. Notice that the polynomials $A_{\delta,1}$ and $B_{\delta,1}$ obtained in Step (1) of Algorithm 2.3.1 are coprime (in the sense that they do not have a non-constant common factor) and have respective bidegrees (λ_1, λ_2) and (μ_1, μ_2) .

If $A_{\delta,1} = 0$ (respectively, $B_{\delta,1} = 0$), we can assume $B_{\delta,1} = 1$ (respectively, $A_{\delta,1} = 1$) and the output polynomials are $A_{\delta,0} = \delta Y_0 Y_1$, $A_{\delta,1} = 0$, $B_{\delta,0} = -X_0 Y_1$ and $B_{\delta,1} = X_0 Y_0$ (respectively, $A_{\delta,0} = -X_1$, $A_{\delta,1} = X_0$, $B_{\delta,0} = 0$ and $B_{\delta,1} = 0$) which satisfy the conditions of the statement for $(d_1, d_2) = (-1, 0)$ (respectively $(d_1, d_2) = (\delta, -2)$). Assume now $A_{\delta,1} B_{\delta,1} \neq 0$.

The following table describes the different possibilities that may appear in Algorithm 2.3.1, and it shows the existence of integers d_1, d_2 such that the bidegree of the output polynomial $A_{\delta,1}$ is $(d_1 - \delta + 1, d_2 + 2)$ and the bidegree of the output polynomial $B_{\delta,1}$ is $(d_1 + 2, d_2 + 1)$:

Step (2)	Step (3)	Bidegrees $A_{\delta,1}$ and $B_{\delta,1}$	(d_1,d_2)
$m_1 > 0$	<i>m</i> ₂ > 0	$(\lambda_1 + \gamma_1, \lambda_2 + \gamma_2)$ and $(\lambda_1 + \delta + \gamma_1 + 1, \lambda_2 + \gamma_2 - 1)$	$(\lambda_1 + \delta + \gamma_1 - 1, \lambda_2 + \gamma_2 - 2)$
	$m_2 \leq 0$	$(\lambda_1 + \gamma_1, \mu_2 + \gamma_2 + 1)$ and $(\lambda_1 + \delta + \gamma_1 + 1, \mu_2 + \gamma_2)$	$(\lambda_1+\delta+\gamma_1-1,\mu_2+\gamma_2-1)$
$m_1 \leq 0$	$m_2 > 0$	$(\mu_1 - \delta + \gamma_2 - 1, \lambda_2 + \gamma_2)$ and $(\mu_1 + \gamma_1, \lambda_2 + \gamma_2 - 1)$	$(\mu_1+\gamma_1-2,\lambda_2+\gamma_2-2)$
	$m_2 \leq 0$	$(\mu_1 - \delta + \gamma_1 - 1, \mu_2 + \gamma_2 + 1)$ and $(\mu_1 + \gamma_1, \mu_2 + \gamma_2)$	$(\mu_1+\gamma_1-2,\mu_2+\gamma_2-1)$

The polynomials $A_{\delta,1}$ and $B_{\delta,1}$ obtained after applying the steps from (1) to (5) satisfy that X_0 (respectively, Y_0) divides $\delta Y_1 B_{\delta,1} - X_1 A_{\delta,1}$ (respectively, $B_{\delta,1}$). Therefore the rational functions $A_{\delta,0}$ and $B_{\delta,0}$ defined in Step (6) are polynomials and their bidegrees coincide with those given in the statement. In addition, Equalities (2.7) hold trivially.

It is derived from the algorithm that the only two possible common factors of the output polynomials are X_0 and Y_0 . Let us see that none of them can be such a common factor. The polynomials $A_{\delta,1}$ and $B_{\delta,1}$ obtained in Step (1) do not share factors with X_0Y_0 . After Steps (2) and (3), at most one of them $(A_{\delta,1} \text{ or } B_{\delta,1})$ has X_0 (respectively, Y_0) as a factor. On the one hand, in Step (4) we ensure that either Y_0 does not divide $A_{\delta,1}$, or Y_0 divides $B_{\delta,1}$ but Y_0^2 does not (what implies that Y_0 does not divide $B_{\delta,0}$ after Step (6)). On the other hand, in Step (5) we force X_0 to divide $\delta Y_1B_{\delta,1} - X_1A_{\delta,1}$ (but X_0^2 does not); then, after Step (6), X_0 does not divide $A_{\delta,0}$.

The following result states that, as in the case of the projective plane, we can extend a foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 to a foliation on a Hirzebruch surface. Consider a non-negative integer δ and identify \mathbb{C}^2 with the open subset $U_{00} \subset \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$. Then, as a consequence of Lemma 2.3.2, one gets the following result.

Proposition 2.3.3 ([55, Proposition 3.4]). Let δ be a non-negative integer and $\omega = a(x,y)dx + b(x,y)dy$ a differential 1-form defining a complex planar (polynomial)

foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 . Let

$$A_{\delta,0}, A_{\delta,1}, B_{\delta,0}, B_{\delta,1} \in \mathbb{C}[X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1]$$

be the output of Algorithm 2.3.1 when its input is the pair (δ, ω) . Then, the affine differential 1-form

$$\Omega^{\delta} \coloneqq A_{\delta,0} dX_0 + A_{\delta,1} dX_1 + B_{\delta,0} dY_0 + B_{\delta,1} dY_1$$

defines a foliation on the complex Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} , with isolated singularities, whose restriction to the open set U_{00} gives the 1-form in two variables that determines the complex planar foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$.

Recall that the foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} on \mathbb{F}_{δ} obtained from the foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 is named the extended foliation of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ to \mathbb{F}_{δ} .

Consider coordinates $(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1)$ in \mathbb{F}_{δ} and denote by C_{X_0} (respectively, C_{Y_0}) the curve on \mathbb{F}_{δ} with equation $X_0 = 0$ (respectively, $Y_0 = 0$). The following proposition studies when these curves are invariant by \mathcal{F}^{δ} .

Proposition 2.3.4. Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 defined by the 1-form $\omega = a(x, y)dx + b(x, y)dy$ and let \mathcal{F}^{δ} be its extension to \mathbb{F}_{δ} . Then:

- (a) For all $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$, except at most one value, C_{X_0} is an invariant (by \mathcal{F}^{δ}) curve.
- (b) Assume that $b(x, y) \neq 0$, then C_{Y_0} is an invariant (by \mathcal{F}^{δ}) curve if and only if $\deg_y a(x, y) \leq \deg_y b(x, y) + 1$.

Proof. Let $\Omega_{\delta} = A_{\delta,0}dX_0 + A_{\delta,1}dX_1 + B_{\delta,0}dY_0 + B_{\delta,1}dY_1$ be the 1-form defining \mathcal{F}^{δ} , where $A_{\delta,0}$, $A_{\delta,1}$, $B_{\delta,0}$, $B_{\delta,1}$ are the output of Algorithm 2.3.1. C_{X_0} is invariant if and only if X_0 is a factor of $A_{\delta,1}$, $B_{\delta,0}$ and $B_{\delta,1}$.

If $\gamma_1 = 1$ in Step (5) of Algorithm 2.3.1, then X_0 divides $A_{\delta,1}$ and $B_{\delta,1}$, and by Step (6), also divides $B_{\delta,0}$. If $\gamma_1 = 0$ in Step (5), it means that X_0 divides $\delta Y_1 B_{\delta,1} - X_1 A_{\delta,1}$. If X_0 does not divide $B_{\delta,1}$ nor $A_{\delta,1}$, it divides $\delta Y_1 B_{\delta,1} - X_1 A_{\delta,1}$ for, at most, one value of δ . This proves Part (a).

To prove Part (b), notice that C_{Y_0} is invariant if and only if Y_0 is a factor of $A_{\delta,0}$, $A_{\delta,1}$ and $B_{\delta,1}$.

If a(x,y) = 0, we can assume b(x,y) = 1 $(\deg_y a(x,y) = \deg_y b(x,y))$ and the output polynomials are $A_{\delta,0} = \delta Y_0 Y_1$, $A_{\delta,1} = 0$, $B_{\delta,0} = -X_0 Y_1$ and $B_{\delta,1} = X_0 Y_0$. Then C_{Y_0} is an invariant curve.

Assume now $a(x, y) \neq 0$. If, in Step (3), $m_2 \leq 0$, then, at the beginning of Step (4), Y_0 divides $A_{\delta,1}$ and it does not divide $B_{\delta,1}$. It means that $\gamma_2 = 1$ in Step (4) and then $Y_0 = 0$ is invariant. If $m_2 > 0$ in Step (3), Y_0 does not divide $A_{\delta,1}$ because $\gamma_2 = 0$ in Step (4). As $\deg_y a(x, y) - \deg_y b(x, y) - 1 = m_2$ in Step (3), the proof becomes complete.

2.3.2. A necessary condition for algebraic integrability

Keep the notation as above. Again we consider the extension of a planar polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 to a foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} on a complex Hirzebruch surface. Our aim is to use these extensions to give a necessary condition for algebraic integrability of \mathcal{F}^{δ} .

The next Theorem 2.3.6 will show, under the assumption of algebraic integrability, the existence of a non-negative integer δ_1 , such that the point with coordinates (0,1;0,1) (respectively, (0,1;1,0)) in each surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} is a distributional singularity of \mathcal{F}^{δ} whenever $\delta > \delta_1$ (respectively, $\delta < \delta_1$). This result can be reformulated in terms of vector fields on \mathbb{C}^2 depending on a non-negative integer and it gives rise to a new technique for discarding the existence of a rational first integral of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ (see the future Corollary 2.3.9).

The contents of this subsection were published in [55]. There, they are expressed in terms of vector fields but, for consistency, we use here the language of foliations. We start with a lemma which we will use in the proof of the announced Theorem 2.3.6.

Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 with rational first integral $f = \frac{f_1}{f_2}$. Abusing the notation, the expression $\alpha f_1(x, y) + \beta f_2(x, y)$ regarded as a polynomial in $\mathbb{C}(\alpha, \beta)[x, y]$, where α, β are also considered variables, will be named the *generic curve* of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}}$ or the *generic invariant curve* of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$.

Lemma 2.3.5 ([55, Lemma 4.1]). Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be an algebraically integrable complex planar polynomial foliation defined by a 1-form $\omega = a(x,y)dx + b(x,y)dy$. Let $f = \frac{f_1(x,y)}{f_2(x,y)}$ be a primitive rational first integral of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ and $g(x,y) = \alpha f_1(x,y) + \beta f_2(x,y) \in \mathbb{C}(\alpha,\beta)[x,y]$ the generic invariant curve of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ (see Section 1.6). Then $\omega \neq cdx$ (with $c \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$) if and only if $g(x,y) \notin \mathbb{C}(\alpha,\beta)[x]$.

Proof. If $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ is determined by the 1-form $\omega \coloneqq dx$, the function x is a first integral, that is, $f_1(x, y)$ and $f_2(x, y)$ are polynomials in $\mathbb{C}[x]$ of degree ≤ 1 . This is equivalent to say that $g(x, y) \in \mathbb{C}(\alpha, \beta)[x]$ because the polynomial of $\mathbb{C}[x, y]$ obtained after replacing, in g(x, y), α and β by general complex numbers, must be irreducible.

Theorem 2.3.6 ([55, Theorem 4.2]). Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be an algebraically integrable complex planar polynomial foliation defined by the 1-form $\omega \neq cdx$, $c \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$. For each $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$, consider \mathcal{F}^{δ} , the extended foliation of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ to the Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} (see Proposition 2.3.3). Let C_{X_0} be the curve on \mathbb{F}_{δ} with equation $X_0 = 0$. Then, there exists a non-negative integer δ_1 satisfying the following conditions:

(i) For all integers δ such that $\delta > \delta_1$, the point $(0,1;0,1) \in \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$ is the unique distribution distribution of \mathcal{F}^{δ} belonging to C_{X_0} .

- (ii) For all non-negative integer δ such that $\delta < \delta_1$, the point $(0,1;1,0) \in \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$ is a discritical singularity of \mathcal{F}^{δ} .
- (iii) The point $(0,1;1,0) \in \mathbb{F}_{\delta_1}$ is not a distribution of \mathcal{F}^{δ_1} .

Proof. Let $f = \frac{f_1(x,y)}{f_2(x,y)}$ be a primitive rational first integral of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$. Then, the associated generic invariant curve of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ is $g(x,y) = \alpha f_1(x,y) + \beta f_2(x,y) \in \mathbb{C}(\alpha,\beta)[x,y]$. Let us write $g(x,y) = \sum g_{ij}x^iy^j$, where the coefficients g_{ij} are homogeneous linear polynomials in α, β . Let d_x (respectively, d_y) be the degree in the variable x (respectively, y) of g(x,y), that is, the degree of g when it is regarded as a polynomial in x (respectively, y) with coefficients in $\mathbb{C}(\alpha, \beta, y)$ (respectively, $\mathbb{C}(\alpha, \beta, x)$). Denote by d_x^0 (respectively, d_y^0) the degree of g(x, 0) (respectively, g(y, 0)). Notice that $d_y > 0$ by Lemma 2.3.5.

We can write g(x, y) as the sum of four polynomials A, B, C and D (with variables x, y and coefficients in $\mathbb{C}(\alpha, \beta)$) as showed in the following displayed formula:

$$g(x,y) = \underbrace{\sum_{i=0}^{d_x^0} g_{i0}x^i}_{=A} + \underbrace{\sum_{j=1}^{d_y^0} g_{0j}y^j}_{=B} + \underbrace{\sum_{1 \le i \le d_x^0} \sum_{j=1}^{d_y'} g_{ij}x^iy^j}_{=C} + \underbrace{\sum_{i > d_x^0} \sum_{j=1}^{d_y''} g_{ij}x^iy^j}_{=D}.$$
 (2.8)

Denote by $\operatorname{Coeff}(h)$ the set of non-zero coefficients h_{ij} of a polynomial

$$h(x,y) = \sum h_{ij} x^i y^j \in \mathbb{C}(\alpha,\beta)[x,y].$$

Also, consider the following set of non-negative rational numbers:

$$\Gamma = \left\{ \frac{i - d_x^0}{j} \mid j > 0 \text{ and } g_{ij} \in \text{Coeff}(g) \right\} \cap \mathbb{Q}_{\geq 0}.$$
(2.9)

Let δ be an arbitrary non-negative integer. Consider the Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} and identify \mathbb{C}^2 with the open set U_{00} of \mathbb{F}_{δ} as showed in Subsection 1.4.2. Then, replacing in Equation (2.8), x by X_1/X_0 and y by $X_0^{\delta}Y_1/Y_0$, and multiplying by suitable powers X_0^a and Y_0^b , we obtain an irreducible bihomogeneous polynomial $G_{\delta}(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) \in \mathbb{C}(\alpha, \beta)[X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1]$ of bidegree (a, b).

$$\begin{split} G_{\delta}(X_{0}, X_{1}; Y_{0}, Y_{1}) \coloneqq \\ X_{0}^{a} Y_{0}^{b} \cdot \left(g_{00} + \sum_{i=1}^{d_{x}^{0}} g_{i0} \frac{X_{1}^{i}}{X_{0}^{i}} + \sum_{j=1}^{d_{y}^{0}} g_{0j} \frac{X_{0}^{\delta j} Y_{1}^{j}}{Y_{0}^{j}} + \sum_{1 \le i \le d_{x}^{0}} \sum_{j=1}^{d_{y}^{\prime}} g_{ij} \frac{X_{0}^{\delta j-i} X_{1}^{i} Y_{1}^{j}}{Y_{0}^{j}} \\ &+ \sum_{i > d_{x}^{0}} \sum_{j=1}^{d_{y}^{\prime}} g_{ij} \frac{X_{0}^{\delta j-i} X_{1}^{i} Y_{1}^{j}}{Y_{0}^{j}} \right). \end{split}$$

The polynomial G_{δ} is not divisible by neither X_0 nor Y_0 , $b = d_y = \max\{d_y^0, d'_y, d''_y\} > 0$

and $a = a' + d_x^0$, with $a' \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$. Therefore,

$$\begin{split} G_{\delta}(X_{0}, X_{1}; Y_{0}, Y_{1}) &= \\ & X_{0}^{a'} \cdot \left(g_{00} X_{0}^{d_{x}^{0}} Y_{0}^{d_{y}} + \sum_{i=1}^{d_{x}^{0}} g_{i0} X_{0}^{d_{x}^{0}-i} X_{1}^{i} Y_{0}^{d_{y}} + \sum_{j=1}^{d_{y}^{0}} g_{0j} X_{0}^{\delta j+d_{x}^{0}} Y_{0}^{d_{y}-j} Y_{1}^{j} \right. \\ & + \sum_{1 \leq i \leq d_{x}^{0}} \sum_{j=1}^{d_{y}^{\prime}} g_{ij} X_{0}^{\delta j+d_{x}^{0}-i} X_{1}^{i} Y_{0}^{d_{y}-j} Y_{1}^{j} + \sum_{i > d_{x}^{0}} \sum_{j=1}^{d_{y}^{\prime}} g_{ij} X_{0}^{\delta j+d_{x}^{0}-i} X_{1}^{i} Y_{0}^{d_{y}-j} Y_{1}^{j} + \sum_{i > d_{x}^{0}} \sum_{j=1}^{d_{y}^{\prime}} g_{ij} X_{0}^{\delta j+d_{x}^{0}-i} X_{1}^{i} Y_{0}^{d_{y}-j} Y_{1}^{j} \right). \end{split}$$

Notice that, in the above expression between parentheses, negative exponents may only appear in the last block of summations.

Firstly let us assume that $\Gamma = \emptyset$. This implies that $i < d_x^0$ for all $g_{ij} \in \text{Coeff}(g)$; thus D = 0. Then a' = 0 and

$$\begin{aligned} G_{\delta}(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) &= g_{00} X_0^{d_x^0} Y_0^{d_y} + \sum_{i=1}^{d_x^0} g_{i0} X_0^{d_x^0 - i} X_1^i Y_0^{d_y} + \sum_{j=1}^{d_y^0} g_{0j} X_0^{\delta j + d_x^0} Y_0^{d_y - j} Y_1^j \\ &+ \sum_{i < d_x^0} \sum_{j=1}^{d_y'} g_{ij} X_0^{\delta j + d_x^0 - i} X_1^i Y_0^{d_y - j} Y_1^j. \end{aligned}$$

Notice that $d_x^0 > 0$ because otherwise B = 0 and C = 0, what implies that $g(x, y) = g_{00}$ (a contradiction because, by Lemma 2.3.5, $d_y > 0$). Therefore $g_{d_x^0 0} \neq 0$. This shows that the point (0,1;0,1) is the unique point belonging to the intersection of the curves on \mathbb{F}_{δ} defined by the equations $X_0 = 0$ and $G_{\delta}(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) = 0$ or, equivalently, (0,1;0,1) is the unique discritical singularity of \mathcal{F}^{δ} belonging to C_{X_0} (independently of the value of δ). In this case, $\delta_1 = 0$ is the integer satisfying the conditions given in the statement.

Let us assume now that $\Gamma \neq \emptyset$. Under this assumption let us define

$$k \coloneqq \max(\Gamma)$$

and distinguish the following three cases, depending on the value of δ .

Case 1: The set

$$\Delta \coloneqq \{g_{ij} \in \operatorname{Coeff}(G_{\delta}) \mid j > 0 \text{ and } \delta j + d_x^0 - i < 0\}$$
(2.10)

is not empty.

The above condition shows that $\Delta \subseteq \text{Coeff}(D)$ and $\delta < k$. Moreover,

$$a' = -\min\{\delta j + d_x^0 - i \mid g_{ij} \in \Delta\}.$$

Hence the points in \mathbb{F}_{δ} where the curves defined by the equations $X_0 = 0$ and $G_{\delta}(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) = 0$ meet are the points $(0, 1; y_0, y_1)$ satisfying the following condition

$$\sum_{j=1}^{d''_y} g_{\delta j + a' + d_x^0, j} y_0^{d_y - j} y_1^j = 0.$$

In particular (0,1;1,0) belongs to that intersection and, as a consequence, (0,1;1,0) is a distribution of \mathcal{F}^{δ} .

Case 2: The set Δ in (2.10) is empty and there exists $g_{lm} \in \text{Coeff}(G_{\delta})$ such that m > 0 and $\delta m + d_x^0 - l = 0$.

In this case, since Δ is empty, a' = 0 and $\delta \ge k$; moreover, since $\delta = \frac{l-d_x^0}{m} \in \Gamma$, we conclude that $\delta = k$. If $d_x^0 = 0$, then C = 0 and $g_{00} \ne 0$; hence $G_{\delta}(0,1;1,0) \ne 0$, that is, $(0,1;1,0) \in \mathbb{F}_k$ is not a discritical singularity of \mathcal{F}^k . When $d_x^0 \ne 0$, the same thing happens because $g_{d_{20}^0} \ne 0$.

Case 3: $\delta j + d_x^0 - i > 0$ for all $g_{ij} \in \text{Coeff}(G_{\delta})$ such that j > 0. Then a' = 0 and $\delta > k$, and we distinguish the following subcases:

(3.1) If $d_x^0 > 0$, then $g_{d_x^0 0} \neq 0$ and (0, 1; 0, 1) is the unique point where the curves with equations $G_{\delta}(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) = 0$ and $X_0 = 0$ meet. This means that (0, 1; 0, 1) is a distribution of \mathcal{F}^{δ} and the unique one belonging to C_{X_0} .

(3.2) If $d_x^0 = 0$, then G_{δ} has the following shape:

$$G_{\delta}(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) = g_{00}Y_0^{d_y} + \sum_{j=1}^{d_y^0} g_{0j}X_0^{\delta j}Y_0^{d_y-j}Y_1^j + X_0H,$$

where $H \in \mathbb{C}(\alpha, \beta)[X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1]$. Since $\delta > k \ge 0$, it is clear that $g_{00} \ne 0$ (because, otherwise, X_0 would divide G_{δ}) and then (0, 1; 0, 1) is the unique discritical singularity of \mathcal{F}^{δ} belonging to C_{X_0} .

Notice that Cases 1, 2 and 3 correspond to the following situations: $\delta < k$, $\delta = k$ and $\delta > k$.

Finally, define $\delta_1 := \lceil k \rceil$ and let us see that this integer satisfies Conditions (i), (ii) and (iii) of the statement.

If k is an integer, then Cases 1 and 3 show that Conditions (i) and (ii) are satisfied for $\delta_1 = k$. Hence, it only remains to show that $(0,1;1,0) \in \mathbb{F}_k$ is not a discritical singularity of \mathcal{F}^k ; but the value $\delta = k$ corresponds to Case 2 and then (0,1;1,0) is not a discritical singularity of \mathcal{F}^{δ} .

If k is not an integer, then any $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ satisfies either Case 1 or Case 3; this fact shows that Conditions (i), (ii) and (iii) hold.

Remark 2.3.7. Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a complex planar polynomial foliation satisfying the conditions of Theorem 2.3.6. Then, the value δ_1 provided by that theorem is the minimum non-negative integer δ such that the point $(0,1;1,0) \in \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$ is not a discritical singularity of \mathcal{F}^{δ} .

Proposition 2.3.8. Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 and \mathcal{F}^{δ} its extended foliation to \mathbb{F}_{δ} . Let δ_1 be the integer number above introduced. If $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ is algebraically integrable, $\delta > \delta_1$, $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = aF^* + bM^* - \sum_{i=1}^n m_i E_i^*$ and i_0 is the index in $\{1, \ldots, n\}$ such that $p_{i_0} = (0, 1; 0, 1)$, then $m_{i_0} = b$ and $[C_{X_0}] = [F^* - E_{i_0}^*]$.

Proof. By Theorem 2.3.6, if $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ has a rational first integral and $\delta > \delta_1$, $p_{i_0} = (0,1;0,1)$ is the only distribution of C_{X_0} . Locally, its equation at the open set U_{11} is x = 0, which becomes 1 after blowing-up. Then, we have $[C_{X_0}] = [F^* - E_{i_0}^*]$. As C_{X_0} is invariant, $D_{\mathcal{F}^\delta} \cdot C_{X_0} = b - m_{i_0} = 0$, and the proof becomes complete.

For each $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$, the point $(0,1;0,1) \in \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$ (respectively, (0,1;1,0)) belongs to the affine chart U_{11} (respectively, U_{10}) defined in Subsection 1.4.2, and the curve of \mathbb{F}_{δ} with equation $X_0 = 0$ does not meet neither U_{00} nor U_{01} . These facts allow us to write Theorem 2.3.6 in terms of the planar vector fields induced by the restriction of \mathcal{F}^{δ} to the charts U_{10} and U_{11} . Therefore, Theorem 2.3.6 can be reformulated without any reference to Hirzebruch surfaces as follows:

Corollary 2.3.9 ([55, Corollary 4.4]). Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be an algebraically integrable complex planar polynomial foliation defined by the 1-form $\omega \neq cdx$ for all $c \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$. For each $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$, let $A_{\delta,0}, A_{\delta,1}, B_{\delta,0}$ and $B_{\delta,1}$ be the polynomials in $\mathbb{C}[X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1]$ obtained as the output of Algorithm 2.3.1 from the input given by the pair (δ, ω) . Consider the planar foliations $\mathcal{F}_{10}^{\delta}$ and $\mathcal{F}_{11}^{\delta}$ defined, respectively, by the following differential 1-forms:

$$\begin{split} \omega_{10}^{\delta} &\coloneqq A_{\delta,0}(x,1,1,y) dx + B_{\delta,1}(x,1,1,y) dy, \quad and \\ \omega_{11}^{\delta} &\coloneqq A_{\delta,0}(x,1,y,1) dx + B_{\delta,0}(x,1,y,1) dy. \end{split}$$

Let δ_1 be the minimum non-negative integer such that the origin (0,0) is not a dicritical singularity of $\mathcal{F}_{10}^{\delta_1}$. Then, for all $\delta > \delta_1$:

- (a) the origin (0,0) is the unique distribution of $\mathcal{F}_{11}^{\delta}$ in the line defined by x = 0, and
- (b) the foliation $\mathcal{F}_{10}^{\delta}$ has no discritical singularity in the line defined by x = 0.

As a consequence of the above result we state the following corollary, which gives conditions forcing a planar vector field to be non-algebraically integrable.

Corollary 2.3.10 ([55, Corollary 4.5]). Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a complex planar polynomial foliation defined by the 1-form $\omega \neq cdx$ for all $c \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$. For every $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$, consider the planar foliations $\mathcal{F}_{10}^{\delta}$ and $\mathcal{F}_{11}^{\delta}$ defined in Corollary 2.3.9. Let \mathfrak{N} be the set of non-negative integers δ such that origin (0,0) is not a distributional singularity of $\mathcal{F}_{10}^{\delta}$. When $\mathfrak{N} \neq \emptyset$, set $\delta_1 := \min \mathfrak{N}$. Then, $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ is not algebraically integrable if at least one of the following conditions is satisfied: (a) \mathfrak{N} is empty.

- (b) \mathfrak{N} is not empty and there exists a positive integer $\delta > \delta_1$ such that either the origin (0,0) is not a distributional singularity of $\mathcal{F}_{11}^{\delta}$, or (0,0) is a distribution of a distribution of $\mathcal{F}_{11}^{\delta}$ but not the unique one in the line defined by the equation x = 0.
- (c) \mathfrak{N} is not empty and there exists a positive integer $\delta > \delta_1$ such that $\mathcal{F}_{10}^{\delta}$ has a discritical singularity in the line defined by x = 0.

In the following example we apply Corollary 2.3.10 to deduce the non-algebraic integrability of a given planar foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 .

Example 2.3.11. Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be the planar foliation defined by the differential 1-form

$$\omega = (xy + y^2 + 5x^3y)dx + (-x^2 - xy + y^3)dy$$

We run Algorithm 2.3.1 using as input the pair (δ, ω) . The output is

$$\begin{split} A_{\delta,0} &= -X_0^2 X_1^2 Y_0^4 Y_1 - 5X_1^4 Y_0^4 Y_1 - X_0^{\delta+3} X_1 Y_0^3 Y_1^2 - \delta X_0^2 X_1^2 Y_0^4 Y_1 - \delta X_0^{\delta+3} X_1 Y_0^3 Y_1^2 \\ &+ \delta X_0^{3\delta+4} Y_0 Y_1^4, \\ A_{\delta,1} &= X_0^3 X_1 Y_0^4 Y_1 + 5X_0 X_1^3 Y_0^4 Y_1 + X_0^{\delta+4} Y_0^3 Y_1^2, \\ B_{\delta,0} &= X_0^3 X_1^2 Y_0^3 Y_1 + X_0^{\delta+4} X_1 Y_0^2 Y_1^2 - X_0^{3\delta+5} Y_1^4, \text{ and} \\ B_{\delta,1} &= -X_0^3 X_1^2 Y_0^4 - X_0^{\delta+4} X_1 Y_0^3 Y_1 + X_0^{3\delta+5} Y_0 Y_1^3. \end{split}$$

The 1-form $\Omega^{\delta} = A_{\delta,0} dX_0 + A_{\delta,1} dX_1 + B_{\delta,0} dY_0 + B_{\delta,1} dY_1$ defines a foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} on \mathbb{F}_{δ} .

The foliation $\mathcal{F}_{10}^{\delta}$ introduced in Corollary 2.3.9 is given by the differential 1-form

$$\omega_{10}^{\delta} = (-5y - (1+\delta)x^2y - (1+\delta)x^{\delta+3}y^2 + \delta x^{3\delta+4}y^4)dx + (-x^3 - x^{\delta+4}y + x^{3\delta+5}y^3)dy.$$

On the one hand, the origin is a simple singularity of $\mathcal{F}_{10}^{\delta}$ for all $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ and then we deduce that $\delta_1 = 0$. On the other hand, the foliation \mathcal{F}_{11}^1 is defined by the differential 1-form

$$\omega_{11}^1 = (-5y^4 - 2x^2y^4 - 2x^4y^3 + x^7y)dx + (x^3y^3 + x^5y^2 - x^8)dy.$$

Now, if we reduce the singularity (0,0) of ω_{11}^1 by successive blowups to get at most simple singularities (see Section 1.7), we see that the origin is not a dicritical singularity of \mathcal{F}_{11}^1 . Indeed, to reduce the singularity (0,0) we have to blow up 17 infinitely near points $\{p_i\}_{i=1}^{17}$ which constitute a chain, where p_2 is proximate to p_1 ; p_3, p_4 and p_5 are proximate to p_2 , and p_i is proximate to p_{i-1} for $6 \le i \le 17$. No point p_i is terminal dicritical, therefore (0,0) is not dicritical.

Even though the reduction of the singularities of the foliations $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ and \mathcal{F}^{δ} is far from being easily calculable, by Part (b) of Corollary 2.3.10, $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ (and therefore \mathcal{F}^{δ}) is not algebraically integrable. **Remark 2.3.12.** Corollary 2.3.10 allows us to discard the existence of a rational first integral for certain complex planar vector fields. Necessary conditions for algebraic integrability are given in [58, Corollary 5] but they can only be applied to differential forms A(x,y)dx + B(x,y)dy, where A(x,y) and B(x,y) have the same degree n and their homogeneous components of degree n are coprime. The 1-form ω in Example 2.3.11 does not satisfy those conditions, proving that the necessary conditions for algebraic integrability given in Corollary 2.3.9 are different from those in [58].

The conditions for algebraic integrability given in Theorem 2.3.6 (and Corollary 2.3.9) are necessary, but not sufficient, as the following example shows.

Example 2.3.13. Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be the complex planar foliation defined by the differential 1-form

$$\omega = (y + xy)dx + (1 + xy^2 + x^2)dy$$

The output of Algorithm 2.3.1 when the input is the pair $(1, \omega)$ is

$$\begin{split} A_{1,0} &= X_0 Y_0^3 Y_1 - X_1 Y_0^3 Y_1 + X_0^2 X_1 Y_0 Y_1^3, \\ A_{1,1} &= X_0 Y_0^3 Y_1 + X_1 Y_0^3 Y_1, \\ B_{1,0} &= -X_0^2 Y_0^2 Y_1 - X_1^2 Y_0^2 Y_1 - X_0^3 X_1 Y_1^3 \text{ and} \\ B_{1,1} &= X_0^2 Y_0^3 + X_1^2 Y_0^3 + X_0^3 X_1 Y_0 Y_1^2. \end{split}$$

and when the input is $(\delta \neq 1, \omega)$, it is

$$\begin{split} A_{\delta,0} &= -X_0 X_1 Y_0^3 Y_1 - X_1^2 Y_0^3 Y_1 + \delta X_0^2 Y_0^3 Y_1 + \delta X_1^2 Y_0^3 Y_1 + \delta X_0^{2\delta+1} X_1 Y_0 Y_1^3 \\ A_{\delta,1} &= X_0^2 Y_0^3 Y_1 + X_0 X_1 Y_0^3 Y_1, \\ B_{\delta,0} &= -X_0^3 Y_0^2 Y_1 - X_0 X_1^2 Y_0^2 Y_1 - X_0^{2\delta+2} X_1 Y_1^3 \text{ and} \\ B_{\delta,1} &= X_0^3 Y_0^3 + X_0 X_1^2 Y_0^3 + X_0^{2\delta+2} X_1 Y_0 Y_1^2. \end{split}$$

These outputs define the foliations $\mathcal{F}^{\delta}, \ \delta \geq 0$.

For a start, $(0,1;1,0) \in \mathbb{F}_0$ is a terminal distribution of \mathcal{F}^0 but $(0,1;1,0) \in \mathbb{F}_1$ is not a singularity of \mathcal{F}^1 .

Assume now that $\delta > 1$. The point $(0,1;0,1) \in \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$ is the unique ordinary singularity of \mathcal{F}^{δ} belonging to the curve with equation $X_0 = 0$. Let us see that it is a distribution is given by the restriction of \mathcal{F}^{δ} to the open set U_{11} of \mathbb{F}_{δ} determines a foliation which is given by the differential 1-form:

$$\omega^{\delta} \coloneqq (-xy^3 + (\delta - 1)y^3 + \delta x^2 y^3 + \delta x^{2\delta + 1} y) dx - (x^3y^2 + xy^2 + x^{2\delta + 2}) dy.$$

The origin is a singularity of ω^{δ} . To reduce this singularity we have to blow up ω^{δ} and its strict transforms using changes of local coordinates of the type (x = x', y = x'y'); the strict transform of ω^{δ} after $n \leq \delta - 2$ blowups is

$$\begin{aligned} \widetilde{\omega}^{\delta}(n) &\coloneqq (-xy^3 + (\delta - n - 1)y^3 + (\delta - n)x^2y^3 + (\delta - n)x^{2(\delta - n) + 1}y)dx \\ &- (x^3y^2 + xy^2 + x^{2(\delta - n) + 2})dy. \end{aligned}$$

In particular,

$$xa_3^{\delta}(n) + yb_3^{\delta}(n) = (\delta - n - 2)xy^3,$$

where $\widetilde{\omega}_{3}^{\delta}(n) = a_{3}^{\delta}(n)dx + b_{3}^{\delta}(n)dy = (\delta - n - 1)y^{3}dx - xy^{2}dy$ is the first non-vanishing jet of $\widetilde{\omega}^{\delta}(n)$. Therefore, after $n = \delta - 2$ blowups, the origin becomes terminal distribution and thus (0, 1; 0, 1) is a distribution of \mathcal{F}^{δ} .

Thus, we have just proved that the conditions given in the statement of Theorem 2.3.6 hold for $\delta_1 = 1$. However $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ is not algebraically integrable, as we are going to prove.

Indeed, consider the extended foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ to the complex projective plane given by the the output of Algorithm 1.5.7 with imput ω , i.e.,

$$\Omega^{\mathbb{P}^2} = (-X^3 Z - X^2 Y Z - 2XY^2 Z - YZ^3) dX + (X^3 Z + X^2 Y Z) dY + (X^4 + X^2 Y^2 + XYZ^2) dZ + (X^4 + X^4 +$$

Its canonical sheaf is $\mathcal{K}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^2}(2)$ and its distribution of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}$ (whose proximity graph is shown in Figure 2.1) consists of 6 points, p_1, \ldots, p_6 , such that $p_1 \in \mathbb{P}^2$, p_2 and p_6 belong to the first infinitesimal neighbourhood of p_1 and, for $i \in \{3, 4, 5\}$, p_i is a free point of the first infinitesimal neighbourhood of p_{i-1} . Moreover, the terminal distribution as in Section 2.2, d = 2 and $\sigma_{\max} = d - 1 = 1$.



Figure 2.1: Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}$

Denote by C_f the curve with equation f = 0. From the proximity relations among the points of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{T}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}$ and the equalities

$$\begin{split} [K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}}] =& 5[L^*] - 2[E_1^*] - 2[E_2^*] - [E_3^*] - [E_4^*] - 2[E_5^*] - 2[E_6^*], \\ [\widetilde{C}_X] =& [L^*] - [E_1^*] - [E_2^*], \text{ and} \\ [\widetilde{C}_Z] =& [L^*] - [E_1^*] - [E_6^*], \end{split}$$

it can be checked that $\Sigma = \{C_X, C_Z\}$ is a set of independent algebraic solutions of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ of length $\sigma = 2 > \sigma_{\max}$. Therefore, by Remark 2.2.4, $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ (and hence, $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ and \mathcal{F}^{δ}) is not algebraically integrable.

2.3.3. The Newton polytope of the generic invariant curve

Definition 2.3.14. Given a polynomial $f(x, y) = \sum a_{ij}x^iy^j \in k[x, y]$ (where k is a field), the Newton polytope of f, denoted by Newt(f), is the convex hull of the set $\{(i, j) \mid a_{ij} \neq 0\} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$.

In this subsection, $\mathcal{F} = \mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ denotes an algebraically integrable complex planar polynomial foliation. Then, the Newton polytope Newt(g) of the generic curve g(x,y), associated to the pencil generated by a primitive rational first integral f of \mathcal{F} , does not depend on the choice of f. Therefore, the following definition makes sense.

Definition 2.3.15. The Newton polytope Newt(\mathcal{F}) of an algebraically integrable complex planar polynomial foliation \mathcal{F} is defined as Newt(g), where g(x, y) is the generic curve associated to the pencil generated by any primitive rational first integral of \mathcal{F} .

The following result studies the Newton polytope of a foliation as above.

Theorem 2.3.16 ([55, Theorem 5.2]). Let $\omega = a(x, y)dx + b(x, y)dy$ be an 1-form defining an algebraically integrable complex planar polynomial foliation such that $\omega \neq cdx$ and $\omega \neq cdy$ for all $c \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}$. Consider the foliation \mathcal{F}' defined by the 1-form ω' obtained from ω by swapping the variables x and y, that is,

$$\omega' = b(y, x)dx + a(y, x)dy.$$

Let δ_1 (respectively, δ'_1) be the non-negative integer introduced in Theorem 2.3.6 for the foliation \mathcal{F} (respectively, \mathcal{F}'). Then, with notation as in the proof of Theorem 2.3.6, Newt(\mathcal{F}) is contained in the following region:

$$\left\{ (u,v) \in \mathbb{R}^2_{\geq 0} \mid u \leq d_x^0 + \delta_1 v \text{ and } v \leq d_y^0 + \delta_1' u \right\},\$$

where $\mathbb{R}^2_{\geq 0}$ denotes the set of points of \mathbb{R}^2 with non-negative coordinates.

Proof. Let $f = \frac{f_1(x,y)}{f_2(x,y)}$ be a primitive rational first integral of \mathcal{F} and set

$$g(x,y) \coloneqq \alpha f_1(x,y) + \beta f_2(x,y) = \sum_{ij} g_{ij} x^i y^j \in \mathbb{C}(\alpha,\beta)[x,y]$$

the associated generic invariant curve of \mathcal{F} as expressed in (2.8).

Keep the notation as in the proof of Theorem 2.3.6. If the set Γ defined in (2.9) is empty, then $\delta_1 = 0$ and $i \leq d_x^0$ for any non-zero coefficient g_{ij} of the generic invariant curve (see the proof of Theorem 2.3.6); therefore the inequality $i \leq d_x^0 + \delta_1 j$ holds trivially.

Assume now that Γ is not empty and let k be the maximum of Γ (notice that $\delta_1 = \lceil k \rceil$). Pick $g_{ij} \in \text{Coeff}(g)$. If j > 0 and $\frac{i-d_x^0}{j} \ge 0$ then $\frac{i-d_x^0}{j} \in \Gamma$ and therefore

$$i \le kj + d_x^0 \le d_x^0 + \delta_1 j.$$

If j > 0 and $\frac{i-d_x^0}{j} < 0$ then $i < d_x^0 \le d_x^0 + \delta_1 j$. Finally, if $j = 0, i \le d_x^0$ by the definition of d_x^0 .

Reasoning analogously with the foliation \mathcal{F}' and since it is algebraically integrable with generic invariant curve g(y, x), it holds that $j \leq d_y^0 + \delta'_1 i$ for all (i, j) such that $g_{ij} \in \operatorname{Coeff}(g)$. This concludes the proof.

As a consequence of Theorem 2.3.16, the next result gives, under certain assumptions, a bound on the degree of a primitive rational first integral of an algebraically integrable planar foliation that depends only on the values δ_1 , δ'_1 , d^0_x and d^0_y .

Corollary 2.3.17 ([55, Corollary 5.3]). With assumptions and notation as given in Theorem 2.3.16, suppose that $\delta_1 = 0$ (respectively, $\delta'_1 = 0$). Then, the degree of a primitive rational first integral of \mathcal{F} is bounded from above by the value $(1+\delta'_1)d_x^0 + d_y^0$ (respectively, $(1+\delta_1)d_y^0 + d_x^0$).

Remark 2.3.18. Let \mathcal{F} be an algebraically integrable complex planar polynomial foliation. Then the value d_x^0 (respectively, d_y^0) coincides with the total intersection number between the associated generic integral algebraic invariant curve of \mathcal{F} and the line y = 0 (respectively, x = 0).

We conclude this subsection with a result about complex planar polynomial foliations \mathcal{F} having a rational first integral of a specific type. Firstly notice that \mathcal{F} has a primitive rational first integral of the form

$$\frac{a + xyH_1(x,y)}{b + xyH_2(x,y)},\tag{2.11}$$

with $H_1, H_2 \in \mathbb{C}[x, y]$ and $(a, b) \in \mathbb{C}^2 \setminus \{(0, 0)\}$, if and only if $d_x^0 = d_y^0 = 0$.

Corollary 2.3.19 ([55, Corollary 5.5]). Let \mathcal{F} be a complex planar polynomial foliation and keep the notation as given in Theorem 2.3.16.

(a) If \mathcal{F} has a primitive rational first integral of type (2.11), then the Newton polytope of \mathcal{F} , Newt(\mathcal{F}), is contained in the convex cone

$$\Psi_{\mathcal{F}} \coloneqq \left\{ (u, v) \in \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}^2 \mid u \le \delta_1 v \text{ and } v \le \delta_1' u \right\},\$$

which can be computed only from \mathcal{F} .

(b) If $\delta_1 = 0$ or $\delta'_1 = 0$, then \mathcal{F} has no primitive rational first integral of type (2.11).

Proof. Part (a) is straightforward from Theorem 2.3.16. Part (b) follows because, if \mathcal{F} had a rational first integral of the form (2.11) and either $\delta_1 = 0$ or $\delta'_1 = 0$, then, by Part (a), the set $\Psi_{\mathcal{F}}$ would be $\{(0,0)\}$, which is a contradiction.

71

2.4. Conditions for algebraic integrability, II

Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 and \mathcal{F} its extended foliation to S_0 , S_0 being either a Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} or the complex projective plane. In this section we continue with the study of extended foliations as \mathcal{F} with the aim of obtaining results on their algebraic integrability (and therefore of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$).

In the first two subsections (Subsections 2.4.1 and 2.4.2), we consider foliations \mathcal{F}^{δ} on Hirzebruch surfaces \mathbb{F}_{δ} , while in Subsection 2.4.3 we show that our definitions and results are easily adapted to extended foliations $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ on the projective plane.

Being more specific, Subsection 2.4.1 introduces the concepts of characteristic \mathbb{Q} -divisor $T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ and restricted set of independent algebraic solutions Σ . $T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ is an important divisor that exists when \mathcal{F}^{δ} is algebraically integrable and Lemma 2.4.8 proves that in this case, $[T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}]$ belongs yo an affine subspace of $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ that depends on sets Σ as above.

Subsection 2.4.2 provides a necessary condition for algebraic integrability (Theorem 2.4.13). It is supported on a set Σ as before and a family of \mathbb{R} -divisors T_{α} , $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$, and a map $\alpha \mapsto T_{\alpha}^{2}$, which determines a candidate $T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}}$ to be $T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ when \mathcal{F}^{δ} has a rational first integral.

2.4.1. Characteristic Q-divisor

Recall that, with the notation as in Section 2.1, if \mathcal{F}^{δ} is algebraically integrable, the characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F}^{δ} (Definition 2.1.2) is

$$D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} := aF^* + bM^* - \sum_{i=1}^n m_i E_i^*.$$
 (2.12)

With respect to the algebraic integrability problem of foliations on \mathbb{F}_{δ} , the following result shows that, without loss of generality, we can assume that the distribution configuration of \mathcal{F}^{δ} is not empty.

Proposition 2.4.1. Let \mathcal{F}^{δ} be an algebraically integrable foliation and assume that its distribution configuration $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ (see Definition 1.7.6) is empty. Then, either \mathcal{F}^{δ} is the foliation defined by the fibers of the ruling $\mathbb{F}_{\delta} \to \mathbb{P}^1$ given by the projection $(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) \mapsto (X_0, X_1)$, or $\delta = 0$ and \mathcal{F}^0 is defined by the fibers of the ruling $\mathbb{F}_0 \cong \mathbb{P}^1 \times \mathbb{P}^1 \to \mathbb{P}^1$ given by the projection $(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) \mapsto (Y_0, Y_1)$. Finally, if $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} \neq \emptyset$, then b must be different from 0 in the expression (2.12).

Proof. Firstly, assume that $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ is empty and, hence, the surface $S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ defined below Definition 1.7.6 is \mathbb{F}_{δ} . Let $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = aF + bM$, with $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}$. Then, by Lemma 2.1.5, $0 = D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}^2 = 2ab + b^2\delta$ and, therefore, either b = 0 or $a = -b\delta/2$.

In the first case, considering the map $\pi_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ defined before Proposition 2.1.1, as the projective dimension of $(\pi_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})_*|D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}| = \mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ equals 1, one has that a = 1 and then, $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ is the pencil of curves with equations $\alpha X_0 + \beta X_1 = 0$, where $(\alpha : \beta) \in \mathbb{P}^1$. This

means that the (algebraic) invariant by \mathcal{F}^{δ} curves are the fibers of the natural ruling $\mathbb{F}_{\delta} \to \mathbb{P}^1$.

In the second case, $a = -b\delta/2$, and then δ must vanish because, otherwise, $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} \cdot M_0 < 0$, which is a contradiction because the linear system $|D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}|$ has no base point. Then $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = bM$ and reasoning as in the above paragraph one gets b = 1 and then the (algebraic) invariant by \mathcal{F}^{δ} curves are exactly the fibers of the projection defined by $(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1) \mapsto (Y_0, Y_1)$.

The last assertion of the statement is true because, $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} \neq \emptyset$ and b = 0 imply $D^2_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} < 0$, which is a contradiction by Lemma 2.1.5.

Let us introduce more notation to be used. Recall that we assume that \mathcal{F}^{δ} is algebraically integrable. If the distribution configuration $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ of \mathcal{F}^{δ} is not empty then, by Proposition 2.4.1, the coefficient b of M^* in (2.12) is different from zero and it allows us to define what we call the characteristic Q-divisor of \mathcal{F}^{δ} .

Definition 2.4.2. Fix a non-negative integer δ and let \mathcal{F}^{δ} be an algebraically integrable foliation on \mathbb{F}_{δ} such that $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} \neq \emptyset$, F/G is a primitive rational first integral of \mathcal{F}^{δ} , $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = \langle F, G \rangle$ and $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = aF^* + bM^* - \sum_{i=1}^n m_i E_i^*$ is the characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F}^{δ} . We define the *characteristic* \mathbb{Q} -divisor of \mathcal{F}^{δ} (or of $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ or of F/G) as the normalized \mathbb{Q} -divisor on $S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$:

$$T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} \coloneqq \frac{1}{b} D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = hF^* + M^* - \sum_{i=1}^n s_i E_i^*,$$

where $h \coloneqq a/b \in \mathbb{Q}$ and $s_i \coloneqq m_i/b \in \mathbb{Q}_{>0}$ for all *i*. It is clear that $[T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}]$ belongs to the characteristic ray of \mathcal{F}^{δ} (Definition 2.2.5).

Remark 2.4.3. Notice that if $\{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}\}_{\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}}$ is the family of extended foliations of a planar polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ then, for all δ (except, at most on value $\delta = \delta_1$), $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ is not empty because, by Theorem 2.3.6, if $\delta < \delta_1$ (respectively, $\delta > \delta_1$) then $(0,1;1,0) \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ (respectively, $(0,1;0,1) \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$).

For a Q-divisor D on $S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$, let $\mathcal{R}(D)$ (respectively, e(D)) be the set (respectively, integer) defined in (2.4) (respectively, (2.5)). Then, the following straightforward result holds.

Proposition 2.4.4. Let \mathcal{F}^{δ} be an algebraically integrable foliation on a Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} . Let $G_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ be the minimal characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F}^{δ} (Definition 2.2.5), $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ the characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F}^{δ} (Definition 2.1.2) and $T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ the characteristic \mathbb{Q} -divisor of \mathcal{F}^{δ} . Then, their classes in $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})$, $[G_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}]$, $[D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}]$ and $[T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}]$, belong to the same ray. Moreover,

$$G_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = \min\{a \mid a \in \mathcal{R}(T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})\} T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$$

and then, by Theorem 2.2.7,

$$D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = e(G_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})G_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = e(T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}.$$

As above indicated, from now on, we assume that the discritical configuration $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ is not empty (notice that Proposition 2.4.1 describes the rational first integrals of \mathcal{F}^{δ} when $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = \emptyset$). Denote by d the number of terminal distribution singularities of \mathcal{F}^{δ} .

Keep the notation as above, in particular, suppose that $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = \{p_1, \ldots, p_n\}$. Recall that, for each \mathbb{Q} -divisor D on $S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$, we identify its class [D] in $\operatorname{Pic}(S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})$ with its image in $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})$.

Recall also that $O_{\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}}$ denotes the set of origins of the configuration $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ (see Definition 1.2.2). For each $i \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$, let $q_i \in O_{\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}}$ be the unique point in \mathbb{F}_{δ} such that $p_i \in (\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})_{q_i}$. Let us consider the following divisor on $S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ with exceptional support:

$$\hat{E}_r \coloneqq \sum_{i=1}^n \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_r) E_i^*,$$

where, for all $r \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$, φ_r denotes a curvette through q_r , i.e., an analytically irreducible germ of curve in $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta},q_r}$ whose strict transform is transversal to the divisor E_r at a general point, and $\operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_r)$ is the multiplicity of its strict transform at p_i . Notice that $\operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_r) = 0$ if $p_i \notin (\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})^{p_r}$, $\operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_r) = 1$ if i = r and $\operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_r) = \sum_{p_\ell \to p_i} \operatorname{mult}_{p_\ell}(\varphi_r)$ for all i such that $p_i \in (\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})^{p_r} \setminus \{p_r\}$.

The set $\{\hat{E}_1, \ldots, \hat{E}_n\}$ is a basis of the free \mathbb{Z} -module $\bigoplus_{i=1}^n \mathbb{Z} E_i^*$ and satisfies that $\hat{E}_i \cdot \tilde{E}_\ell = -\delta_{i\ell}$, where $\delta_{i\ell}$, $1 \leq \ell \leq n$, is the Kronecker delta. Moreover, [19, Lemma 8.4.5] shows that

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} m_i E_i^* = \sum_{j=1}^{d} \rho_{t_j} \hat{E}_{t_j}, \qquad (2.13)$$

where p_{t_1}, \ldots, p_{t_d} denote the terminal distribution of \mathcal{F}^{δ} and $\rho_{t_j} \coloneqq m_{t_j} - \sum_{p_\ell \to p_{t_j}} m_\ell$ for all $j = 1, \ldots, d$. Notice that $\rho_{t_j} > 0$ for all j by Lemma 2.1.3 (because \widetilde{E}_{t_j} is not invariant by \mathcal{F}^{δ} and $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ is a nef divisor). Hence, we can write the \mathbb{Q} -divisor $T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ in the following form:

$$T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = hF^* + M^* - \sum_{j=1}^d \beta_j \hat{E}_{t_j}, \qquad (2.14)$$

where $\beta_j \coloneqq \rho_{t_j}/b$. To simplify notation, for all $j = 1, \ldots, d$, we can rewrite

$$\hat{E}_{t_j} = \sum_{i=1}^n \lambda_{ij} E_i^* \tag{2.15}$$

where $\lambda_{ij} \coloneqq \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_{t_j})$ and then

$$T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = hF^* + M^* - \sum_{i=1}^n (\sum_{j=1}^d \lambda_{ij}\beta_j)E_i^*.$$
(2.16)

Remark 2.4.5. Notice that the values λ_{ij} given in (2.15) can be computed directly from the proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$, and are defined independently of the algebraic integrability of \mathcal{F}^{δ} .

For ease of reading, we illustrate the previous tools with an example.

Example 2.4.6. Assume that $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^{20}$ are the points in the dicritical configuration of a certain foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} on \mathbb{F}_{δ} . Suppose also that the proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ is that depicted in Figure 2.2.



Figure 2.2: Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$

We also assume that the points p_9 , p_{16} and p_{20} are the only terminal dicritical points of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$. That is d = 3, $t_1 = 9$, $t_2 = 16$ and $t_3 = 20$. Following the notation as above,

$$\hat{E}_{t_1} = \hat{E}_9 = \sum_{i=1}^{20} \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_9) E_i^* = 7 \sum_{i=1}^{4} E_i^* + 3 \sum_{i=5}^{6} E_i^* + \sum_{i=7}^{9} E_i^*,$$

$$\hat{E}_{t_2} = \hat{E}_{16} = \sum_{i=1}^{20} \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_{16}) E_i^* = 14 \sum_{i=1}^{4} E_i^* + 7 \sum_{i=5}^{6} E_i^* + 7 \sum_{i=10}^{11} E_i^* + 5 E_{12}^* + 2 \sum_{i=13}^{14} E_i^* + \sum_{i=15}^{16} E_i^*,$$

$$\hat{E}_{t_3} = \hat{E}_{20} = \sum_{i=1}^{20} \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_{20}) E_i^* = 12 \sum_{i=1}^{4} E_i^* + 6 \sum_{i=5}^{6} E_i^* + 6 \sum_{i=10}^{11} E_i^* + \sum_{i=12}^{13} E_i^* + \sum_{i=17}^{20} E_i^*.$$

The values λ_{ij} given in (2.15) are given by the matrix $\boldsymbol{\lambda} = (\lambda_{ij})$:

As said in Remark 2.4.5, those values can be defined regardless of the algebraic integrability of \mathcal{F}^{δ} .

Assume now that \mathcal{F}^{δ} is algebraically integrable. If $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = aF^* + bM^* - \sum_{i=1}^{20} m_i E_i^*$ is the characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F}^{δ} , then the characteristic Q-divisor of \mathcal{F}^{δ} , by Definition 2.4.2, is

$$T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = \frac{1}{b} D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = hF^* + M^* - \sum_{i=1}^{20} s_i E_i^*,$$

where h = a/b and $s_i = m_i/b$ for i = 1, ..., 20. As $p_{t_j} \in \mathcal{E}_{\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^\delta}}$, for j = 1, 2, 3, (the set of ends of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^\delta}$, see Definition 1.2.2) the values ρ_{t_j} and β_j given in (2.13) and (2.14) are $\rho_{t_j} = m_{t_j}$ and $\beta_j = s_{t_j}$ for $1 \le j \le 3$.

Therefore, the divisor $T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ will be of the following form (2.16):

$$T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = hF^{*} + M^{*} - \sum_{i=1}^{n} (\sum_{j=1}^{3} \lambda_{ij}\beta_{j})E_{i}^{*}$$

$$= hF^{*} + M^{*} - \sum_{i=1}^{4} (7\beta_{1} + 14\beta_{2} + 12\beta_{3})E_{i}^{*} - \sum_{i=5}^{6} (3\beta_{1} + 7\beta_{2} + 6\beta_{3})E_{i}^{*} - \sum_{i=7}^{9} \beta_{1}E_{i}^{*}$$

$$- \sum_{i=10}^{11} (7\beta_{2} + 6\beta_{3})E_{i}^{*} - (5\beta_{2} + \beta_{3})E_{12}^{*} - (2\beta_{2} + \beta_{3})E_{13}^{*} - 2\beta_{2}E_{14}^{*} - \sum_{i=15}^{16} \beta_{2}E_{15}^{*}$$

$$- \sum_{i=17}^{20} \beta_{3}E_{i}^{*},$$

where β_1 , β_2 and β_3 depend on the multiplicity of a general curve of the pencil at the distribution points.

From now on, let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a polynomial foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 (it needs not to be algebraically integrable), fix a non-negative integer δ and consider its extended foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} to the Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} . Let $\mathcal{K}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(d_1, d_2)$ be its canonical sheaf.

Notice that $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(\delta-2,-2)$ is the canonical sheaf of \mathbb{F}_{δ} [64] and, therefore, the canonical sheaf of the surface $S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ (the sky of the dicritical configuration, as introduced at the begining of the chapter) is $\mathcal{O}_{S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}}(K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}})$, where $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}} := (\delta-2)F^* - 2M^* + \sum_{i=1}^n E_i^*$. In addition $\mathcal{K}_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\delta}} = \mathcal{O}_{S_{\mathcal{T}^{\delta}}}(K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\delta}})$, where

$$K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\delta}} \coloneqq d_1 F^* + d_2 M^* - \sum_{i=1}^n (\nu_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}^{\delta}) + \epsilon_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}^{\delta}) - 1) E_i^*,$$

 $\nu_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}^{\delta})$ being the multiplicity at p_i of the strict transform of \mathcal{F}^{δ} on the surface containing p_i , and (as defined in (1.15)) $\epsilon_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}^{\delta})$ equals 1 (respectively, 0) if p_i is a terminal distribution distribution (1.15)) ($\epsilon_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}^{\delta})$) equals 1 (respectively, 0) if p_i is a

Keep the notation as in Subsection 1.1.2. Also, given a divisor D on $S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$, $[D]_{=1}$ will denote the affine hyperplane of $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})$

$$[D]_{=1} \coloneqq \{ \mathbf{x} \in NS(S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}) | [D] \cdot \mathbf{x} = 1 \}.$$

The following definition will be useful in the remaining of this chapter. Let F be the divisor corresponding to a fiber of \mathbb{F}_{δ} .

Definition 2.4.7. Let \mathcal{F}^{δ} be a foliation on a Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} , d the number of terminal dicritical singularities of \mathcal{F}^{δ} and Σ a set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F}^{δ} of length σ . Set $\ell \coloneqq d-\sigma$, d being the number of terminal dicritical singularities of \mathcal{F}^{δ} . We say that Σ is a *restricted set of independent algebraic solutions* of \mathcal{F}^{δ} if $[\mathcal{F}^*]$ does not belong to the linear span of the set

$$V(\Sigma) = \{ [C] | C \in \Sigma \} \cup \{ [K_{\widetilde{F}^{\delta}} - K_{S_{\tau^{\delta}}}] \} \cup \{ [\widetilde{E}_i] | E_i \text{ is non-dicritical} \},\$$

introduced in (2.2).

Lemma 2.4.8. Let \mathcal{F}^{δ} be the extension to \mathbb{F}_{δ} of a polynomial foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 . Consider a set $\Sigma = \{C_1, \ldots, C_{\sigma}\}$ of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F}^{δ} and set $\ell := d - \sigma, d$ being the number of terminal distributional singularities of \mathcal{F}^{δ} . Then the following statements hold:

- (a) dim_{\mathbb{R}} $V(\Sigma)^{\perp} = \ell + 1$.
- (b) If Σ is a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions, then $V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1}$ is an affine subspace of dimension ℓ .
- (c) $\Sigma = \emptyset$ is a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F}^{δ} .
- (d) If \mathcal{F}^{δ} is algebraically integrable, then Σ is a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F}^{δ} and the class of the divisor $T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ introduced in Definition 2.4.2 satisfies

$$[T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}] \in V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1}.$$

Proof. From its definition, it holds that $\#V(\Sigma) = \sigma + 1 + n - d$. Since the elements in $V(\Sigma)$ are free, $\sigma + 1 + n - d$ is the rank of the matrix whose rows are the coordinates (in the basis $\{F^*, M^*\} \cup \{E_i^*\}_{1 \le i \le n}$) of the vectors in $V(\Sigma)$. Then, considering the system of linear equations

$$\mathbf{a} \cdot \mathbf{x} = 0, \ \mathbf{a} \in V(\Sigma), \tag{2.17}$$

one gets dim_{\mathbb{R}} $V(\Sigma)^{\perp} = n + 2 - \#V(\Sigma) = \ell + 1$, which proves Part (a).

Part (b) follows from the fact that, if Σ is a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions, then the system of linear equations that results from adding the equation $[F^*] \cdot \mathbf{x} = 1$ to the equations (2.17) is consistent (notice that the rows of the associated coefficient matrix are linearly independent).

From now on, assume that $\{E_{k_j}\}_{j=1}^{n-d}$ is the set of non-dicritical divisors. Notice that

$$K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\delta}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}} = (d_1 - \delta + 2)F^* + (d_2 + 2)M^* - \sum_{i=1}^n (\nu_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}^{\delta}) + \epsilon_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}^{\delta}))E_i^*.$$

To prove Part (c), we are going to show that $[F^*]$ is not a linear combination of the elements in $V(\emptyset) = \{[K_{\widetilde{F}^{\delta}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}}]\} \cup \{[\widetilde{E}_{k_j}]\}_{j=1}^{n-d}$. Indeed, reasoning by contradiction, assume that $[F^*] = \gamma_0[K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\delta}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}^{\delta}}] + \sum_{j=1}^{n-d} \gamma_j[\widetilde{E}_{k_j}]$, with $\gamma_j \in \mathbb{R}$ for $j = 0, \ldots, n-d$. Then, taking intersection product with $[F^*]$ at both sides of the equality, one gets that $0 = \gamma_0(d_2 + 2)$; therefore $\gamma_0 = 0$ because $d_2 + 2 > 0$ [54, Proposition 3.2]. Now, taking intersection product with $[\hat{E}_j]$, we conclude that $\gamma_j = 0$ for $j = 1, \ldots, n-d$ leading to a contradiction.

Let us prove Part (d). Assume that \mathcal{F}^{δ} is algebraically integrable and let $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = aF^* + bM^* - \sum_{i=1}^n m_i E_i^*$ be the characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F}^{δ} .

Let us show that $[F^*]$ is not a linear combination of the elements in $V(\Sigma)$. In fact, reasoning by contradiction, suppose that $[F^*] = \gamma_0 [K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\delta}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}}] + \sum_{j=1}^{n-d} \gamma_j [\widetilde{E}_{k_j}] + \sum_{j=1}^{n-d} \gamma$

 $\sum_{r=1}^{\sigma} \gamma'_r[\widetilde{C}_r]$, with $\gamma_j, \gamma'_r \in \mathbb{R}$ for all $j = 0, \ldots, n-d, r = 1, \ldots, \sigma$. Then, taking intersection product with $[D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}]$ at both sides of the equality, one has that b = 0 (by Lemma 2.1.3 and Remark 2.1.4), leading, by Proposition 2.4.1, to a contradiction.

The above paragraph shows that Σ is a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F}^{δ} . Finally, by Lemma 2.1.3, $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} \cdot \widetilde{E}_i = 0$ (respectively, $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} \cdot \widetilde{C} = 0$) if E_i is non-dicritical (respectively, $C \in \Sigma$). Moreover, $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} \cdot (K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\delta}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}}) = 0$ (see Remark 2.1.4), and therefore $[T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}] \in V(\Sigma)^{\perp}$. The fact that $T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} \cdot F^* = 1$ concludes the proof.

Let us define the following values attached to \mathcal{F}^{δ} :

$$h_0 \coloneqq -\frac{d_1 - \delta + 2}{d_2 + 2} - \delta \text{ and } h_j \coloneqq \frac{\sum_{i=1}^n (\nu_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}^\delta) + \epsilon_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}^\delta))\lambda_{ij}}{d_2 + 2}, 1 \le j \le d.$$
(2.18)

Notice that h_0, \ldots, h_d can be computed from the distribution of \mathcal{F}^{δ} and the above introduced values λ_{ij} which can be computed from the proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ (see Remark 2.4.5). Also note that $d_2 > -2$ [54, Proposition 3.2.].

Lemma 2.4.9. An element $\mathbf{x} \in NS(S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})$ belongs to $V(\emptyset)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1}$ if and only if there exists $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_d) \in \mathbb{R}^d$ such that

$$\mathbf{x} = \mathbf{v}(\alpha) \coloneqq \left(h_0 + \sum_{j=1}^d h_j \alpha_j\right) [F^*] + [M^*] - \sum_{i=1}^n \left(\sum_{j=1}^d \lambda_{ij} \alpha_j\right) [E_i^*].$$
(2.19)

Proof. Let W be the affine subspace of $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})$ given by the set $\{\mathbf{v}(\alpha) \mid \alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d\}$. On the one hand, straightforward computations show that $W \subseteq V(\emptyset)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1}$. On the other hand, a similar reasoning to that of the proof of Lemma 2.4.8 proves that the dimension of the affine subspace $V(\emptyset)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1}$ is equal to d. Hence we have the equality $W = V(\emptyset)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1}$.

By Lemma 2.4.9, and using the introduced notation, if one considers a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions $\Sigma = \{C_1, \ldots, C_{\sigma}\}$ of \mathcal{F}^{δ} , then:

$$V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1} = \{ \mathbf{v}(\alpha) \mid \alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbf{v}(\alpha) \cdot [\widetilde{C}_r] = 0 \text{ for all } r = 1, \dots, \sigma \}.$$
(2.20)

This shows that $\mathbf{x} \in V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1}$ if and only if $\mathbf{x} = \mathbf{v}(\alpha)$, where $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_d)$ is a solution of the system of σ linear equations with unknowns $\theta_1, \ldots, \theta_d$ provided by the equalities $\mathbf{v}(\theta) \cdot [\widetilde{C}_r] = 0$, $r = 1, \ldots, \sigma$, where $\theta = (\theta_1, \ldots, \theta_d)$. The dimension of $V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1}$ (as an affine subspace) is $\ell := d - \sigma$ by Lemma 2.4.8. Hence, using Gauss-Jordan elimination (and, possibly, reordering the terminal dicritical singularities p_{t_1}, \ldots, p_{t_d}), we conclude the existence of rational numbers $\mu_{k,s}$, $0 \le k \le \ell$, $\ell + 1 \le s \le d$, such that the solution set of the mentioned system is

$$\left\{ \left(\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_\ell, \ \mu_{0,\ell+1} + \sum_{k=1}^\ell \mu_{k,\ell+1}\alpha_k, \ldots, \mu_{0,d} + \sum_{k=1}^\ell \mu_{k,d}\alpha_k \right) \middle| \alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_\ell \in \mathbb{R} \right\},\$$

which we denote by Δ . Hence, we have deduced that

$$V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1} = \{ \mathbf{v}(\alpha) \mid \alpha \in \Delta \}.$$
(2.21)

Let us consider the following notation:

$$\begin{split} \Lambda_{i0} &\coloneqq \sum_{s=\ell+1}^d \lambda_{is} \mu_{0,s}, \text{ for } 1 \leq i \leq n, \\ \Lambda_{ik} &\coloneqq \lambda_{ik} + \sum_{s=\ell+1}^d \lambda_{is} \mu_{k,s}, \text{ for } 1 \leq i \leq n, 1 \leq k \leq \ell, \\ H_0 &\coloneqq h_0 + \sum_{s=\ell+1}^d h_s \mu_{0,s}, \text{ and} \\ H_k &\coloneqq h_k + \sum_{s=\ell+1}^d h_s \mu_{k,s}, \text{ for } 1 \leq k \leq \ell. \end{split}$$

Proposition 2.4.10. Let Σ be a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F}^{δ} and keep the above notation. An element $\mathbf{x} \in NS(S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})$ belongs to $V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1}$ if and only if there exist $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{\ell} \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\mathbf{x} = \left(H_0 + \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} H_k \alpha_k\right) [F^*] + [M^*] - \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(\Lambda_{i0} + \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \Lambda_{ik} \alpha_k\right) [E_i^*].$$
(2.22)

Proof. Assume Σ has length σ . Notice that $V(\emptyset)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1} \supseteq V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1}$. By Lemma 2.4.9, an element \mathbf{x} in $NS(S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}})$ belongs to $V(\emptyset)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1}$ if and only if

$$\mathbf{x} = \mathbf{v}(\alpha) \coloneqq \left(h_0 + \sum_{j=1}^d h_j \alpha_j\right) [F^*] + [M^*] - \sum_{i=1}^n \left(\sum_{j=1}^d \lambda_{ij} \alpha_j\right) [E_{k_j}^*],$$

where h_0 and h_j (respectively, λ_{ij}) are defined as in (2.18) (respectively, (2.15)), for $1 \leq j \leq d$, (respectively, for $1 \leq i \leq n, 1 \leq j \leq d$). By (2.21), $\mathbf{x} \in V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [F^*]_{=1}$ if and only if

$$\alpha_s = \mu_{0,s} + \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \mu_{k,s} \alpha_k, \text{ for all } \ell + 1 \leq s \leq d.$$

Then, it is clear that

$$h_0 + \sum_{j=1}^d h_j \alpha_j = h_0 + \sum_{k=1}^\ell h_k \alpha_k + \sum_{s=\ell+1}^d h_s \left(\mu_{0,s} + \sum_{k=1}^\ell \mu_{k,s} \alpha_k \right) = H_0 + \sum_{k=1}^\ell H_k \alpha_k$$

and that

$$\sum_{j=1}^d \lambda_{ij} \alpha_j = \sum_{k=1}^\ell \lambda_{ik} \alpha_k + \sum_{s=\ell+1}^d \lambda_{is} \left(\mu_{0,s} + \sum_{k=1}^\ell \mu_{k,s} \alpha_k \right) = \Lambda_{i0} + \sum_{k=1}^\ell \Lambda_{ik} \alpha_k,$$

which concludes the proof.

2.4.2. A new necessary condition for algebraic integrability of foliations on Hirzebruch surfaces

In this subsection we provide a necessary condition for the algebraic integrability of \mathcal{F}^{δ} and we introduce some tools to be used in the forthcoming Algorithms 2.5.7 and 2.5.14, which allow us to decide about the exitence of rational first integrals.

With the notation as at the end of the previous subsection, for each

$$\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_\ell) \in \mathbb{R}^\ell,$$

let us define the following \mathbb{R} -divisor on $S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$:

$$T_{\alpha} \coloneqq \left(H_0 + \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} H_k \alpha_k\right) F^* + M^* - \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(\Lambda_{i0} + \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \Lambda_{ik} \alpha_k\right) E_i^*.$$
 (2.23)

Divisors T_{α} are used in the following theorem which provides a description of the class of the Q-divisor $T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ introduced in Definition 2.4.2 and associated to an algebraically integrable foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} . Algorithm 2.5.7 will also use this family of divisors.

Theorem 2.4.11. Assume that the foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} is algebraically integrable. Let Σ be a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F}^{δ} and keep the above notation. Then:

- (a) There exists an ℓ -tuple $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_\ell) \in \mathbb{R}^\ell$ such that $\alpha_k > 0$ for all $k = 1, \ldots, \ell$ and $T_{\mathcal{F}^\delta} = T_\alpha$.
- (b) Moreover,

$$T_{\alpha}^{2} = -\sum_{k,k'=1}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{ik} \Lambda_{ik'} \right) \alpha_{k} \alpha_{k'} + \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \left(2H_{k} - 2\left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i0} \Lambda_{ik} \right) \right) \alpha_{k} + 2H_{0} - \sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i0}^{2} + \delta = 0.$$

Proof. By Lemma 2.4.9, there exist $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_d \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = \mathbf{v}(\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_d)$ (as defined in (2.19)). Notice that these values $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_d$ coincide with the values β_1, \ldots, β_d in Equality (2.16) and, therefore, they are strictly positive rational numbers. Now, Proposition 2.4.10 (and its proof) shows that, after reordering (if necessary) the infinitely near distributional singularities (and, consequently, the values $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_d$), one has that $T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = T_{\alpha}$, where $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_l)$. This proves Part (a).

Part (b) follows by computing the self-intersection at (2.23) and Lemma 2.1.5.

Consider a foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} and a restricted set Σ of independent algebraic solutions. They allow us to compute the values Λ_{i0} , Λ_{ik} , H_0 and H_k , $1 \le i \le n$, $1 \le k \le \ell$, giving

rise to the following system of linear equations (with unknowns $\theta_1, \ldots, \theta_\ell$):

$$\sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i1} \Lambda_{ik} \right) \theta_k = H_1 - \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i0} \Lambda_{i1} \right)$$
$$\sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i2} \Lambda_{ik} \right) \theta_k = H_2 - \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i0} \Lambda_{i2} \right)$$
$$\vdots$$
$$\sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i\ell} \Lambda_{ik} \right) \theta_k = H_\ell - \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i0} \Lambda_{i\ell} \right)$$
(2.24)

The coefficient matrix of this system is the Gram matrix G of the set of vectors $\{(\Lambda_{1k}, \ldots, \Lambda_{nk})\}_{k=1}^{\ell} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$ with respect to the Euclidean inner product. These vectors are linearly independent and, therefore, G is a positive definite matrix. In particular, System (2.24) has a unique solution. Let us denote this solution by $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}\delta}^{\Sigma}$.

Also, let us consider the map $h: \mathbb{R}^{\ell} \to \mathbb{R}$ defined by

$$\theta = (\theta_1, \dots, \theta_\ell)$$

$$\downarrow$$

$$T_{\theta}^2 = -\sum_{k,k'=1}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^n \Lambda_{ik} \Lambda_{ik'} \right) \theta_k \theta_{k'} + \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \left(2H_k - 2\left(\sum_{i=1}^n \Lambda_{i0} \Lambda_{ik} \right) \right) \theta_k + 2H_0 - \sum_{i=1}^n \Lambda_{i0}^2 + \delta.$$
(2.25)

Then, one has the following result.

Lemma 2.4.12. The map h has an absolute maximum, which is only reached at $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}^{\Sigma}$.

Proof. Since the map h is the sum of an affine map and a negative definite quadratic form (whose associated matrix is -2G, where G is the above Gram matrix), it has, at least, an absolute maximum. The Jacobian vector of h is

$$J_{f} = -2 \cdot \left(\begin{array}{c} \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i1} \Lambda_{ik} \right) \theta_{k} - \left(H_{1} - \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i0} \Lambda_{i1} \right) \right) \\ \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i2} \Lambda_{ik} \right) \theta_{k} - \left(H_{2} - \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i0} \Lambda_{i2} \right) \right) \\ \vdots \\ \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i\ell} \Lambda_{ik} \right) \theta_{k} - \left(H_{\ell} - \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i0} \Lambda_{i\ell} \right) \right) \right) \right)$$

The critical points of h are the solutions of the linear system given in (2.24). Hence, $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}^{\Sigma}$ is the unique critical point of h. To finish the proof, it suffices to show that it is a local maximum of h (and hence, the absolute one), which follows from the fact that the Hessian matrix of h is -2G, which is a negative definite matrix. This concludes the proof.

Finally, we state our main result in this subsection, which gives a necessary condition for algebraic integrability of a foliation on \mathbb{F}_{δ} .

Theorem 2.4.13. Let Σ be a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F}^{δ} and keep the above notation. Then, the following statements hold:

- (a) If $T^2_{\alpha^{\Sigma}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}} < 0$, then \mathcal{F}^{δ} is not algebraically integrable.
- (b) If $T^2_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}} = 0$ and \mathcal{F}^{δ} is algebraically integrable, then $T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}} = T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}}$ and $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}^{\Sigma} \in (\mathbb{Q}_{>0})^{\ell}$, where $\mathbb{Q}_{>0} = \{x \in \mathbb{Q} \mid x > 0\}.$

Proof. Item (a) follows by Lemma 2.4.12 and Theorem 2.4.11. To prove (b), notice that by Lemma 2.4.12, $T_{\alpha}^2 = 0$ if and only if $\alpha = \alpha_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}^{\Sigma}$, and then the result follows by Theorem 2.4.11.

2.4.3. The projective plane case

The results of Subsections 2.4.1 and 2.4.2 were stated for foliations on Hirzebruch surfaces. With minor modifications, close results hold for foliations on the complex projective plane \mathbb{P}^2 . The arguments supporting this case are adaptations of those given in the previous sections. Therefore, in this subsection, we only state the key facts and we omit the proofs in order to avoid unnecessary repetitions.

With the above notation, if $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ is an algebraically integrable foliation on \mathbb{P}^2 then the distribution configuration $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} = \{p_1, \ldots, p_n\}$ is not empty (by Bézout Theorem) and, therefore, we can assume without loss of generality that the distribuconfiguration of every foliation considered in this section is not empty. Also, if the characteristic divisor of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ is $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} = dL^* - \sum_{i=1}^n m_i E_i^*$ (where L denotes a general line on \mathbb{P}^2), we can define the *characteristic* \mathbb{Q} -*divisor* of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ as

$$T_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} \coloneqq L^* - \sum_{i=1}^n s_i E_i, \qquad (2.26)$$

where $s_i := \frac{m_i}{d} \in \mathbb{Q}_{>0}$ for all $i = 1, \ldots, n$.

Proposition 2.4.4 remains valid within the current framework just replacing \mathcal{F}^{δ} by $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$. Also, the definitions and reasoning after this proposition can be similarly reproduced (with the same notations) giving rise to the following expression of the characteristic \mathbb{Q} -divisor of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$:

$$T_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} = L^* - \sum_{i=1}^n \left(\sum_{j=1}^d \lambda_{ij} \beta_j \right) E_i^*,$$

with a clear resemblance to (2.16).

Definition 2.4.7 and Lemma 2.4.8 are easily adapted to the \mathbb{P}^2 case by setting $\ell \coloneqq d - \sigma - 1$, replacing \mathcal{F}^{δ} and F by $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ and L, respectively, and considering the divisors $K_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}$, $K_{S_{\tau^{\mathbb{P}^2}}}$ and $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}$.

Lemma 2.4.9 remains true if one simply replaces \mathcal{F}^{δ} (respectively, $F, V(\emptyset)$) by $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ (respectively, $L, V(\emptyset) \setminus \{[K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}}]\}$), and Equation (2.19) by

$$\mathbf{x} = \mathbf{v}(\alpha) \coloneqq [L^*] - \sum_{i=1}^n \left(\sum_{j=1}^d \lambda_{ij} \alpha_j \right) [E_i^*]$$

As a consequence of this new version of Lemma 2.4.9, for any restricted set of independent algebraic solutions $\Sigma = \{C_1, \ldots, C_{\sigma}\}$ of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$, it holds the following equality (which substitutes Equality (2.20)):

$$V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [L^*]_{=1} = \{ \mathbf{v}(\alpha) \mid \alpha \in \mathbb{R}^d, \mathbf{v}(\alpha) \cdot [K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}}] = 0$$

and $\mathbf{v}(\alpha) \cdot [\widetilde{C}_r] = 0$ for all $r = 1, \dots, \sigma \}.$

In this context, we add a new equation $\mathbf{v}(\alpha) \cdot [K_{\tilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}}] = 0$ which allows us to express the set $V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [L^*]_{=1}$ in terms of $\sigma + 1$ linear equations (while (2.20) only uses σ equations).

Reasoning as we did after Equality (2.20), one obtains a result like Proposition 2.4.10 but in our context. To state it, it suffices to replace \mathcal{F}^{δ} by $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$, F by L and Equality (2.22) by

$$\mathbf{x} = [L^*] - \sum_{i=1}^n \left(\Lambda_{i0} + \sum_{k=1}^\ell \Lambda_{ik} \alpha_k \right) [E_i^*].$$

Notice that, in our current setting, we do not need the values H_k , $0 \le k \le \ell$ and the definition of the divisor T_{α} in Equation (2.23) becomes

$$T_{\alpha} \coloneqq L^* - \sum_{i=1}^n \left(\Lambda_{i0} + \sum_{k=1}^\ell \Lambda_{ik} \alpha_k \right) E_i^*.$$
(2.27)

Then the adaptation of Theorem 2.4.11 consists of replacing \mathcal{F}^{δ} by $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ and the displayed equality by

$$T_{\alpha}^{2} = -\sum_{k,k'=1}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{ik} \Lambda_{ik'} \right) \alpha_{k} \alpha_{k'} - 2 \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i0} \Lambda_{ik} \right) \alpha_{k} + 1 - \sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i0}^{2} = 0.$$

Finally, the unique changes to make in System (2.24), Lemma 2.4.12 and Theorem 2.4.13 are the substitutions of \mathcal{F}^{δ} by $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ and H_k by 0 for all $k = 1, \ldots, \ell$, taking into account that the map h defined in (2.25) becomes

$$\theta = (\theta_1, \dots, \theta_\ell)$$

$$\downarrow$$

$$T_{\theta}^2 = -\sum_{k,k'=1}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^n \Lambda_{ik} \Lambda_{ik'} \right) \theta_k \theta_{k'} - 2 \sum_{k=1}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^n \Lambda_{i0} \Lambda_{ik} \right) \theta_k + 1 - \sum_{i=1}^n \Lambda_{i0}^2.$$
(2.28)

2.5. Algorithms for algebraic integrability

This section provides several algorithms to decide whether a foliation \mathcal{F} on a surface S_0 (which can be either the complex projective plane \mathbb{P}^2 or a complex Hirzebruch

surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} , $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$) is algebraically integrable (under certain assumptions) and to compute a rational first integral in the affirmative case. Some of our algorithms extend to foliations on Hirzebruch surfaces previous algorithms from [47] for foliations on the complex projective plane.

Our first algorithm (Algorithm 2.5.1) decides whether \mathcal{F} has a rational first integral of a prefixed degree. In the affirmative case, it computes the first integral. If the degree of the rational first integral is unknown but one knows σ_{\max} invariant by \mathcal{F} curves, we also give an algorithm (Algorithm 2.5.2) that decides whether \mathcal{F} has a rational first integral and computes it in the affirmative case. We are able to get these curves and run Algorithm 2.5.2 whenever the cone of curves of $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ is polyhedral (see Remark 2.2.12). Moreover, our Algorithm 2.5.7 proposes an alternative to Algorithm 2.5.2 when we do know less that σ_{\max} invariant by \mathcal{F} curves. Finally, Algorithm 2.5.14 decides about the existence of a rational first integral of prefixed genus $g \neq 1$.

Subsection 2.5.1 states our algorithms together with some examples showing their usefulness, while Subsection 2.5.2 summarises the algorithms in order to make easier their application.

2.5.1. Algorithms

Let \mathcal{F} be an algebraically integrable foliation on $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ or \mathbb{F}_{δ} . By Lemma 2.1.3 and Theorem 2.2.1, the divisor $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ (introduced in Definition 2.1.2) satisfies $D_{\mathcal{F}}^2 = 0$ and $D_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot \widetilde{E}_q = 0$ (respectively, $D_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot \widetilde{E}_q > 0$) for all $q \in \mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}}$ (respectively, $q \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}} \setminus \mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}}$). Recall that $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ (respectively, $\mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}}$) is the dicritical configuration (respectively, the set of dicritical singularities $p \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ such that \widetilde{E}_p is non-dicritical) of \mathcal{F} . Both sets are introduced in Definition 1.7.6. These facts and Lemma 2.1.5 support the following algorithm for the problem of deciding whether an arbitrary foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 has a rational first integral either of a fixed degree d when $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ or of a fixed bidegree (d_1, d_2) when $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$. Moreover, it allows to compute it in the affirmative case.

Algorithm 2.5.1.

Input: d (respectively, (d_1, d_2)) if $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ}), a projective 1-form Ω defining $\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and $\mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}}$.

Output: Either a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} of degree d (respectively, bidegree (d_1, d_2)) if $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ}), or 0 if there is no such a first integral.

1. Consider the finite set Γ of divisors

$$D = \begin{cases} dL^* - \sum_{q \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}} e_q E_q^* & \text{if } S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2 \\ d_1 F^* + d_2 M^* - \sum_{q \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}} e_q E_q^* & \text{if } S_0 = \mathbb{F}_\delta \end{cases}$$

such that

(a) $D^2 = 0$.

(b) $D \cdot \widetilde{E}_q = 0$ for all $q \in \mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}}$.

(c)
$$D \cdot \widetilde{E}_q > 0$$
 for all $q \in \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}} \smallsetminus \mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}}$.

- 2. Set R = 0
- 3. While Γ is not empty and R = 0:
 - (a) Pick $D \in \Gamma$.
 - (b) If the dimension of the C-vector space H⁰ (S₀, π_{F*}O_{S_F}(D)) is 2, then take a basis {F,G} and check the condition d(F/G) ∧ Ω = 0. If it is satisfied, then R = F/G.
 - (c) Set $\Gamma \coloneqq \Gamma \smallsetminus \{D\}$.
- 4. Return R.

Now, we write a new algorithm that decides, under certain conditions, whether an arbitrary foliation \mathcal{F} on $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ or \mathbb{F}_{δ} has a rational first integral (of arbitrary degree or bidegree). As above, the algorithm computes it in the affirmative case.

Algorithm 2.5.2.

Input: A projective 1-form Ω defining a foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 , a complete set of independent algebraic solutions Σ and the divisor $G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}$ (defined in (2.3)) satisfying at least one of the following conditions:

- (1) $G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}^2 \neq 0.$
- (2) The decomposition of the class $[G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}]$ as a linear combination of those in the set $V(\Sigma)$ introduced in (2.2) contains all the classes in $V(\Sigma)$ with positive coefficients.
- (3) The value $e(G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma})$ introduced in (2.5) satisfies $e(G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}) > 0$.

Output: Either a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} , or 0 if there is no such first integral.

- 1. If (1) holds return 0.
- 2. If either (2) or (3) is satisfied, then take $\gamma = e(G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma})$ (Theorem 2.2.7 gives the value of $e(G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma})$ when (2) holds).
- 3. If dim $|e(G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma})G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}| \neq 1$ (where dim stands for projective dimension) return 0.
- 4. Take a basis $\{F, G\}$ of $(\pi_{\mathcal{F}})_* | e(G_{\mathcal{F}, \Sigma}) G_{\mathcal{F}, \Sigma} |$ and check the condition $d(F/G) \land \Omega = 0$. If it is satisfied, then return R = F/G. Else, return 0.

Justification of Algorithm 2.5.2. Step (1) is justified by the fact that, if \mathcal{F} is algebraically integrable, $D_{\mathcal{F}}^2 = 0$ (Lemma 2.1.5) and $D_{\mathcal{F}} = aG_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}$ for some $a \in \mathcal{R}(G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma})$. Steps (2), (3) and (4) are justified by Theorem 2.2.7. To decide whether a complete set of independent algebraic solutions satisfies one of the above mentioned Conditions (1) or (2) is simple, but this is not the case for Condition (3). However, when $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma} < 0$, we should not be concerned about these conditions since, by Proposition 2.2.8, there is no need to take all the steps in Algorithm 2.5.2. Indeed, it suffices to check whether dim $|e(G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma})G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}| = 1$; in the affirmative case, we will go to step 4 and, otherwise, \mathcal{F} has no rational first integral.

The next proposition, originally stated in [47] for foliations on \mathbb{P}^2 , can easily be extended to Hirzebruch surfaces. The proof is similar to that given in [47] and, therefore, we omit it.

Proposition 2.5.3. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ or \mathbb{F}_{δ} such that the cone of curves $\operatorname{NE}(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ is polyhedral. Let Σ be a complete set of independent algebraic solutions obtained by calling Algorithm 2.2.11. Then, Σ satisfies one of the Conditions (1), (2) or (3) described before Algorithm 2.5.2.

Remark 2.5.4. If Σ is a complete set of independent algebraic solutions for a foliation \mathcal{F} such that NE($S_{\mathcal{F}}$) is not a polyhedral cone, then Σ does not necessarily satisfy any of the conditions needed for Algorithm 2.5.2. However, if it satisfies one of them, by running Algorithm 2.5.2 (or by applying Proposition 2.2.8 or Remark 2.2.2), we can also decide whether, or not, \mathcal{F} admits a rational first integral and to compute it in the affirmative case.

The following result allows us to decide about algebraic integrability of foliations \mathcal{F} on $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ or \mathbb{F}_{δ} ; the case of foliations on \mathbb{P}^2 was proved in [47, Theorem 3] and the proof for foliations on \mathbb{F}_{δ} is a simple adaptation of the \mathbb{P}^2 case.

Theorem 2.5.5. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation on S_0 such that $NE(S_{\mathcal{F}})$ is a polyhedral cone. Then, calling Algorithms 2.2.11 and 2.5.2, one can decide whether \mathcal{F} has a rational first integral and, in the affirmative case, to compute it. The unique data we need are the following ones: a projective 1-form Ω defining \mathcal{F} , the configuration of distribution points $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and the subset $\mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}}$ of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$.

Remark 2.5.6. Darboux's theorem (Theorem 1.6.3) allow us to compute a rational first integral of a polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 of degree r. It requires the knowledge of $\binom{r+1}{2} + 2$ irreducible invariant by $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ curves. The number of irreducible invariant curves required by our result does not depend of the degree of the foliation, but on the number of terminal dicritical points in the dicritical resolution of its extended foliation. We are not able to give a comparing result, but in our examples, our procedure usually requires far fewer curves.

Assuming that we do not know a complete set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F} , we are able to decide about algebraic integrability under alternative suitable

conditions (and to compute a rational first integral if \mathcal{F} is algebraically integrable). Let us describe our algorithm.

Let $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$) and $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma} \in \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$ be the absolute maximum of the map h defined in (2.28) (respectively, (2.25)). Consider the \mathbb{Q} -divisor $T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}}$ defined in (2.27) (respectively, (2.23), by taking $\alpha = \alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma} \in \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$.

Algorithm 2.5.7.

Input: A differential 1-form Ω defining a foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 , a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions Σ , the distribution configuration of \mathcal{F} , $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ (see Definition 1.7.6), the vector $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma} \in \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$ and the Q-divisor $T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}}$, satisfying at least one of the following conditions:

- (a) $T^2_{\alpha^{\Sigma}_{\tau}} < 0.$
- (b) $T^2_{\alpha^{\Sigma}_{\tau}} = 0$ and $\alpha^{\Sigma}_{\mathcal{F}} \notin (\mathbb{Q}_{>0})^{\ell}$.
- (c) $T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}}^2 = 0$ and $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}}^{\Sigma} < 0$.
- (d) $T_{\alpha_{\tau}}^2 = 0$ and $e(T_{\alpha_{\tau}}) > 0$.

(e)
$$e(T_{\alpha\Sigma}) = 0$$
.

where e(D) is defined in (2.5) for any \mathbb{Q} -divisor D.

Output: Either a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} or 0 if there is no such a first integral.

- (1) If Conditions (a), (b) or (e) are satisfied, then return 0.
- (2) Let $\mathcal{R}(T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}})$ be the set defined in (2.4). If Condition (c) is satisfied and $-2/(K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}}) \in \mathcal{R}(T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}})$ then let $\gamma \coloneqq -2/(K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}})$. Otherwise (that is, Condition (d) holds) let $\gamma \coloneqq e(T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}})$.
- (3) Compute the linear system |γT_{α^Σ_F}|. If it is not base point free or its (projective) dimension is not 1, then return 0. Otherwise, compute the equations of two curves on S₀, F = 0 and G = 0, corresponding to a basis of (π_F)_{*}|γT_{α^Σ_F}| and compute Ω ∧ (FdG GdF). If the last result is 0, then return F/G; otherwise return 0.

Remark 2.5.8. Notice that Conditions (a), (b) and (c) are easily verifiable (once the dicritical resolution of singularities has been computed). However, we do not know a general effective characterization for Condition (e) and the second part of Condition (d).

Remark 2.5.9. If Condition (c) holds and \mathcal{F} is algebraically integrable, then the genus of a rational first integral is 0 (see the forthcoming justification).

Justification of Algorithm 2.5.7. Step (1) is justified by Theorem 2.4.13 and Proposition 2.4.4.

Assume that Condition (c) holds. If \mathcal{F} is algebraically integrable, then, by Part (b) of Theorem 2.4.13 (or its analogous result described in Subsection 2.4.3), the Qdivisor $T_{\mathcal{F}}$ must coincide with $T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}}$. Moreover, by Proposition 2.4.4 (or its analogous result described in Subsection 2.4.3) $D_{\mathcal{F}} = e(T_{\mathcal{F}}) T_{\mathcal{F}}$. Bertini's Theorem (see [7, 8], [67, Theorem 3.2] or [64, Chapter II, Theorem 8.18]) states that the general elements of the linear system $|D_{\mathcal{F}}|$ are non-singular. Therefore, by Part (a) of Lemma 2.1.5 and the adjunction formula (1.3), one has that $1 + \frac{e(T_{\mathcal{F}})}{2} K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot T_{\mathcal{F}} = g$, where g is the genus of the rational first integral. Since $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot T_{\mathcal{F}} < 0$ we conclude that g = 0 and $e(T_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}) \coloneqq -2/(K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot T_{\mathcal{F}})$. This fact explains the choice of the value γ to look for a rational first integral.

Finally, Step (3) is justified by Proposition 2.4.4 (or its analogous result described in Subsection 2.4.3).

Examples 2.5.10 and 2.5.11 show how Algorithm 2.5.7 discards or confirms the existence of a rational first integral of a polynomial foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 , and computes it in the affirmative case. Let C_f denote the curve on S_0 defined by the equation f = 0.

Example 2.5.10. Consider the following 1-form ω defining a polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 :

$$\omega := (-8y + 9x^2y + 3y^3 - 3x^2y^3)dx + (8x - 3x^3 - 9xy^2 + 3x^3y^2 - 2y^3)dy.$$

Set \mathcal{F}^1 its extended foliation to the Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_1 , which is given by $\Omega^1 = A_{10}dX_0 + A_{11}dX_1 + B_{10}dY_0 + B_{11}dY_1$, the output of Algorithm 2.3.1 for the input $(1, \omega)$, where

$$\begin{split} A_{10} &= A_{10} (X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1) = 16 X_0^2 X_1 Y_0^4 Y_1 - 12 X_1^3 Y_0^4 Y_1 - 12 X_0^4 X_1 Y_0^2 Y_1^3 \\ &\quad + 6 X_0^2 X_1^3 Y_0^2 Y_1^3 - 2 X_0^6 Y_0 Y_1^4, \\ A_{11} &= A_{11} (X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1) = -8 X_0^3 Y_0^4 Y_1 + 9 X_0 X_1^2 Y_0^4 Y_1 + 3 X_0^5 Y_0^2 Y_1^3 - 3 X_0^3 X_1^2 Y_0^2 Y_1^3, \\ B_{10} &= B_{10} (X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1) = -8 X_0^3 X_1 Y_0^3 Y_1 + 3 X_0 X_1^3 Y_0^3 Y_1 + 9 X_0^5 X_1 Y_0 Y_1^3 \\ &\quad - 3 X_0^3 X_1^3 Y_0 Y_1^3 + 2 X_0^7 Y_1^4 \text{ and} \\ B_{11} &= B_{11} (X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1) = 8 X_0^3 X_1 Y_0^4 - 3 X_0 X_1^3 Y_0^4 - 9 X_0^5 X_1 Y_0^2 Y_1^2 + 3 X_0^3 X_1^3 Y_0^2 Y_1^2 \\ &\quad - 2 X_0^7 Y_0 Y_1^3. \end{split}$$

Its canonical sheaf is $\mathcal{K}_{\mathcal{F}^1} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}}(2,3)$ and its distribution is distributed as $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^1}$ consists of 5 points p_1, \ldots, p_5 , such that $p_1, p_3, p_4, p_5 \in \mathbb{F}^1$ and p_2 is infinitely near p_1 . Moreover p_2, p_3, p_4 and p_5 are the terminal distribution distribution. The proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^1}$ is depicted in Figure 2.3.



Figure 2.3: Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^1}$

Keeping the notation as after Proposition 2.4.4, n = 5, d = 4 and we ordering the terminal districted points as follows: $t_1 = 3$, $t_2 = 4$, $t_3 = 5$ and $t_4 = 2$. Moreover,

$$\hat{E}_{t_1} = \hat{E}_3 = \sum_{i=1}^{5} \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_3) E_i^* E_3^*,$$

$$\hat{E}_{t_2} = \hat{E}_4 = \sum_{i=1}^{5} \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_4) E_i^* = E_4^*,$$

$$\hat{E}_{t_3} = \hat{E}_4 = \sum_{i=1}^{5} \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_5) E_i^* = E_5^* \text{ and}$$

$$\hat{E}_{t_4} = \hat{E}_2 = \sum_{i=1}^{5} \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(\varphi_2) E_i^* = E_1^* + E_2^*.$$

If \mathcal{F}^1 were algebraically integrable, as $p_{t_j} \in \mathcal{E}_{\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^1}}$, for j = 1, 2, 3, (the set of ends of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^1}$, see Definition 1.2.2) the values ρ_{t_j} and β_j given in (2.13) and (2.14) must be determined by $\rho_{t_j} = m_{t_j}$ and $\beta_j = s_{t_j}$ for $1 \leq j \leq 4$, where m_i (respectively, s_i) is the integer defined before Definition 2.1.2 (respectively, in Definition 2.4.2) for $i = 1, \ldots, 5$. The values λ_{ij} given in (2.15) are given in the following matrix $\boldsymbol{\lambda} = (\lambda_{ij}), 1 \leq i \leq n, 1 \leq j \leq d$:

$$\boldsymbol{\lambda} = \left(\begin{array}{cccc} 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \end{array} \right).$$

Moreover, the values h_0 , h_j for $1 \le j \le d$ introduced in 2.18 are as follows:

$$h_0 \coloneqq -\frac{8}{5}, h_1 \coloneqq \frac{2}{5}, h_2 \coloneqq \frac{2}{5} \text{ and } h_3 \coloneqq \frac{2}{5}, h_4 \coloneqq \frac{7}{5}.$$

It can be easily checked that $\Sigma' = \{C_{X_0}, C_{Y_0}, C_{Y_1}\}$ is a set of invariant by \mathcal{F}^1 curves. From the proximity relations among the points of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^1}$ and the equalities

$$\begin{split} [K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^1} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^1}}] &= 3[F^*] + 5[M^*] - 4[E_1^*] - 3[E_2^*] - 2[E_3^*] - 2[E_4^*] - 2[E_5^*], \\ [\widetilde{C}_{X_0}] &= [F^*] - [E_1^*], \ [\widetilde{C}_{Y_0}] = [M^*] - \sum_{i=1}^2 [E_i^*] \text{ and} \\ [\widetilde{C}_{Y_1}] &= -[F^*] + [M^*] - \sum_{i=3}^5 [E_i^*], \end{split}$$

it can be checked that $\Sigma = \{C_{X_0}, C_{Y_0}\} \subset \Sigma'$ is a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F}^1 (see Definition 2.4.7) of length $\sigma = 2$. However, Σ' is not a set of independent algebraic solutions. That is, $\ell = d - \sigma = 2$.

Considering a parameter α_j associated to the terminal distributional singularity p_{t_j} (see before Proposition 2.4.10), for $j = 1, \ldots, 4$, we can express $\alpha_3 = 3 - \alpha_1 - \alpha_2$ and $\alpha_4 = 1$ in terms of of α_1 and α_2 , which means, with notation as before Proposition 2.4.10, that $\mu_{0,3} = 3$, $\mu_{1,3} = \mu_{2,3} = -1$, $\mu_{0,4} = 1$ and $\mu_{1,4} = \mu_{2,4} = 0$. Hence, the values Λ_{ij} are as follows:

while the *H* values are $H_0 = 1$, $H_1 = 0$ and $H_2 = 0$. One gets that $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^1}^{\Sigma} = (1, 1)$ (the maximum of the map (2.25)) and

$$T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^1}} = [F^*] + [M^*] - [E_1^*] - [E_2^*] - [E_3^*] - [E_4^*] - [E_5^*].$$

Since $T^2_{\alpha^S_{\mathcal{F}^1}} = -2 < 0$, applying Algorithm 2.5.7 we conclude that \mathcal{F}^1 (and hence, $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$) is not algebraically integrable.

Example 2.5.11. Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a polynomial foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 defined by the 1-form

$$\begin{split} \omega \coloneqq & (x^4 - x^3y + x^4y^3 + 5x^3y^4 + 9x^2y^5 + 7xy^6 + 2y^7)dx + \\ & (2x^4 - 3x^5y^2 - 13x^4y^3 - 21x^3y^4 - 15x^2y^5 - 4xy^6)dy. \end{split}$$

Consider the extended foliation \mathcal{F}^2 to \mathbb{F}^2 given by the output of Algorithm 2.3.1 for the input $(2, \omega)$.



Figure 2.4: Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^2}$

The proximity graph of the dicritical configuration of the foliation \mathcal{F}^2 is depicted in Figure 2.4. The points p_5 , p_6 , p_7 , p_9 and p_{11} are the terminal dicritical singularities. The canonical sheaf of \mathcal{F}^2 is $\mathcal{K}_{\mathcal{F}^2} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}^2}(6,6)$. From the proximity relations among the points of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^2}$ and the equalities

$$[K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^2} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^2}}] = 6[F^*] + 8[M^*] - 8[E_1^*] - 8[E_2^*] - 5[E_3^*] - 4[E_4^*] - 2\sum_{i=5}^7 [E_i^*] - [E_8] - 2[E_9] - 4[E_{10}^*] - 5[E_{11}^*],$$
$$[\widetilde{C}_{X_0}] = [F^*] - [E_1^*], [\widetilde{C}_{X_1}] = [F^*] - [E_{10}^*] - [E_{11}^*] \text{ and}$$
$$[\widetilde{C}_{Y_0}] = [M^*] - [E_1^*] - [E_2^*] - [E_3^*],$$

it can be checked that $\Sigma = \{C_{X_0}, C_{X_1}, C_{Y_0}\}$ is a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F}^2 .

Considering parameters $\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3, \alpha_4$ and α_5 associated, respectively, to the terminal dicritical singularities p_5, p_6, p_7, p_9 and p_{11} and expressing α_3, α_4 and α_5 in terms of α_1 and α_2 (as explained before Proposition 2.4.10 and showed in the previous example) and keeping the notation of Proposition 2.4.10, one gets that

$$T_{\alpha} = \frac{2}{3}F^{*} + M^{*} - E_{1}^{*} - E_{2}^{*} - \frac{2}{3}E_{3}^{*} - \frac{1}{2}E_{4}^{*} - \alpha_{1}E_{5}^{*} - \alpha_{2}E_{6}^{*} - \left(\frac{1}{2} - \alpha_{1} - \alpha_{2}\right)E_{7}^{*} - \frac{1}{6}E_{8}^{*} - \frac{1}{6}E_{9}^{*} - \frac{1}{2}E_{10}^{*} - \frac{1}{2}E_{11}^{*}$$

and $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^2}^{\Sigma} = (\frac{1}{6}, \frac{1}{6})$. Then $T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^2}}^2 = 0$ and $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^2}} \cdot T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^2}}^{\Sigma} = -\frac{1}{3}$. This shows that Condition (c) of Algorithm 2.5.7 holds. Running this algorithm, $\gamma = 6$ in Step (2) and the algorithm returns a rational first integral of \mathcal{F}^2 (of genus 0):

$$\frac{X_1^4 Y_0^6 + 2X_0^3 X_1^3 Y_0^5 Y_1 + X_0^6 X_1^2 Y_0^4 Y_1^2}{X_0 X_1^3 Y_0^6 + X_0^7 X_1^3 Y_0^3 Y_1^3 + 3X_0^{10} X_1^2 Y_0^2 Y_1^4 + 3X_0^{13} X_1 Y_0 Y_1^5 + X_0^{16} Y_1^6}$$

which provides a rational first integral of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$,

$$\frac{f}{g} = \frac{x^4 + 2x^3y + x^2y^2}{x^3 + x^3y^3 + 3x^2y^4 + 3xy^5 + y^6}$$

Notice that $\min\{a \mid a \in \mathcal{R}(T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^2}})\} = e(T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^2}}) = 6$, being $\mathcal{R}(T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^2}})$ (respectively, $e(T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^2}})$) the set (respectively, integer) defined in (2.4) (respectively, (2.5)). Moreover, as the foliation is algebraically integrable, by Theorem 2.4.13, the characteristic \mathbb{Q} -divisor (see Definition 2.4.2) is $T_{\mathcal{F}^2} = T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^2}}$. Then, the minimal characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F}^2 (see Definition 2.2.5), $G_{\mathcal{F}^2}$, and the characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F}^2 (see Definition 2.1.2), $D_{\mathcal{F}^2}$, coincide and are as follows:

$$6T_{\mathcal{F}^2} = 4F^* + 6M^* - 6E_1^* - 6E_2^* - 4E_3^* - 3E_4^* - \sum_{i=5}^9 E_i^* - 3E_{10}^* - 3E_{11}^*.$$

Algorithm 2.5.7 returns a rational first integral of an algebraically integrable foliation on S_0 whenever the class $[D_{\mathcal{F}}]$ belongs to the linear span of $V(\Sigma)$, Σ being

a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F} . Let us state and justify this fact.

Proposition 2.5.12. Let \mathcal{F} be an algebraically integrable foliation on S_0 . Assume that \mathcal{F} admits a restricted set Σ of independent algebraic solutions such that the class $[D_{\mathcal{F}}]$ belongs to the linear span of $V(\Sigma)$. Then, Condition (d) in Algorithm 2.5.7 holds, and therefore, this algorithm returns a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} .

Proof. Let $S = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$). By Proposition 2.4.10 and Lemma 2.4.12 (respectively, their analogous results described in Subsection 2.4.3), with the notation as in these results, the self-intersection $T^2_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}}$ is the maximum of the set $R \coloneqq \{\mathbf{x}^2 \mid \mathbf{x} \in V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [H]_{=1}\}$, where $H = F^*$ (respectively, $H = L^*$).

Now, $V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \subseteq [D_{\mathcal{F}}]^{\perp}$ since $[D_{\mathcal{F}}]$ belongs to the linear span of $V(\Sigma)$. Moreover, any element of the hyperplane $[D_{\mathcal{F}}]^{\perp}$ has non-positive self-intersection (because $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ is a nef divisor). Finally, $[T_{\mathcal{F}}] \in V(\Sigma)^{\perp} \cap [H]_{=1}$ and $T_{\mathcal{F}}^2 = 0$ (by Lemma 2.1.5). As a consequence, 0 belongs to R and therefore $T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}}^2 = 0$. This equality and the fact that, by Proposition 2.4.4 (respectively, its analogous result described in Subsection 2.4.3), $e(T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}}) > 0$, concludes the proof.

The following result shows that the computation of the integral components of a fiber of the pencil $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ introduced in Proposition 1.6.2 leads us to obtain a rational first integral.

Corollary 2.5.13. Assume that \mathcal{F} is algebraically integrable and let Σ' be a finite set of integral invariant (by \mathcal{F}) curves containing all the integral components of a curve of the pencil $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$. Then

- (a) If $\Sigma \subseteq \Sigma'$ is such that $V(\Sigma)$ is a basis of the linear span of $V(\Sigma')$, then Σ is a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions (of \mathcal{F}) and $[D_{\mathcal{F}}]$ belongs to the linear span of $V(\Sigma)$.
- (b) For any subset $\Sigma \subseteq \Sigma'$ satisfying the condition given in (a), Algorithm 2.5.7 (applied to $\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and Σ) returns a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} .

Proof. Let $n = \#\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$. Firstly we prove Part (a). Σ is clearly a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions. The curve of the pencil $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$ whose integral components are in Σ' corresponds to a fiber G of the morphism $\varphi : S_{\mathcal{F}} \to \mathbb{P}^1$ induced by the complete linear system $|D_{\mathcal{F}}|$ and, then, G has the form

$$\sum_{C \in \Sigma'} a_C C + \sum_i b_i \widetilde{E}_i,$$

where the indices *i* of the second summand run over the set of natural numbers $i \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$ such that the exceptional divisor E_i is non-dicritical, and $a_C, b_i \ge 0$ for
all $C \in \Sigma'$ and for all index *i*. Since $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ and *G* are linearly equivalent, it holds that $[D_{\mathcal{F}}]$ belongs to the linear span of $V(\Sigma)$.

Part (b) follows from Part (a) and Proposition 2.5.12.

Our previous algorithms run under certain conditions. Next, we are going to show the existence of a new algorithm which works when those conditions do not happen. That is, it works when we are unable to obtain a complete set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F} and no condition in Algorithm 2.5.7 is satisfied. However, an additional condition must hold.

This new algorithm decides whether a foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 (\mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ}) has a rational first integral of genus $g \neq 1$ (under a certain new condition) and computes it in the affirmative case. This condition holds whenever certain inequality $p_{\sup} \cdot p_{\inf} > 0$ is true (where p_{\sup} and p_{\inf} are defined in the algorithm). It is worthwhile to add that the mentioned inequality is always true when one is looking for some specific types of rational first integrals (see the forthcoming Remarks 2.5.17 and 2.5.18).

Let $\mathcal{R}(D)$ be the set defined in (2.4) for any \mathbb{Q} -divisor D. Let $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$), $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma} \in \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$ be the absolute maximum of the map h defined in (2.28) (respectively, (2.25)) and $T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}}$ the \mathbb{Q} -divisor defined in (2.27) (respectively, (2.23) with respect to the parameter $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma} \in \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$.

Algorithm 2.5.14.

Input: A differential 1-form Ω defining a foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 , a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions Σ , the distribution configuration $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$, the \mathbb{Q} -divisor $T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}}$ and a non-negative integer $g \neq 1$.

Output: Either a rational first integral of genus g of \mathcal{F} , 0 (what means that \mathcal{F} has no rational first integral of genus g), or -1 (what means that neither the existence of rational first integral of genus g nor the contrary can be concluded).

- (1) If $T^2_{\alpha^{\Sigma}_{\tau}} < 0$, then return 0.
- (2) If $T^2_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}} = 0$ and $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}} = 0$, then return 0. This condition is equivalent to the fact that, in the case of algebraic integrability of \mathcal{F}^{δ} , the genus of a rational first integral of \mathcal{F}^{δ} is 1.
- (3) If $T^2_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}} = 0$ and $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}} \neq 0$, then compute $\gamma \coloneqq 2(g-1)/(K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}})$ and perform the following steps:
 - (3.1) If $\gamma \notin \mathcal{R}(T_{\alpha \Sigma})$ then return 0.
 - (3.2) If the linear system $|\gamma T_{\alpha \Sigma}|$ has (projective) dimension different from 1 or it is not base point free, then return 0. Otherwise, compute the equations of two curves on S_0 , F = 0 and G = 0, corresponding to a basis of $(\pi_F)_* |\gamma T_{\alpha \Sigma}|$

and compute $\Omega \wedge (FdG - GdF)$. If the last result is 0, then return F/G; otherwise return 0.

(4) If $T^2_{\alpha \Sigma} > 0$, then consider the set of ℓ -tuples

$$\Delta \coloneqq \{\alpha \in (\mathbb{Q}_{\geq 0})^{\ell} \mid T_{\alpha}^2 = 0\}$$

$$(2.29)$$

and compute the values $p_{\inf} := \inf\{K_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot T_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Delta\}$ and $p_{\sup} := \sup\{K_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot T_{\alpha} \mid \alpha \in \Delta\}$. If $p_{\inf} \cdot p_{\sup} \leq 0$ then return -1. Otherwise:

- (4.1) If $(p_{\sup} < 0 \text{ and } g \neq 0)$ or $(p_{\inf} > 0 \text{ and } g = 0)$, then return 0.
- (4.2) If $p_{\sup} < 0$, then consider the set of integers $V \coloneqq \left[\frac{-2}{p_{\inf}}, \frac{-2}{p_{\sup}}\right] \cap \mathbb{Z}$.
- (4.3) If $p_{\inf} > 0$, then consider the set of integers $V \coloneqq \left[\frac{2(g-1)}{p_{\sup}}, \frac{2(g-1)}{p_{\inf}}\right] \cap \mathbb{Z}$.
- (4.4) If $V = \emptyset$, then return 0. Otherwise, let $\operatorname{pr}_k : (\mathbb{Q}_{\geq 0})^{\ell} \to \mathbb{Q}_{\geq 0}$ be the projection map onto the *k*th coordinate, $1 \leq k \leq l$, and compute two non-negative rational numbers α_k^- and α_k^+ such that

$$\operatorname{pr}_k(\Delta) \subseteq [\alpha_k^-, \alpha_k^+].$$

Also consider, for all $b \in V$, the finite set

$$A_b \coloneqq \bigcap_{k=1}^{\ell} \operatorname{pr}_k^{-1}([b\alpha_k^-, b\alpha_k^+] \cap \mathbb{Z}).$$

- (4.5) For each $b \in V$ and for each $s \in A_b$ check whether:
 - (4.5.1) $bT_{s/b}$ is a divisor on $S_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$, $T_{s/b}^2 = 0$ and $|bT_{s/b}|$ is a base point free linear system of (projective) dimension 1 and, in the affirmative case, compute the equations F = 0 and G = 0 of two curves on S_0 corresponding to a basis of $(\pi_{\mathcal{F}})_*|bT_{s/b}|$ and verify whether $\Omega \wedge (FdG GdF)$ vanishes. In the affirmative case, return F/G.
- (4.6) Return 0.

Justification of Algorithm 2.5.14. Step (1) is justified by Part (a) of Theorem 2.4.13 (or its analogous result described in Subsection 2.4.3) while Step (2) is justified by Part (b) of the same theorem and the adjunction formula (since $g \neq 1$). Moreover, Part (b) of Theorem 2.4.13, Proposition 2.4.4 (or their analogous results described in Subsection 2.4.3) and Lemma 2.1.5 justify Step (3).

In order to justify Step (4), assume that $T^2_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}} > 0$. We firstly prove that the set Δ is non-empty and bounded and, therefore, p_{\inf} and p_{\sup} are well-defined (notice that there are available methods to compute them).

Assume that $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma} = (\alpha_{\mathcal{F},1}^{\Sigma}, \dots, \alpha_{\mathcal{F},\ell}^{\Sigma})$. For all $1 \leq k \leq \ell$ and $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$, let us consider the element $\gamma^{\beta,k} = (\gamma_1^{\beta,k}, \dots, \gamma_{\ell}^{\beta,k}) \in \mathbb{R}^{\ell}$, where $\gamma_j^{\beta,k} = \alpha_{\mathcal{F},j}^{\Sigma}$ for all $j \neq k$ and $\gamma_k^{\beta,k} = \beta$.

The map $b_k : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ defined by

$$\beta \mapsto T_{\gamma^{\beta,k}}^{2} = -\left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{ik}^{2}\right) \beta^{2} - 2\left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i0} \Lambda_{ik}\right) \beta$$
$$-\sum_{\substack{m,m'=1\\m,m'\neq k}}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{ik} \Lambda_{ik'}\right) \alpha_{\mathcal{F},m}^{\Sigma} \alpha_{\mathcal{F},m'}^{\Sigma} - 2\sum_{\substack{m=1\\m\neq k}}^{\ell} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i0} \Lambda_{ik}\right) \alpha_{\mathcal{F},m}^{\Sigma} + 1 - \sum_{i=1}^{n} \Lambda_{i0}^{2},$$

is continuous (for $1 \le k \le \ell$), $b_k(\alpha_{\mathcal{F},k}^{\Sigma}) > 0$ and $\lim_{\beta \to +\infty} b_k(\beta) = -\infty$. This proves (applying Bolzano's theorem) that $\Delta \ne \emptyset$. The fact that Δ is bounded follows from the fact that $T_{\alpha}^2 = 0$ (see (2.25)) is, up to a linear change of coordinates, the equation of an $(\ell - 1)$ -sphere.

One possibility consists of using Lagrange multipliers to compute the extrema of the function $f : \mathbb{R}^{\ell} \to \mathbb{R}$ defined by $f(\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{\ell}) := K_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot T_{\alpha^2}$ subject to the constraint $T_{\alpha^2}^2 = 0$, where $\alpha := (\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{\ell})$ and $\alpha^2 := (\alpha_1^2, \ldots, \alpha_{\ell}^2)$.

To adapt the function f to our specific requirements, we have introduced a slight modification by considering α^2 instead of α , as would be natural. This adaptation is motivated by our interest in obtaining solutions within the domain of positive numbers. While Lagrange multipliers are conventionally used for real-valued functions, working with $\alpha^2 := (\alpha_1^2, \ldots, \alpha_\ell^2)$ allows us to ensure that the restriction remains applicable to positive values.

By adopting this approach, we can efficiently compute a sufficiently accurate approximation of p_{inf} and p_{sup} (lower and upper bounds, respectively) using the available methods for computing extrema with Lagrange multipliers; notice that, for our purposes, it suffices to compute an accurate enough approximation of p_{inf} and p_{sup} .

Assume now that \mathcal{F} has a rational first integral of genus g. Let $\beta \in (\mathbb{Q}_{\geq 0})^{\ell}$ such that $T_{\mathcal{F}} = T_{\beta}$ and let $b = e(T_{\beta})$ the integer defined in (2.5), that is, $[D_{\mathcal{F}}] = [bT_{\beta}]$. Since $\beta \in \Delta$, the adjunction formula (1.3) gives rise to the following inequalities

$$b p_{\inf} \le 2g - 2 \le b p_{\sup}. \tag{2.30}$$

Then, if $p_{sup} < 0$ (respectively, $p_{inf} > 0$), g = 0 (respectively, $g \neq 0$). This justifies Step (4.1).

If $p_{\sup} < 0$ and g = 0 (respectively, $p_{\inf} > 0$ and $g \neq 0$), it is straightforward from (2.30) that $b \in V$, where the set V is $\left[\frac{-2}{p_{\inf}}, \frac{-2}{p_{\sup}}\right] \cap \mathbb{Z}$ (respectively, $\left[\frac{2(g-1)}{p_{\sup}}, \frac{2(g-1)}{p_{\inf}}\right] \cap \mathbb{Z}$). Moreover it is clear that $b\beta$ belongs to the set A_b defined in the algorithm. Therefore, the characteristic divisor $D_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ (introduced in Definition 2.1.2) equals $bT_{s/b}$ for some $s \in A_b$. These facts and Lemma 2.1.5 show that Step (4) works. It is convenient to add that the bounds α_k^- and α_k^+ ($k = 1, \ldots, \ell$) can be computed with the help of similar procedures to those used to compute p_{\sup} and p_{\inf} . **Remark 2.5.15.** With the above notation, assume that $p_{inf} \cdot p_{sup} \leq 0$. Then, the inequalities in (2.30) provide two lower bounds for b; let us denote by b_{max} the largest one. Then, it means that $b \in [b_{max}, \infty) \cap \mathbb{Z}$, which is not a finite set and the algorithm may never terminates. This is the reason why it returns -1.

Below we show an example where Algorithm 2.5.14 is applied.

Example 2.5.16. Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a polynomial foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 defined by the 1-form

$$\omega \coloneqq (-4x^5y - y^6 - 5x^4y^6)dx + (x^2 + x^6 + 6xy^5 + 6x^5y^5)dy$$

Consider its extended foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ to \mathbb{P}^2 given by the output of Algorithm 1.5.7 with input ω . Its canonical sheaf is $\mathcal{K}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^2}(9)$ and its dicritical configuration, $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^{36}$, consists of 36 free points, where p_1, p_7 and $p_i, i \geq 13$, belong to \mathbb{P}^2 and $\{p_i\}_{i=1}^6$ and $\{p_i\}_{i=7}^{12}$ are chains (that is, p_j belongs to the first infinitesimal neighborhood of p_{j-1} for all $j \in \{2, \ldots, 6\}$ (respectively, $j \in \{8, \ldots, 12\}$). The set of terminal dicritical singularities (of cardinality d = 26) is $\{p_6\} \cup \{p_i\}_{i=12}^{36}$.

From the proximity relations among the points of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}$ and the equalities

$$\begin{bmatrix} K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}} \end{bmatrix} = 12[L^*] - 2\sum_{i=1}^{6} [E_i^*] - 5[E_7^*] - 2[E_8^*] - \sum_{i=9}^{11} [E_i^*] - 2\sum_{i=12}^{36} [E_i^*],$$

$$[\widetilde{C}_X] = [L^*] - \sum_{i=1}^{6} [E_i^*],$$

$$[\widetilde{C}_Y] = [L^*] - [E_1^*] - [E_7^*] - \sum_{i=33}^{36} [E_i^*] \text{ and}$$

$$[\widetilde{C}_Z] = [L^*] - \sum_{i=7}^{12} [E_i^*],$$

it can be checked that $\Sigma = \{C_X, C_Y, C_Z\}$ is a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ of length $\sigma = 3$. Following the notation as in the adaptation of Lemma 2.4.8 showed in Subsection 2.4.3, $\ell = d - \sigma - 1 = 22$. Considering parameters $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{26}$ associated, respectively, with the terminal dicritical singularities $p_{14}, p_{15}, \ldots, p_{36}, p_6, p_{12}, p_{13}$ and expressing $\alpha_{23}, \ldots, \alpha_{26}$ in terms of $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_{22}$ (as explained before Proposition 2.4.10 for foliations on Hirzebruch surfaces and adapted to \mathbb{P}^2 in Subsection 2.4.3), one gets that $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}^{\Sigma} = (\frac{1}{6}, \ldots, \frac{1}{6}) \in \mathbb{R}^{22}$ and

$$T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}^{\Sigma}} = L^* - \frac{1}{6} \sum_{i=1}^{36} E_i^*.$$

Notice that $T^2_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}} = 0$. Running Algorithm 2.5.14, for $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$, Σ and g = 10, one obtains that

$$\frac{XYZ^4 + Y^6}{XZ^5 + X^5Z}$$

is a rational first integral of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ of genus 10 (whose algebraic invariant curves are given by the pencil $(\pi_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}})_*|6T_{\alpha_{\tau^{\mathbb{P}^2}}}|$). This provides a rational first integral of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$,

which is

$$\frac{xy+y^6}{x+x^5}.$$

Remark 2.5.17. Let f_1, \ldots, f_r be irreducible polynomials in $\mathbb{C}[x, y]$. We are interested in determining whether a polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ of \mathbb{C}^2 has a rational first integral of genus $g \neq 1$ of the form

$$\frac{f(x,y)}{f_1(x,y)^{a_1}\cdots f_r(x,y)^{a_r}},$$
(2.31)

where $f \in \mathbb{C}[x, y]$ and $a_i \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ for all i = 1, ..., r. We are going to slightly modify Algorithm 2.5.14 to solve this problem.

With the notation as at the end of Subsection 1.4.1 (respectively, Subsection 1.4.2), let C_i , $1 \leq i \leq r$, be the closure of the image of the affine curve with equation $f_i(x, y) = 0$ by the inclusion $U_Z \to \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $U_{00} \to \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$), after identifying the affine plane with U_Z (respectively, U_{00}), and let Σ be a maximal (with respect to the inclusion) restricted set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F} contained in $\{[C_1], \ldots, [C_r]\}$ (respectively, $\{[C_1], \ldots, [C_r], [C_{X_0}], [C_{Y_0}]\}$). Notice that, if $\Sigma = \emptyset$, then \mathcal{F} has no rational first integral of the specified type.

We modify Algorithm 2.5.14 by replacing Step (4) by

(4') If
$$T^2_{\alpha^{\Sigma}} > 0$$
, then return 0.

Applying this modified algorithm to a differential 1-form Ω defining \mathcal{F} , the set Σ , the distribution distribution $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and a non-negative integer $g \neq 1$, one gets an output that either will be a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} of genus g, or 0 (that means that \mathcal{F} has no rational first integral of genus g and Type (2.31)).

Indeed, assume that \mathcal{F} has a rational first integral of Type (2.31). This implies, by Part (a) of Corollary 2.5.13, that $[D_{\mathcal{F}}]$ belongs to the linear span of V(S). Hence, by Proposition 2.5.12, $T_{\alpha \Sigma}^2 = 0$.

Remark 2.5.18. An interesting problem consists of deciding whether a (polynomial) foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 has a polynomial first integral of given genus $g \neq 1$ and compute it in the affirmative case. This is a particular case of that described in Remark 2.5.17, where one looks for a rational first integral of genus $g \neq 1$ and Type (2.31) for r = 1 and $f_1(x, y) = 1$. Notice that, in this case, the distribution of the polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ must be, necessarily, empty.

Our next example fits in the particular case described in Remark 2.5.18, where the polynomial foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 has a polynomial first integral of genus g = 5.

Example 2.5.19. Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a polynomial foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 defined by the 1-form

$$\omega \coloneqq (2x + 4x^3y^3)dx + (3y^2 + 3x^4y^2)dy.$$

Keep the above notation and consider the extended foliation \mathcal{F}^2 to \mathbb{F}_2 given by the output of Algorithm 2.3.1 for the input $(2, \omega)$. Its canonical sheaf is $\mathcal{K}_{\mathcal{F}^2} = \mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{F}_\delta}(3, 2)$ and its dicritical configuration $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^2} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^{22}$ has 22 points where $p_1, p_{11}, p_{14}, p_{17}$ and p_{20} belong to the support of the divisor $C_{X_0} \cup C_{Y_0}, \{p_i\}_{i=1}^{10}, \{p_i\}_{i=11}^{13}, \{p_i\}_{i=14}^{16}, \{p_i\}_{i=17}^{19}$ and $\{p_i\}_{i=20}^{22}$ are chains (see (1.5)) and the unique satellite points are p_3 and p_4 (which are both proximate to p_1). The terminal dicritical singularities are $p_{10}, p_{13}, p_{16}, p_{19}$ and p_{22} .

 $\Sigma' = \{C_{X_0}, C_{Y_0}\}$ is a set of invariant by \mathcal{F}^2 curves and, from the proximity relations among the points of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^2}$ and the equalities

$$[K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}^2} - K_{S_{\mathcal{F}^2}}] = 3[F^*] + 4[M^*] - 4[E_1^*] - 2\sum_{i=2}^4 [E_i^*] - \sum_{i=5}^9 [E_i^*] - 2[E_{10}^*] - [E_{11}^*] - [E_{12}^*] - 2[E_{13}^*] - [E_{14}^*] - [E_{15}^*] - 2[E_{16}^*] - [E_{17}^*] - [E_{18}^*] - 2[E_{19}^*] - [E_{20}^*] - [E_{21}^*] - 2[E_{22}^*], [\widetilde{C}_{X_0}] = [F^*] - [E_1^*] \text{ and} [\widetilde{C}_{Y_0}] = [F^*] - [E_1^*] - [E_2^*] - [E_{11}^*] - [E_{14}^*] - [E_{17}^*] - [E_{20}^*],$$

it can be checked that $\Sigma = \{C_{X_0}\} \subset \Sigma'$ is a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions of \mathcal{F}^2 (Σ' is not). Considering parameters $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_5$ associated, respectively, with the terminal distribution p_{13} , p_{16} , $p_{19} p_{22}$ and p_{10} and expressing α_5 in terms of $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_4$ (as explained before Proposition 2.4.10) one gets that $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^2}^{\Sigma} = (\frac{1}{3}, \frac{1}{3}, \frac{1}{3}, \frac{1}{3})$ and

$$T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^2}} = \frac{2}{3}F^* + M^* - E_1^* - \frac{1}{3}\sum_{i=2}^{22}E_i^*.$$

Since $T^2_{\alpha^{\Sigma}_{\mathcal{F}^2}} = 0$, running Algorithm 2.5.14 for g = 5, one obtains that

$$\frac{X_1^2Y_0^3 + X_0^8Y_1^3 + X_0^4X_1^4Y_1^3}{X_0^2Y_0^3}$$

is a rational first integral of \mathcal{F}^2 of genus 5 (whose algebraic invariant curves are given by the pencil $(\pi_{\mathcal{F}^2})_*|3T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^2}}|$). This provides a polynomial first integral of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$:

$$x^2 + y^3 + x^4 y^3$$
.

This chapter proposes extensions of foliations on the complex plane $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ both to the projective plane $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ and to the Hirzebruch surfaces \mathcal{F}^{δ} . Our next result shows that fixed $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$, distribution configurations of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ and \mathcal{F}^{δ} could be quite different. Thus, our algorithms for algebraic integrability are different and they could give better results according the extension.

Remark 2.5.20. Let $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ be a polynomial foliation on \mathbb{C}^2 defined by the 1-form

$$\omega \coloneqq (2y^2 - y^3 + y^4)dx + (5 - 6y + 4xy - y^2 - xy^2)dy.$$

Notice that $(3 + y + xy^2)/(5 + y^2 + xy^2)$ is a rational first integral of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$. Anyway, we calculate the distribution configurations of the extended foliations $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ and \mathcal{F}^{δ} , for $\delta = 0, 1, 2$, of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$, and we will see that they are different.

The dicritical configuration of the extended foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ to \mathbb{P}^2 , $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^6$, consists of 6 points, where p_1, p_4, p_5 and p_6 belongs to \mathbb{P}^2 and the proximity relationships $p_2 \rightarrow p_1, p_3 \rightarrow p_2$ and $p_3 \rightarrow p_1$ are satisfied. The set of terminal dicritical singularities, of cardinality 4, is $\{p_3, \ldots, p_6\}$. Figure 2.5 shows its proximity graph.



Figure 2.5: Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}$

Assuming we do not know any invariant curve, the Q-divisor T_{α} (see (2.27)) depends on $\ell_{\mathbb{P}^2} = 4 - 1 = 3$ variables.

In contrast, the cardinal of the distribution $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ of the extended foliation \mathcal{F}^{δ} of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ to \mathbb{F}_{δ} , for $0 \leq \delta \leq 2$ is 4, 4 and 5, respectively. The proximity graphs are depicted in Figure 2.6. The number of terminal distribution singularities is 3 in all the cases, and they coincides with the ends of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$ (see Definition 1.2.2).



Figure 2.6: Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}$, $\delta = 0, 1, 2$

By Proposition 2.3.4, for all $\delta \in \{0, 1, 2\}$ but at most one value, the curve on \mathbb{F}_{δ} with equation $X_0 = 0$ is invariant by \mathcal{F}^{δ} ; therefore, there exists at least two values $\delta \in \{0, 1, 2\}$ such that T_{α} (see (2.23)) depends only on $\ell_{\mathbb{F}_{\delta}} = 3 - 1 = 2$ variables, which improves the starting point of Algorithms 2.5.7 and 2.5.14 because the dimension of the vector space where the vector $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^{\delta}}^{\Sigma}$ is located is smaller than that corresponding to the extension $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ to \mathbb{P}^2 .

We conclude this subsection with a last remark.

Remark 2.5.21. Algorithm 2.5.14 could fail to decide about algebraic integrability of \mathcal{F} in the case when $T_{\alpha \Sigma}^2 > 0$ (if the inequality $p_{inf} \cdot p_{sup} \leq 0$ holds). However, we

are not able to find any foliation on \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} satisfying $T^2_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}} > 0$ (and such that its related rational first integral had genus $g \neq 1$), where Algorithm 2.5.14 could fail.

Consider the polynomial foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ on \mathbb{C}^2 defined by the 1-form

$$\omega \coloneqq (3xy - x^3 + 2y^3)dx + (-2y + x^2 - xy^2)dy,$$

introduced in [72, Section 2.3] as the foliation \mathcal{F}_{∞}^3 . Then, the distribution configuration of the extended foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ to \mathbb{P}^2 , $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^{11}$, consists of 11 points, where $p_1, p_3, p_5, p_7, p_9, p_{10}$ and p_{11} belong to \mathbb{P}^2 and the proximity relationships $p_2 \to p_1$, $p_4 \to p_3, p_6 \to p_5$ and $p_8 \to p_7$ are satisfied. The set of terminal distributions is $\{p_2, p_4, p_6, p_8, p_9, p_{10}, p_{11}\}$. Figure 2.7 shows its proximity graph.

$p_2 \bullet$	$p_4 \bullet$	$p_6 \bullet$	$p_8 \bullet$			
$p_1 \bullet$	$p_3 ullet$	$p_5 ullet$	$p_7 ullet$	$p_9 ullet$	$p_{10} ullet$	$p_{11} \bullet$

Figure 2.7: Proximity graph of $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}$

Following the above notation, $\Sigma = \{C_Z\}$ is a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions of $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}$ and $\ell = 7-1-1=5$. If $\alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_5$ denotes the multiplicity of the terminal distribution points p_6, p_8, p_9, p_{10} and p_{11} respectively, $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}^{\Sigma} = (\frac{7}{34}, \frac{7}{34}, \frac{14}{51}, \frac{14}{51}, \frac{14}{51})$ and one gets $T^2_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{P}^2}}} = \frac{1}{51}$. However, in this case, we know that g = 1 and has no sense to run Algorithm 2.5.14.

To conclude the chapter and to help the reader, we present a brief overview of the different scenarios that arise in our study of the algebraic integrability of a foliation \mathcal{F} on \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} and the algorithms we propose to decide about algebraic integrability and compute a rational first integral in the positive case.

2.5.2. Summary

The algorithms presented in this PhD thesis have some common (sometimes implicit) inputs and some specific inputs (that depend on the situation where each algorithm is applied). The common inputs are the following:

- (1) A 1-form defining a foliation \mathcal{F} .
- (2) The distribution of $\mathcal{F}, \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$.
- (3) The set $\mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}}$ of points q of the distribution whose associated exceptional divisors E_q are nondistribution.

In order to get Input (2), one needs to perform the process of reduction of singularities of the foliation \mathcal{F} by means of blowups (see Section 1.7). Then one must locate, among the set of centers of these blowups (which are the ordinary singularities of \mathcal{F}), the terminal dicritical singularities (by checking the condition given in Definition 1.7.3) and consider the configuration $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ consisting of these singularities and the centers of the reduction procedure preceding them.

To obtain Input (3), it suffices to take the points in $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ which do not satisfy the condition given in Definition 1.7.3.

As before, S_0 denotes either the projective plane of a Hirzebruch surface, \mathcal{F} a foliation on S_0 and Ω a 1-form defining \mathcal{F} . The common rough idea of our algorithms consists of finding a suitable candidate for being the characteristic divisor $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ (the surface obtained by blowing-up S_0 at the configuration $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$) and, then, checking algebraic integrability by applying Lemma 2.1.5. This lemma states that, if \mathcal{F} is algebraically integrable, then $D_{\mathcal{F}}^2 = 0$, the complete linear system $|D_{\mathcal{F}}|$ has (projective) dimension 1 and its direct image to S_0 coincides with the pencil $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$. Then, one can verify whether the obtained candidate to be $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ satisfies these conditions and, in the affirmative case, compute a basis $\{F, G\}$ of the pencil $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$. Finally, it suffices to check whether, or not, F/G is a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} (that is, whether $\Omega \wedge d(F/G) = 0$). For convenience, this checking process (to decide whether a divisor D on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$ is the characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F}) can be performed by the following sub-algorithm (which we will use throughout this summary to simplify the exposition):

CheckCandidate (Ω, D) :

Input: A 1-form Ω defining a foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 and a divisor D on $S_{\mathcal{F}}$.

Output: Either a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} or 0 if D is not a characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F} .

If dim |D| is 1 (where dim stands for projective dimension), take a basis $\{F, G\}$ of $\pi_*|D|$ where π is the distribution of \mathcal{F} . If $d(F/G) \wedge \Omega = 0$, return F/G. Otherwise, return 0.

Let us see the scenarios where we are able to determine the algebraic integrability of a foliation \mathcal{F} as before (and compute a rational first integral in the affirmative case). We show the main ideas supporting the algorithms and the specific inputs that they need.

Algorithms 2.5.1 and 2.5.2 extend previous algorithms, stated for foliations on \mathbb{P}^2 in [47], to foliations on Hirzebruch surfaces.

Algorithm 2.5.1 determines whether a foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 has a rational first integral of fixed degree (or bidegree). This degree (or bidegree) is an additional input. Its justification relies on the fact that the characteristic divisor $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ of \mathcal{F} must belong to the set of divisors Γ defined in the algorithm. Since Γ is a finite set, one can apply **CheckCandidate**(Ω, D) to every divisor D of Γ . Algorithm 2.5.2 requires, as an additional input, a complete set of independent algebraic solutions Σ of \mathcal{F} (see Remark 2.2.4). Also, it asks for the computation of the divisor $G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}$ (defined in (2.3)), which can be calculated from $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and $\mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}}$ (see Section 2.2). In the case when \mathcal{F} has a rational first integral, $G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}$ is the minimal characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F} (Definition 2.2.5), its class in the Néron-Severi space is the "minimal integer class" in the ray $\mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}[D_{\mathcal{F}}]$, and $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ is linearly equivalent to $e(G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma})G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}$, where $e(G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma})$ is the integer defined in (2.5) (by Theorem 2.2.7 (a)). In particular, its self-intersection vanishes. If it is not the case, the algorithm returns 0 (which means that \mathcal{F} is not algebraically integrable). Otherwise, we consider the divisor $D = e(G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma})G_{\mathcal{F},\Sigma}$ which is the unique candidate to be the characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F} . Running **CheckCandidate**(Ω, D) the algorithm finished.

Algorithms 2.5.7 and 2.5.14 run when we have a foliation \mathcal{F} on $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ and require to know a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions Σ (non-necessarily complete, even empty). They use the fact that, in case of algebraic integrability, the characteristic divisor $D_{\mathcal{F}}$ is an (integer) multiple of the characteristic Q-divisor $T_{\mathcal{F}}$, introduced in Definition 2.4.2 (respectively, in (2.26)). $T_{\mathcal{F}}$ must be orthogonal to the classes in $V(\Sigma)$ (see (2.2)). Set $l = d - \sigma$ (respectively, $l = d - \sigma - 1$), d being the number of terminal districtal points and σ the cardinality of Σ . Imposing these conditions to a general divisor of the form $\beta_0 F^* + M^* - \sum_p \beta_p E_p^*$ (respectively, $L^* - \sum_p \beta_p E_p^*$), where p runs over the set $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and $\beta_0, \beta_p \ge 0$ for all p, one gets that, in case of algebraic integrability, $T_{\mathcal{F}}$ must be one of the divisors T_{α} defined in (2.23) (respectively, (2.27)), where $\alpha \in (\mathbb{Q}_{>0})^l$. In other words, we have a set $\{T_{\alpha}\}$ of candidates for $T_{\mathcal{F}}$ depending on l parameters. In addition, since the self-intersection of $T_{\mathcal{F}}$ is zero, we can restrict this set of candidates to these satisfying the additional condition $T_{\alpha}^2 = 0$. Lemma 2.4.12 (respectively, the adaptation of Lemma 2.4.12 made in Subsection 2.4.3) proves that the map $\alpha \mapsto T_{\alpha}^2$ (where α runs over \mathbb{R}^l) has exactly one absolute maximum, which is reached when $\alpha = \alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}$ (which is the solution of the system of linear equations (2.24) (respectively, its analogous system described in Subsection 2.4.3)). As a consequence, necessary conditions for the existence of a candidate among the divisors T_{α} are that $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}$ has positive coordinates and $T^2_{\alpha^{\Sigma}_{\mathcal{F}}} \ge 0$.

To run Algorithm 2.5.7 one needs a restricted set of independent algebraic solutions Σ of a foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 . It computes a rational first integral (in case of algebraic integrability) or returns 0, otherwise. The specific inputs are the real vector $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}$ and the Q-divisor $T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}}$ (both computed from $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and $\mathcal{N}_{\mathcal{F}}$, as explained above). Moreover, Algorithm 2.5.7 assumes that some of its conditions (a), (b), (c), (d) or (e) are satisfied. If Conditions (a) and (b) hold, the algorithm returns 0 because they violate the necessary conditions on $\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}$ and $T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}}$ given in the paragraph above. Condition (e) contradicts algebraic integrability by Proposition 2.4.4 (or its analogue in Subsection 2.4.3) and, hence, the algorithm also returns 0 under this condition. Finally, Conditions (c) and (d) allow us to compute a unique candidate $D = e(T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}})T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}}$ for characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F} . Applying CheckCandidate (Ω, D) the algorithm finishes. Notice that Conditions (a), (b) and (c) are easily verifiable, but we do not know an effective characterization for Condition (e) and the second part of Condition (d).

It is worth mentioning that, as a consequence of Corollary 2.5.13, Algorithm 2.5.7 computes a rational first integral of an algebraically integrable foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 if one knows the integral components of one of the curves of the pencil $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}}$.

Finally, our Algorithm 2.5.14 decides whether \mathcal{F} admits a rational first integral of prefixed genus $g \neq 1$. In the affirmative case, it returns a rational first integral and the output 0 means that the foliation is not algebraically integrable. When running, one could be forced to decide if certain inequality is true; if it is not true then the algorithm returns -1 (which means that nothing can be said). To apply the algorithm, we consider the divisor $T_{\alpha \Sigma}$ and its self-intersection $T_{\alpha \Sigma}^2$.

- If $T^2_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}^{\Sigma}}$ is negative then the foliation is not algebraically integrable and, then, the algorithm returns 0.
- If $T^2_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}} = 0$ and $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}} = 0$ then, in case of algebraic integrability, the genus of a primitive rational first integral should be 1 (by the adjunction formula); then the algorithm returns 0.
- If $T^2_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}} = 0$ and $K_{S_{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}} \neq 0$ then, by the adjunction formula, one can compute a unique candidate D for characteristic divisor of \mathcal{F} . The algorithm finishes by applying **CheckCandidate** (Ω, D) .
- If T²_{α_F} > 0 and the mentioned inequality is true (otherwise the algorithm returns -1), then any candidate D for characteristic divisor of F must belong to a finite set A. Applying CheckCandidate(Ω, D) to each one of these candidates D ∈ A, the algorithm finishes.

We conclude by noticing that we are unable of find examples where $T_{\alpha_{\mathcal{F}}}^2 > 0$ with the exception of an algebraically integrable foliation whose rational first integral has genus g = 1.

Chapter 3

Bounded negativity

The Bounded Negativity conjecture (BNc) (Conjecture A in the introduction) is an old conjecture which states that, if S is a smooth complex projective surface, then there exists a non-negative integer b(S) depending only on the surface such that $C^2 \ge -b(S)$ for every integral curve C on S. The BNc has been very studied (see, for instance [62, 3, 84, 90]) and it holds for K3, Enriques and abelian surfaces, however in the general case it is still open.

In this chapter we propose to approach bounded negativity on rational surfaces.

In our first section, we follow the asymptotic approach proposed by Harbourne in [62] of considering some nef divisor D on S and giving a bound on the values $C^2/(D \cdot C)^2$, where C runs over the integral curves on S such that $D \cdot C > 0$. Our second section strengthens the proposal by bounding $C^2/(D \cdot C)$ instead of $C^2/(D \cdot C)^2$.

Being more specific, in Section 3.1, we consider a rational surface S given by a \mathbb{P}^2 -tuple $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$ (see Definition 1.4.6) and we give a lower bound on the values $C^2/(L^* \cdot C)^2$, where C runs over the integral curves on S such that $L^* \cdot C > 0$. Here L^* stands for the total transform on S of a general line L of \mathbb{P}^2 . For simplicity, the results of this section are proved for complex rational surfaces S, but we point out that all the proofs and reasoning are also valid when the ground field is any algebraic closed field (of arbitrary characteristic).

In our last section, Section 3.2, we propose and solve a new problem (in the same line of [70, Theorem 3.1]), also related to the BNc: To give a bound for the values $C^2/(L^* \cdot C)$ (respectively, $C^2/((F^* + M^*) \cdot C))$, where C is a non-exceptional integral curve on a rational surface S given by a \mathbb{P}^2 -tuple (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ} -tuple), L a general line of \mathbb{P}^2 (respectively, F and M a general fiber and a general section of self-intersection δ on \mathbb{F}_{δ}).

3.1. Asymptotic approach by using valuations

Keep the notation as in Chapter 1. Throughout this section we denote by S_{ν} the sky of the configuration \mathcal{C}_{ν} given by a divisorial valuation ν on the projective plane,

i.e., by a \mathbb{P}^2 -tuple of the form $(S_{\nu}, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C}_{\nu})$ (see Definition 1.4.6).

The results we present in this section were published in [52, Section 4] (considering the projective plane over an algebraically closed field of arbitrary characteristic).

We give a lower bound for the following value:

$$\begin{split} \lambda_{L^*}(S) &\coloneqq \inf \left\{ \frac{H^2}{(L^* \cdot H)^2} \mid H \text{ is an integral curve on } S \text{ such that } L^* \cdot H > 0 \right\} \\ &= \inf \left\{ \frac{\widetilde{C}^2}{\deg(C)^2} \mid C \text{ is an integral curve of } \mathbb{P}^2 \right\}, \end{split}$$

where \widetilde{C} denotes the strict transform of C on S (see forthcoming Corollary 3.1.4 stated in [52, Corollary 4.3]).

The following lemma, which generalizes [52, Lemma 3.4], will be useful.

Let $f(x,y) \in \mathbb{C}[x,y]$, we denote by $\deg_x(f)$ (respectively, $\deg_y(f)$) the degree of f regarded as a polynomial on x (respectively, y), i.e., $f \in k(y)[x]$ (respectively, $f \in k(x)[y]$).

Lemma 3.1.1. Let p be a point in $S_0 := \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 := \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$, for some $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$). Consider an open affine subset $U \in \{U_X, U_Y, U_Z\}$ (respectively, $U \in \{U_{00}, U_{01}, U_{10}, U_{11}\}$) such that $p \in U$ and take affine coordinates $(x, y) \in U$ as defined at the end of Subsection 1.4.1 (respectively, Subsection 1.4.2). Let f(x, y) = 0 be the equation of a curve B on U, passing through p, where $f(x, y) = \sum_{i+j=0}^{d} f_{ij} x^i y^j \in \mathbb{C}[x, y]$ is a polynomial of total degree d. Then, the closure of B in \mathbb{P}^2 (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ}), denoted by D, is linearly equivalent to d(f)L (respectively, $d_1(\delta, f)F + d_2(\delta, f)M$), where

 $d(f) = \deg(f),$

(respectively, $d_1(\delta, f) \leq \deg_x(f) \leq \deg(f)$ and $d_2(\delta, f) = \deg_y(f) \leq \deg(f)$).

Moreover, assume $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$ and $f_{d0} \cdot f_{0d} \neq 0$, then:

• If $U = U_{00}$, $U = U_{10}$ or $\delta = 0$,

$$d_1(\delta, f) = \deg(f)$$
 and $d_2(\delta, f) = \deg(f)$.

• Otherwise (i.e., $\delta \neq 0$ and $U = U_{01}$ or $U = U_{11}$),

$$d_1(\delta, f) = 0$$
 and $d_2(\delta, f) = \deg(f)$.

Proof. \mathbb{P}^2 can be regarded as the quotient $(\mathbb{C}^3 \setminus \{(0,0,0)\})/\sim$, where $(X,Y,Z) \sim (\lambda X, \lambda Y, \lambda Z)$, for all $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}^*$. Similarly, for $\delta \geq 0$, \mathbb{F}_{δ} can be viewed as the quotient $(\mathbb{C}^2 \setminus \{(0,0)\}) \times (\mathbb{C}^2 \setminus \{(0,0)\})/\sim$ where

$$(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) \sim (\lambda X_0, \lambda X_1; \mu Y_0, \lambda^{-\delta} \mu Y_1)$$

for all $(\lambda, \mu) \in \mathbb{C}^* \times \mathbb{C}^*$.

We start with the case where $p = (p_1 : p_2 : p_3) \in \mathbb{P}^2$. Let G(X, Y, Z) = 0 be an homogeneous equation of D.

Assume, without loss of generality, that $p = (0:0:1) \in U_Z$ (the other cases work similarly). Then,

$$G(X,Y,Z) = Z^d f(x,y),$$

where $x \coloneqq \frac{X}{Z}$ and $y \coloneqq \frac{Y}{Z}$ and it is clear that $= \deg(G) = d$.

Suppose now that $p \in \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$, for $\delta \geq 0$. Let $G(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1)$ be a bihomogeneous polynomial such that $G(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1) = 0$ is an equation of D. Consider the set \mathcal{M} of monomials $X_0^{\alpha_0} X_1^{\alpha_1} Y_0^{\beta_0} Y_1^{\beta_1}$ appearing in the expression of $G(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1)$ with non-zero coefficient. Then two cases can occur:

1. If $U = U_{00}$ (respectively, $U = U_{10}$), then p = (1, a; 1, b) (respectively, p = (a, 1; 1, b)) for some $a, b \in \mathbb{C}$ and

$$\begin{aligned} &G(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1) = X_0^{r_1} Y_0^{r_2} f(x, y) \\ & \left(\text{respectively}, \ G(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1) = X_1^{r_1} Y_0^{r_2} f(x, y) \right), \end{aligned}$$

where $x \coloneqq \frac{X_1}{X_0}$ and $y \coloneqq \frac{X_0^{\delta}Y_1}{Y_0}$ (respectively, $x \coloneqq \frac{X_0}{X_1}$ and $y \coloneqq \frac{X_1^{\delta}Y_1}{Y_0}$) are affine coordinates in U_{00} (respectively, U_{10}) and $r_1, r_2 \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$. We can assume, without loss of generality (performing a suitable change of variable if necessary), that p = (1,0;1,0) (respectively, p = (0,1;1,0)) and, therefore, the affine coordinates of p on U are (0,0). Then,

$$f(x,y) = \sum_{i+j=0}^{d} f_{ij} x^{i} y^{j} = \sum_{i+j=0}^{d} f_{ij} \left(\frac{X_{1}}{X_{0}}\right)^{i} \left(\frac{X_{0}^{\delta} Y_{1}}{Y_{0}}\right)^{j}$$

(respectively, $f(x,y) = \sum_{i+j=0}^{d} f_{ij} x^{i} y^{j} = \sum_{i+j=0}^{d} f_{ij} \left(\frac{X_{0}}{X_{1}}\right)^{i} \left(\frac{X_{1}^{\delta} Y_{1}}{Y_{0}}\right)^{j}$).

Since neither X_0 (respectively, X_1) nor Y_0 divide G, there exists a monomial $X_0^{\alpha_0}X_1^{\alpha_1}Y_0^{\beta_0}Y_1^{\beta_1}$ in \mathcal{M} with $\alpha_0 = 0$ (respectively, $\alpha_1 = 0$) and another one with $\beta_0 = 0$. Hence, as $\alpha_0 = r_1 - i + \delta j$ (respectively, $\alpha_1 = r_1 - i + \delta j$) and $\beta_0 = r_2 - j$ in the monomial with coefficient f_{ij} , it holds that $r_1 \leq \deg_x(f)$ and $r_2 = \deg_y(f)$). Moreover, if $f_{d0} \cdot f_{0d} \neq 0$, $r_1 = \deg_x(f) = d$, $r_2 = d$ and then, $(d_1(\delta, f), d_2(\delta, f)) = (d, d)$.

2. If $U = U_{01}$ (respectively, $U = U_{11}$), then p = (1, a; b, 1) (respectively, p = (a, 1; b, 1)) for some $a, b \in \mathbb{C}$ and

$$G(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1) = X_0^{r_1} Y_1^{r_2} f(x, y)$$

(respectively, $G(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1) = X_1^{r_1} Y_1^{r_2} f(x, y)$),

where $x := \frac{X_1}{X_0}$ and $y := \frac{Y_0}{X_0^{\delta}Y_1}$ (respectively, $x := \frac{X_0}{X_1}$ and $y := \frac{Y_0}{X_1^{\delta}Y_1}$) are affine coordinates in U_{01} (respectively, U_{11}) and $r_1, r_2 \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$. As before, we can assume, without loss of generality (performing a suitable change of variable if necessary), that p = (1,0;0,1) (respectively, p = (0,1;0,1)) and, therefore, the affine coordinates of p on U are (0,0). Then,

$$f(x,y) = \sum_{i+j=0}^{d} f_{ij} x^{i} y^{j} = \sum_{i+j=0}^{d} f_{ij} \left(\frac{X_{1}}{X_{0}}\right)^{i} \left(\frac{Y_{0}}{X_{0}^{\delta} Y_{1}}\right)^{j}$$

(respectively, $f(x,y) = \sum_{i+j=0}^{d} f_{ij} x^{i} y^{j} = \sum_{i+j=0}^{d} f_{ij} \left(\frac{X_{0}}{X_{1}}\right)^{i} \left(\frac{Y_{0}}{X_{1}^{\delta} Y_{1}}\right)^{j}$).

Since neither X_0 (respectively, X_1) nor Y_1 divide G, there exists a monomial $X_0^{\alpha_0} X_1^{\alpha_1} Y_0^{\beta_0} Y_1^{\beta_1}$ in \mathcal{M} with $\alpha_0 = 0$ (respectively, $\alpha_1 = 0$) and another one with $\beta_1 = 0$. Hence, as $\alpha_0 = r_1 - i - \delta j$ (respectively, $\alpha_1 = r_1 - i - \delta j$) and $\beta_1 = r_2 - j$ in the monomial with coefficient f_{ij} , it holds that $r_1 \leq \deg_x(f) + \delta \deg_y(f)$ and $r_2 = \deg_y(f)$. Moreover, if $f_{d0} \cdot f_{0d} \neq 0$, $r_1 = \max\{d, \delta d\}$, $r_2 = d$ and therefore, if $\delta = 0$ (respectively, $\delta \neq 0$) $(d_1(\delta, f), d_2(\delta, f)) = (d, d)$ (respectively, $(d_1(\delta, f), d_2(\delta, f)) = (0, d)$).

In both cases, $d_1(\delta, f) \leq \deg_x(f) \leq \deg(f)$ and $d_2(\delta, f) = \deg_y(f) \leq \deg(f)$, which ends the proof.

Let p be a point in \mathbb{P}^2 and C a curve in \mathbb{P}^2 . Keeping the notation as in Chapter 1, φ_C stands for an element of the local ring $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^2,p}$ giving rise to a local equation of C. Let ν be a divisorial valuation of \mathbb{P}^2 (introduced after Example 1.8.2) centered at p, $\{\bar{\beta}_i(\nu)\}_{i=0}^{g+1}$ its sequence of maximal contact values (see Definition 1.8.4) and vol(ν) the volume of ν (see Definition 1.8.5).

Notice that ν is the **m**-adic valuation (where **m** denotes the maximal ideal of $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^2,p}$) if and only if $\#\mathcal{C}_{\nu} = 1$. Otherwise there exists a unique projective line H, which we call the tangent line of ν , such that $\nu(\varphi_H) > \overline{\beta}_0$ (i.e., H passes through the first two points of \mathcal{C}_{ν}).

We define $t(\nu) \coloneqq 1$ and $\delta_0(\nu) \coloneqq -1$ if ν is the m-adic valuation and, otherwise, $t(\nu) \coloneqq \nu(\varphi_H)$, H being the tangent line of ν . We also set

$$\delta_0(\nu) \coloneqq \left[\frac{\operatorname{vol}(\nu)^{-1} - 2\bar{\beta}_0(\nu)t(\nu)}{t(\nu)^2} \right]^+,$$

where $[x]^+$ is defined as the ceiling of a rational number x if $x \ge 0$, and 0 otherwise.

Our first result is the following one:

Theorem 3.1.2 ([52, Theorem 4.1]). Let ν be a divisorial valuation of \mathbb{P}^2 and set S_{ν} the sky (Definition 1.2.2) of its associated configuration. Let C be an integral curve

on \mathbb{P}^2 different from the tangent line of ν (if it exists, i.e., if ν is not the m-adic valuation). Then

$$\frac{C^2}{\deg(C)^2} \ge -(1+\delta_0(\nu)),$$

where \widetilde{C} is the strict transform of C on S_{ν} .

Proof. Suppose that ν is centered at $p \in \mathbb{P}^2$. We can assume without loss of generality that ν is not the **m**-adic valuation, **m** being the maximal ideal of $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^2,p}$ (because otherwise the bound holds trivially). Set $\mathcal{C}_{\nu} = \{p_1, \ldots, p_n\}$ the configuration of centers of ν and notice that \widetilde{C} is linearly equivalent to the divisor

$$\deg(C)L^* - \sum_{i=1}^n m_i E_i^*,$$

where $m_i = \operatorname{mult}_{p_i}(C), \ 1 \le i \le n$.

Consider the affine open set U_X of \mathbb{P}^2 (defined in Subsection 1.4.1) and take affine coordinates $(u, v) \in U_X$ (where $u = \frac{Y}{X}$ and $v = \frac{Z}{X}$). Let f(u, v) = 0 be an equation of the restriction B of C to U_X . Without loss of generality, we can assume the following three conditions:

- 1. p is the point $(1:0:0) \in U_X$.
- 2. Using the isomorphism described in Subsection 1.4.1, $\mathbb{C}[u,v]_{(u,v)}$ is identified with $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{P}^2,p}$.
- 3. The local equation of the tangent line H of ν at p is u = 0.

Consider, for $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$, the Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} and homogeneous coordinates $(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1)$ as defined in Subsection 1.4.2. The affine plane \mathbb{C}^2 can be identified with the open subset $U_{00} \coloneqq \{(X_0, X_1; Y_0, Y_1) \in \mathbb{F}_{\delta} | X_0 \neq 0, Y_0 \neq 0\}$ via the isomorphism defined by

$$u \mapsto \frac{X_1}{X_0} \qquad v \mapsto \frac{X_0^{\delta} Y_1}{Y_0}.$$

Then, the previous valuation ν of \mathbb{P}^2 can also be regarded as a valuation of \mathbb{F}_{δ} centered at the point with homogeneous coordinates q = (1,0;1,0) and its configuration of centers \mathcal{C}_{ν} becomes a configuration of infinitely near points over \mathbb{F}_{δ} . Therefore, f(u,v) = 0 can be viewed as the equation of an affine irreducible curve in the affine open set U_{00} of an integral curve on \mathbb{F}_{δ} that is linearly equivalent to a divisor $D = d_1(\delta, f)F + d_2(\delta, f)M$, where $d_1(\delta, f), d_2(\delta, f)$ are non-negative integers which depend on δ and f. In addition, u = 0 (respectively, v = 0) is the affine equation of the fiber F_1 that contains p (respectively, the special section M_0). By Theorem 1.8.7, the valuation ν is a non-positive at infinity (special) valuation of \mathbb{F}_{δ} if and only if

$$2\nu(\varphi_{M_0})\nu(\varphi_{F_p}) + \delta\nu(\varphi_{F_1})^2 \ge [\operatorname{vol}(\nu)]^{-1}.$$
(3.1)

Observe that

$$\nu(\varphi_{M_0}) = \beta_0(\nu)$$
 and $\nu(\varphi_{F_1}) = \nu(u) = t(\nu)$

and if δ coincides with the value $\delta_0(\nu)$ defined in the statement, then Inequality (3.1) holds.

From now, let us assume that $\delta = \delta_0(\nu)$. Let

$$\pi: S_{\nu} \coloneqq S_n \xrightarrow{\pi_n} S_{n-1} \longrightarrow \cdots \longrightarrow S_1 \longrightarrow S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta_0(\nu)}$$

be the sequence of blowups determined by ν . The strict transform \widetilde{D} of D on the surface S_{ν} is linearly equivalent to the divisor

$$d_1(\delta_0(\nu), f)F^* + d_2(\delta_0(\nu), f)M^* - \sum_{i=1}^n m_i E_i^*.$$

Now we distinguish two cases:

- Case 1: $\widetilde{D}^2 < 0$. Then, since \widetilde{D} is integral and non-exceptional, by Theorem 1.8.7 it holds that either $\widetilde{D} = \widetilde{F}_p$ or $\widetilde{D} = \widetilde{M}_0$ (recall that F_p is the fiber of the projection morphism $\mathbb{F}_{\delta_0(\nu)} \to \mathbb{P}^1$ that goes through p and M_0 is the special section of $\mathbb{F}_{\delta_0(\nu)}$), which implies that C has degree 1. If we are under the first supposition, we get a contradiction since C is different from the tangent line of ν . Otherwise, the strict transform of C passes through $p = p_1$ but not through p_2 ; hence $\widetilde{C}^2 = 0$ and the inequality given in the statement is true.
- Case 2: $\widetilde{D}^2 \ge 0$. Then

$$2\deg_u(f)\deg_v(f) + [\deg_v(f)]^2 \delta_0(\nu) - \sum_{i=1}^n m_i^2 \ge 0$$

by Lemma 3.1.1, where $\deg_u(f)$ (respectively, $\deg_v(f)$) denotes the degree in u (respectively, v) of f. As a consequence,

$$(\delta_0(\nu) + 2) \deg(C)^2 \ge 2 \deg_u(f) \deg_v(f) + [\deg_v(f)]^2 \delta_0(\nu) \ge \sum_{i=1}^n m_i^2$$

and, therefore,

$$\widetilde{C}^2 = \deg(C)^2 - \sum_{i=1}^n m_i^2 \ge -(\delta_0(\nu) + 1) \deg(C)^2.$$

Next, instead of a unique divisorial valuation, we consider an arbitrary finite set $V = \{\nu_1, \ldots, \nu_N\}$ of divisorial valuations of \mathbb{P}^2 . Each valuation ν_i is equipped with a morphism $\pi_i : S_{\nu_i} \to \mathbb{P}^2$ given by the composition of the blowups at its configuration of centers \mathcal{C}_{ν_i} . Set $\mathcal{C}_V := \bigcup_{i=1}^N \mathcal{C}_{\nu_i}$, and denote by S_V the surface obtained by the composition of the blowups centered at the points of \mathcal{C}_V (after a suitable identification of points). Notice that any rational surface having \mathbb{P}^2 as a relatively minimal model is isomorphic to S_V for some set V as above.

Corollary 3.1.3. Let $V = \{\nu_1, \ldots, \nu_N\}$ be a finite set of divisorial valuations of \mathbb{P}^2 and consider the surface S_V . If C is an integral curve on \mathbb{P}^2 that is not the tangent line of ν_i (whenever it exists) for all $i = 1, \ldots, N$, then

$$\frac{\widetilde{C}^2}{\deg(C)^2} \ge -\sum_{i=1}^N \delta_0(\nu_i) - 2N + 1,$$

where \widetilde{C} denotes the strict transform of C on S_V and the number $\delta_0(\nu_i)$ is defined as before Theorem 3.1.2.

Proof. Notice that

$$\frac{\widetilde{C}^2}{\deg(C)^2} = 1 - \frac{1}{\deg(C)^2} \sum_{p \in \mathcal{C}_V} \operatorname{mult}_p(C)^2.$$

Hence

$$\frac{\widetilde{C}^2}{\deg(C)^2} \ge \sum_{i=1}^N \left(1 - \frac{1}{\deg(C)^2} \sum_{p \in \mathcal{C}_{\nu_i}} \operatorname{mult}_p(C)^2 \right) - (N-1) = \sum_{i=1}^N \frac{\widetilde{C}_i^2}{\deg(C)^2} - (N-1),$$

where \widetilde{C}_i denotes the strict transform of C on S_{ν_i} . Then the result follows by Theorem 3.1.2.

Given a finite family $V = \{\nu_1, \ldots, \nu_N\}$ of $N \ge 1$ divisorial valuations of \mathbb{P}^2 , we say that the points of a subset $\mathcal{D} \subset \mathcal{C}_V = \bigcup_{i=1}^n \mathcal{C}_{\nu_i}$ are aligned if there exists a line on \mathbb{P}^2 whose strict transforms pass through the points in \mathcal{D} .

Corollary 3.1.4. Let $V = \{\nu_1, \ldots, \nu_N\}$ be any finite set of $N \ge 1$ divisorial valuations of \mathbb{P}^2 and consider the surface S_V . Then, the value $\lambda_{L^*}(S_V)$ defined before Lemma 3.1.1 satisfies

$$\lambda_{L^*}(S_V) \ge \min\left\{1-\mu, -\sum_{i=1}^N \delta_0(\nu_i) - 2N + 1\right\},\$$

where μ denotes the maximum cardinality of a subset of aligned points in C_V , and $\delta_0(\nu_i)$ is defined as before Theorem 3.1.2.

Proof. Let C be an integral curve on \mathbb{P}^2 . If C is a line on \mathbb{P}^2 , then its strict transform \widetilde{C} on S_V satisfies $\widetilde{C}^2 \ge 1 - \mu$. Otherwise $\frac{\widetilde{C}^2}{\deg(C)^2} \ge -\sum_{i=1}^N \delta_0(\nu_i) - 2N + 1$ by Corollary 3.1.3.

We give an example showing the asymptotic sharpness of our bound in some cases.

Example 3.1.5. Fix a non-negative integer e. For any integer $a \ge 3$, let C_a be the unicuspidal curve in \mathbb{P}^2 whose equation in the homogeneous coordinates (X : Y : Z) is given by

$$\frac{(f_1Y + bX^{a+1})^a - f_1^{a+1}}{X^{a-1}} = 0,$$

where $f_1 = X^{a-1}Z + Y^a$ and $b \neq 0$. Notice that C_a is a Tono curve of Type I with n = a - 1 and s = 2 (see [96, 39]) whose degree is $a^2 + 1$.

Consider the configuration of infinitely near points $C = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$ such that the composition $\pi: Y \to \mathbb{P}^2$ of the sequence of point blowups centered at C gives rise to a minimal embedded resolution of the singularity of C_a . Now consider a sequence q_1, \ldots, q_s of $s := (e+1)a^4 - 2a^3 - 2a^2 - a$ free infinitely near points belonging to the successive strict transforms of C_a and such that q_1 (respectively, q_i) is proximate to p_n (respectively, q_{i-1} for $i = 2, \ldots, n$). Set ν_a the divisorial valuation whose associated configuration is $\mathcal{C}_{\nu_a} = \mathcal{C} \cup \{q_i\}_{i=1}^s$. The sequence of maximal contact values of ν_a is $\bar{\beta}_0(\nu_a) = a^2 - a, \, \bar{\beta}_1(\nu_a) = a^2, \, \bar{\beta}_2(\nu_a) = a^3 + 2a^2 + 1$ and $\bar{\beta}_3(\nu_a) = (e+2)a^4 - 2a^3$. Hence,

$$\delta_0(\nu_a) = \left[\frac{\operatorname{vol}(\nu_a)^{-1} - 2\bar{\beta}_0(\nu_a)t(\nu_a)}{t(\nu_a)^2}\right]^+ = \left[\frac{\bar{\beta}_3(\nu_a) - 2\bar{\beta}_0(\nu_a)\bar{\beta}_1(\nu_a)}{\bar{\beta}_1(\nu_a)^2}\right]^+ = e.$$

If \widetilde{C}_a denotes the strict transform of the curve C_a in S_{ν} , then

$$\frac{\widetilde{C}_a^2}{\deg(C_a)^2} = \frac{(a^2+1)^2 - (e+2)a^4 + 2a^3}{(a^2+1)^2}.$$

Hence $-(e+1) \leq \lambda_{L^*}(S_{\nu}) \leq \frac{(a^2+1)^2 - (e+2)a^4 + 2a^3}{(a^2+1)^2}$ because -(e+1) is the lower bound of $\lambda_{L^*}(S_{\nu})$ (for all $a \geq 3$) provided by Corollary 3.1.4. This implies that

$$\lim_{a \to +\infty} \lambda_{L^*}(S_{\nu}) = -(e+1).$$

Our next result allows us to determine, for any divisorial valuation ν of \mathbb{P}^2 , a bound for the value $\lambda_{L^*}(S_{\nu})$ depending only on purely combinatorial information given by the dual graph of ν .

Corollary 3.1.6. Let ν be a divisorial valuation of \mathbb{P}^2 with associated configuration $\mathcal{C}_{\nu} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$ admitting a tangent line (i.e. $n \geq 2$).

(a) If $n \ge 3$ and p_3 is satellite (that is, $p_3 \rightarrow p_2$ and $p_3 \rightarrow p_1$), then

$$\lambda_{L^*}(S_{\nu}) \ge -1 - \left[\left(\frac{\overline{\beta}_0(\nu)}{\overline{\beta}_1(\nu)} \right)^2 \left[\operatorname{vol}^N(\nu) \right]^{-1} - 2 \frac{\overline{\beta}_0(\nu)}{\overline{\beta}_1(\nu)} \right]^+.$$

(b) Otherwise,

$$\lambda_{L^*}(S_{\nu}) \ge \min\left\{1 - \left[\frac{\bar{\beta}_1(\nu)}{\bar{\beta}_0(\nu)}\right], -1 - \left[\frac{1}{4}\left[\operatorname{vol}^N(\nu)\right]^{-1} - 2\frac{\bar{\beta}_0(\nu)}{\bar{\beta}_1(\nu)}\right]^+\right\},\$$

where [] denotes the ceil function and $[]^+$ is defined as before Theorem 3.1.2.

Proof. Keep the notation as in Corollary 3.1.4 and let H be the tangent line of ν . To prove (a), we have to assume that $n \geq 3$ and p_3 is satellite. From this second condition, we deduce that the value N introduced in Corollary 3.1.4 for $V = \{\nu\}$ satisfies $\mu = 2$ and $\nu(\varphi_H) = \overline{\beta}_1(\nu)$. Thus, by Corollary 3.1.4, $\lambda_{L^*}(S_{\nu}) \ge -1 - \delta_0(\nu)$. The fact that

$$\delta_{0}(\nu) = \left[\frac{\operatorname{vol}(\nu)^{-1} - 2\bar{\beta}_{0}(\nu)\bar{\beta}_{1}(\nu)}{\bar{\beta}_{1}(\nu)^{2}}\right]^{+} = \left[\left(\frac{\bar{\beta}_{0}(\nu)}{\bar{\beta}_{1}(\nu)}\right)^{2} \left[\operatorname{vol}^{N}(\nu)\right]^{-1} - 2\frac{\bar{\beta}_{0}(\nu)}{\bar{\beta}_{1}(\nu)}\right]^{+}$$

finishes the proof in this case.

To prove (b), assume that either n = 2 or p_3 is free. This implies that $2\bar{\beta}_0(\nu) \leq \nu(\varphi_H) \leq \bar{\beta}_1(\nu)$. Then

$$\delta_0(\nu) \le \left[\frac{1}{4} \left[\operatorname{vol}^N(\nu)\right]^{-1} - 2\frac{\bar{\beta}_0(\nu)}{\bar{\beta}_1(\nu)}\right]^+$$

This inequality, together with Corollary 3.1.4 and the fact that $\mu \leq \lceil \bar{\beta}_1(\nu) / \bar{\beta}_0(\nu) \rceil$, proves (b).

Remark 3.1.7. Let ν be a divisorial valuation of \mathbb{P}^2 different from the m-adic valuation and $\mathcal{C}_{\nu} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$ its related configuration (notice that $n \geq 2$). The bound on $\lambda_{L^*}(S_{\nu})$ provided in Corollary 3.1.6 is not less than $1 - \left[\left[\operatorname{vol}^N(\nu) \right]^{-1} \right]$. Since $\bar{\beta}_{g+1}(\nu) = \sum_{i=1}^n \nu(\mathfrak{m}_i)^2$ (1.18), it holds that

$$\left[\left[\operatorname{vol}^{N}(\nu)\right]^{-1}\right] = \left[\frac{\overline{\beta}_{g+1}}{\overline{\beta}_{0}^{2}}\right] = \left[\sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(\frac{\nu(\mathfrak{m}_{i})}{\overline{\beta}_{0}}\right)^{2}\right] \leq n,$$

and the mentioned bound is not worse than the trivial bound $\lambda_{L^*}(S_{\nu}) \ge 1 - n$.

Taking into account that, for any real number $\alpha > 1$, the set

$$\left\{ \# \mathcal{C}_{\nu} \mid \nu \text{ is a divisorial valuation of } \mathbb{P}^2 \text{ such that } \left[\left[\operatorname{vol}^N(\nu) \right]^{-1} \right] \leq \alpha \right\}$$

is unbounded, one can find valuations where our bound improves the trivial one as much as one desires. By a similar reasoning one could give a similar statement for the more general bound given in Corollary 3.1.4.

To conclude this section we show the existence of families of infinitely many rational surfaces S_V , obtained from the projective plane by sequences of blowups, with arbitrarily big Picard number, sharing the same bound for $\lambda_{L^*}(S_V)$.

Corollary 3.1.8. Let $V = \{\nu_1, \ldots, \nu_N\}$ be any finite family of divisorial valuations of \mathbb{P}^2 . Assume that ν_1, \ldots, ν_k (with $1 \le k \le N$) admit a tangent line and that, for all $i = 1, \ldots, k$, the last point p_{n_i} of $\mathcal{C}_{\nu_i} = \{p_1, \ldots, p_{n_i}\}$ is free. For each $i = 1, \ldots, k$, consider any set of infinitely near points $\mathcal{D}_{\nu_i} = \{p_j\}_{j=n_i+1}^{m_i}$ such that, $p_{n_i+1} \to p_{n_i}$, $p_{n_i+1} \to p_{n_i-1}$ and, for all $j = n_i + 2, \ldots, m_i$, p_j is satellite and $p_j \to p_{j-1}$. For $1 \le i \le k$, denote by ν'_i the divisorial valuation of \mathbb{P}^2 whose associated configuration is $\mathcal{C}_{\nu_i} \cup \mathcal{D}_{\nu_i}$ and set

$$V' = \{\nu'_1, \ldots, \nu'_k, \nu_{k+1}, \ldots, \nu_N\}.$$

Then $\lambda_{L^*}(S_{V'})$ is not lower than the bound of $\lambda_{L^*}(S_V)$ provided by Corollary 3.1.4, that is,

$$\lambda_{L^*}(S_{V'}) \ge \min\left\{1-\mu, -\sum_{i=1}^N \delta_0(\nu_i) - 2N + 1\right\},\$$

where μ denotes the maximum cardinality of a subset of aligned points in $\bigcup_{i=1}^{N} C_{\nu_i}$ and $\delta_0(\nu_i)$ is defined as before Theorem 3.1.2.

Proof. Pick $i \in \{1, \ldots, k\}$ and set $\{\bar{\beta}_j(\nu_i)\}_{j=0}^g$ the sequence of maximal contact values of the valuation ν_i . Since we add satellite points, the sequence of maximal contact values of the valuation ν'_i , $\{\bar{\beta}_j(\nu'_i)\}_{j=0}^{g+1}$, has g + 2 elements. In addition, defining $e_{g-1}(\nu'_i) \coloneqq \gcd(\bar{\beta}_0(\nu'_i), \bar{\beta}_1(\nu'_i), \ldots, \bar{\beta}_{g-1}(\nu'_i))$, by Definition 1.8.4, [34, Lemma 1.8] and [75, Corollary 1.3.6], it holds that

$$\bar{\beta}_{j}(\nu_{i}') = e_{g-1}(\nu_{i}')\bar{\beta}_{j}(\nu_{i}), \ 0 \le j \le g-1,$$
$$\bar{\beta}_{g}(\nu_{i}') = e_{g-1}(\nu_{i}')\bar{\beta}_{g}(\nu_{i}) - a, \text{ where } a < e_{g-1}(\nu_{i}')$$

and

$$\bar{\beta}_{g+1}(\nu'_i) = e_{g-1}(\nu'_i) \left(e_{g-1}(\nu'_i) \bar{\beta}_g(\nu_i) - a \right).$$

Also, if H_i denotes the tangent line of ν_i (and therefore of ν'_i), then, $\nu'_i(\varphi_{H_i}) = e_{g-1}(\nu'_i)\nu_i(\varphi_{H_i})$. Therefore, one get the following chain of equalities and inequality:

$$\delta_{0}(\nu_{i}') = \frac{\operatorname{vol}(\nu')^{-1} - 2\bar{\beta}_{0}(\nu_{i}')\nu_{i}'(\varphi_{H})}{(\nu_{i}'(\varphi_{H}))^{2}} = \frac{\bar{\beta}_{g+1}(\nu_{i}') - 2\bar{\beta}_{0}(\nu_{i}')\nu_{i}'(\varphi_{H})}{(\nu_{i}'(\varphi_{H}))^{2}} = \frac{e_{g-1}(\nu_{i}')\left(e_{g-1}(\nu_{i}')\bar{\beta}_{g+1}(\nu_{i}) - a\right) - 2(e_{g-1}(\nu_{i}'))^{2}\bar{\beta}_{0}(\nu_{i})\nu_{i}(\varphi_{H})}{(e_{g-1}(\nu_{i}'))^{2}\nu_{i}(\varphi_{H}))^{2}} = \delta_{0}(\nu_{i}) - \frac{a}{e_{g-1}(\nu_{i}')\nu_{i}(\varphi_{H}))^{2}} \leq \delta_{0}(\nu_{i}).$$

Finally, by considering Corollary 3.1.4, the proof is concluded.

3.2. Approach by using foliations

Throughout this section, S_0 denotes \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} , $\delta \geq 0$, and we consider a rational surface S such that (S, S_0, \mathcal{C}) is an S_0 -tuple (see Definition 1.4.6). Recall that it means that S is obtained from a sequence of blowups at the closed points in \mathcal{C} of the form

$$\pi: S = S_n \xrightarrow{\pi_n} S_{n-1} \xrightarrow{\pi_{n-1}} \cdots \xrightarrow{\pi_1} S_0$$

where n = #C (see Definition 1.4.6). Let H be an integral non-exceptional curve on S.

We are going to provide a bound for

$$\frac{H^2}{D \cdot H}$$

depending only on S, D being the total transform of L (respectively, F + M), if $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$). As before, L (respectively, F and M) is a general line on \mathbb{P}^2 (respectively, are a fiber and an irreducible section of self-intersection δ on \mathbb{F}_{δ} as defined in Subsection 1.4.2). Notice that the fact that H is not exceptional is equivalent to the inequality $D \cdot H > 0$ because L (respectively, F + M) is an ample divisor.

More specifically, we bound from below the following number $\nu_D(S)$, defined as

$$\begin{split} \nu_{L^*}(S) &\coloneqq \inf \left\{ \frac{H^2}{L^* \cdot H} \mid H \text{ is an integral curve on } S \text{ such that } L^* \cdot H > 0 \right\} \\ &= \inf \left\{ \frac{\widetilde{C}^2}{\deg(C)} \mid C \text{ is an integral curve on } \mathbb{P}^2 \right\}, \text{ when } S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2, \\ \nu_{F^*+M^*}(S) &\coloneqq \inf \left\{ \frac{H^2}{(F^* + M^*) \cdot H} \mid H \text{ is an integral curve on } S \text{ such that } (F^* + M^*) \cdot H > 0 \right\} \\ &= \inf \left\{ \frac{\widetilde{C}^2}{\deg_1(C) + (\delta + 1) \deg_2(C)} \mid C \text{ is an integral curve on } \mathbb{F}_\delta \right\}, \text{ when } S_0 = \mathbb{F}_\delta, \end{split}$$

where \tilde{C} denotes the strict transform of C on S and \deg_i denotes the *i*th coordinate of the bidegree of a curve on \mathbb{F}_{δ} .

Foliations on surfaces are an important tool in this section. Keep the notation as in Chapter 1. Let X be a smooth complex projective surface and \mathcal{F} a singular holomorphic foliation on X. Recall that \mathcal{F} can be defined by a family of pairs $\{(U_i, v_i)\}_{i \in I}$, where $\{U_i\}_{i \in I}$ is an open covering of X and v_i a non-vanishing holomorphic vector field on U_i , $i \in I$ (see Definition 1.5.1).

Let G be a reduced curve on X such that its irreducible components are noninvariant by \mathcal{F} . For any point $p \in G$, let $f_p = 0$ be a local equation of G around p and v_p a local holomorphic vector field generating \mathcal{F}_p (the restriction of \mathcal{F} , defined at the beginning of Section 1.7). Following [10, Chapter 2, Section 2], we define the tangency order of \mathcal{F} to G at p as

$$\operatorname{tang}(\mathcal{F}, G, p) \coloneqq \dim_{\mathbb{C}} \mathcal{O}_{X, p} / \langle f_p, v_p(f_p) \rangle.$$

Notice that, since G is non-invariant by \mathcal{F} , $v_p(f_p) \notin \langle f_p \rangle$ and then $\mathcal{O}_{X,p}/\langle f_p, v_p(f_p) \rangle$ is a finite-dimensional linear space over \mathbb{C} and $\operatorname{tang}(\mathcal{F}, G, p) < \infty$. Moreover, if \mathcal{F} is transverse to G at a point p (it means that every local invariant curve of the foliation and G meet transversely), $\operatorname{tang}(\mathcal{F}, G, p) = 0$. As the irreducible components of G are non-invariant by \mathcal{F} , there are finitely many points where \mathcal{F} is not transverse to G. Hence we can define

$$\operatorname{tang}(\mathcal{F}, G) \coloneqq \sum_{p \in C} \operatorname{tang}(\mathcal{F}, G, p).$$

The following lemma (which will help us to give our bound) follows from the fact that $tang(\mathcal{F}, G) \ge 0$ and [10, Proposition 2.2], which states that

$$G^2 = -K_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot G + \operatorname{tang}(\mathcal{F}, G),$$

where $K_{\mathcal{F}}$ is the canonical divisor of \mathcal{F} as defined in Section 1.5.

Lemma 3.2.1. Let \mathcal{F} be a foliation defined on a smooth projective surface X. If G is a reduced non-invariant (by \mathcal{F}) curve on X, then

$$G^2 \ge -K_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot G. \tag{3.2}$$

Subsection 3.2.1 shows the existence a foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 such that every point $p \in \mathcal{C}$ is an ordinary singular point of \mathcal{F} .

In Subsection 3.2.2 (respectively, 3.2.3) we give, for each \mathbb{P}^2 -tuple (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ} -tuple) $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$ (respectively, $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{C})$), a lower bound of $\nu_{L^*}(S)$ (respectively, $\nu_{F^*+M^*}(S)$) by using Lemma 3.2.1 and the results in Subsection 3.2.1 (respectively, Subsection 3.2.3), depending only on S_0 and \mathcal{C} .

3.2.1. Attached to S_0 -tuples foliations

Keep the notation as above, where S_0 denotes either the projective plane \mathbb{P}^2 or a Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} .

Let \mathcal{C} be a configuration over an open subset U of S_0 with a unique proper point p (that is, $O_{\mathcal{C}} = \{p\}$). Let $\mathcal{E}_{\mathcal{C}} = \{q_1, \ldots, q_s\}$ the set of ends of the configuration \mathcal{C} (see Definition 1.2.2) and let W be the subset of free points in $\mathcal{E}_{\mathcal{C}}$. For any $q_j \in W$, set q'_j the only satellite point in the exceptional divisor given by blowing-up q_j . Consider the configuration

$$\hat{\mathcal{C}} \coloneqq \left(\bigcup_{q_j \notin W} (\mathcal{C})^{q_j}\right) \cup \left(\bigcup_{q_j \in W} ((\mathcal{C})^{q_j} \cup \{q'_j\})\right).$$

Set $\hat{\mathcal{C}} = \{p_1 = p, \dots, p_n\}$ and, attached to \mathcal{C} , let us define the following positive integer:

$$d_{\mathcal{C}} \coloneqq \min\{d \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0} \mid \mathbf{P}_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}}^{-1}(d\mathbf{1}_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}} - \mathbf{m}_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}}) > \mathbf{0}\},\tag{3.3}$$

where $\mathbf{P}_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}}$ (respectively, $\mathbf{m}_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}}$) is the proximity matrix (1.6) (respectively, the vector of multiplicities (1.8)) of $\hat{\mathcal{C}}$ and $\mathbf{1}_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}}$ the $\#\hat{\mathcal{C}}$ -dimensional column vector whose first coordinate is 1 and any other coordinate is 0.

The following result will help us to prove our forthcoming Theorem 3.2.3.

Lemma 3.2.2. Let p be a point in $S_0 := \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 := \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$ for some $\delta \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$). Consider an affine open subset $U \in \{U_X, U_Y, U_Z\}$ (respectively, $U \in \{U_{00}, U_{01}, U_{10}, U_{11}\}$) such that $p \in U$ and take the affine coordinates $(x, y) \in U$ as defined at the end of Subsection 1.4.1 (respectively, Subsection 1.4.2). Consider a (possibly empty) finite set of points $Q \subseteq S_0$ such that $p \notin Q$ and let C be a configuration over $U \cong \mathbb{C}^2$ such that $O_C = \{p\}$. Let d_C be the positive integer given in (3.3). Then, there exist a polynomial $f \in \mathbb{C}[x, y]$ of degree less than or equal to $d_C - 1$ and a polynomial $g(x, y) := \lambda_1 x^{d_C} + \lambda_2 y^{d_C} + s(x, y)$, with $\lambda_1, \lambda_2 \in \mathbb{C} \setminus \{0\}, s(x, y) \in \mathbb{C}[x, y]$ and $\deg(s) < d_C$, satisfying the following conditions:

(a)
$$f(p) = g(p) = 0$$

- (b) No point $q \in Q$ belongs to the closure in S_0 of the affine curve in U with equation q(x, y) = 0.
- (c) f and g have no non-constant common factor.
- (d) The pencil \mathcal{P} of affine plane curves given by the equations $\alpha f(x, y) + \beta g(x, y) = 0$ (where $(\alpha : \beta)$ runs over \mathbb{P}^1) satisfies that $\mathcal{C} \subseteq BP(\mathcal{P})$.

Proof. Set $\hat{\mathcal{C}} = \{p_1 = p, \ldots, p_n\}$ as introduced before the statement. Suppose that the coordinates of p in U are (a, b) and let us define $x' \coloneqq x - a$ and $y' \coloneqq y - b$ in such a way that p, in the affine coordinates (x', y'), becomes the origin. For each $s \in \mathcal{E}_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}}$, let ξ_s be an analytically irreducible germ of curve at p such that its strict transform $\tilde{\xi}_s$ on the surface containing the exceptional divisor E_s is smooth and transversal to E_s at a general point. Also, identify (x', y') with their images in the local ring $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbb{C}^2,p}^{an} = \mathbb{C}\{x',y'\}$, and pick a convergent power series $h_s(x',y') \in \mathbb{C}\{x',y'\}$ defining ξ_s . Let us consider the germ ξ at p defined by the power series

$$\prod_{s\in\mathcal{E}_{\hat{\mathcal{C}}}}h_s(x',y') = \sum_{i+j=1}^{\infty} c_{ij}(x')^i(y')^j, \ c_{ij} \in \mathbb{C} \text{ for all } i,j.$$

By Part 1 of Lemma 1.3.5, the positive integer $d_{\mathcal{C}}$ defined in (3.3) is C^0 -sufficient for ξ . Consider the polynomial $f'(x',y') \coloneqq \sum_{i+j=1}^{d_{\mathcal{C}}-1} c_{ij}(x')^i(y')^j \in \mathbb{C}[x',y']$. Fix two general non-zero complex numbers λ_1 and λ_2 and let us define $g'(x',y') \coloneqq \lambda_1(x')^{d_c} + \lambda_2(y')^{d_c}$. Notice that f'(x',y') and $\lambda_1(x')^{d_c} + \lambda_2(y')^{d_c}$ do not have non-constant common factors (because λ_1 and λ_2 are chosen to be general).

Let η be the germ at (0,0) of a general curve of the pencil of affine curves with equations $\alpha f'(x',y') + \beta g'(x',y') = 0$, with $(\alpha : \beta) \in \mathbb{P}^1$. Let $\mathcal{K}(\eta)$ be the singular configuration of η (see Definition 1.3.2). By definition, $d_{\mathcal{C}}$ is C^0 -sufficient for η . Moreover, by Part 2 of Lemma 1.3.5, $\mathcal{K}(\eta) = \mathcal{K}(\xi) = \hat{\mathcal{C}}$ and, therefore, $\mathcal{C} \subseteq \mathcal{K}(\eta)$. Notice that $\mathcal{K}(\eta)$ is contained into the configuration of base points of the pencil by Bertini's Theorem (see [64, Chapter III, Corollary 10.9]).

The result follows by considering the pencil \mathcal{P} of affine curves defined by the equations

$$\alpha f(x,y) + \beta g(x,y) = 0, \ (\alpha:\beta) \in \mathbb{P}^1,$$

where $f(x,y) \coloneqq f'(x-a, y-b)$ and $g(x,y) \coloneqq g'(x-a, y-b)$, and by noticing that Conditions (a), (c) and (d) of the statement are satisfied (by the construction of \mathcal{P}) and that, if λ_1, λ_2 are chosen to be general enough, Condition (b) holds as well.

The main result of the subsection is the following one.

Theorem 3.2.3. Let (S, S_0, \mathcal{C}) be an S_0 -tuple, where $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$). Then, there exists an algebraically integrable foliation \mathcal{F} on S_0 such that $\mathcal{C} \subseteq \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ and the degree r (respectively, bidegree (d_1, d_2)) of \mathcal{F} is bounded as follows:

$$r \leq 2d-2$$
 (respectively, $d_1 \leq 2d+\delta-2$ and $d_2 \leq 2d-2$),

where $d := \sum_{p \in O_{\mathcal{C}}} d_{(\mathcal{C})_p}$, $d_{(\mathcal{C})_p}$ being as defined in (3.3).

Moreover, there exists a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} of degree (respectively, bidegree) d (respectively, (a, b) with $a \leq d, b = d$).

Proof. Assume $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$). For every point $p \in O_{\mathcal{C}}$ consider, following the notation in Subsection 1.4.1 (respectively, Subsection 1.4.2), an open subset $U_p \in \{U_X, U_Y, U_Z\}$ (respectively, $U_p \in \{U_{00}, U_{01}, U_{10}, U_{11}\}$) such that $p \in U_p$, and let \mathcal{P}_p be the irreducible pencil of affine curves on U_p provided by Lemma 3.2.2 (considering Q as the set $O_{\mathcal{C}} \setminus \{p\}$). It satisfies

$$(\mathcal{C})_p \subseteq BP(\mathcal{P}_p). \tag{3.4}$$

Let $F_p(X, Y, Z) = 0$ and $G_p(X, Y, Z) = 0$ (respectively, $F_p(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1) = 0$ and $G_p(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1) = 0$) be the equations of the closures on \mathbb{P}^2 (respectively, \mathbb{F}_{δ}) of two general enough curves of the pencil \mathcal{P}_p . Then the polynomials

$$F \coloneqq \prod_{p \in O_{\mathcal{C}}} F_p \text{ and } G \coloneqq \prod_{p \in O_{\mathcal{C}}} G_p$$

have no non-constant common factor. If $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$, then it is clear that F and G are polynomials of degree d and, if $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$, as a consequence of Lemma 3.1.1, F and G are polynomials of the same bidegree (a, b) such that $a \leq d$ and b = d (notice that Lemma 3.2.2 shows that, for all $p \in O_C$, the polynomials in $\mathbb{C}[x, y]$ defining the restrictions to U_p of the curves with equations $F_p = 0$ and $G_p = 0$ have monomials x^{d_c} and y^{d_c} with non-zero coefficients). Therefore we can consider the irreducible pencil \mathcal{P}_{S_0} of curves on S_0 defined by the equations $\alpha F + \beta G = 0$, where $(\alpha : \beta)$ runs over \mathbb{P}^1 .

Notice that Condition (b) of Lemma 3.2.2 guarantees that, for all $p \in O_{\mathcal{C}}$, the germs at p of the curves in \mathcal{P}_{S_0} coincide with those of the curves in \mathcal{P}_p . Therefore $\cup_{p \in O_{\mathcal{C}}} BP(\mathcal{P}_p) \subseteq BP(\mathcal{P}_{S_0})$ and, by (3.4), since $\mathcal{C} = \cup_{p \in O_{\mathcal{C}}} (\mathcal{C})_p$, one has that $\mathcal{C} \subseteq BP(\mathcal{P}_{S_0})$.

The homogeneous (or bihomogeneous) 1-form FdG - GdF can be factorized as $FdG - GdF = H\Omega$, where Ω is a reduced homogeneous (or bihomogeneous) 1-form and H is a homogeneous (or bihomogeneous) polynomial. Let \mathcal{F} be the foliation on S_0 defined by Ω . Notice that $\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}} = \mathcal{P}_{S_0}$ and hence, F/G is a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} of degree d (respectively, bidegree (a, d), with $a \leq d$) if $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$). Moreover, since $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}} = BP(\mathcal{P}_{\mathcal{F}})$ (by Proposition 2.1.1), $\mathcal{C} \subseteq \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ holds.

If $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$) and

$$\Omega = AdX + BdY + CdZ, A, B, C \in \mathbb{C}[X, Y, Z], \text{ (respectively,})$$

$\Omega = A_{\delta,0}dX_0 + A_{\delta,1}dX_1 + B_{\delta,0}dY_0 + B_{\delta,1}dY_1, \ A_{\delta,0}, \ A_{\delta,1}, \ B_{\delta,0}, \ B_{\delta,1} \in \mathbb{C}[X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1]),$

by Theorem 1.5.4 (respectively, Theorem 1.5.10), the degree (respectively, bidegree) of \mathcal{F} is deg(A) - 1 (respectively, $(\deg_1(A_{\delta,0}) + \delta - 1, \deg_2(A_{\delta,0}) - 2))$. As $\Omega = \frac{FdG-GdF}{H}$ and the degree (respectively bidegree) of F and G is d (respectively, (a, b)), then the degree (respectively, bidegree) of \mathcal{F} is, at most, 2d-2 (respectively, (d_1, d_2) such that $d_1 \leq 2d + \delta - 2$ and $d_2 \leq 2d - 2$).

The following concept will be useful in the rest of this chapter.

Definition 3.2.4. Let (S, S_0, \mathcal{C}) be an S_0 -tuple, where S_0 is either \mathbb{P}^2 or \mathbb{F}_{δ} . An attached to (S, S_0, \mathcal{C}) foliation is any foliation satisfying the conditions given in the statement of Theorem 3.2.3.

3.2.2. Approaching bounded negativity for rational surfaces over the projective plane

Keep the notation as above. Let $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$ be a \mathbb{P}^2 -tuple (see Definition 1.4.6) and \mathcal{F} an attached to $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$ foliation on \mathbb{P}^2 . The next result determines a linear (on the degree of π_*H) lower bound on the self-intersection of the non-invariant (by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$) integral curves H on S which are not exceptional, where π denotes the composition of the sequence of blowups centered at the points of \mathcal{C} .

Theorem 3.2.5. Let $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$ be a \mathbb{P}^2 -tuple. Let \mathcal{F} be an attached to $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$ foliation and $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ the strict transform of \mathcal{F} on S. Then, each non-invariant (by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$) non-exceptional integral curve H on S satisfies

$$H^2 \ge -\left(2\sum_{p \in O_{\mathcal{C}}} d_{(\mathcal{C})_p} - 3\right) (L^* \cdot H),$$

where $d_{(\mathcal{C})_n}$ is the integer defined in (3.3).

Proof. A canonical divisor $K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}}$ of the strict transform $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ of \mathcal{F} on S is linearly equivalent to

$$(r-1)L^* - \sum_{i=1}^n \left(\nu_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}) + \epsilon_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}) - 1\right) E_i^*,$$

where $C = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$, r is the degree of \mathcal{F} , $\nu_{p_i}(\mathcal{F})$ the multiplicity at p_i of the strict transform of \mathcal{F} on the surface containing p_i and ϵ_{p_i} is 1 if p_i is a terminal district point and 0 otherwise (see (1.15)).

By Lemma 3.2.1

$$H^{2} \geq -K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot H = -(r-1) \operatorname{deg}(\pi_{*}H) + \sum_{i=1}^{n} (\nu_{p_{i}}(\mathcal{F}) + \epsilon_{p_{i}}(\mathcal{F}) - 1) \operatorname{mult}_{p_{i}}(\varphi_{\pi_{*}H}).$$

Moreover, as p_i is a singular point of \mathcal{F} for all $i, \nu_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}) \geq 1$ and hence

$$H^2 \ge -(r-1)\deg(\pi_*H).$$

Now, \mathcal{F} is an attached to $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$ foliation on \mathbb{P}^2 , i.e., an algebraically integrable foliation such that $\mathcal{C} \subseteq \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$, whose degree r satisfies

$$r \le 2\sum_{p \in O_{\mathcal{C}}} d_{(\mathcal{C})_p} - 2$$

This bound and the fact that $\deg(\pi_* H) = L^* \cdot H$ complete the proof.

Now we study the case where H is an invariant by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ curve.

Proposition 3.2.6. Let $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$ be a \mathbb{P}^2 -tuple. Let \mathcal{F} be an attached to $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$ foliation and $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ the strict transform of \mathcal{F} on S. If H is an invariant (by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$) integral curve such that $L^* \cdot H > 0$, then it holds that

$$\frac{H^2}{L^* \cdot H} \ge d(1-n),$$

where n = #C and $d = \sum_{p \in O_C} d_{(C)_p}$, $d_{(C)_p}$ being the integer defined in (3.3).

Proof. Assume that $C = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$. We start by noticing that $n \ge 1$ because, otherwise, \mathcal{F} would not be algebraically integrable by Bezout's theorem, which states that two curves in \mathbb{P}^2 intersect at least at a point.

Let F/G be a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} and $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ its distribution (see Definition 1.7.6). Notice that $\mathcal{C} \subseteq \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$. Consider the characteristic divisor $D_{\mathcal{F}} = dL^* - \sum_{i=1}^n m_i E_i^*$ (2.12).

Let H be an invariant (by $\tilde{\mathcal{F}}$) integral curve on S such that $L^* \cdot H > 0$ (recall that this condition implies that H is not exceptional). By Lemma 2.1.3, H is an integral component of the strict transform of an invariant by \mathcal{F} curve C.

Then, *H* is linearly equivalent to a divisor of the form $h_0L^* - \sum_{i=1}^n h_i E_i^*$, $h_i \ge 0$ for all *i*, and it satisfies:

- 1. $D_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot H = 0$, that is, $dh_0 = \sum_{i=1}^n m_i h_i$.
- 2. $h_0 \leq d$ (the equality holds if and only if C is integral).
- 3. $h_i \ge \sum_{p_i \to p_i} h_j$ and $h_i \le h_0$ for all *i*.

As a consequence, there is a finite number of linear equivalence classes of such curves H. Moreover, $H^2 = h_0^2 - \sum_{i=1}^n h_i^2$, and then

$$\frac{H^2}{L^* \cdot H} = \frac{h_0^2 - h_1^2}{h_0} \ge h_0 - h_1 \ge 0$$

if n = 1, and otherwise

$$\frac{H^2}{L^* \cdot H} = \frac{h_0^2 - \sum_{i=1}^n h_i^2}{h_0} \ge h_0 - \sum_{i=1}^n h_i \ge h_0(1-n) \ge d(1-n)$$

This concludes the proof.

At the beginning of Subsection 3.2, we defined

$$\nu_{L^*}(S) \coloneqq \inf \left\{ \frac{H^2}{L^* \cdot H} \mid H \text{ is an integral curve on } S \text{ such that } L^* \cdot H > 0 \right\},$$

which allows us to state the main result in this subsection. It is a direct consequence of Theorem 3.2.5 and Proposition 3.2.6.

Corollary 3.2.7. Keep the notation as before Theorem 3.2.5. Let $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$ be a \mathbb{P}^2 -tuple (see Definition 1.4.6). Then,

$$\nu_{L^*}(S) \ge \min\{-(2d-3), d(1-n)\},\$$

where n = #C and $d = \sum_{p \in O_C} d_{(C)_p}$, $d_{(C)_p}$ being the integer defined in (3.3).

3.2.3. Approaching bounded negativity for rational surfaces over Hirzebruch surfaces

Let \mathbb{F}_{δ} be any δ th Hirzebruch surface, $\delta \geq 0$, and keep the notation as above. Let $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{C})$ be an \mathbb{F}_{δ} -tuple (Definition 1.4.6) and \mathcal{F} an attached to $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{C})$ foliation on \mathbb{F}_{δ} (Definition 3.2.4). Our next result provides a bound on the self-intersection of the non-invariant (by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$) and non-exceptional integral curves H on S. This bound is linear in the coordinates of the bidegree of π_*H , where π denotes the composition of the sequence of blowups centered at the points in \mathcal{C} .

Theorem 3.2.8. Let $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{C})$ be an \mathbb{F}_{δ} -tuple. Let \mathcal{F} be an attached to $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{C})$ foliation and $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ the strict transform of \mathcal{F} on S. Then, each non-invariant (by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$) integral curve $H \in S$ that is not exceptional satisfies

$$H^{2} \geq -2(d-1)\deg_{1}(\pi_{*}H) - (2d-2-\delta+2d\delta)\deg_{2}(\pi_{*}H),$$

where $d = \sum_{p \in O_{\mathcal{C}}} d_{(\mathcal{C})_p}$, $d_{(\mathcal{C})_p}$ being the integer defined in (3.3).

Proof. Any canonical divisor $K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}}$ of the strict transform $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ of \mathcal{F} on S is linearly equivalent to the divisor

$$d_1F^* + d_2M^* - \sum_{i=1}^n (\nu_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}) + \epsilon_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}) - 1)E_i^*$$

where $C = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$, (d_1, d_2) is the bi-degree of \mathcal{F} , $\nu_{p_i}(\mathcal{F})$ the multiplicity at p_i of the strict transform of \mathcal{F} on the surface containing p_i and ϵ_{p_i} is 1 if p_i is a terminal district point and 0 otherwise (see (1.15)).

By Lemma 3.2.1

$$H^{2} \geq -K_{\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}} \cdot H = -d_{2} \deg_{1}(\pi_{*}H) - (d_{1} + \delta d_{2}) \deg_{2}(\pi_{*}H) + \sum_{i=1}^{n} (\nu_{i} + \epsilon_{i} - 1) \operatorname{mult}_{p_{i}}(\varphi_{\pi_{*}H}).$$

Moreover, as p_i is a singular point of \mathcal{F} for all $i, \nu_{p_i}(\mathcal{F}) \geq 1$ and hence

$$H^{2} \geq -d_{2} \deg_{1}(\pi_{*}H) - (d_{1} + \delta d_{2}) \deg_{2}(\pi_{*}H).$$

 \mathcal{F} is an attached to $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{C})$ foliation \mathcal{F} on \mathbb{F}_{δ} and then it satisfies the condition in Theorem 3.2.3, therefore the bidegree (d_1, d_2) is bounded by

$$d_1 \le 2d - 2 + \delta, \qquad d_2 \le 2d - 2,$$

which concludes the proof.

Corollary 3.2.9. Let $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{C})$ be an \mathbb{F}_{δ} -tuple. Let \mathcal{F} be an attached to $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{C})$ foliation and $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ the strict transform of \mathcal{F} on S. Let H be a non-invariant (by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$) integral curve on S such that $(F^* + M^*) \cdot H > 0$. Then

$$\frac{H^2}{(F^* + M^*) \cdot H} \ge -2(d-1) - \delta,$$

where $d = \sum_{p \in O_{\mathcal{C}}} d_{(\mathcal{C})_p}$, $d_{(\mathcal{C})_p}$ being the integer defined in (3.3).

Proof. Recall that the condition $(F^* + M^*) \cdot H > 0$ means that H is not exceptional. The proof follows from Theorem 3.2.8 and the following calculations:

$$\begin{aligned} H^{2} &\geq -2(d-1) \deg_{1}(\pi_{*}H) - (2d-2-\delta+2d\delta) \deg_{2}(\pi_{*}H) \\ &= -2(d-1) \left(\deg_{1}(\pi_{*}H) + \delta \deg_{2}(\pi_{*}H) \right) - (2d-2+\delta) \deg_{2}(\pi_{*}H) \\ &= -2(d-1) \left(M^{*} \cdot H \right) - (2d-2+\delta) (F^{*} \cdot H) \\ &= -2(d-1) \left((F^{*}+M^{*}) \cdot H \right) - \delta (F^{*} \cdot H), \end{aligned}$$

which allows us to conclude that

$$\frac{H^2}{(F^* + M^*) \cdot H} \ge -2(d-1) - \delta \frac{(F^* \cdot H)}{(F^* + M^*) \cdot H} \ge -2(d-1) - \delta.$$

To finish this section, we study the case where H is an invariant by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ curve. We start with a lemma that will be used in the proof.

Lemma 3.2.10. Let $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{C})$ be an \mathbb{F}_{δ} -tuple where $\mathcal{C} = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$. Consider a curve C on \mathbb{F}_{δ} and suppose that the strict transform \widetilde{C} of C on S is linearly equivalent to the divisor $\alpha F^* + \beta M^* - \sum_{i=1}^n h_{p_i} E_i^*$. Then

$$h_{p_i} \leq \alpha + \beta + \delta \beta$$
, for all $1 \leq i \leq n$.

Proof. Let

$$F(X_0, X_1, Y_0, Y_1) = \sum f_{a_0, a_1, b_0, b_1} X_0^{a_0} X_1^{a_1} Y_0^{b_0} Y_1^{b_1} = 0$$

be a homogeneous equation of C and consider the set \mathcal{M} of monomials $X_0^{a_0}X_1^{a_1}Y_0^{b_0}Y_1^{b_1}$ appearing in the expression of F such that $f_{a_0,a_1,b_0,b_1} \neq 0$. Notice that

$$a_0 + a_1 - \delta b_1 = \alpha, \ b_0 + b_1 = \beta, \tag{3.5}$$

for all monomial in \mathcal{M} . Write $\mathcal{C} = \bigcup_{q \in O_{\mathcal{C}}} (\mathcal{C})_q$, where $O_{\mathcal{C}}$ is the set of origins of \mathcal{C} (see Definition 1.2.2). For all $p \in (\mathcal{C})_q$, it is clear that $h_p \leq h_q$.

Let us see that $h_q \leq \alpha + \beta + \delta\beta$ for all $q \in O_{\mathcal{C}}$. Consider an affine open subset $U_{jk} \in \{U_{00}, U_{01}, U_{10}, U_{11}\}$ such that $q \in U_{jk}$ and take the affine coordinates $(x, y) \in U_{jk}$ as defined at the end of Subsection 1.4.2. A local equation of C at U_{jk} is given by $\sum f_{a_0,a_1,b_0,b_1} x^{a_j} y^{b_k} = 0$. Hence,

$$h_q \le a_j + b_k \le a_0 + a_1 - \delta b_1 + \delta b_1 + \delta b_0 + b_0 + b_1 \le \alpha + \beta + \delta \beta$$

where the last inequality is a consequence of (3.5).

Proposition 3.2.11. Keep the notation as before Theorem 3.2.8. Let $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{C})$ be an \mathbb{F}_{δ} -tuple, \mathcal{F} an attached to $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{C})$ foliation and $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$ the strict transform of \mathcal{F} on S. If H is an invariant (by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$) integral curve such that $(F^* + M^*) \cdot H > 0$, then it holds that

$$\frac{H^2}{\left(F^* + M^*\right) \cdot H} \ge \min\{-n - \delta, -(\delta + 2)dn\},\$$

where n = #C and $d = \sum_{p \in O_C} d_{(C)_p}$, $d_{(C)_p}$ being the integer defined in (3.3).

Proof. Assume that $C = \{p_i\}_{i=1}^n$. Let F/G be a rational first integral of \mathcal{F} , $D_{\mathcal{F}} = aF^* + bM^* - \sum m_i E_i^*$ its characteristic divisor (2.12) and $\mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$ its discritical configuration (notice that $C \subseteq \mathcal{B}_{\mathcal{F}}$). By Definition 3.2.4 and recalling Theorem 3.2.3, we can assume that $a \leq d$ and b = d.

Suppose that H is an invariant (by $\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}$) integral curve on S which is linearly equivalent to $\alpha F^* + \beta M^* - \sum_{i=1}^n h_i E_i^*$ and such that $(F^* + M^*) \cdot H > 0$ and $h_i \ge 0$ for all i. H is not exceptional (because F + M is an ample divisor on \mathbb{F}_{δ}) and $(F^* + M^*) \cdot H = \alpha + \beta + \delta\beta$. By Lemma 2.1.3, H is an integral component of the strict transform of an invariant (by \mathcal{F}) curve C.

It follows from [64, Chapter V, Proposition 2.20] that either C is linearly equivalent either to F or M_0 , or $[C] = \alpha[F] + \beta[M]$ with $\alpha \ge 0$ and $\beta > 0$. Thus, it holds some of the following three cases:

(a) *H* is linearly equivalent to $F^* - \sum_{i=1}^n h_i E_i^*$, i.e., $\alpha = 1, \beta = 0$ and $0 \le h_i \le 1$ for all *i*. Then,

$$\frac{H^2}{(F^* + M^*) \cdot H} = 0 - \sum_{i=1}^n h_i^2 \ge -n.$$

(b) *H* is linearly equivalent to $-\delta F^* + M^* - \sum_{i=1}^n h_i E_i^*$, i.e., $\alpha = -\delta$, $\beta = 1$ and $0 \le h_i \le 1$ for all *i*. Then,

$$\frac{H^2}{(F^* + M^*) \cdot H} = -\delta - \sum_{i=1}^n h_i^2 \ge -\delta - n.$$

(c) *H* is linearly equivalent to $\alpha F^* + \beta M^* - \sum_{i=1}^n h_i E_i^*$, $\alpha \ge 0, \beta > 0$. Then *H* satisfies:

- (1) $D_{\mathcal{F}} \cdot H = 0$, that is, $a\beta + b\alpha + b\beta\delta = \sum_{i=1}^{n} m_i h_i$.
- (2) $\alpha \leq a$ and $\beta \leq b$ (both equalities hold if and only if C is integral).
- (3) $h_i \ge \sum_{p_j \to p_i} h_j$ and, by Lemma 3.2.10, $0 \le h_i \le \alpha + \beta + \delta\beta$.

As a consequence, there are finitely many linear equivalence classes for such curves H. Moreover, $H^2 = 2\alpha\beta + \delta\beta^2 - \sum_{i=1}^n h_i^2$ and thus

$$\frac{H^2}{(F^* + M^*) \cdot H} = \frac{2\alpha\beta + \delta\beta^2 - \sum_{i=1}^n h_i^2}{\alpha + \beta + \delta\beta} \ge \frac{2\alpha\beta + \delta\beta^2 - n(\alpha + \beta + \delta\beta)^2}{\alpha + \beta + \delta\beta}$$
$$\ge -n(\alpha + \beta + \delta\beta) \ge -n(a + b + \delta b) \ge -(\delta + 2)dn,$$

where the last inequality is consequence of Theorem 3.2.3. This concludes the proof. $\hfill \Box$

At the beginnig of Subsection 3.2, we considered the value

$$\nu_{F^*+M^*}(S) \coloneqq \inf\left\{\frac{H^2}{(F^*+M^*)\cdot H} \mid H \text{ is an integral curve on } S \text{ such that } (F^*+M^*)\cdot H > 0\right\}.$$

The main result in this subsection is to give a lower bound for this last number depending only of C. It is a direct consequence of Corollary 3.2.9 and Proposition 3.2.11.

Corollary 3.2.12. Keep the notation as before Theorem 3.2.8. Let $(S, \mathbb{F}_{\delta}, \mathcal{C})$ be an \mathbb{F}_{δ} -tuple (see Definition 1.4.6). Then,

$$\nu_{F^*+M^*}(S) \ge \min\left\{-2\left(d-1\right) - \delta, -n - \delta, -(\delta+2)dn\right\},\$$

where n = #C and $d = \sum_{p \in O_C} d_{(C)_p}$, $d_{(C)_p}$ being the integer defined in (3.3).

Conclusions

Let S_0 be the projective plane \mathbb{P}^2 or a Hirzebruch surface \mathbb{F}_{δ} , where δ is a nonnegative integer, both complex. We say that the tuple (S, S_0, \mathcal{C}) is an S_0 -tuple if \mathcal{C} is a configuration of proper or infinitely near points of S_0 (see Definition 1.2.2), and S is a rational surface obtained by the sequence of blowups of S_0 centered at the points of \mathcal{C} .

In Chapter 2 we show necessary conditions for the algebraic integrability of a foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ defined by bivariate polynomials. For this purpose, we use an extended foliation \mathcal{F} from $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ to S_0 . Theorem 2.3.6 presents a necessary condition for algebraic integrability over $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$, and Theorems 2.4.11 and 2.4.13 provide necessary conditions on the foliation \mathcal{F} to have a rational first integral when $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$, which are extended in Subsection 2.4.3 for the case of $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$.

The above results allow us to delimit the Newton polytope (see Definition 2.3.15) of an algebraically integrable foliation $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$. Theorem 2.3.16, and Corollaries 2.3.17 and 2.3.19 study this polytope.

Furthermore, under certain premises, we are able to solve the problem of algebraic integrability of a foliation on S_0 or \mathbb{C}^2 and, if it has a rational first integral, to compute it. This is achieved by applying Algorithms 2.5.1, 2.5.2, 2.5.7, and 2.5.14 presented in Section 2.5.

To conclude, in Chapter 3, we consider some problems related to the Bounded Negativity conjecture of a smooth rational surface.

Specifically, we take a \mathbb{P}^2 -tuple $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$, define the number

$$\lambda_{L^*}(S) \coloneqq \inf\left\{\frac{H^2}{(L^* \cdot H)^2} \mid H \text{ is an integral curve in } S \text{ such that } L^* \cdot H > 0\right\}$$

and obtain a much better bound than the trivial one when S is the sky of a divisorial valuation (Theorem 3.1.2). This allows us to bound this value for any rational surface S obtained by a sequence of blowups at proper or infinitely near points of the projective plane, as shown in Corollaries 3.1.3, 3.1.4, and 3.1.6. Additionally, in Corollary 3.1.8, we prove the existence of infinite families of rational surfaces that share the same bound for $\lambda_{L^*}(S)$.

Finally, if S is a complex rational surface such that (S, S_0, \mathcal{C}) is an S_0 -tuple, we

define the number $\nu_D(S)$ as

$$\nu_D(S) \coloneqq \inf \left\{ \frac{H^2}{D \cdot H} \mid H \text{ is an integral curve in } S \text{ such that } D \cdot H > 0 \right\},\$$

where $D = L^*$ (respectively, $D = F^* + M^*$) if $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectively, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$).

Corollaries 3.2.7 and 3.2.12 determine a bound for this value. Theorems 3.2.3, 3.2.5 and 3.2.8 involve foliations and are crucial in the proofs of the aforementioned corollaries.

Conclusiones

Sea S_0 el plano proyectivo \mathbb{P}^2 o una superficie de Hirzebruch \mathbb{F}_{δ} , siendo δ un entero no negativo, ambos complejos. Se dice que la tupla (S, S_0, \mathcal{C}) es una S_0 -tupla si \mathcal{C} es una configuración de puntos propios o infinitamente próximos (ver Definición 1.2.2) y S es una superficie racional obtenida por la secuencia de explosiones de S_0 centrada en los puntos de \mathcal{C} .

En el Capítulo 2 mostramos condiciones necesarias para la integrabilidad algebraica de una foliación $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ definida por polinomios en dos variables. Para ello, usamos la foliación extendida \mathcal{F} de $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ a S_0 . El Teorema 2.3.6 presenta una condición necesaria para la integrabilidad algebraica de $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ y los Teoremas 2.4.11 y 2.4.13 dan condiciones necesarias para que la foliación \mathcal{F} tenga integral primera racional cuando $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$, que se extienden en la Subsección 2.4.3 al caso $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$.

Los resultados anteriores permiten delimitar el polítopo de Newton (véase Definición 2.3.15) de una foliación $\mathcal{F}^{\mathbb{C}^2}$ algebraicamente integrable. El Teorema 2.3.16 y los Corolarios 2.3.17 y 2.3.19 estudian este polítopo.

Además, suponiendo ciertas premisas, somos capaces de resolver el problema de integrabilidad algebraica de una foliación en S_0 o \mathbb{C}^2 y, en caso de tener integral primera racional, calcularla. Eso se consigue aplicando los Algoritmos 2.5.1, 2.5.2, 2.5.7 y 2.5.14 presentados en la Sección 2.5.

Para acabar, en el Capítulo 3 consideramos problemas relacionados con la conjetura de la Negatividad Acotada de una superficie lisa racional.

En primer lugar tomamos una \mathbb{P}^2 -tupla $(S, \mathbb{P}^2, \mathcal{C})$, definimos el número

$$\lambda_{L^*}(S) \coloneqq \inf\left\{\frac{H^2}{(L^* \cdot H)^2} \mid H \text{ es una curva integral en } S \text{ tal que } L^* \cdot H > 0\right\}$$

y obtenemos una cota mucho mejor que la trivial cuando S es el cielo de una valoración divisorial (Teorema 3.1.2). Eso nos permite acotar ese valor para cualquier superficie racional obtenida por una serie de explosiones en puntos propios o infinitamente próximos del plano proyectivo como muestran los Corolarios 3.1.3, 3.1.4 y 3.1.6. Y en el Corolario 3.1.8 probamos además la existencia de familias infinitas de superficies raciones que comparten la misma cota para $\lambda_{L^*}(S)$.

Finalmente, si S es una superficie racional compleja tal que (S, S_0, \mathcal{C}) es una

 S_0 -tupla, definimos el número $\nu_D(S)$ como

$$\nu_D(S) \coloneqq \inf \left\{ \frac{H^2}{D \cdot H} \mid H \text{ es una curva integral en } S \text{ tal que } D \cdot H > 0 \right\},$$

donde $D = L^*$ (respectivamente, $D = F^* + M^*$) si $S_0 = \mathbb{P}^2$ (respectivamente, $S_0 = \mathbb{F}_{\delta}$).

Los Corolarios 3.2.7 y 3.2.12 determinan una cota de ese valor. Los Teoremas 3.2.3, 3.2.5 y 3.2.8 involucran foliaciones y son determinantes en las pruebas de los corolarios que hemos mencionado.
References

- M. Alberich-Carramiñana. Geometry of the Plane Cremona Maps, volume 1769 of Lecture Notes in Math. Springer, 2002. 21
- [2] L. Autonne. Sur la théorie des équations différentielles du premier ordre et du premier degré. J. École Polytech., 61:35-122; ibid. 62 (1892), 47-180, 1891.
- [3] T. Bauer, C. Bocci, S. Cooper, S. Di Rocco, M. Dumnicki, B. Harbourne, K. Jabbusch, A.L. Knutsen, A. Küronya, R. Miranda, J. Roé, H. Schenck, T. Szemberg, and Z. Teitler. Recent developments and open problems in linear series. In *Contributions to algebraic geometry*, volume 1 of *Impanga Lecture Notes Series*, pages 93–140. 2012. 2, 3, 105
- [4] T. Bauer, B. Harbourne, A.L. Knutsen, A. Küronya, S. Müller-Stach, X. Roulleau, and T. Szemberg. Negative curves on algebraic surfaces. *Duke Math. J.*, 162(10):1877–1894, 2013. 2, 3
- [5] T. Bauer, S. Di Rocco, B. Harbourne, J. Huizenga, A. Lundman, P. Pokora, and T. Szemberg. Bounded negativity and arrangements of lines. *Int. Math. Res. Not.*, (19):9456-9471, 2015. 2, 3
- [6] A. Beauville. Complex Algebraic Surfaces, volume 34 of London Math. Soc. Student Texts. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, second edition, 1996.
 11, 14, 17, 18, 25, 27, 50, 52
- [7] E. Bertini. Sui sistemi lineari. Istit. Lombardo Accad. Sci. Lett. Rend. A Istituto (II), (15):24-28, 1882. 56, 88
- [8] E. Bertini. Introduzione alla Geometria Proiettiva degli Iperspazi. E. Spoerri, 1907. 56, 88
- [9] A. Bostan, G. Chèze, T. Cluzeau, and J.A. Weil. Efficient algorithms for computing rational first integrals and Darboux polynomials of planar polynomial vector fields. *Math. Comp.*, 85(299):1393-1425, 2016. 1, 36
- [10] M. Brunella. Birational Geometry of Foliations. IMPA Monogr. Springer, 2015.
 11, 28, 40, 41, 115

- [11] L. Bădescu. Algebraic Surfaces. Universitext. Springer, 2001. 11, 17
- [12] C. Camacho, A. Lins-Neto, and P. Sad. Topological invariants and equidesingularization for holomorphic vector fields. J. Differential Geom., 20(1):143 – 174, 1984. 6, 28, 38
- [13] C. Camacho and P. Sad. Invariant varieties through singularities of holomorphic vector fields. Ann. of Math. (2), 115(3):579 – 595, 1982. 40
- [14] C. Camacho and P. Sad. Pontos singulares de equaçõnes diferenciais analíticas. IMPA, Rio de Janeiro. 16º Colóquio Brasileiro de Matemática, 1987. 28
- [15] A. Campillo and M. M. Carnicer. Proximity inequalities and bounds for the degree of invariant curves by foliations of P². Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 349 (9):2211 - 2228, 1997. 2
- [16] A. Campillo, M. M. Carnicer, and J. García de la Fuente. Invariant curves by vector fields on algebraic varieties. J. London Math. Soc., 62:56 - 70, 2000. 42
- [17] A. Campillo and J. Olivares. Polarity with respect of a foliation and Cayley-Bacharach Theorems. J. Reine Angew. Math., 534:95-118, 2001. 30, 31
- [18] M. Carnicer. The Poincaré problem in the nondicritical case. Ann. of Math. (2), 140(2):289-294, 1994. 1, 2
- [19] E. Casas-Alvero. Singularities of Plane Curves, volume 276 of London Math. Soc. Lecture Note Ser. Cambridge Univ. Press, 2000. 11, 17, 19, 20, 22, 23, 24, 44, 45, 50, 74
- [20] V. Cavalier and D. Lehmann. On the Poincaré inequality for one-dimensional foliations. *Compositio Math.*, 142:529–540, 2006. 2
- [21] D. Cerveau and A. Lins-Neto. Holomorphic foliations in CP(2) having an invariant algebraic curve. Ann. Inst. Fourier, 41 (4):883-903, 1991. 2
- [22] J. Chavarriga, H. Giacomini, J. Giné, and J. Llibre. Darboux integrability and the inverse integrating factor. J. Differ. Equ., 194:116-139, 2003. 1
- [23] J. Chavarriga, J. Llibre, and J. Sotomayor. Algebraic solutions for polynomial systems with emphasis in the quadratic case. *Expo. Math.*, 15:161–173, 1997.
 38
- [24] G. Chèze. Computation of Darboux polynomials and rational first integrals with bounded degree in polynomial tyme. J. Complexity, 27:246–262, 2011. 1
- [25] G. Chèze. Darboux theory of integrability in the sparse case. J. Differ. Equ., 257:601-609, 2014. 38

- [26] C. Christopher. Invariant algebraic curves and conditions for a center. Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A, 124:1209–1229, 1994. 38
- [27] C. Christopher and J. Llibre. Integrability via invariant algebraic curves for planar polynomial differential systems. Ann. Differential Equations, 16:5–19, 2000. 38
- [28] G.V. Chudnovsky. Singular points on complex hypersurfaces and multidimensional Schwarz Lemma. In Seminar on Number Theory, Paris 1979-80, volume 12 of Progr. Math., pages 29-69. Birkhäuser, Boston, MA, 1981. 4
- [29] C. Ciliberto, B. Harbourne, R. Miranda, and J. Roé. Variations on Nagata's conjecture. A celebration of algebraic geometry. *Clay Math. Proc.*, 18:185–203, 2013. 3
- [30] M. Corrêa. J. R. Darboux-Jouanolou-Ghys integrability for one-dimensional foliations of toric varieties. Bull. Sci. Math., 134(7):693-704, 2010. 11, 30
- [31] D. Cox. The homogeneous coordinate ring of a toric variety. J. Algebraic Geom., 4:17-50, 1995. 30
- [32] G. Darboux. Mémoire sur les équations différentielles algébriques du premier ordre et du premier degré (Mélanges). Bull. Sci. Math., 32:60-96; 123-144; 151-200, 1878. 1, 2, 37
- [33] J. García de la Fuente. Geometría de los Sistemas Lineales de Series de Potencias en dos Variables. PhD thesis, 1989 (in Spanish). 11, 17, 38, 50
- [34] F. Delgado, C. Galindo, and A. Núñez. Saturation for valuations on twodimensional regular local rings. Math. Z., 234:519–550, 2000. 42, 114
- [35] J. P. Demailly. Singular Hermitian metrics on positive line bundles. In Complex algebraic varieties (Bayreuth, 1990), volume 1507 of Lecture Notes in Math., pages 87–104. Springer, Berlin, 1992. 3, 4
- [36] L. Ein, R. Lazarsfeld, and K. Smith. Uniform approximation of Abhyankar valuations in smooth function fields. Amer. J. Math., 125:409-440, 2003. 45
- [37] E. Esteves and S. Kleiman. Bounds on leaves of one-dimensional foliations. Bull. Braz. Math. Soc., 34(1):145-169, 2003. 1, 2
- [38] C. Favre and M. Jonsson. The valuative tree, volume 1853 of Lecture Notes in Math. Springer-Verlag, 2004. 44
- [39] J. Fernández de Bobadilla, I. Luengo-Velasco, A. Melle-Hernández, and A. Némethi. On rational cuspidal projective plane curves. Proc. London Math. Soc. (3), 92(1):99–138, 2006. 112

- [40] A. Ferragut, C. Galindo, and F. Monserrat. A class of polynomial planar vector fields with polynomial first integral. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 430(1):354-380, 2015.
 1, 39, 50, 51, 52
- [41] A. Ferragut, C. Galindo, and F. Monserrat. On the computation of Darboux first integrals of a class of planar polynomial vector fields. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 478(2):743-763, 2019. 1, 38
- [42] A. Ferragut and H. Giacomini. A new algorithm for finding rational first integrals of polynomial vector fields. Qual. Theory Dyn. Syst., 9:89–99, 2010. 1
- [43] A. Ferragut and J. Llibre. On the remarkable values of the rational first integrals of polynomial vector fields. J. Differ. Equ., 241:399-417, 2007. 1
- [44] Antoni Ferragut. Some new results on darboux integrable differential systems.
 J. Math. Anal. Appl., 394(1):416-424, 2012. 1
- [45] C. Fontanari. Towards bounded negativity of self-intersection on general blownup projective planes. Comm. Algebra, 40:1762–1765, 2012. 2
- [46] W. Fulton. Introduction to Toric Varieties, volume 131 of Ann. of Math. Stud. Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, NJ, 1993. 11
- [47] C. Galindo and F. Monserrat. Algebraic integrability of foliations of the plane.
 J. Differ. Equ., 231(2):611-632, 2006. 1, 11, 53, 55, 56, 57, 58, 84, 86, 101
- [48] C. Galindo and F. Monserrat. On the characterization of algebraically integrable plane foliations. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 362:4557–4568, 2010. 1
- [49] C. Galindo and F. Monserrat. The Poincaré problem, algebraic integrability and dicritical divisors. J. Differ. Equ., 256(11):3614-3633, 2014. 1, 52
- [50] C. Galindo, F. Monserrat, and C.-J. Moreno-Ávila. Non-positive and negative at infinity divisorial valuations of Hirzebruch surfaces. *Rev. Mat. Complut.*, 33:349–372, 2020. 46
- [51] C. Galindo, F. Monserrat, and C.-J. Moreno-Avila. Discrete equivalence of nonpositive at infinity plane valuations. *Results Math.*, 76:146, 2021. 46
- [52] C. Galindo, F. Monserrat, C.-J. Moreno-Ávila, and E. Pérez-Callejo. On the degree of curves with prescribed multiplicities and bounded negativity. *Int. Math. Res. Not.*, 2023(16):13757-13779, 2023. 5, 106, 108
- [53] C. Galindo, F. Monserrat, and J. Moyano-Fernández. Minimal plane valuations. J. Algebraic Geom., 27:751–783, 2018. 45

- [54] C. Galindo, F. Monserrat, and J. Olivares. Foliations with isolated singularities on Hirzebruch surfaces. Forum Math., 33(6):1471-1483, 2021. 11, 28, 33, 34, 77, 78
- [55] C. Galindo, F. Monserrat, and E. Pérez-Callejo. Algebraic integrability of planar polynomial vector fields by extension to Hirzebruch surfaces. *Qual. Theory Dyn.* Syst., 21(126), 2022. 5, 58, 60, 62, 66, 70, 71
- [56] A. García Zamora. Foliations in algebraic surfaces having a rational first integral. Publ. Mat., 41(2):357–373, 1997. 2, 11
- [57] A. García Zamora. Sheaves associated to holomorphic first integrals. Ann. Inst. Fourier, 50:909–919, 2000. 2
- [58] J. Giné, M. Grau, and J. Llibre. Polynomial and rational first integrals for planar homogeneous polynomial differential systems. *Publ. Mat.*, 58:255-278, 2014. 1, 68
- [59] X. Gómez-Mont. Holomorphic foliations in ruled surfaces. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 312(1):179-201, 1989. 26, 33
- [60] X. Gómez-Mont and L. Ortiz. Sistemas dinámicos holomorfos en superficies. Aportaciones Matemáticas Series. Sociedad Matemática Mexicana, 1989 (in Spanish). 30
- [61] F. Hao. Weak bounded negativity conjecture. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc., 147(8):3233-3238, 2019. 3
- [62] B. Harbourne. Global aspects of the geometry of surfaces. Ann. Univ. Paedagog. Crac. Stud. Math., 9:5-41, 2010. 2, 3, 4, 8, 105
- [63] R. Hartshorne. Curves with high self-intersection on algebraic surfaces. Publ. Math. IHES, 36:111–125, 1969. 27
- [64] R. Hartshorne. Algebraic Geometry, volume 52 of Grad. Texts in Math. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1977. 3, 11, 12, 13, 14, 16, 17, 25, 26, 27, 34, 51, 76, 88, 117, 123
- [65] J.P. Jouanolou. Equations de Pfaff Algébriques, volume 708 of Lecture Notes in Math. Springer, Verlag, 1979. 1, 2, 37
- [66] S. Kaliman. Two remarks on polynomials in two variables. Pacific J. Math., 154(2):285–295, 1992. 55
- [67] S. Kleiman. Bertini and his two fundamental theorems. Rend. Circ. Mat. Palermo, 55:9–37, 1998. 88

- [68] J. Kollar and S. Mori. Birational Geometry of Algebraic Varieties, volume 134 of Cambridge Tracts in Math. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1998. 56
- [69] S.J. Kovács. The cone of curves of a K3 surface. Math. Ann., 300:681–691, 1994.
 3
- [70] R. Laface and P. Pokora. Towards the weighted bounded negativity conjecture for blow-ups of algebraic surfaces. *Manuscripta Math.*, 163:361–373, 2020. 2, 105
- [71] R. Lazarsfeld. Positivity in Algebraic Geometry I. Classical Setting: Line Bundles and Linear Series, volume 48. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2004. 4, 11
- [72] A. Lins-Neto. Some examples for the Poincaré and Painlevé problems. Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. (4), 35:231–266, 2002. 2, 100
- [73] A. Lins-Neto and B. Scárdua. Complex Algebraic Foliations, volume 67 of Exp. Math. De Gruyter, 2020. 11, 28, 31, 36
- [74] F. Monserrat. El Cono de Curvas Asociado a una Superficie Racional. Poliedricidad. PhD thesis, Departament de Matemàtiques, Universitat Jaume I, 2003. http://hdl.handle.net/10803/10499. 11, 17, 20
- [75] C.-J. Moreno-Ávila. Global Geometry of Surfaces Defined by Non-positive and Negative at Infinity Valuations. PhD thesis, Departament de Matemàtiques, Universitat Jaume I, 2021. http://hdl.handle.net/10803/672247. 11, 16, 20, 42, 114
- [76] P. Painlevé. "Sur les Intégrales Algébriques des Équations Différentielles du Premier Ordre" and "Mémoire sur les Équations Différentielles du Premier Ordre".
 Ouvres de Paul Painlevé, Tome II. Éditions du Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique 15, quai Anatole-France, 75700, Paris, 1974. 1, 2
- [77] J.V. Pereira. On the Poincaré problem for foliations of the general type. Math. Ann., 323:217-226, 2002. 2
- [78] J.V. Pereira and R. Svaldi. Effective algebraic integration in bounded genus. Algebr. Geom., 6:454-485, 2019. 2
- [79] H. Poincaré. Mémoire sur les courbes définies par une équation différentielle (i).
 J. Math. Pures Appl., 7:375-442, 1881.
- [80] H. Poincaré. Mémoire sur les courbes définies par une équation différentielle (ii). J. Math. Pures Appl., 8:251–296, 1882.

- [81] H. Poincaré. Sur les courbes définies par les équations différentielles (iii). J. Math. Pures Appl., 1:167-244, 1885. 1
- [82] H. Poincaré. Sur l'intégration algébrique des équations différentielles du premier ordre et du premier degré (i). Rend. Circ. Mat. Palermo, 5:161–191, 1891. 1, 2
- [83] H. Poincaré. Sur l'intégration algébrique des équations différentielles du premier ordre et du premier degré (ii). Rend. Circ. Mat. Palermo, 11:193–239, 1897. 1
- [84] P. Pokora and J. Roé. Harbourne constants, pull-back clusters and ramified morphisms. *Results Math.*, 74:109, 2019. 105
- [85] P. Pokora, X. Roulleau, and T. Szemberg. Bounded negativity, Harbourne constants and transversal arrangements of curves. Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble), 67(6):2719–2735, 2017. 2, 3
- [86] P. Pokora and H. Tutaj-Gasińska. Harbourne constants and conic configurations on the projective plane. *Math. Nachr.*, 289(7):888–894, 2016. 3
- [87] M.J. Prelle and M.F. Singer. Elementary first integrals of differential equations. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 279:215-229, 1983.
- [88] M. Reid. Chapters on algebraic surfaces. In Complex algebraic geometry (Park City, UT, 1993), volume 3 of IAS/Park City Math. Ser., pages 3-159. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1997. 11
- [89] R. T. Rockafellar. Convex Analysis. Princeton Math. Ser., No. 28. Princeton University Press, Princeton, N.J., 1970. 11, 15, 56, 58
- [90] X. Roulleau. Bounded negativity, Miyaoka—Sakai inequality, and elliptic curve configurations. Int. Math. Res. Not., (8):2480-2496, 2017. 2, 3, 105
- [91] D. Scholomiuk. Algebraic particular integrals, integrability and the problem of the centre. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 338:799-841, 1993. 1
- [92] A. Seidenberg. Reduction of singularities of the differential equation Ady = Bdx. Amer. J. Math., 90:248-269, 1968. 6, 28, 40
- [93] F. Serrano. Fibered surfaces and moduli. Duke Math. J., 67:407-421, 1992. 52
- [94] I.R. Shafarevich. Algebraic Geometry I. Springer-Verlag, 1996. 11
- [95] M. Spivakovsky. Valuations in function fields of surfaces. Amer. J. Math., 112(1):107-156, 1990. 42, 44
- [96] K. Tono. Rational unicuspidal plane curves with κ = 1. Newton polyhedra and singularities (Japanese) (Kyoto, 2001). Sūrikaisekikenkyūsho Kōkyūroku, 1233:82-89, 2001. 112

[97] O. Zariski and P. Samuel. Commutative Algebra II. Vol. II. Grad. Texts in Math., Vol. 29, 1960. 42